Appendix R—Patent Rules Title 37—Patents, Trademarks, and Copyrights

CHAPTER 1—PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE, DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE SUBCHAPTER A—GENERAL PATENTS

Part

- 1 Rules of practice in patent cases
- 5 Secrecy of certain inventions and licenses to export and file applications in foreign countries
- 7 Register of Government interests in patents
- 10 Representation of others before the Patent and Trademark Office

Index Rules relating to patents

PATENT RULES

PATENTS

PART 1—RULES OF PRACTICE IN PATENT CASES

Subpart A-General Provisions

GENERAL INFORMATION AND CORRESPONDENCE

Sec.

- 1.1 All communications to be addressed to Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks.
- 1.2 Business to be transacted in writing.
- 1.3 Business to be conducted with decorum and courtesy.
- 1.4 Nature of correspondence.
- 1.5 Identification of application, patent or registration.
- 1.6 Receipt of letters and papers.
- Times for taking action: Expiration on Saturday, Sunday or Federal holiday.
- 1.8 Certificate of mailing.
- 1.9 Definitions.
- 1.10 Filing of papers and fees by "Express Mail" with certificate.

RECORDS AND FILES OF THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

- 1.11 Files open to the public.
- 1.12 Assignment records open to public inspection.
- 1.13 Copies and certified copies.
- 1.14 Patent applications preserved in secrecy.
- 1.15 Requests for identifiable records.

FEES AND PAYMENT OF MONEY

- 1.16 National application filing fees.
- 1.17 Patent application processing fees.
- 1.18 Patent issue fees.
- 1.19 Document supply fees.
- 1.20 Post-issuance fees.
- 1.21 Miscellaneous fees and charges.
- 1.22 Fees payable in advance.
- 1.23 Method of payment.
- 1.24 Coupons.
- 1.25 Deposit accounts.
- 1.26 Refunds.
- 1.27 Statement of status as small entity.
- 1.28 Effect on fees of failure to establish status, or change status, as a small entity.

Subpart B-National Processing Provisions

PROSECUTION OF APPLICATION AND APPOINTMENT OF ATTORNEY OR AGENT

- 1.31 Applicants may be represented by an attorney or agent.
- 1.32 Prosecution by assignee.
- 1.33 Correspondence respecting patent applications, reexamination proceedings, and other proceedings.
- 1.34 Recognition for representation.
- 1.36 Revocation of power of attorney or authorization; withdrawal of attorney or agent.

WHO MAY APPLY FOR A PATENT

- 1.41 Applicant for patent.
- 1.42 When the inventor is dead.
- 1.43 When the inventor is insane or legally incapacitated.
- 1.44 Proof of authority.
- 1.45 Joint inventors.
- 1.46 Assigned inventions and patents.
- 1.47 Filing when an inventor refuses to sign or cannot be reached.
- 1.48 Correction of inventorship.

THE APPLICATION

- 1.51 General requisites of an application.
- 1.52 Language, paper, writing, margins.
- 1.53 Serial number, filing date, and completion of application.

- 1.54 Parts of application to be filed together; filing receipt.
- 1.55 Claim for foreign priority.
- 1.56 Duty of disclosure; fraud; striking or rejection of applica-

4 A 13 C 1 28 C 2

- 1.57 [Reserved]
- 1.58 Chemical and mathematical formulas and tables.
- 1.59 Papers of application with filing date not to be returned.
- 1.60 Continuing or divisional application for invention disclosed in a prior application.
- 1.61 Filing of applications in the United States of America as a Designated Office.
- 1.62 File wrapper continuing procedure.

OATH OR DECLARATION

- 1.63 Oath or declaration.
- 1.64 Person making oath or declaration.
- 1.66 Officers authorized to administer oaths.
- 1.67 Supplemental oath or declaration.
- 1.68 Declaration in lieu of oath.
- 1.69 Foreign language oaths and declarations.
 - .70 Oath or declaration under 35 U.S.C. 371(c)(4).

SPECIFICATION

- 1.71 Detailed description and specification of the invention.
- 1.72 Title and abstract.
- 1.73 Summary of the invention.
- 1.74 Reference to drawings.
- 1.75 Claim(s).
- 1.77 Arrangement of application elements.
- 1.78 Claiming benefit of earlier filing date and cross-references to other applications.
- 1.79 Reservation clauses not permitted.

THE DRAWINGS

- 1.81 Drawings required.
- 1.83 Content of drawing.
- 1.84 Standards for drawings.
- 1.85 Informal drawings.
- 1.88 Use of old drawings.

MODELS, EXHIBITS, SPECIMENS

- 1.91 Models not generally required as part of application or patent.
- 1.92 Model or exhibit may be required.
- 1.93 Specimens.
- 1.94 Return of models, exhibits or specimens.
- 1.95 Copies of exhibits.
- 1.96 Submission of computer program listings.

Information Disclosure Statement

- 1.97 Filing information disclosure statement.
- 1.98 Content of information disclosure statement.
- 1.99 Updating of information disclosure statement.

EXAMINATION OF APPLICATIONS

- 1.101 Order of examination.
- 1.102 Advancement of examination.
- 1.103 Suspension of action.
- 1.104 Nature of examination; examiner's action.
- 1.105 Completeness of examiner's action.
- 1.106 Rejection of claims.
- 1.107 Citation of references.
- 1.108 Abandoned applications not cited.
- 1.109 Reasons for allowance.
- 1.110 Inventorship and date of invention of the subject matter of individual claims.

ACTION BY APPLICANT AND FURTHER CONSIDERATION

- 1.111 Reply by applicant or patent owner.
- 1.112 Reconsideration.
- 1.113 Final rejection or action.

MANUAL OF PATENT EXAMINING PROCEDURE

	AMENDMENTS	1.19	Oral hearing.
1.115			
1.116	Amendments after final action.	1.190	Decision by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences
1.117		1.197	
1.118	Amendment of disclosure. Amendment of claims.	1.198	Reopening after decision.
1.121	Manner of making amendments.		MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS
1.122		1.248	Service of Papers; manner of service; proof of service in
1.123	Amendments to the drawing.	E + 20 V U	cases other than interferences.
1.124			
1.125	Substitute specification. Numbering of claims.		Protests and Public Use Proceedings
1.127	Petition from refusal to admit amendment.		Protests by the public against pending applications.
	AFFIDAVITS OVERCOMING REJECTIONS	1.292	Public use proceedings.
1 121			STATUTORY INVENTION REGISTRATION
1.131	Affidavit or declaration of prior invention to overcome cited patent or publication.	1.293	Statutory invention registration.
1.132	Affidavits or declarations traversing grounds of rejection.	1.294	Examination of request for publication of a statutory inven-
	Interviews		tion registration and patent application to which the re-
1 122	Interviews.	1 205	quest is directed. Review of decision finally refusing to publish a statutory in-
		8.673	vention registration.
	TIME FOR RESPONSE BY APPLICANT; ABANDONMENT OF APPLICATION	1.296	
			registration.
	Time period for response to an Office action.	1.297	Publication of statutory invention registration.
	Abandonment for failure to respond within time period. Filing of timely responses with petition and fee for exten-	12)	EVIEW OF PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE DECISIONS BY
1.130	sion of time and extensions of time for cause.	100	COURT
1.137	Revival of abandoned application.	1.301	Appeal to U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.
1.138	Express abandonment.	1.302	
Joi	INDER OF INVENTIONS IN ONE APPLICATION; RESTRICTION	1.303	
	Different inventions in one application.	1.304	
	Requirement for restriction.		••
	Reconsideration of requirement.		ALLOWANCE AND ISSUE OF PATENT
	Petition from requirement for restriction.	1.311	
1.145	Subsequent presentation of claims for different invention. Election of species.	1.312	
1.140		1.313	Withdrawal from issue.
	Design Patents		Issuance of patent.
	Rules applicable.	1.315 1.316	Delivery of patent. Application abandoned for failure to pay issue fee.
1.152	Drawing.	1.317	
	Title, description and claim, oath or declaration. Arrangement of specification.	1.318	Notification of national publication of a patent based on an
	Issue and term of design patents.		international application.
	PLANT PATENTS		DISCLAIMER
1.101 1.162	Rules applicable. Applicant, oath or declaration.	1.321	Statutory disclaimer.
	Specification.		CORRECTION OF ERRORS IN PATENT
	Claim.	1.322	Certificate of correction of Office mistake.
	Drawings.		Certificate of correction of applicant's mistake.
1.166	Specimens.		Correction of inventorship in patent.
1.107	Examination.		Other mistakes not corrected.
	Reissues		Assignments and Recording
	Application for reissue.		
.172	Applicants, assignees.	1.331	
	Specification. Drawings.		Receipt and recording. Conditional assignments.
	Reissue oath or declaration.		Issue of patent to assignee.
	Examination of reissue.		Filing of notice of arbitration awards.
	Reissue in divisions		•
.178	Original patent.		AMENDMENT OF RULES
.179	Notice of reissue application.		Amendments to rules will be published.
	PETITIONS AND ACTION BY THE COMMISSIONER	1.352	Publication of notice of proposed amendments.
.181	Petition to the Commissioner.		Maintenance Fees
.182	Questions not specifically provided for.	1.362	Time for payment of maintenance fees.
.183	Suspension of rules.	1.363	
.184	Reconsideration of cases decided by former Commissioners.	1.366	
Appea:	l to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences		Review of decision refusing to accept and record payment
.191	Appeal to Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences.		of a maintenence fee filed prior to expiration of patent.
	Appellant's brief.	1.378	Acceptance of delayed payment of maintenance fee in ex-
103	Framiner's answer		pired patent to reinstate natent.

Business to be conducted with decirons Subpart C-International Processing Provisions

GENERAL INFORMATION

- 1.401 Definitions of terms under the Patent Cooperation Treaty.
- 1.412 The United States Receiving Office.
 1.413 The United States International Searching Authority.
- 1.414 The United States Designated Office.
- 1.415 The International Bureau.

WHO MAY FILE AN INTERNATIONAL APPLICATION

- 1.421 Applicant for international application.
- When the inventor is dead. 1.422
- 1.423 When the inventor is insane or legally incapacitated.
- 1.424 Joint inventors.
- 1.425 Filing by other than inventor.

THE INTERNATIONAL APPLICATION

- 1.431 International application requirements.
- Designation of States and payment of designation fees. 1.432
- 1.433 Physical requirements of international application.
- 1.434 The request.
- 1.435 The description.
- 1.436 The claims.
 1.437 The drawings.
- 1.438 The abstract.

FEES

- 1.445 International application filing and processing fees.
- Refund of international application filing and processing fees.

PRIORITY

1.451 The priority claim and priority document in an international application.

REPRESENTATION

1.455 Representation in international applications.

TRANSMITTAL OF RECORD COPY

1.461 Procedures for transmittal of record copy to the International Bureau.

TIMING

- 1.465 Timing of application processing based on the priority date.
- Delays in meeting time limits.

AMENDMENTS

- 1.471 Corrections and amendments during international process-
- 1.475 Changes in person, name, or address of applicants and inventors.

Unity of Invention

- 1.481 Determination of unity of invention before the International Searching Authority.
- 1.482 Protest to lack of unity of invention.

Subpart D—Reexamination of Patents

CITATION OF PRIOR ART

1.501 Citation of prior art in patent files.

REQUEST FOR REEXAMINATION

- Request for reexamination. 1.510
- 1.515 Determination of the request for reexamination.
- Reexamination at the initiative of the Commissioner. 1.520

REEXAMINATION

- 1.525 Order to reexamine.
- 1.530 Statement and amendment by patent owner.
- 1.535 Reply by requester.
- Consideration of responses. 1.540
- Conduct of reexamination proceedings. 1.550
- Scope of reexamination in reexamination proceedings. 1.552
- Duty of disclosure in reexamination proceedings. 1.555
- Interviews in reexamination proceedings. 1.560
- Concurrent office proceedings. 1.565

CERTIFICATE

their Beaucst for certs of adverse induced references are the first by one

1.570 Issuance of reexamination certificate after reexamination proceedings. Professional

Subpart E—Interferences

- 1.601 Scope of rules, definitions.
- 1.602 Interest in applications and patents involved in interference.
- 1.603 Interference between applications; subject matter of the in-
- 1 604 Request for interference between applications by an appli-
- 1.605 Suggestion of claim to applicant by examiner.
- 1.606 Interference between an application and a patent; subject matter of the interference.
- 1.607 Request by applicant for interference with patent.
- Interference between an application and a patent; prima 1.608 facie showing by applicant.
- 1.609 Preparation of interference papers by examiner.
- 1.610 Assignment of interference to examiner-in-chief, time period for completing interference.
- 1.611 Declaration of interference.
- Access to applications. 1.612
- 1.613 Lead attorney, same attorney representing different parties in an interference, withdrawal of attorney or agent.
- 1.614 Jurisdiction over interference.
- Suspension of ex parte prosecution. 1.615
- 1.616 Sanctions for failure to comply with rules or order.
- Summary judgment against applicant. 1.617
- 1.618 Return of unauthorized papers.
- Preliminary statement, time for filing, notice of filing. 1.621
- 1.622 Preliminary statement, who made invention, where invention made.
- Preliminary statement; invention made in United States. 1.623
- 1.624 Preliminary statement; invention made abroad.
- 1.625 Preliminary statement; derivation by an opponent.
- 1.626 Preliminary statement; earlier application.
- Preliminary statement; sealing before filing, opening of state-1.627 ment. dansi di
- 1.628 Preliminary statement; correction of error.
- 1.629 Effect of preliminary statement.
- 1.630 Reliance on earlier application.
- 1.631 Access to preliminary statement, service of preliminary statement.
- 1.632 Notice of intent to argue abandonment, suppression, or concealment by opponent.
- 1.633 Preliminary motions.
- Motion to correct inventorship. 1.634
- 1.635 Miscellaneous motions.
- Motions, time for filing. 1.636
- 1.637 Content of motions.
- Opposition and reply, time for filing opposition and reply. 1.638
- Evidence in support of motion, opposition, or reply. 1.639
- 1.640 Motions, hearing and decision, redeclaration of interference, order to show cause.
- Unpatentability discovered by examiner-in-chief. 1.641
- Addition of application or patent to interference. 1.642
- 1.643 Prosecution of interference by assignee.
- 1.644 Petitions in interferences.
- Extension of time, late papers, stay of proceedings. 1.645
- 1.646 Service of papers, proof of service.
- 1.647 Translation of document in foreign language.
- Setting times for discovery and taking testimony, parties en-1.651 titled to take testimony.
- Judgment for failure to take testimony or file record. 1.652
- 1.653 Record and exhibits.
- 1.654 Final hearing.
- Matters considered in rendering a final decision. 1.655
- 1.656 Briefs for final hearing.
- Burden of proof as to date of invention. 1.657
- 1.658 Final decision.
- 1.659 Recommendation.
- Notice of reexamination, reissue, protest, or litigation. 1.660
- Termination of interference after judgment.

- 1.662 Request for entry of adverse judgment; reissue filed by patentee.
- 1.663 Status of claim of defeated applicant after interference.
- 1.664 Action after interference.
- 1.665 Second interference.
- 1.666 Filing of interference settlement agreements.
- 1.671 Evidence must comply with rules.
- 1.672 Manner of taking testimony.
- 1.673 Notice of examination of witness.
- 1.674 Persons before whom depositions may be taken.
- 1.675 Examination of witness, reading and signing transcipt of deposition.
- 1.676 Certification and filing by officer, marking exhibits.
- 1.677 Form of a transcript of deposition.
- 1.678 Transcript of deposition must be filed.
- 1.679 Inspection of transcript.
- 1.682 Official records and printed publications.
- 1.683 Testimony in another interference, proceeding, or action.
- 1.684 Testimony in a foreign country.
- 1.685 Errors and irregularities in depositions.
- 1.687 Additional discovery.
- 1.688 Use of discovery.

AUTHORITY: 35 U.S.C. 6, unless otherwise noted.

Source: 24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959, unless otherwise noted.

Subpart A-General Provisions

GENERAL INFORMATION AND CORRESPONDENCE

1.1 All communications to be addressed to Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks.

- (a) All letters and other communications intended for the Patent and Trademark Office must be addressed to "Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks," Washington, D.C. 20231. When appropriate, a letter should also be marked for the attention of a particular officer or individual.
- (b) Letters and other communications relating to international applications during the international stage and prior to the assignment of a national serial number should be additionally marked "Box PCT."
- (c) Requests for reexamination should be additionally marked "Box Reexam."
- (d) Payments of maintenance fees in patents and other communications relating thereto should be additionally marked "Box M. Fee."
- (e) Communications relating to interferences and applications or patents involved in an interference should be additionally marked "BOX INTERFERENCE."

Note: Sections 1.1 to 1.26 are applicable to trademark cases as well as to national and international patent cases except for provisions specifically directed to patent cases. See § 1.9 for definitions of "national application" and "international application."

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685)

[46 FR 29181, May 29, 1981; para. (d) added 49 FR 34724, Aug. 31, 1984, effective date Nov. 1, 1984; para. (e), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.2 Business to be transacted in writing.

All business with the Patent and Trademark Office should be transacted in writing. The personal attendance of applicants or their attorneys or agents at the Patent and Trademark Office is unnecessary. The action of the Patent and Trademark Office will be based exclusively on the written record in the Office. No attention will be paid to any alleged oral promise, stipulation, or understanding in relation to which there is disagreement or doubt.

1.3 Business to be conducted with decorum and courtesy leavers land harmon and courtesy land harmon and courtesy leavers land harmon and courtesy leavers land harmon and courtesy land harmon and courtesy

Applicants and their attorneys or agents are required to conduct their business with the Patent and Trademark Office with decorum and courtesy. Papers presented in violation of this requirement will be submitted to the Commissioner and will be returned by his direct order. Complaints against examiners and other employees must be made in communications separate from other papers.

1.4 Nature of correspondence.

- (a) Correspondence with the Patent and Trademark Office comprises:
- (1) Correspondence relating to services and facilities of the Office, such as general inquiries, requests for publications supplied by the Office, orders for printed copies of patents or trademark registrations, orders for copies of records, transmission of assignments for recording, and the like, and
- (2) Correspondence in and relating to a particular application or other proceeding in the Office. See particularly the rules relating to the filing, processing, or other proceedings of national applications in Subpart B, §§ 1.31 to 1.352; of international applications in Subpart C, §§ 1.401 to 1.482; of reexamination of patents in Subpart D, §§ 1.501 to 1.570; of interferences in Subpart E, §§ 1.601 to 1.688; and of trademark applications §§ 2.11 to 2.189.
- (b) Since each application file should be complete in itself, a separate copy of every paper to be filed in an application should be furnished for each application to which the paper pertains, even though the contents of the papers filed in two or more applications may be identical.
- (c) Since different matters may be considered by different branches or sections of the Patent and Trademark Office, each distinct subject, inquiry or order should be contained in a separate letter to avoid confusion and delay in answering letters dealing with different subjects.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 43 FR 20461, May 11. 1978; para. (a), 48 FR 2707, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.5 Identification of application, patent or registration.

- (a) When a letter concerns an application for patent, it should state the name of the applicant, the title of the invention, the serial number or international application number of the application, the date of filing the same, and, if known, the group art unit or other unit within the Patent and Trademark Office responsible for considering the letter and the name of the examiner or other person to which it has been assigned.
- (b) When the letter concerns a patent, it should state the number and date of issue of the patent, the name of the patentee, and the title of the invention.

(b) A letter relating to a trademark application should identify it as such and by the name of the applicant and the serial number and filing date of the application. A letter relating to a registered trademark should identify it by the name of the registrant and by the number and date of the certificate. The political results and date of the certificate.

any concern which would not qualify as a small busi-

(d) A letter relating to a reexamination proceeding should identify it as such by the number of the patent undergoing reexamination, the reexamination request control number assigned to such proceeding and, if known, the group art unit and name of the examiner arright Vitaliani ser

to which it has been assigned.

(e) When a paper concerns an interference, it should state the names of the parties and the number of the interference. The name of the examiner-in-chief assigned to the interference (§ 1.610) and the name of the party filing the paper should appear conspicuously on the first page of the paper.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 46 FR 29181, May 29, 1981; para. (a) 49 FR 552, Jan. 4, 1984; effective date Apr. 1, 1984; pera. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

Receipt of letters and papers.

(a) Letters and other papers received in the Patent and Trademark Office are stamped with the date of receipt except where such letters and papers are filed in accordance with § 1.10. Any such letters and papers filed in accordance with \$ 1.10 will be stamped with the date of deposit as "Express Mail" with the United States Postal Service unless the date of deposit is a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal holiday within the District of Columbia in which case the date stamped will be the next succeeding day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal holiday within the District of Columbia. No papers are received in the Patent and Trademark Office on Saturdays, Sundays or Federal holidays within the District of Columbia.

(b) Mail placed in the Patent and Trademark Office pouch up to midnight on weekdays, excepting Saturdays and federal holidays, by the post office at Washington, D.C., serving the Patent and Trademark Office, is considered as having been received in the Patent and Trademark Office on the day it was so

placed in the pouch.

(c) In addition to being mailed or delivered by hand during office hours, letters and other papers may be deposited up to midnight in a box provided at the guard's desk at the lobby of building 3 of the Patent and Trademark Office at Crystal Plaza, Arlington, Virginia and at the main entrance (14th Street) of the Department of Commerce Building, Washington, D.C., on weekdays except Saturdays and Federal holidays, and all papers deposited therein are considered as received in the Patent and Trademark Office on the day of deposit.

(d) If interruptions or emergencies in the United States Postal Service which have been so designated by the Commissioner occur, the Patent and Trademark Office will consider as filed on a particular date in the Office any paper or fee which is: (1) Promptly filed after the ending of the designated interruption or

emergency; and (2) Accompanied by a statement indicating that such paper or fee would have been filed on that particular date if it were not for the designated interruption or emergency in the United States Postal Service. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.

(vii) The filing of an affidayit under section 15, sub-

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2707, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983; 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983; para. (a), 49 FR 552, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

Times for taking action: Expiration on Saturday, Sunday or Federal holiday.

Whenever periods of time are specified in this part in days, calendar days are intended. When the day, or the last day fixed by statute or by or under this part for taking any action or paying any fee in the Patent and Trademark Office falls on Saturday, Sunday, or on a Federal holiday within the District of Columbia. the action may be taken, or the fee paid, on the next succeeding day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or a Federal holiday. See § 1.304 for time for appeal or for commencing civil action. de nousealoge ineral Lecentric garbees of all

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2707, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; corrected, 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983]

1.8 Certificate of mailing.

- (a) Except in the cases enumerated below, papers and fees required to be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office within a set period of time will be considered as being timely filed if: (1) They are addressed to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Washington, D.C. 20231, and deposited with the U.S. Postal Service with sufficient postage as first class mail prior to expiration of the set period: and (2) They also include a certificate for each paper or fee stating the date of deposit. The person signing the certificate should have reasonable basis to expect that the correspondence would be mailed on or before the date indicated. The actual date of receipt of the paper or fee will be used for all other purposes. This procedure does not apply to the following:
- (i) The filing of a national patent application specification and drawing or other papers for the purpose of obtaining an application filing date;
 - (ii) The filing of trademark applications:
- (iii) The filing of agreements between parties to an interference under 35 U.S.C. 135(c);
- (iv) The filing of an affidavit showing that a mark is still in use or containing an excuse for nonuse under section 8 (a) or (b) or section 12(c) of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1058(a), 1058(b), 1062(c);
- (v) The filing of an application for renewal of a mark registration under section 9 of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1059;
- (vi) The filing of a petition to cancel a registration of a mark under section 14 (a) or (b) of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1064(a), 1064(b);

(vii) The filing of an affidavit under section 15, subsection (3) of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1065;

- (viii) The filing of a notice of election to proceed by civil action in an inter partes proceeding under 35 U.S.C. 141 or section 21(a)(1) of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1071(a)(1), in response to another party's appeal to the Court of Appeals for the Federal Cir-O Avendand Lactron Toda probat ac
- (ix) The filing of a notice and reasons of appeal under 35 U.S.C. 142 or a notice of appeal under section 21(a)(2) of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. 1071(a)(2):

(x) The filing of a statement under 42 U.S.C. 2182 or 42 U.S.C. 2457(c); and START THE POR

(xi) The filing of international applications for

patent and papers relating thereto.

(xii) The filing of a paper in an interference which an examiner-in-chief orders to be filed by hand or "Express Mail."

(xiii) Papers filed in connection with a disciplinary

proceeding under Part 10 of this subchapter.

(b) In the event that correspondence or fees are timely filed in accordance with paragraph (a) of this section, but not received in the Patent and Trademark Office, and the application is held to be abandoned or the proceeding dismissed, terminated, or decided with prejudice, the correspondence or fee will be considered timely if the party who forwarded such correspondence or fee (1) informs the Office of the previous mailing of the correspondence or fee promptly after becoming aware of the Office action, (2) supplies an additional copy of the previously mailed correspondence or fee and certificate, and (3) includes a declaration under § 1.68 or § 2.20 which attests on a personal knowledge basis or to the satisfaction of the Commissioner to the previous timely mailing.

[OMB Control Nos. 0651-0009 & 0651-0011] (Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [41 FR 43721, Oct. 4, 1976; 43 FR 20461, May 11, 1978; para. (a), 47 FR 47381, Oct. 26, 1982, effective date Oct. 26, 1982; para. (a), 48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; para. (a), 49 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

1.9 Definitions.

(a) A national application as used in this chapter means a U.S. national application for patent which was either filed in the Office under 35 U.S.C. 111 or which resulted from an international application after compliance with 35 U.S.C. 371.

(b) An international application as used in this chapter means an international application for patent filed under the Patent Cooperation Treaty prior to entering national processing at the Designated Office

(c) An independent inventor as used in this chapter means any inventor who (1) has not assigned, granted, conveyed, or licensed, and (2) is under no obligation under contract or law to assign, grant, convey, or license, any rights in the invention to any person who could not likewise be classified as an independent inventor if that person had made the invention, or to

PATRIATATAT any concern which would not qualify as a small business concern or a nonprofit organization under this sections to among self and their stones and it whereals abundle

> (d) A small business concern as used in this chapter means any business concern as defined by the Small Business Administration in 13 CFR 121.12. For the convenience of the users of these regulations, that definition states: accommons of the engineer

§ 121.12 Small business for paying reduced patent fees.

(a) Pursuant to Pub. L. 97-247, a small business concern for purposes of paying reduced fees under 35 U.S. Code 41 (a) and (b) to the Patent and Trademark Office means any business concern (1) whose number of employees, including those of its affiliates, does not exceed 500 persons and (2) which has not assigned, granted, conveyed, or licensed, and is under no obligation under contract or law to assign, grant, convey or license, any rights in the invention to any person who could not be classified as an independent inventor if that person had made the invention, or to any concern which would not qualify as a small business concern or a nonprofit organization under this section. For the purpose of this section concerns are affiliates of each other when either, directly or indirectly, one concern controls or has the power to control the other, or a third party or parties controls or has the power to control both. The number of employees of the business concern is the average over the fiscal year of the persons employed during each of the pay periods of the fiscal year. Employees are those persons employed on a full-time, part-time or temporary basis during the previous facal year of the concerning the transfer the beautient to

(b) If the Patent and Trademark Office determines that a concern is not eligible as a small business concern within this section, the concern shall have a right to appeal that determination to the Small Business Administration. The Patent and Trademark Office shall transmit its written decision and the pertinent size determination file to the SBA in the event of such adverse determination and size appeal. Such appeals by concerns should be submitted to the SBA at 1441 L Street, NW., Washington, D.C. 20416 (Attention: SBA Office of General Counsel). The appeal should state the basis upon which it is claimed that the Patent and Trademark Office initial size determination on the concern was in error; and the facts and arguments supporting the concern's claimed status as a small business concern under this section.

(e) A nonprofit organization as used in this chapter means (1) a university or other institution of higher education located in any country; (2) an organization of the type described in section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954 (26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3)) and exempt from taxation under section 501(a) of the Internal Revenue Code (26 U.S.C. 501(a)); (3) any nonprofit scientific or educational organization qualified under a nonprofit organization statute of a state of this country (35 U.S.C. 201(i)); or (4) any nonprofit organization located in a foreign country which would qualify as a nonprofit organization under paragraph (e)(2) or (3) of this section if it were located in this country.

- (f) A small entity as used in this chapter means an independent inventor, a small business concern or a nonprofit organization.
 - (g) For definitions in interferences see § 1.601.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[43 FR 20461, May 11, 1978; 47 FR 40139, Sept. 10, 1982, effective date, Oct. 1, 1982; 47 FR 43275, Sept. 30, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (d), 49 FR 34724, Aug. 31, 1984, effective date Nov. 1, 1984; para. (g), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]



1.10 Filing of papers and fees by "Express Mail" with certificate.

(a) Any paper or fee to be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office can be filed utilizing the "Express Mail Post Office to Addressee" service of the United States Postal Service and be considered as having been filed in the Office on the date the paper or fee is shown to have been deposited as "Express Mail" with the United States Postal Service unless the date of deposit is a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal holiday within the District of Columbia. See § 1.6(a).

(b) Any paper or fee filed by "Express Mail" must have the number of the "Express Mail" mailing label placed thereon prior to mailing, be addressed to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Washington, D.C. 20231, and any such paper or fee must also include a certificate of mailing by "Express Mail" which states the date of mailing by "Express Mail" and is signed by the person mailing the paper or fee.

(c) The Patent and Trademark Office will accept the certificate of mailing by "Express Mail" and accord the paper or fee the certificate date under 35 U.S.C. 21(a) (unless the certificate date is a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal holiday within the District of Columbia—see § 1.6(a)) without further proof of the date on which the mailing by "Express Mail" occurred unless a question is present regarding the date of mailing. If more than a reasonable time has elapsed between the certificate date and the Patent and Trademark Office receipt date or if other questions regarding the date of mailing are present, the person mailing the paper or fee may be required to file a copy of the "Express Mail" receipt showing the actual date of mailing and a statement from the person who mailed the paper or fee averring to the fact that the mailing occurred on the date certified. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, added effective Feb. 27, 1983; 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983; paras. (a) & (c), 49 FR 552, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

RECORDS AND FILES OF THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

1.11 Files open to the public.

(a) After a patent has been issued or a statutory invention registration has been published, the specification, drawings and all papers relating to the case in the file of the patent or statutory invention registration are open to inspection by the public, and copies may be obtained upon paying the fee therefor. See § 2.27 for trademark files.

(b) All reissue applications, all applications in which the Office has accepted a request to open the complete application to inspection by the public, and related papers in the application file, are open to inspection by the public, and copies may be furnished upon paying the fee therefor. The filing of reissue applications will be announced in the Official Gazette. The announcement shall include at least the filing date, reissue application and original patent numbers, title, class and subclass, name of the inventor, name of the owner of record, name of the attorney or agent of record, and examining group to which the reissue application is assigned.

(c) All requests for reexamination for which the fee under § 1.20(c) has been paid, will be announced in the Official Gazette. Any reexaminations at the initiative of the Commissioner pursuant to § 1.520 will also be announced in the Official Gazette. The announcement shall include at least the date of the request, if any, the reexamination request control number or the Commissioner initiated order control number, patent number, title, class and subclass, name of the inventor, name of the patent owner of record, and the examining group to which the reexamination is assigned.

(d) All papers or copies thereof relating to a reexamination proceeding which have been entered of record in the patent or reexamination file are open to inspection by the general public, and copies may be furnished upon paying the fee therefor.

(e) The file of any interference involving a patent, a statutory invention registration, or an application on which a patent has been issued or which has been published as a statutory invention registration, is open to inspection by the public, and copies may be obtained upon paying the fee therefor, if: (1) the interference has terminated, or (2) an award of priority or judgment has been entered as to all parties and all counts.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0010] (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[42 FR 5593, Jan. 28, 1977; 43 FR 28477, June 30, 1978; 46 FR 29181, May 29, 1981; para. (c), 47 FR 41272, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; paras. (a), (b) & (e) 50 FR 9378, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.12 Assignment records open to public inspection.

(a) The assignment records, relating to original or reissue patents, including digests and indexes, and assignment records relating to pending or abandoned trademark applications and to trademark registrations, are open to public inspection and copies of any instrument recorded may be obtained upon request and payment of the fee set forth in § 1.19(a)(5).

(b) Assignment records, digests, and indexes, relating to any pending or abandoned patent application are not available to the public. Copies of any such assignment records and information with respect thereto shall be obtainable only upon written authority of the applicant or applicant's assignee or attorney or agent or upon a showing that the person seeking such information is a bona fide prospective or actual purchaser, mortgagee, or licensee of such application, unless it shall be necessary to the proper conduct of business before the Office or as provided by these rules.

(c) Any request by a member of the public seeking copies of any assignment records of any pending or

abandoned patent application preserved in secrecy under § 1.14, or any information with respect thereto, must (1) be in the form of a petition accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(i) or (2) include written authority granting access to the member of the public to the particular assignment records from the applicant or applicant's assignee or attorney or

agent of record.

(d) An order for a copy of an assignment should give the identification of the record. If identified only by the name of the patentee and number of the patent, or in the case of a trademark registration by the name of the registrant and number of the registration, or by name of the applicant and serial number or international application number of the application, an extra charge as set forth in § 1.21(f) will be made for the time consumed in making a search for such assignment.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41272, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.13 Copies and certified copies.

(a) Copies of patents and trademark registrations and of any records, books, papers, or drawings belonging to the Patent and Trademark Office and open to the public, will be furnished by the Patent and Trademark Office to any person, and copies of other records or papers will be furnished to persons entitled thereto, upon payment of the fee therefor.

(b) Such copies will be authenticated by the seal of the Patent and Trademark Office and certified by the Commissioner, or in his name attested by an officer of the Patent and Trademark Office authorized by the Commissioner, upon payment of the fee for the authentication certificate in addition to the fee for the

copies.

[OMB Control Nos. 0651-0009 & 0651-0010] (35 U.S.C. 10)

1.14 Patent applications preserved in secrecy.

(a) Except as provided in § 1.11(b) pending patent applications are preserved in secrecy. No information will be given by the Office respecting the filing by any particular person of an application for a patent, the pendency of any particular case before it, or the subject matter of any particular application, nor will access be given to or copies furnished of any pending application or papers relating thereto, without written authority in that particular application from the applicant or his assignee or attorney or agent of record, unless the application has been identified by serial number in a published patent document or the United States of America has been indicated as a Designated State in a published international application, in which case status information such as whether it is pending, abandoned or patented may be supplied, or unless it shall be necessary to the proper conduct of business before the Office or as provided by this part. Where an application has been patented, the patent number and issue date may also be supplied.

(b) Except as provided in § 1.11(b) abandoned applications are likewise not open to public inspection,

except that if an application referred to in a U.S. patent, or in an application in which the applicant has filed an authorization to open the complete application to the public is abandoned and is available, it may be inspected or copies obtained by any person on written request; without notice to the applicant.

Complete applications (§ 1.51(a)) which are abandoned may be destroyed after 20 years from their filing date, except those to which particular attention has been called and which have been marked for preservation. Abandoned applications will not be returned.

- (c) Applications for patents which disclose, or which appear to disclose, or which purport to disclose, inventions or discoveries relating to atomic energy are reported to the Department of Energy, which Department will be given access to such applications, but such reporting does not constitute a determination that the subject matter of each application so reported is in fact useful or an invention or discovery or that such application in fact discloses subject matter in categories specified by sections 151(c) and 151(d) of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, 68 Stat. 919; 42 U.S.C. 2181 (c) and (d):
- (d) Any decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, or any decision of the Commissioner on petition, not otherwise open to public inspection shall be published or made available for public inspection if: (1) The Commissioner believes the decision involves an interpretation of patent laws or regulations that would be of important precedent value; and (2) the applicant, or any party involved in the interference, does not within two months after being notified of the intention to make the decision public, object in writing on the ground that the decision discloses a trade secret or other confidential information. If a decision discloses such information, the applicant or party shall identify the deletions in the text of the decision considered necessary to protect the information. If it is considered the entire decision must be withheld from the public to protect such information, the applicant or party must explain why. Applicants or parties will be given time, not less than twenty days, to request reconsideration and seek court review before any portions of decisions are made public over their objection. See § 2.27 for trademark applications.
- (e) Any request by a member of the public seeking access to, or copies of, any pending or abandoned application preserved in secrecy pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, or of any papers relating thereto, must (1) be in the form of a petition and be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(i) or (2) include written authority granting access to the member of the public in that particular application from the applicant or the applicant's assignee or attorney or agent of record.

[OMB Control Nos. 0651-0010 & 0651-0011]

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[42 FR 5593, Jan. 28, 1977; 43 FR 20462, May 11, 1978; para. (e) added, 47 FR 41273, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (b), 49 FR 552, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; para. (d), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; para. (b), 50 FR 9378, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.15 Requests for identifiable records.

(a) Requests for records not disclosed to the public as part of the regular informational activity of the Patent and Trademark Office and which are not otherwise dealt with in the rules in this part may be made by completing Form CD-244, "Application to Inspect Department Records," and submitting this form, in person or by mail, to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Washington, D.C. 20231. A nonrefundable application fee of \$2 must accompany each application. Copies of Form CD-244 are available in the Central Reference and Records Inspection Facility, Room 2122, Department of Commerce Building, Washington, D.C. 20230, the search room of the Patent Reference Branch of the Patent and Trademark Office, the search room of the Trademark Examining Operation, and in many public information offices and field offices of the Department of Commerce. If the requested record is identifiable, the request will be reviewed by the appropriate official authorized to make an initial determination of the availability of the record. If it is determined that the material is not to be made available to the requesting person, said person shall be notified in writing of that fact and the reasons why the record will not be disclosed. If the record is to be made available, inspection will be permitted in the appropriate Patent and Trademark Office search room. Fees for copies of records and for searches and related services are payable in accordance with the schedule of fees and charges established in § 4.8 of Title 15, Code of Federal Regulations.

(b) Any person whose application to inspect a record has been refused may request a reconsideration of the initial denial by completing and submitting the appropriate section of the Form CD-244. The request for reconsideration should be made within 30 days of the date of the original denial. In submitting such request the party should include any written argument he desires to support his belief that the record requested should be made available. No personal appearance, oral argument, or hearing shall be permitted. The decision upon such request shall be made by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks and shall be based upon the original request, the denial, and any written argument submitted by the person seeking access to the record. The decision upon review shall be promptly made in writing and communicated to the person seeking access. If the decision is wholly or partly in favor of availability, the requested record to such extent shall be made available for inspection as described in paragraph (a) of this section. To the extent that the decision is adverse to the request, the reasons for the denial shall be stated. A decision upon review completed as provided herein shall constitute the final decision and action of the Patent and Trademark Office as to the availability of

a requested record, except as may be required by court proceedings initiated pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(3). Reconsiderations resulting in final decisions as prescribed herein shall be indexed and made available in the search room of the Patent Reference Branch.

(c) Procedures applicable in the event of a subpoena, order, or other compulsory process or demand of a court or other authority shall be those set forth in section 7 of Department Order 64 (32 FR 9734, July 4, 1967).

(Sec. 1, 66 Stat. 793, 81 Stat. 54; 5 U.S.C. 552, 35 U.S.C. 6) [32 FR 13812, Oct. 4, 1967; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969]

FEES AND PAYMENT OF MONEY

1.16 National application filing fees.

(a) Basic fee for filing each application for	3.1
an original patent, except design or plant cases:	September 1
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	\$170.00
By other than a small entity	340.00
(b) In addition to the basic filing fee in an	ala Chily
original application, for filing or later	4. 3.475
presentation of each independent claim	TALE TO L
in excess of 3:	1.00 miles 100 miles 241 miles
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	17.00
By other than a small entity	34.00
(c) In addition to the basic filing fee in an	
original application, for filing or later presentation of each claim (whether in-	
dependent or dependent) in excess of 20	
(Note that § 1.75(c) indicates how mul-	
tiple dependent claims are considered	
for fee calculation purposes.):	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	6.00
By other than a small entity	12.00
(d) In addition to the basic filing fee in an	
original application, if the application	
contains, or is amended to contain, a	
multiple dependent claim(s), per appli-	
cation:	RR OO
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	55.00 110.00
(If the additional fees required	110.00
by paragraphs (b), (c) and (d)	
are not paid on filing or on	
later presentation of the claims	
for which the additional fees	
are due, they must be paid or	
the claims cancelled by	
amendment, prior to the expi-	
ration of the time period set	
for response by the Office in	
any notice of fee deficiency.)	
(e) Surcharge for filing the basic filing fee or oath or declaration on a date later	
than the filing date of the application:	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	55.00
Dy a sinan citity (§ 1.7(1))	110.00

By other than a small entity.....

110.00

sted record, except as may be required by	KATTON D	29 1 July 18 1973; 44 FR 2002, May 11, 1978, name (c)	47 (4)
(f) For filing each design application:	1888 St. 18	(f) In addition to the fee for filing a notice	5si.har
			1 1 1 1
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))		of appeal, for filing a brief in support of	Advisión .
By other than a small entity	140.00	an appeal:	4 - 3 - 1 - 1
(g) Basic fee for filing each plant applica-	an refeta	By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	65.00
tion:	The second second second	By other than a small entity	130.00
	110.00		220.00
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))		(g) For filing a request for an oral hearing	
By other than a small entity	220.00	before the Board of Patent Appeals and	* .
(h) Basic fee for filing each reissue appli-		Interferences in appeal under 35 U.S.C.	
cation:		and the state of t	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	170.00	By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	55.00
Dr. other them a small entity	340.00		
By other than a small entity	340.00	By other than a small entity	110.00
(i) In addition to the basic filing fee in a		(h) For filing a petition to the Commis-	
reissue application, for filing or later	**	sioner under a section of this part listed	
presentation of each independent claim		below which refers to this paragraph	140.00
which is in excess of the number of			2 10.00
independent claims in the original		§ 1.47—for filing by other than all	
	41.1	the inventors or a person not the	
patent:	4	inventor.	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	17.00	§ 1.48—for correction of inventor-	
by other than a small chilly	34.00	ship.	*-
(i) In addition to the basic filing fee in a	0.008	ニー・・アード 「記述的での支票の」で、利用には、現代は、現代のようには、日本というには、これには、これには、これには、これには、これには、これには、これには、これ	7 : L
(j) In addition to the basic filing fee in a reissue application, for filing or later	1.18.13.1	§ 1.182—for decision on questions	:
ZULOGUE CADITES COUNTS AND A LESCON	7 71	not specifically provided for.	
presentation of each claim (whether in-	4 E I	§ 1.183—to suspend the rules.	*
presentation of each claim (whether in- dependent or dependent) in excess of 20	0 08 101	§ 1.295—for review of refusal to pub-	
and also in excess of the number of	ta kasa kilan s	lish a statutory invention registra-	
claims in the original patent, (Note that	SAST.	- 11.7.3 & 3.743 D. 1193 DOCESTO DE SERVER	
§ 1.75(c) indicates how multiple de-	12.2501	store tion. The branes was to the high state of the	
	15 4	§ 1.377—for review of decision refus-	
pendent claims are considered for fee	44	ing to accept and record payment	
purposes.):	:33	of a maintenance fee filed prior to	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	6.00	expiration of patent.	
By other than a small entity	12.00	コー・コール アモ ひがひ たいこうが 書わた カル・・・・・・・ こんしょ	
(Note, see § 1.445 for international appli-		§ 1.378(e)—for reconsideration of de-	
		cision on petition refusing to	V
cation filing and processing fees.).		accept delayed payment of mainte-	***
A property of the second second		nance fee in expired patent.	
(35 U.S.C. 6; Pub. L. 98-622)		§ 1.644(e)—for petition in an interfer-	
		ence.	
[Added 47 FR 41273, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1	, 1982; 50	§ 1.644(f)—for request for reconsider-	
FR 31824, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]		ation of a decision on petition in an	
		interference.	
1.17 Patent application processing fees.			
		§ 1.666(c)—for late filing of interfer-	
(a) Extension fee for response within first	•	ence settlement agreement.	
	1.15	§§ 5.12, 5.13, and 5.14—for expedited	
month pursuant to § 1.136(a):	#80.00	handling of foreign filing license.	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	\$28.00	§ 5.15—for changing the scope of a	
By other than a small entity	56.00	license.	
(b) Extension fee for response within			
second month pursuant to § 1.136(a):		§ 5.25—for retroactive license.	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	85.00	(i) For filing a petition to the Commis-	
		sioner under a section of this part listed	
By other than a small entity	170.00	below which refers to this paragraph	72.00
(c) Extension fee for response within third			12.00
month pursuant to § 1.136(a):		§ 1.12—for access to an assignment	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	195.00	record.	
By other than a small entity	390.00	§ 1.14—for access to an application.	
	370.00	§ 1.55—for entry of late priority	
(d) Extension fee for response within			
fourth month pursuant to § 1.136(a):		papers.	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	305.00	§ 1.102—to make application special.	
By other than a small entity	610.00	§ 1.103—to suspend action in applica-	
	3.0.00	tion.	
(e) For filing a notice of appeal from the		§ 1.177—for divisional reissues to	-
examiner to the Board of Patent Ap-			
peals and Interferences:		issue separately.	
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	65.00	§ 1.312—for amendment after pay-	
By other than a small entity	130.00	ment of issue fee.	
TA ACREA CREWER to ARREST ARREST A.			

§ 1.313—to withdraw an application with the	(b) Issue fee for issuing a design patent: By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))
from listic: theld to be say a relative and the	By a small entity (\$ 1.9(f))
§ 1.314—to defer issuance of a petent.	By other than a small entity 200.00
§ 1.334—for patent to issue to assign-	(c) Issue fee for issuing a plant patent:
ee, assignment recorded late.	By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))
§ 1.666(b)—for access to interference	
settlement agreement.	By other than a small entity 280.00
(j) For filing a petition to institute a	of the end terrined element is a contract.
	(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)
public use proceeding under § 1.292 860.00	[Added 47 FR 41273, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 50
(k) For processing an application filed	FR 31824, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]
with a specification in a non-English	A Secretary of the second of the second
language (§ 1.52(d))	1.10 Barresan and amounts for a
(1) For filing a petition (1) for the revival	1.19 Document supply fees.
of an unavoidably abandoned applica-	The Patent and Trademark Office will supply
tion under 35 U.S.C. 133, or 371, or (2)	copies of the following documents upon payment of
for delayed payment of the issue fee	the fees indicated:
under 35 U.S.C. 151:	and and antonopological
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	Type 3 km a second to the best of the second and th
By other than a small entity 56.00	(a) Uncertified copies of Office docu-
(m) For filing a petition (1) for revival of	ments: he yapon tog conflict decired to
an unintentionally abandoned applica-	(1) Printed copy of a patent, includ-
tion or (2) for the unintentionally de-	ing a design patent, statutory in-
layed payment of the fee for issusing a	vention registration, or defensive
patent: thermal to leavyrate be given all moves self to	publication document, except color
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	plant patent or color statutory in-
By other than a small entity 560.00	vention registration 1.50
(n) For requesting publication of a statu-	(2) Printed copy of a plant patent or
tory invention registration prior to the	statutory invention registration in
mailing of the first examiner's action	color 6.00
pursuant to § 1.104—\$400.00 reduced by	(3) Copy of patent application as
	filed
the amount of the application basic filing	(4) Copy of patent file wrapper and
fee paid.	contents, each 200 pages or frac-
(o) For requesting publication of a statu-	tion thereof
tory invention registration after the	(5) Copy of Office records, except as
mailing of the first examiner's action	otherwise provided in this section,
pursuant to § 1.104—\$800.00 reduced by	per page
the amount of the application basic filing	(6) Microfiche copy of microfiche,
fee paid.	per microfiche
44 ** 6 # 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4 B 4	(7) Copy of patent assignment record 1.50
(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123; 35 U.S.C. 6, 41,	(b) Certified copies of Office documents:
181—188; Export Administration Act of 1979, as amended; Arms Export Control Act, as amended; Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as	
amended: Nuclear Non-Proliferation Act of 1978, and the delega-	(1) For certifying Office records, per
tions in the regulations under these acts to the Commissioner by	certificate
regulations (15 CFR 370.10(j); 22 CFR 125.04, and 10 CFR 810.7))	(2) For a search of assignment
[Added 47 FR 41273, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982;	records, abstract of title and certifi-
para. (h), 48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983;	cation, per patent
para. (h), 49 FR 13461, Apr. 4, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984; para. (h), 49 FR 34724, Aug. 31, 1984, effective date Nov. 1, 1984;	(c) Subscription services:
paras. (e), (g), (h) & (i), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date	(1) Subscription orders for printed
Feb. 11, 1985; paras. (h), (n) & (c), 50 FR 9379, Mar. 7, 1985, effec-	copies of patents as issued, annual
tive date May 8, 1985; 50 FR 31824, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date	service charge for entry of order
Oct. 5, 1985]	and ten subclasses7.00
	(2) For annual subscription to each
1.18 Patent issue fees.	additional subclass in addition to
	the ten covered by the fee under
(a) Issue fee for issuing each original or	paragraph (c)(1) of this section, per
reissue patent, except a design or plant	subclass 0.70
patent:	(d) Library service (35 U.S.C. 13): For
By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	providing to libraries copies of all pat-
By other than a small entity 560.00	ents issued annually, per annum 50.00
,	J. W.

(e) List of patents in sub	class:	อบสสร์ แร้ง	(g) For maintaining an original or reissue	1.13
(1) For list of all	United States pat-	Land or Gra	patent, except a design or plant patent,	
ents and statutor	y invention regis-	1a	based on an application filed on or after	
	lass, per 100 num-	** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	December 12, 1980 and before August	
bers or fraction th	bereof	1.00	27, 1982, in force beyond 12 years; the	
(2) For list of Uni	ted States patents	11 (4)	fee is due by eleven years and six	Wife Comments
and statutory in	vention registra-	* *} \$	months after the original grant	670.00
	s limited by date		(h) For maintaining an original or reissue	, 0,0,00
	numbers or frac-		patent, except a design or plant patent,	
tion thoron	2 1161110019 O1 1160-	1.00	based on an application filed on or after	
		6.00		
(f) Microfiche copy of p		0.00	August 27, 1982, in force beyond 4	
(g) Uncertified statemen			years; the fee is due by three years and	*,
the payment of main	그 존 전 학교 이는 요한 한 그 전 이 학교(11년 2017년 5년 1년 기계	2.00	six months after the original grant:	00000
on a patent or expirati		3.00	By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	225.00
(h) Uncertified copy			By other than a small entity	450.00
States patent documen		10.00	(i) For maintaining an original or reissue	
(i) To compare and cer		*	patent, except a design or plant patent,	
from Patent and T			based on an application filed on or after	
records but not prepar			August 27, 1982, in force beyond 8	1
and Trademark Office	ce, per copy of	es to the	years; the fee is due by seven years and	1 779 1 11.
document		5.00	six months after the original grant:	ille ight
(j) Additional filing recei			By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	445.00
Duplicate			By other than a small entity	
Corrected due to applica			(j) For maintaining an original or reissue	
	MANAGE OF THE STATE OF	*	patent, except a design or plant patent,	
*. *.	to the second of states		based on an application filed on or after	
		(1),	August 27, 1982, in force beyond 12	
[OMB Control No. 0651-0010]	ing a second of the second of	*	years; the fee is due by eleven years	. ,
(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 1	5 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)	**	and six months after the original grant:	
[Added 47 FR 41273, Sept. 1	7, 1982, effective date	Oct. 1, 1982;		670.00
para. (b), 49 FR 552, Jan. 4,			By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	60000000
paras. (f) & (g) added, 49 FR			By other than a small entity	1,340.00
Nov. 1, 1984; paras. (a) & (e), date May 8, 1985; 50 FR 31824			(k) Surcharge for paying a maintenance	
1985]	, Aug. U, 1703, CHESUVS	cate Oct. 3,	fee during the 6-month grace period	
•	_		following the expiration of three years	
1.20 Post-issuance	fees.		and six months, seven years and six	
			months, and eleven years and six	
(a) For providing a certi	ificate of correc-		months after the date of the original	
tion of applicant's mista		\$29.00	grant of a patent based on an applica-	
(b) Petition for correction		427.00	tion filed on or after December 12,	
in patent (§ 1.324)		140.00	1980 and before August 27, 1982	110.00
(c) For filing a request for		140.00	(I) Surcharge for paying a maintenance	
(§ 1.510(a))		1,770.00	fee during the 6-month grace period	
(d) For filing each state		1,770.00	following the expiration of three years	
	•		and six months, seven years and six	
(§ 1.321):	``````````````````````````````````````	20.00	months, and eleven years and six	
By a small entity (§ 1	.9(1))	28.00	months after the date of the original	
By other than a small		56.00	grant of a patent based on an applica-	
(e) For maintaining an or			tion filed on or after August 27, 1982:	
patent, except a design			By a small entity (§ 1.9(f))	55.00
based on an application			By other than a small entity	110.00
December 12, 1980 and			(m) Surcharge for accepting a mainte-	
27, 1982, in force beyo			nance fee after expiration of a patent	
fee is due by three year	s and six months		for non-timely payment of a mainte-	
after the original grant.		225.00		
(f) For maintaining an or			nance fee where the delay in payment	
patent, except a design			is shown to the satisfaction of the Com-	800 00
based on an application			missioner to have been unavoidable	500.00
December 12, 1980 and				
27, 1982, in force beyo				
for it due has enter			(35 U.S.C. 6: 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)	

445.00

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

fee is due by seven years and six months after the original grant

	ARTESTANTI CHEPATE	NT RULES
[Added 47 FR 41274, Sept. 17, 19 perse. (E), (1) & (m) added, 49 FR Nov. 1, 1984; perse. (e), (f), (g) & effective date May 8, 1985; 50 FR date Oct. 5, 1985] 1.21 Miscellaneous fee. The Patent and Tradema the following fees for the ser	34724, Aug. 31, 1984, effective (m), 30 FR 9379, Mar. 7, 1985, 31825, Aug. 6, 1985, effective s and charges.	(i) Publication in Official Gazette: For publication in the Official Gazette of a notice of the availability of an application or a patent for licensing or sale, each application or patent
 (a) Registration of attorneys (1) For admission to excregistration to practice upon application	mination for c, fee payable	pass)
Suitable for framing	cision of the at and Disci- 22.00 ading of an	unless the required basic filing fee has been paid
(b) Deposit accounts: (1) For establishing or deposit account	reinstating a 8.00 each month e end of the 20.00 each month	[OMB Control No. 0651-0010] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [Added 47 FR 41274, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; paras. (b) & (1), 49 FR 553, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; paras. (a)(5) & (6) added, 50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective Apr. 8, 1985; 50 FR 31825, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]
when the balance at the month is below \$300 f subscription deposit ac exclusively for subscr	or restricted counts used	1.22 Fees payable in advance. (a) Patent and trademark fees and charges payable
of patent copies as issue (c) Disclosure document: For closure document	ed	to the Patent and Trademark Office are required to be paid in advance, that is, at the time of requesting any action by the Office for which a fee or charge is payable with the exception that under § 1.53 applications for patent may be assigned a filing date without payment of the basic filing fee. (b) All patent and trademark fees paid to the Patent

preparing an international-type search

report of an international-type search

made at the time of the first action on

the merits in a national patent applica-

tion

(f) Search of Office records: For search-

ing Patent and Trademark Office records for purposes not otherwise

specified, per one-half hour or fraction

thereof.....

(1) For recording each assignment,

agreement or other paper relating

to the property in a patent or ap-

plication.....

under paragraph (h)(1) of this sec-

tion refers to more than one patent or application, for each additional

patent or application

(2) Where a document to be recorded

(g) CopiShare card: Cost per copy......

(h) Recording of documents:

(i) Publication in Official Gazette: For publication in the Official Gazette of a	in and
notice of the availability of an applica-	
tion or a patent for licensing or sale,	- <u>- 1</u> -
each application or patent	7.00
charge for the first permanent user pass)	5.00
(k) For items and services, that the Commissioner finds may be supplied, for which fees are not specified by statute or by this part such charges as may be	
determined by the Commissioner with	

s payable in advance.

- and trademark fees and charges payable and Trademark Office are required to be ice, that is, at the time of requesting any Office for which a fee or charge is payexception that under § 1.53 applications ry be assigned a filing date without payasic filing fee.
- (b) All patent and trademark fees paid to the Patent and Trademark Office should be itemized in each individual application, patent or other proceeding in such a manner that it is clear for which purpose the fees are paid.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.23 Method of payment.

All payments of money required for Patent and Trademark Office fees, including fees for the processing of international applications (§ 1.445), should be made in U.S. specie, Treasury notes, national bank notes, post office money orders, or by certified check. If sent in any other form, the Office may delay or cancel the credit until collection is made. Money orders and checks must be made payable to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. Remittances from foreign countries must be payable and immediately negotiable in the United States for the full amount of the fee required. Money sent by mail to the

28.00

14.00

0.20

7.00

2.00

Patent and Trademark Office will be at the risk of the sender; letters containing money should be registered. (Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685)
[43 FR 20462, May 11, 1978]

1.24 Coupons.

Coupons in denominations of one dollar for the purchase of trademark registrations and one dollar and fifty cents for the purchase of patents, designs, defensive publications, and statutory invention registrations are sold by the Patent and Trademark Office for the convenience of the general public; these coupons may not be used for any other purpose. The one dollar coupons are sold individually and in books of 50 with stubs for record for \$50 and the one dollar and fifty cent coupons are sold individually and in books of 50 with stubs for record for \$75. These coupons are good until used; they may be transferred but cannot be redeemed.

[OMB Centrol No. 0651-0010] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 47 FR 41274, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 50 FR 31825, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

1.25 Deposit accounts.

- (a) For the convenience of attorneys, agents, and the general public in paying any fees due, in ordering services offered by the Office, copies of records, etc., deposit accounts may be established in the Patent and Trademark Office upon payment of the fee for establishing a deposit account (§ 1.21(b)(1)). A minimum deposit of \$1,000 for paying any fees due or in ordering any services offered by the Office. However, a minimum deposit of \$300 may be paid to establish a restricted subscription deposit account used exclusively for subscription order of patent copies as issued. At the end of each month, a deposit account statement will be rendered. A remittance must be made promptly upon receipt of the statement to cover the value of items or services charged to the account and thus restore the account to its established normal deposit. An amount sufficient to cover all fees, services, copies, etc., requested must always be on deposit. Charges to accounts with insufficient funds will not be accepted. A service charge (§ 1.21(b)(2)) will be assessed for each month that the balance at the end of the month is below \$1,000. For restricted subscription deposit accounts, a service charge (§ 1.21(b)(3)) will be assessed for each month that the balance at the end of the month is below \$300.
- (b) Filing, issue, appeal, international-type search report, international application processing, petition, and post-issuance fees may be charged against these accounts if sufficient funds are on deposit to cover such fees. A general authorization to charge all fees, or only certain fees, set forth in §§ 1.16 to 1.18 to a deposit account containing sufficient funds may be filed in an individual application, either for the entire pendency of the application or with respect to a particular paper filed. An authorization to charge to a deposit account the fee for a request for reexamina-

tion pursuant to § 1.510 and any other fees required in a reexamination proceeding in a patent may also be filed with the request for reexamination. An authorization to charge a fee to a deposit account will not be considered payment of the fee on the date the authorization to charge the fee is effective as to the particular fee to be charged unless sufficient funds are present in the account to cover the fee.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0010]

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[49 FR 553, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; 47 FR 41274,Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6,1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

1.26 Refunds.

- (a) Money paid by actual mistake or in excess, such as a payment not required by law, will be refunded, but a mere change of purpose after the payment of money, as when a party desires to withdraw an application, an appeal, or a request for oral hearing, will not entitle a party to demand such a return. Amounts of one dollar or less will not be returned unless specifically demanded within a reasonable time, nor will the payer be notified of such amount; amounts over one dollar may be returned by check or, if requested, by credit to a deposit account.
 - (b) [Reserved]
- (c) If the Commissioner decides not to institute a reexamination proceeding, a refund of \$1,300.00 will be made to the requester of the proceeding. Reexamination requesters should indicate whether any refund should be made by check or by credit to a deposit account.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 41274, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

1.27 Statement of status as small entity.

- (a) Any person seeking to establish status as a small entity (§ 1.9(f) of this part) for purposes of paying fees in an application or a patent must file a verified statement in the application or patent prior to or with the first fee paid as a small entity. Such a verified statement need only be filed once in an application or patent and remains in effect until changed.
- (b) Any verified statement filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section on behalf of an independent inventor must be signed by the independent inventor except as provided in § 1.42, § 1.43, or § 1.47 of this part, and must aver that the inventor qualifies as an independent inventor in accordance with § 1.9(c) of this part. Where there are joint inventors in an application, each inventor must file a verified statement establishing status as an independent inventor in order to qualify as a small entity. Where any rights have been assigned, granted, conveyed, or licensed, or there is an obligation to assign, grant, convey, or license, any rights to a small business concern, a non; profit organization, or any other individual, a verified statement must be filed by the individual, the owner of the small business concern, or an official of the



amall business concern or nonprofit organization empowered to act on behalf of the small business concern or nonprofit organization averring to their status. For purposes of a verified statement under this paragraph, a license to a Federal agency resulting from a funding agreement with that agency pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 202(c)(4) does not constitute a license as set

forth in § 1.9 of this part. (c) Any verified statement filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section on behalf of a small business concern must (1) be signed by the owner or an official of the small business concern empowered to act on behalf of the concern; (2) aver that the concern qualifies as a small business concern as defined in § 1.9(d); and (3) aver that exclusive rights to the invention have been conveyed to and remain with the small business concern, or if the rights are not exclusive, that all other rights belong to small entities as defined in § 1.9. Where the rights of the small business concern as a small entity are not exclusive, a verified statement must also be filed by the other small entities having rights averring to their status as such. For purposes of a verified statement under this paragraph, a license to a Federal agency resulting from a funding agreement with that agency pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 202(c)(4) does not constitute a license as

set forth in § 1.9 of this part. (d) Any verified statement filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section on behalf of a nonprofit organization must (1) be signed by an official of the nonprofit organization empowered to act on behalf of the organization; (2) aver that the organization qualifies as a nonprofit organization as defined in § 1.9(e) of this part specifying under which one of § 1.9(e) (1), (2), (3), or (4) of this part the organization qualifies; and (3) aver that exclusive rights to the invention have been conveyed to and remain with the organization or if the rights are not exclusive, that all other rights belong to small entities as defined in § 1.9 of this part. Where the rights of the nonprofit organization as a small entity are not exclusive, a verified statement must also be filed by the other small entities having rights averring to their status as such. For purposes of a verified statement under this paragraph, a license to a Federal agency resulting from a funding agreement with that agency pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 202(c)(4) does not constitute a conveyance of rights as set forth in this paragraph.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 40139, Sept. 10, 1982, added effective Oct. I, 1982; para. (c) added, 47 FR 43276, Sept. 30, 1982, effective date Oct. I, 1982; paras. (b), (c), & (d), 49 FR 553, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

1.28 Effect on fees of failure to establish status, or change status, as a small entity.

(a) The failure to establish status as a small entity (§§ 1.9(f) and 1.27 of this part) in any application or patent prior to paying, or at the time of paying, any fee precludes payment of the fee in the amount established for small entities. A refund pursuant to § 1.26

of this part, based on establishment of small entity status, of a portion of fees timely paid in full prior to establishing status as a small entity may only be obtained if a verified statement under § 1.27 and a request for a refund of the excess amount are filed within two months of the date of the timely payment of the full fee. The two-month time period is not extendable under § 1.136. Status as a small entity is waived for any fee by the failure to establish the status prior to paying, at the time of paying, or within two months of the date of payment of, the fee. Status as a small entity must be specifically established by a verified statement filed in each application or patent in which the status is available and desired, except those applications filed under § 1.60 or § 1.62 of this part where the status as a small entity has been established in a parent application and is still proper. Once status as a small entity has been established in an application or patent, the status remains in that application or patent without the filing of a further verified statement pursuant to § 1.27 of this part unless the Office is notified of a change in status. Status as a small entity in one application or patent does not affect any other application or patent, including applications or patents which are directly or indirectly dependent upon the application or patent in which the status has been established, except those filed under §1.60 or § 1.62 of this part. Applications filed under § 1.60 or § 1.62 of this part must include a reference to a verified statement in a parent application if status as a small entity is still proper and desired.

- (b) Once status as a small entity has been established in an application or patent, fees as a small entity may thereafter be paid in that application or patent without regard to a change in status until the issue fee is due or any maintenance fee is due. Notification of any change in status resulting in loss of entitlement to small entity status must be filed in the application or patent prior to paying, or at the time of paying, the earliest of the issue fee or any maintenance fee due after the date on which status as a small entity is no longer appropriate pursuant to § 1.9 of this part. The notification of change in status may be signed by the applicant, any person authorized to sign on behalf of the assignee, or an attorney or agent of record or acting in a representative capacity pursuant to $\S 1.34(a)$ of this part.
- (c) If status as a small entity is established in good faith, and fees as a small entity are paid in good faith, in any application or patent, and it is later discovered that such status as a small entity was established in error or that through error the Office was not notified of a change in status as required by paragraph (b) of this section, the error will be excused (1) if any deficiency between the amount paid and the amount due is paid within three months after the date the error occurred or (2) if any deficiency between the amount paid and the amount due is paid more than three months after the date the error occurred and the payment is accompanied by a verified statement explain-

ing how the error in good faith occurred and how

and when it was discovered.

(d)(1) Any attempt to fraudulently (i) establish status as a small entity or (ii) pay fees as a small entity shall be considered as a fraud practiced or attempted on the Office.

(2) Improperly and through gross negligence (i) establishing status as a small entity or (ii) paying fees as a small entity shall be considered as a fraud practiced or attempted on the Office. See §§ 1.56(d) and 1.555 of this part.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 40140, Sept. 10, 1982, added effective Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 553, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

Subpart B-National Processing Provisions

PROSECUTION OF APPLICATION AND APPOINTMENT
OF ATTORNEY OR AGENT

1.31 Applicants may be represented by a registered attorney or agent.

An applicant for patent may file and prosecute his or her own case, or he or she may be represented by a registered attorney, registered agent, or other individual authorized to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office in patent cases. See §§ 10.6 and 10.9 of this subchapter. The Patent and Trademark Office cannot aid in the selection of a registered attorney or agent.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] [50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

1.32 Prosecution by assignee.

The assignee of record of the entire interest in an application for patent is entitled to conduct the prosecution of the application to the exclusion of the inventor.

1.33 Correspondence respecting patent applications, reexamination proceedings, and other proceedings.

(a) The residence and post office address of the applicant must appear in the oath or declaration if not stated elsewhere in the application. The applicant may also specify and an attorney or agent of record may specify a correspondence address to which communications about the application are to be directed. All notices, official letters, and other communications in the case will be directed to the correspondence address or, if no such correspondence address is specified, to an attorney or agent of record (see § 1.34(b)), or, if no attorney or agent is of record, to the applicant, or to any assignee of record of the entire interest if the applicant or such assignee so requests, or to an assignee of an undivided part if the applicant so requests, at the post office address of which the Office has been notified in the case. Amendments and other papers filed in the application must be signed: (1) By the applicant, or (2) if there is an assignee of record of an undivided part interest, by the applicant and such assignee, or (3) if there is an assignee of record of the entire interest, by such assignee, or (4) by an

attorney or agent of record, or (5) by a registered attorney or agent not of record who acts in a representative capacity under the provisions of § 1.34(a). Double correspondence with an applicant and his attorney or agent, or with more than one attorney or agent, will not be undertaken. If more than one attorney or agent be made of record and a correspondence address has not been specified, correspondence will be held with the one last made of record.

(b) An applicant who has not made of record a registered attorney or agent may be required to state whether he received assistance in the preparation or prosecution of his application, for which any compensation or consideration was given or charged, and if so, to disclose the name or names of the person or persons providing such assistance. This includes the preparation for the applicant of the specification and amendments or other papers to be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office, as well as other assistance in such matters, but does not include merely making drawings by draftsmen or stenographic services in typing papers.

(c) All notices, official letters, and other communications for the patent owner or owners in a reexamination proceeding will be directed to the attorney or agent of record (see § 1.34(b)) in the patent file at the address listed on the register of patent attorneys and agents maintained pursuant to §§ 10.5 and 10.11 or, if no attorney or agent is of record, to the patent owner or owners at the address or addresses of record. Amendments and other papers filed in a reexamination proceeding on behalf of the patent owner must be signed by the patent owner, or if there is more than one owner by all the owners, or by an attorney or agent of record in the patent file, or by a registered attorney or agent not of record who acts in a representative capacity under the provisions of § 1.34(a). Double correspondence with the patent owner or owners and the patent owner's attorney or agent, or with more than one attorney or agent, will not be undertaken. If more than one attorney or agent is of record and a correspondence address has not been specified, correspondence will be held with the last attorney or agent made of record.

(d) A "correspondence address" or change thereto may be filed with the Patent and Trademark Office during the enforceable life of the patent. The "correspondence address" will be used in any correspondence relating to maintenance fees unless a separate "fee address" has been specified. See § 1.363 for "fee address" used solely for maintenance fee purposes. [OMB Control Nos. 0651-0010 & 0651-0011]

[36 FR 12617, July 2, 1971; 46 FR 29181, May 28, 1981; para. (d) added, 49 FR 34724, Aug. 31, 1984, effective date Nov. 1, 1984; para. (c), 50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

1.34 Recognition for representation.

(a) When a registered attorney or agent acting in a representative capacity appears in person or signs a paper in practice before the Patent and Trademark Office in a patent case, his or her personal appearance



or signature shall constitute a representation to the Patent and Trademark Office that under the provisions of this Subchapter and the law, he or she is authorized to represent the particular party in whose behalf he or she acts. In filing such a paper, the registered attorney or agent should specify his or her registration number with his or her signature. Further proof of authority to act in a representative capacity may be required.

(b) When an attorney or agent shall have filed his or her power of attorney, or authorization, duly executed by the person or persons entitled to prosecute an application or a patent involved in a reexamination proceeding, he or she is a principal attorney of record in the case. A principal attorney or agent, so appointed, may appoint an associate attorney or agent who shall also then be of record.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[46 FR 29181, May 29, 1981; para. (a), 50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

1.36 Revocation of power of attorney or authorization; withdrawal of attorney or agent.

A power of attorney or authorization of agent may be revoked at any stage in the proceedings of a case. and an attorney or agent may withdraw, upon application to and approval by the Commissioner. An attorney or agent, except an associate attorney or agent whose address is the same as that of the principal attorney or agent, will be notified of the revocation of the power of attorney or authorization, and the applicant or patent owner will be notified of the withdrawal of the attorney or agent. An assignment will not of itself operate as a revocation of a power or authorization previously given, but the assignee of the entire interest may revoke previous powers and be represented by an attorney or agent of the assignee's own selection. See § 1.613(d) for withdrawal of an attorney or agent of record in an interference.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

WHO MAY APPLY FOR A PATENT

1.41 Applicant for patent.

- (a) A patent must be applied for in the name of the actual inventor or inventors. Full names must be stated, including the family name and at least one given name without abbreviation together with any other given name or initial.
- (b) Unless the contrary is indicated the word "applicant" when used in these sections refers to the inventor or joint inventors who are applying for a patent, or to the person mentioned in §§ 1.42, 1.43, or § 1.47 who is applying for a patent in place of the inventor.
- (c) Any person authorized by the applicant may file an application for patent on behalf of the inventor or inventors, but an oath or declaration for the application (§ 1.63) can only be made in accordance with § 1.64.

(d) A showing may be required from the person filing the application that the filing was authorized where such authorization comes into question.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) The Mr. Thomas So University white

[48 FR 2708, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983]

1.42 When the inventor is dead.

In case of the death of the inventor, the legal representative (executor, administrator, etc.) of the deceased inventor may make the necessary oath or declaration, and apply for and obtain the patent. Where the inventor dies during the time intervening between the filing of the application and the granting of a patent thereon, the letters patent may be issued to the legal representative upon proper intervention.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.43 When the inventor is insane or legally incapacitated.

In case an inventor is insane or otherwise legally incapacitated, the legal representative (guardian, conservator, etc.) of such inventor may make the necessary oath or declaration, and apply for and obtain the patent.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

148 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 19831

1.44 Proof of authority.

In the cases mentioned in §§ 1.42 and 1.43, proof of the power or authority of the legal representative must be recorded in the Patent and Trademark Office or filed in the application before the grant of a patent. (35 U.S.C. 6, 111, 116, 117, 118)

1.45 Joint inventors.

- (a) Joint inventors must apply for a patent jointly and each must make the required oath or declaration: neither of them alone, nor less than the entire number, can apply for a patent for an invention invented by them jointly, except as provided in § 1.47.
- (b) Inventors may apply for a patent jointly even though
- (1) They did not physically work together or at the same time,
- (2) Each inventor did not make the same type or amount of contribution, or
- (3) Each inventor did not make a contribution to the subject matter of every claim of the application.
- (c) If multiple inventors are named in an application, each named inventor must have made a contribution, individually or jointly, to the subject matter of at least one claim of the application and the application will be considered to be a joint application under 35 U.S.C. 116.

[paras. (b) & (c), 47 FR 41274, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 50 FR 9379, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.46: M Assigned inventions and patents. A U.

In case the whole or a part interest in the invention or in the patent to be issued is assigned, the application must still be made or authorized to be made, and an oath or declaration signed, by the inventor or one of the persons mentioned in §§ 1.42, 1.43, or 1.47. However, the patent may be issued to the assignee or jointly to the inventor and the assignee as provided in § 1.334.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.47 Filing when an inventor refuses to sign or cannot be reached.

(a) If a joint inventor refuses to join in an application for patent or cannot be found or reached after diligent effort, the application may be made by the other inventor on behalf of himself or herself and the omitted inventor. The oath or declaration in such an application must be accompanied by a petition including proof of the pertinent facts and by the required fee (§ 1.17(h)) and must state the last known address of the omitted inventor. The Patent and Trademark Office shall forward notice of the filing of the application to the omitted inventor at said address. Should such notice be returned to the Office undelivered, or should the address of the omitted inventor be unknown, notice of the filing of the application shall be published in the Official Gazette. The omitted inventor may subsequently join in the application on filing an oath or declaration of the character required by § 1.63. A patent may be granted to the inventor making the application, upon a showing satisfactory to the Commissioner, subject to the same rights which the omitted inventor would have had if he or she had been joined.

(b) Whenever an inventor refuses to execute an application for patent, or cannot be found or reached after diligent effort, a person to whom the inventor has assigned or agreed in writing to assign the invention or who otherwise shows sufficient proprietary interest in the matter justifying such action may make application for patent on behalf of and as agent for the inventor. The oath or declaration in such an application must be accompanied by a petition including proof of the pertinent facts and a showing that such action is necessary to preserve the rights of the parties or to prevent irreparable damage, and by the required fee (§ 1.17(h)) and must state the last known address of the inventor. The assignment, written agreement to assign or other evidence of proprietary interest, or a verified copy thereof, must be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office. The Office shall forward notice of the filing of the application to the inventor at the address stated in the application. Should such notice be returned to the Office undelivered, or should the address of the inventor be unknown, notice of the filing of the application shall be published in the Official Gazette. The inventor may subsequently join in the application on filing an oath or declaration of the character required by § 1.63. A patent may be granted

to the inventor upon a showing satisfactory to the Commissioner.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pab. L. 97-207) Selection (2) Annual and the latest

[47 FR 41275, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982, 48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.48 Correction of inventorship.

(a) If the correct inventor or inventors are not named in an application for patent through error without any deceptive intention on the part of the actual inventor or inventors, the application may be amended to name only the actual inventor or inventors. Such amendment must be diligently made and must be accompanied by (a) a petition including a statement of facts verified by the original named inventor or inventors establishing when the error without deceptive intention was discovered and how it occurred; (b) an oath or declaration by each actual inventor or inventors as required by § 1.63; (c) the fee set forth in § 1.17(h); and (d) the written consent of any assignee. When the application is involved in an interference, the petition shall comply with the requirements of this section and shall be accompanied by a motion under \$ 1.634.

(b) If the correct inventors are named in the application when filed and the prosecution of the application results in the amendment or cancellation of claims so that less than all of the originally named inventors are the actual inventors of the invention being claimed in the application, an amendment shall be filed deleting the names of the person or persons who are not inventors of the invention being claimed. The amendment must be diligently made and shall be ac-

companied by:

(1) A petition including a statement indentifying each named inventor who is being deleted and acknowledging that the inventor's invention is no longer being claimed in the application, and

(2) The fee set forth in § 1.17(h).

(c) If an application discloses unclaimed subject matter by an inventor or inventors not named in the application, the application may be amended pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section to add claims to the subject matter and name the correct inventors for the application.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0018]

[48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 11, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; 50 FR 9379, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

THE APPLICATION

1.51 General requisites of an application.

- (a) Applications for patents must be made to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. A complete application comprises:
- (1) A specification, including a claim or claims, see §§ 1.71 to 1.77.
 - (2) An oath or declaration, see §§ 1.63 and 1.68.
 - (3) Drawings, when necessary, see §§ 1.81 to 1.88
 - (4) The prescribed filing fee, see § 1.16.



(b) Applicants are encouraged to file an information disclosure statement. See §§ 1.97 through 1.99.

(c) Applicants may desire and are permitted to file with, or in, the application an authorization to charge, at any time during the pendency of the application, any fees required under any of §§ 1.16 to 1.18 to a deposit account established and maintained in accordance with § 1.25.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pab. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[42 FR 5593, Jan. 28, 1977; paras. (a) & (c), 47 FR 41275, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982 paras. (a) & (b), 48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.52 Language, paper, writing, margins.

- (a) The application, any amendments or corrections thereto, and the oath or declaration must be in the English language except as provided for in § 1.69 and paragraph (d) of this section, or be accompanied by a verified translation of the application and a translation of any corrections or amendments into the English language. All papers which are to become a part of the permanent records of the Patent and Trademark Office must be legibly written, typed, or printed in permanent ink or its equivalent in quality. All of the application papers must be presented in a form having sufficient clarity and contrast between the paper and the writing, typing, or printing thereon to permit the direct reproduction of readily legible copies in any number by use of photographic, electrostatic, photooffset, and microfilming processes. If the papers are not of the required quality, substitute typewritten or printed papers of suitable quality may be required.
- (b) The application papers (specification, including claims, abstract, oath or declaration, and papers as provided for in §§ 1.42, 1.43, 1.47, etc.) and also papers subsequently filed, must be plainly written on but one side of the paper. The size of all sheets of paper should be 8 to 81/2 by 101/2 to 13 inches (20.3 to 21.6 cm. by 26.6 to 33.0 cm.). A margin of at least approximately one inch (2.5 cm.) must be reserved on the left-hand of each page. The top of each page of the application, including claims must have a margin of at least approximately % inch (2 cm.). The lines of text must not be crowded too closely together; typewritten lines should be 11/2 or double spaced. The pages of the application, including claims and abstract, should be numbered consecutively, starting with 1, the numbers being centrally located above or preferably, below, the text.
- (c) Any interlineation, erasure, cancellation of other alteration of the application papers filed must be made before the signing of any accompanying oath or declaration pursuant to § 1.63 referring to those application papers and should be dated and initialed or signed by the applicant on the same sheet of paper. No such alterations in the application papers are permissible after the signing of an oath or declaration referring to those application papers (§ 1.56(c)). After the signing of the oath or declaration referring to the application papers, amendments may only be made in the manner provided by §§ 1.121 and 1.123-1.125.

(d) An application may be filed in a language other than English. A verified English translation of the non-English-language application and the fee set forth in § 1.17(k) are required to be filed with the application or within such time as may be set by the Office.

[OMB Centrol No. 0651-0011]

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[43 FR 20462, May 11, 1978; paras. (a) & (d), 47 FR 41275, Sept. 17, 1962, effective date Oct. 1, 1962; para. (c), 48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1963, effective date Feb. 27, 1963; para. (d), 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1964, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

1.53 Serial number, filing date, and completion of application.

(a) Any application for a patent received in the Patent and Trademark Office will be assigned a serial number for identification purposes.

(b) The filing date of an application for patent is the date on which (1) a specification containing a description pursuant to § 1.71 and at least one claim pursuant to § 1.75, and (2) any drawing required by § 1.81(a), are filed in the Patent and Trademark Office in the name of the actual inventor or inventors as required by § 1.41. No new matter may be introduced into an application after its filing date (§ 1.118).

(c) If any application is filed without the specification or drawing required by paragraph (b) of this section, applicant will be so notified and given a time period within which to submit the omitted specification or drawing in order to obtain a filing date as of the date of filing of such submission. If the omission is not corrected within the time period set, the application will be returned or otherwise disposed of; the fee, if submitted, will be refunded less a \$15.00 handling fee.

(d) If an application which has been accorded a filing date pursuant to paragraph (b) of this section does not include the appropriate filing fee or an oath or declaration by the applicant, applicant will be so notified, if a correspondence address has been provided, and given a period of time within which to file the fee, oath, or declaration and to pay the surcharge as set forth in § 1.16(e) in order to prevent abandonment of the application. If the required filing fee is not timely paid, or if the processing and retention fee set forth in § 1.21(1) is not paid within one year of the date of mailing of the notification required by this paragraph, the application will be disposed of. No copies will be provided or certified by the Office of an application which has been disposed of or in which neither the required basic filing fee nor the processing and retention fee has been paid. The notification pursuant to this paragraph may be made simultaneously with any notification pursuant to paragraph (c) of this section. If no correspondence address is included in the application, applicant has two months from the filing date to file the fee, oath or declaration and to pay the surcharge as set forth in § 1.16(e) in order to prevent abandonment of the application or one year from the filing date to pay the processing and retenrtion fee set forth in § 1.21(1) to prevent disposal of the application was designed between A designed use

upon the files for examination until all its required parts, complying with the rules relating thereto, are received, except that certain minor informalities may be waived subject to subsequent correction whenever required.

(f) The filing date of an international application designating the United States of America shall be treated as the filing date in the United States of America under PCT Article 11(3), except as provided

in 35 U.S.C. 102(e)

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2709, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; paras. (b) & (d), 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; para. (c), 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

1.54 Parts of application to be filed together; filing receipt.

(a) It is desirable that all parts of the complete application be deposited in the Office together; otherwise a letter must accompany each part, accurately and clearly connecting it with the other parts of the application. See § 1.53 with regard to completion of an application.

(b) Applicant will be informed of the application

serial number and filing date by a filing receipt.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.55 Claim for foreign priority.

(a) An applicant may claim the benefit of the filing date of a prior foreign application under the conditions specified in 35 U.S.C. 119 and 172. The claim to priority need be in no special form and may be made by the attorney or agent if the foreign application is referred to in the oath or declaration as required by § 1.63. The claim for priority and the certified copy of the foreign application specified in the second paragraph of 35 U.S.C. 119 must be filed in the case of interference (§ 1.630) when necessary to overcome the date of a reference relied upon by the examiner; or when specifically required by the examiner; and in all other cases they must be filed not later than the date the issue fee is paid. If the papers filed are not in the English language, a translation need not be filed except in the three particular instances specified in the preceding sentence, in which event a sworn translation or a translation certified as accurate by a sworn or official translator must be filed. If the priority papers are submitted after the date the issue fee is paid, they must be accompanied by a petition requesting their entry and the fee set forth in § 1.17(i).

(b) An applicant may under certain circumstances claim priority on the basis of an application for an inventor's certificate in a country granting both inventor's certificates and patents. When an applicant wishes to claim the right of priority as to a claim or claims of the application on the basis of an application for an inventor's certificate in such a country under 35 U.S.C. 119, last paragraph (as amended July 28,

1972), the applicant or his or her attorney or agent, when submitting a claim for such right as specified in paragraph (a) of this section, shall include an affidavit or declaration including a specific statement that, upon an investigation, he or she has satisfied himself or herself that to the best of his or her knowledge the applicant, when filing his or her application for the inventor's certificate, had the option to file an application either for a patent or an inventor's certificate as to the subject matter of the identified claim or claims forming the basis for the claim of priority.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[para. (b), 47 FR 41275, Sept. 17, 1982; effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; para. (b), 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.56 Duty of disclosure; fraud; striking or rejection of applications.

- (a) A duty of candor and good faith toward the Patent and Trademark Office rests on the inventor, on each attorney or agent who prepares or prosecutes the application and on every other individual who is substantively involved in the preparation or prosecution of the application and who is associated with the inventor, with the assignee or with anyone to whom there is an obligation to assign the application. All such individuals have a duty to disclose to the Office information they are aware of which is material to the examination of the application. Such information is material where there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable examiner would consider it important in deciding whether to allow the application to issue as a patent. The duty is commensurate with the degree of involvement in the preparation or prosecution of the application.
- (b) Disclosures pursuant to this section must be accompanied by a copy of each foreign patent document, non-patent publication, or other non-patent item of information in written form which is being disclosed or by a statement that the copy is not in the possession of the person making the disclosure and may be made to the Office through an attorney or agent having responsibility for the preparation or prosecution of the application or through an inventor who is acting in his or her own behalf. Disclosure to such an attorney, agent or inventor shall satisfy the duty, with respect to the information disclosed, of any other individual. Such an attorney, agent or inventor has no duty to transmit information which is not material to the examination of the application.
- (c) Any application may be stricken from the files if:
- (1) An oath or declaration pursuant to § 1.63 is signed in blank;
- (2) An oath or declaration pursuant to § 1.63 is signed without review thereof by the person making the oath or declaration;
- (3) An oath or declaration pursuant to § 1.63 is signed without review of the specification, including the claims, as required by § 1.63(b); or

(4) The application papers filed in the Office are altered after the signing of an oath or declaration pursuant to § 1.63 referring to those application papers.

(d) No patent will be granted on an application in connection with which fraud on the Office was practiced or attempted or the duty of disclosure was violated through bad faith or gross negligence. The claims in an application shall be rejected if upon examination pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 131 and 132, it is established by clear and convincing evidence (1) that any fraud was practiced or attempted on the Office in connection with the application, or in connection with any previous application upon which the application relies, or (2) that there was any violation of the duty of disclosure through bad faith or gross negligence in connection with the application, or in connection with any previous application upon which the application relies.

(e) The examination of an application for compliance with paragraph (d) of this section will normally be delayed until such time as (1) all other matters are resolved, or (2) appellant's reply brief pursuant to § 1.193(b) has been received and the application is otherwise prepared for consideration by the Board of Appeals, at which time the appeal will be suspended for examination pursuant to paragraph (d) of this section. The prosecution of the application will be reopened to the extent necessary to conduct the examination pursuant to paragraph (d) of this section including any appeal pursuant to § 1.191. If an appeal has already been filed based on a rejection on other grounds, any further rejection under this section shall be treated in accordance with § 1.193(c).

(f) Any member of the public may seek to have an application stricken from the files pursuant to paragraph (c) of this section by filing a timely petition to strike the application from the files. Any such timely petition and any accompanying papers will be entered in the application file if the petition and accompanying papers (1) specifically identify the application to which the petition is directed, and (2) are either served upon the applicant in accordance with § 1.248, or filed with the Office in duplicate in the event service is not possible. Any such petition filed by an attorney or agent must be in compliance with § 10.18.

(g) A petition to strike an application from the files submitted in accordance with the second sentence of paragraph (f) of this section will be considered by the Office. An acknowledgement of the entry of such a petition in a reissue application file will be sent to the member of the public filing the petition. A member of the public filing such a petition in an application for an original patent will not receive any communications from the Office relating to the petition, other than the return of a self-addressed postcard which the member of the public may include with the petition in order to receive an acknowledgement by the Office that the petition has been received. The Office will communicate with the applicant regarding any such petition entered in the application file and may require the applicant to respond to the Office on matters raised by the petition. The active participation of

the member of the public filing a petition pursuant to paragraph (f) of this section ends with the filing of the petition and no further submission on behalf of the petitioner will be acknowledged or considered unless such submission raises new issues which could not have been earlier presented, and thereby constitutes a new petition.

(h) Any member of the public may seek to have the claims in an application rejected pursuant to paragraph (d) of this section by filing a timely protest in accordance with § 1.291. Any such protest filed by an attorney or agent must be in compliance with § 10.18.

- (i) The Office may require applicant to supply information pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section in order for the Office to decide any issues relating to paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section which are raised by a petition or a protest, or are otherwise discovered by the Office.
- (j) If any disclosure pursuant to this section does not include a copy of each foreign patent document, non-patent publication, or other non-patent item of information in written form which is being disclosed or a statement that a copy thereof is not in the possession of the person making the disclosure, applicant will be so notified and given a period of time within which to file the copy or a statement that a copy is not in the possession of the person making the disclosure. The time period set may be extended under § 1.136.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[42 FR 5593, Jan. 28, 1977; paras. (d) & (e)-(i), 47 FR 21751, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1, 1982 para. (c), 48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; paras. (b) & (j), 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; paras. (d) & (h), 50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

§ 1.57 [Reserved]

[48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.58 Chemical and mathematical formulas and tables.

- (a) The specification, including the claims, may contain chemical and mathematical formulas, but shall not contain drawings or flow diagrams. The description portion of the specification may contain tables; claims may contain tables either if necessary to conform to 35 U.S.C. 112 or if otherwise found to be desirable.
- (b) All tables and chemical and mathematical formulas in the specification, including claims, and amendments thereto, must be on paper which is flexible, strong, white, smooth, nonshiny, and durable in order to permit use as camera copy when printing any patent which may issue. A good grade of bond paper is acceptable; watermarks should not be prominent. India ink or its equivalent, or solid black typewriter, should be used to secure perfectly black solid lines.
- (c) To facilitate camera copying when printing, the width of formulas and tables as presented should be

limited normally to 5 inches (12.7 cm.) so that it may appear as a single column in the printed patent. If it is not possible to limit the width of a formula or table to 5 inches (12.7 cm.), it is permissible to present the formula or table with a maximum width of 10% inches (27.3 cm.) and to place it sideways on the sheet. Typewritten characters used in such formulas and tables must be from a block (nonscript) type font or lettering style having capital letters which are at least 0.08 inch (2.1 mm.) high (e.g., elite type). Hand lettering must be neat, clean, and have a minimum character height of 0.08 inch (2.1 mm.). A space at least 1/4 inch (6.4 mm.) high should be provided between complex formulas and tables and the text. Tables should have the lines and columns of data closely spaced to conserve space, consistent with high degree of legibil-

(Pub. L. 94-131. 89 Stat. 685) [43 FR 20463, May 11, 1978]

1.59 Papers of application with filing date not

Papers in an application which has received a filing date pursuant to § 1.53 will not be returned for any purpose whatever. If applicants have not preserved copies of the papers, the Office will furnish copies at the usual cost of any application in which either the required basic filing fee (§ 1.16) or the processing and retention fee (§ 1.21(1)) has been paid. See § 1.618 for return of unauthorized and improper papers in interferences.

[48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23123, May 31, 1985, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.60 Continuation or divisional application for invention disclosed in a prior application.

- (a) A continuation or divisional application (filed under the conditions specified in 35 U.S.C. 120 or 121 and § 1.78(a)), naming as inventors the same or less than all the inventors named in a prior application and which discloses and claims only subject matter disclosed in the prior application may be filed as a separate application before the patenting or abandonment of or termination of proceedings on the prior application.
- (b) An applicant may omit signing of the oath or declaration in a continuation or divisional application if (1) the prior application was a complete application as set forth in §1.51(a), (2) applicant files a true copy of the prior complete application as filed including the specification (including claims), drawings, oath or declaration showing the signature or an indication it was signed, and any amendments referred to in the oath or declaration filed to complete the prior application, and (3) the inventors named in the continuation or divisional application are the same or less than all the inventors named in the prior application. The copy of the prior application must be accompanied by a statement that the application papers filed are a true copy of the prior application and that no amendments referred to in the oath or declaration

filed to complete the prior application introduced new matter thereis. Such statement must be by the applicant or applicant's attorney or agent and must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office. Only amendments reducing the number of claims or adding a reference to the prior application (§ 1.78(a)) will be entered before calculating the filing fee and granting the filing date. If the continuation or divisional application is filed by less than all the inventors named in the prior application a statement must accompany the application when filed requesting deletion of the names of the person or persons who are not inventors of the invention being claimed in the continuation or divisional application.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 554, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; 50 FR 9379, Maz. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.61 Filing of applications in the United States of America as a Designated Office.

- (a) To maintain the benefit of the international filing date and obtain an examination as to the patentability of the invention in the United States, the applicant shall furnish to the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office not later than the expiration of 20 months from the priority date: (1) A copy of the international application with any amendments under PCT Article 19, unless it has been previously communicated by the International Bureau or unless it was originally filed in the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office; (2) a translation of the international application and a translation of any amendments under PCT Article 19 into the English language, if originally filed in another language; (3) the national fee (see § 1.445(a)(4)); and (4) an oath or declaration of the inventor (see § 1.70).
- (b) If the translation of the international application, oath or declaration, and national fee have not been submitted by the applicant within twenty (20) months from the priority date, such requirements may be met within twenty-two (22) months from the priority date. The payment of the surcharge set forth in § 1.445(a)(5) is required as a condition for accepting the national fee or the oath or declaration later than 20 months after the priority date. The payment of the processing fee set forth in § 1.445(a)(6) is required for acceptance of an English translation later than 20 months after the priority date. Failure to comply with these requirements will result in abandonment of the application. The provisions of § 1.136 do not apply to the 22 month period of this section.
- (c) If a copy of the amendments under PCT Article 19 is not communicated by the International Bureau or a copy thereof and any necessary English translation thereof is not received by the end of 20 months from the priority date, such failure will be regarded as cancellation of the amendments under PCT Article 19 in the international application.
- (d) Verification of the translation of the international application or any other document pertaining to an

1.63

PATENT RULES

international application may be required where it is considered necessary, if the international application or other document was filed in a language other than English.

[50 FR 9380, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.62: Ad File-wrapper continuing procedure: 100 Big 5

- (a) A continuation, continuation-in-part, or divisional application, which uses the specification, drawings and cath or declaration from a prior complete application (§ 1.51(a)) which is to be abandoned, may be filed before the payment of the issue fee, abandonment of, or termination of proceedings on the prior application. The filing date of an application filed under this section is the date on which a request is filed for an application under this section including identification of the Serial Number, filing date, and applicant's name of the prior complete application. If the continuation, continuation-in-part, or divisional application is filed by less than all the inventors named in the prior application a statement must accompany the application when filed requesting deletion of the names of the person or persons who are not inventors of the invention being claimed in the continuation, continuation-in-part, or divisional appli-
- (b) The filing fee for a continuation, continuationin-part, or divisional application under this section is based on the number of claims remaining in the application after entry of any preliminary amendment and entry of any amendments under § 1.116 unentered in the prior application which applicant has requested to be entered in the continuing application.
- (c) In the case of a continuation-in-part application which adds and claims additional disclosure by amendment, an oath or declaration as required by § 1.63 must also be filed. In those situations where a new oath or declaration is required due to additional subject matter being claimed, additional inventors may be named in the continuing application. In a continuation or divisional application which discloses and claims only subject matter disclosed in a prior application, no additional oath or declaration is required and the application must name as inventors the same or less than all the inventors named in the prior application.
- (d) If an application which has been accorded a filing date pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section does not include the appropriate basic filing fee pursuant to paragraph (b) of this section, or an oath or declaration by the applicant in the case of a continuation-in-part application pursuant to paragraph (c) of this section, applicant will be so notified and given a period of time within which to file the fee, oath, or declaration and to pay the surcharge as set forth in § 1.16(e) in order to prevent abandonment of the application. The notification pursuant to this paragraph may be made simultaneously with any notification of a defect pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section.
- (e) An application filed under this section will utilize the file wrapper and contents of the prior application to constitute the new continuation, continuation-

in-part, or divisional application but will be assigned a new application serial number, this combines in some

- (f) The filing of an application under this section will be construed to include a waiver of secrecy by the applicant under 35 U.S.C. 122 to the extent that any member of the public who is entitled under the provisions of 37 CFR 1.14 to access to, or information concerning either the prior application or any continuing application filed under the provisions of this section may be given similar access to, or similar information concerning, the other application(s) in the file wrapper.
- (g) The filing of a request for a continuing application under this section will be considered to be a request to expressly abandon the prior application as of the filing date granted the continuing application.
- (h) The applicant is urged to furnish the following information relating to the prior and continuing applications to the best of his or her ability:
 - (1) Title as originally filed and as last amended;
- (2) Name of applicant as originally filed and as last amended:
 - (3) Current correspondence address of applicant;
- (4) Identification of prior foreign application and any priority claim under 35 U.S.C. 119.
- (5) The title of the invention and names of the applicants to be named in the continuing application.
- (i) Envelopes containing only application papers and fees for filing under this section should be marked "Box FWC".

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[47 FR 47244, Oct. 25, 1982, added effective Feb. 27, 1983; 48 FR 2710, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; paras. (a) & (d), 49 FR 555, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; paras. (a), (c) & (h), 50 FR 9380, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

OATH OR DECLARATION

1.63 Oath or declaration.

- (a) An oath or declaration filed under § 1.51(a)(2) as a part of an application must:
- (1) Be executed in accordance with either § 1.66 or § 1.68;
 - (2) Identify the specification to which it is directed;
- (3) Identify each inventor and the residence and country of citizenship of each inventor; and
- (4) State whether the inventor is a sole or joint inventor of the invention claimed.
- (b) In addition to meeting the requirements of paragraph (a), the oath or declaration must state that the person making the oath or declaration:
- (1) Has reviewed and understands the contents of the specification, including the claims, as amended by any amendment specifically referred to in the oath or declaration:
- (2) Believes the named inventor or inventors to be the original and first inventor or inventors of the subject matter which is claimed and for which a patent is sought; and

(3) Acknowledges the duty to disclose information which is material to the examination of the apolication in accordance with § 1.56(a). (Second distribution)

(c) In addition to meeting the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, the oath or declaration in any application in which a claim for foreign priority is made pursuant to § 1.55 must identify the foreign application for patent or inventor's certificate on which priority is claimed, and any foreign application having a filing date before that of the application on which priority is claimed, by specifying the application number, country, day, month and year of its filing.

(d) In any continuation-in-part application filed under the conditions specified in 35 U.S.C. 120 which discloses and claims subject matter in addition to that disclosed in the prior copending application, the oath or declaration must also state that the person making the oath or declaration acknowledges the duty to disclose material information as defined in § 1.56(a) which occurred between the filing date of the prior application and the national or PCT international filing date of the continuation-in-part application.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2711, Jan. 20, 1983, added effective Feb. 27, 1983; 48 FR 4285, Jan. 31, 1983]

Person making oath or declaration.

- (a) The oath or declaration must be made by all of the actual inventors except as provided for in §§ 1.42. 1.43, or 1.47.
- (b) If the person making the oath or declaration is not the inventor (§§ 1.42, 1.43, or 1.47), the oath or declaration shall state the relationship of the person to the inventor and, upon information and belief, the facts which the inventor is required to state.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2711, Jan. 20, 1983, added effective Feb. 27, 1983]

1.66 Officers authorized to administer oaths.

(a) The oath or affirmation may be made before any person within the United States authorized by law to administer oaths. An oath made in a foreign country may be made before any diplomatic or consular officer of the United States authorized to administer oaths, or before any officer having an official seal and authorized to administer caths in the foreign country in which the applicant may be, whose authority shall be proved by a certificate of a diplomatic or consular officer of the United States, or by an apostille of an official designated by a foreign country which, by treaty or convention, accords like effect to apostilles of designated officials in the United States. The path shall be attested in all cases in this and other countries, by the proper official seal of the officer before whom the oath or affirmation is made. Such oath or affirmation shall be valid as to execution if it complies with the laws of the State or country where made. When the person before whom the oath or affirmation is made in this country is not provided with a seal, his official character shall be established by competent

evidence, as by a certificate from a clerk of a court of record or other proper officer having a seal.

(b) When the oath is taken before an officer in a country foreign to the United States, any accompany, ing application papers, except the drawings, must be attached together with the oath and a ribbon passed one or more times through all the sheets of the application, except the drawings, and the ends of said ribbon brought together under the seal before the latter is affixed and impressed, or each sheet must be impressed with the official seal of the officer before whom the oath is taken. If the papers as filed are not properly ribboned or each sheet impressed with the seal, the case will be accepted for examination, but before it is allowed, duplicate papers, prepared in compliance with the foregoing sentence, must be filed.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41275, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

Supplemental oath or declaration.

(a) A supplemental oath or declaration meeting the requirements of § 1.63 may be required to be filed to correct any deficiencies or inaccuracies present in an earlier filed oath or declaration.

(b) A supplemental oath or declaration meeting the requirements of § 1.63 must be filed: (1) When a claim is presented for matter originally shown or described but not substantially embraced in the statement of invention or claims originally presented; and (2) When an oath or declaration submitted in accordance with § 1.53(d) after the filing of the specification and any required drawings specifically and improperly refers to an amendment which includes new matter. No new matter may be introduced into an application after its filing date even if a supplemental oath or declaration is filed (§ 1.53(b); § 1.118). In proper cases the oath or declaration here required may be made on information and belief by an applicant other than inventor.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [48 FR 2711, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.68 Declaration in lieu of oath.

Any document to be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office and which is required by any law, rule, or other regulation to be under oath may be subscribed to by a written declaration. Such declaration may be used in lieu of the oath otherwise required, if, and only if, the declarant is on the same document, warned that willful false statements and the like are punishable by fine or imprisonment, or both (18 U.S.C. 1001) and may jeopardize the validity of the application or any patent issuing thereon. The declarant must set forth in the body of the declaration that all statements made of the declarant's own knowledge are true and that all statements made on information and belief are believed to be true.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.09 oth Porcion language outlie and dechrations.

- (a) Whenever an individual making an oath or declaration cannot understand English, the oath or declaration must be in a language that such individual can understand and shall state that such individual understands the content of any documents to which the oath or declaration relates.
- (b) Unless the text of any oath or declaration in a language other than English is a form provided or approved by the Patent and Trademark Office, it must be accompanied by a verified English translation. except that in the case of an oath or declaration filed under \$1.63, the translation may be filed in the Office no later than two months from the date applicant is notified to file the translation.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[42 FR 5594, Jan. 28, 1977; para. (b), 48 FR 2711, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983] at out selection noise

1.70 Quality Original declaration under 35 U.S.C. som 371(C)(4). odi ni miamos od bobassom ed na descon

- (a) When an applicant of an international application, if the inventor, desires to enter the national stage under 35 U.S.C. 371, he or she must file an oath or declaration in accordance with § 1.63.
- (b) If the international application was made as provided in §§ 1.422, 1.423 or 1.425, the applicant shall state his or her relationship to the inventor and, upon information and belief, the facts which the inventor is required by this section to state.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [43 FR 20463, May 11, 1978; 48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

SPECIFICATION

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.71 to 1.79 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 112.

Detailed description and specification of 1.71 the invention.

- (a) The specification must include a written description of the invention or discovery and of the manner and process of making and using the same, and is required to be in such full, clear, concise, and exact terms as to enable any person skilled in the art or science to which the invention or discovery appertains, or with which it is most nearly connected, to make and use the same.
- (b) The specification must set forth the precise invention for which a patent is solicited, in such manner as to distinguish it from other inventions and from what is old. It must describe completely a specific embodiment of the process, machine, manufacture, composition of matter or improvement invented, and must explain the mode of operation or principle whenever applicable. The best mode contemplated by the inventor of carrying out his invention must be set forth.
- (c) In the case of an improvement, the specification must particularly point out the part or parts of the

process, machine, manufacture, or composition of matter to which the improvement relates, and the description should be confined to the specific improvement and to such parts as necessarily cooperate with it or as may be necessary to a complete understanding or description of it. \$ 1.10ml Marin bed derived their

1.72 grow Title and abstract garaness out the sind on the

- (a) The title of the invention, which should be as short and specific as possible, should appear as a heading on the first page of the specification, if it does not otherwise appear at the beginning of the application.
- (b) A brief abstract of the technical disclosure in the specification must be set forth on a separate sheet, preferably following the claims under the heading "Abstract of the Disclosure." The purpose of the abstract is to enable the Patent and Trademark Office and the public generally to determine quickly from a cursory inspection the nature and gist of the technical disclosure. The abstract shall not be used for interpreting the scope of the claims.
 (Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685)

[31 FR 12922, Oct. 4, 1966; 43 FR 20464; May 11, 1978]

1.73 Summary of the invention.

A brief summary of the invention indicating its nature and substance, which may include a statement of the object of the invention, should precede the detailed description. Such summary should, when set forth, be commensurate with the invention as claimed and any object recited should be that of the invention as claimed. is without a

1.74 Reference to drawings.

When there are drawings, there shall be a brief description of the several views of the drawings and the detailed description of the invention shall refer to the different views by specifying the numbers of the figures and to the different parts by use of reference letters or numerals (preferably the latter).

1.75 Claim(s).

- (a) The specification must conclude with a claim particularly pointing out and distinctly claiming the subject matter which the applicant regards as his invention or discovery.
- (b) More than one claim may be presented provided they differ substantially from each other and are not unduly multiplied.
- (c) One or more claims may be presented in dependent form, referring back to and further limiting another claim or claims in the same application. Any dependent claim which refers to more than one other claim ("multiple dependent claim") shall refer to such other claims in the alternative only. A multiple dependent claim shall not serve as a basis for any other multiple dependent claim. For fee calculation purposes under § 1.16, a multiple dependent claim will be considered to be that number of claims to which direct reference is made therein. For fee calculation purposes, also, any claim depending from a multiple

dependent claim will be considered to be that number of claims to which direct reference is made in that multiple dependent claim. In addition to the other filing fees, any original application which is filed with, or is amended to include, multiple dependent claims must have paid therein the fee set forth in § 1.16(d). Claims in dependent form shall be construed to include all the limitations of the claim incorporated by reference into the dependent claim. A multiple dependent claim shall be construed to incorporate by reference all the limitations of each of the particular claims in relation to which it is being considered.

(d)(1) The claim or claims must conform to the invention as set forth in the remainder of the specification and the terms and phrases used in the claims must find clear support or antecedent basis in the description so that the meaning of the terms in the claims may be ascertainable by reference to the de-

scription. (See § 1.58(a).)

(2) See §§ 1.141 to 1.146 as to claiming different in-

ventions in one application.

(e) Where the nature of the case admits, as in the case of an improvement, any independent claim should contain in the following order: (1) A preamble comprising a general description of all the elements or steps of the claimed combination which are conventional or known, (2) a phrase such as "wherein the improvement comprises," and (3) those elements, steps and/or relationships which constitute that portion of the claimed combination which the applicant considers as the new or improved portion.

(f) If there are several claims, they shall be num-

bered consecutively in Arabic numerals.

(g) All dependent claims should be grouped together with the claim or claims to which they refer to the extent possible.

(35 U.S.C. 6: 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1126)

[31 FR 12922, Oct. 4, 1966; 36 FR 12690, July 3, 1971; 37 FR 21995, Oct. 18, 1972; 43 FR 4015, Jan. 31, 1978; para. (c), 47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.77 Arrangement of application elements.

The elements of the application should appear in

the following order:

(a) Title of the invention; or an introductory portion stating the name, citizenship, and residence of the applicant, and the title of the invention may be used.

(b) [Reserved]

- (c)(i) Cross-reference to related applications, if any.
- (2) Reference to a "microfiche appendix" if any. (See § 1.96(b)). The total number of microfiche and total number of frames should be specified.

(d) Brief summary of the invention.

(e) Brief description of the several views of the drawing, if there are drawings.

(f) Detailed description.

- (g) Claim or claims.
- (h) Abstract of the disclosure.
- (i) Signed oath or declaration.

(j) Drawings.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6 and 41; Pub. L. 97-247) [43-FR 20464, May 11, 1978; 46 FR 2612, Jan. 12, 1981; paras. (h) & (i), 48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.78 Claiming benefit of earlier filing date and cross-references to other applications.

- (a) An application may claim an invention disclosed. in a prior filed copending national application or international application designating the United States of America. In order for an application to claim the benefit of a prior filed copending national application, the prior application must name as an inventor at least one inventor named in the later filed application and disclose the named inventor's invention claimed in at least one claim of the later filed application in the manner provided by the first paragraph of 35 U.S.C. 112. In addition, the prior application must be (1) complete as set forth in § 1.51, or (2) entitled to a filing date as set forth in § 1.53(b) and include the basic filing fee set forth in § 1.16; or (3) entitled to a filing date as set forth in § 1.53(b) and have paid therein the processing and retention fee set forth in § 1.21(1) within the time period set forth in § 1.53(d). Any application claiming the benefit of a prior filed copending national or international application must contain or be amended to contain in the first sentence of the specification following the title a reference to such prior application, identifying it by serial number and filing date or international application number and international filing date and indicating the relationship of the applications. Cross-references to other related applications may be made when appropriate. (See § 1.14(b)).
- (b) Where two or more applications filed by the same applicant contain conflicting claims, elimination of such claims from all but one application may be required in the absence of good and sufficient reason for their retention during pendency in more than one application.
- (c) Where two or more applications, or an application and a patent naming different inventors and owned by the same party contain conflicting claims, and there is no statement of record indicating that the claimed inventions were commonly owned or subject to an obligation of assignment to the same person at the time the later invention was made, the assignee may be called upon to state whether the claimed inventions were commonly owned or subject to an obligation of assignment to the same person at the time the later invention was made, and if not, indicate which named inventor is the prior inventor. In addition to making said statement, the assignee may also explain why an interference should or should not be declared.
- (d) Where an application claims an invention which is not patentably distinct from an invention claimed in a commonly owned patent with the same or a different inventive entity, a double patenting rejection will be made in the application. An obviousness-type double patenting rejection may be obviated by filing a terminal disclaimer in accordance with § 1.321(b).

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[36 FR 7312, Apr. 17, 1971; 49 FR 555, Jan. 4, 1984; paras. (a), (c), & (d), 50 FR 9380, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]



1.79 Reservation clauses not permitted, stoleras

A reservation for a future application of subject matter disclosed but not claimed in a pending application will not be permitted in the pending application, but an application disclosing unclaimed subject matter may contain a reference to a later filed application of the same applicant or owned by a common assignee disclosing and claiming that subject matter.

THE DRAWINGS

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.81 to 1.88 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 113.

1.81 Drawings required.

(a) The applicant for a patent is required to furnish a drawing of his invention where necessary for the understanding of the subject matter sought to be patented; this drawing must be filed with the application.

(b) Drawings may include illustrations which facilitate an understanding of the invention (for example, flow sheets in cases of processes, and diagrammatic views).

- (c) Whenever the nature of the subject matter sought to be patented admits of illustration by a drawing without its being necessary for the understanding of the subject matter and the applicant has not furnished such a drawing, the examiner will require its submission within a time period of not less than two months from the date of the sending of a notice thereof.
- (d) Drawings submitted after the filing date of the application may not be used to overcome any insufficiency of the specification due to lack of an enabling disclosure or otherwise inadequate disclosure therein, or to supplement the original disclosure thereof for the purpose of interpretation of the scope of any claim.

[43 FR 4015, Jan. 31, 1978]

1.83 Content of drawing.

- (a) The drawing must show every feature of the invention specified in the claims. However, conventional features disclosed in the description and claims, where their detailed illustration is not essential for a proper understanding of the invention, should be illustrated in the drawing in the form of a graphical drawing symbol or a labeled representation (e.g. a labeled rectangular box).
- (b) When the invention consists of an improvement on an old machine the drawing must when possible exhibit, in one or more views, the improved portion itself, disconnected from the old structure, and also in another view, so much only of the old structure as will suffice to show the connection of the invention therewith.
- (c) Where the drawings do not comply with the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, the examiner shall require such additional illustration within a time period of not less than two months from the date of the sending of a notice thereof. Such corrections are subject to the requirements of § 1.81(d). [31 FR 12923, Oct. 4, 1966; 43 FR 4015, Jan. 31, 1978]

1.84 to Standards for drawing, at chain own of sale

- (a) Paper and ink Drawings must be made upon paper which is flexible, strong, white, smooth, non-shiny and durable. Two-ply or three-ply bristol board is preferred. The surface of the paper should be calendered and of a quality which will permit erasure and correction with India ink. India ink, or its equivalent in quality, is preferred for pen drawings to accure perfectly black solid lines. The use of white pigment to cover lines is not normally acceptable.
- (b) Size of sheet and margins. The size of the sheets on which drawings are made may either be exactly 8½ by 14 inches (21.6 by 35.6 cm.) or exactly 21.0 by 29.7 cm. (DIN size A4). All drawing sheets in a particular application must be the same size. One of the shorter sides of the sheet is regarded as its top.
- (1) On 8½ by 14 inch drawing sheets, the drawing must include a top margin of 2 inches (5.1 cm.) and bottom and side margins of ¼ inches (6.4 mm.) from the edges, thereby leaving a "sight" precisely 8 by 11¼ inches (20.3 by 29.8 cm.). Margin border lines are not permitted. All work must be included within the "sight". The sheets may be provided with two ¼ inch (6.4 mm.) diameter holes having their centerlines spaced ½ inches (7.0 cm.) apart, said holes being equally spaced from the respective side edges.
- (2) On 21.0 by 29.7 cm. drawing sheets, the drawing must include a top margin of at least 2.5 cm., a left side margin of 2.5 cm., a right side margin of 1.5 cm., and a bottom margin of 1.0 cm. Margin border lines are not permitted. All work must be contained within a sight size not to exceed 17 by 26.2 cm.
- (c) Character of lines. All drawings must be made with drafting instruments or by a process which will give them satisfactory reproduction characteristics. Every line and letter must be durable, black, sufficiently dense and dark, uniformly thick and well defined; the weight of all lines and letters must be heavy enough to permit adequate reproduction. This direction applies to all lines however fine, to shading, and to lines representing cut surfaces in sectional views. All lines must be clean, sharp, and solid. Fine or crowded lines should be avoided. Solid black should not be used for sectional or surface shading. Freehand work should be avoided wherever it is possible to do so.
- (d) Hatching and shading. (1) Hatching should be made by oblique parallel lines spaced sufficiently apart to enable the lines to be distinguished without difficulty.
- (2) Heavy lines on the shade side of objects should preferably be used except where they tend to thicken the work and obscure reference characters. The light should come from the upper left-hand corner at an angle of 45°. Surface delineations should preferably be shown by proper shading, which should be open.
- (e) Scale. The scale to which a drawing is made ought to be large enough to show the mechanism without crowding when the drawing is reduced in



size to two-thirds in reproduction, and views of portions of the mechanism on a larger scale should be used when necessary to show details clearly; two or more sheets should be used if one does not give sufficient room to accomplish this end, but the number of sheets should not be more than is necessary.

(f) Reference characters. The different views should be consecutively numbered figures. Reference numerals (and letters, but numerals are preferred) must be plain, legible and carefully formed, and not be encircled. They should, if possible, measure at least oneeighth of an inch (3.2 mm.) in height so that they may bear reduction to one twenty-fourth of an inch (1.1 mm.); and they may be slightly larger when there is sufficient room. They should not be so placed in the close and complex parts of the drawing as to interfere with a thorough comprehension of the same, and therefore should rarely cross or mingle with the lines. When necessarily grouped around a certain part, they should be placed at a little distance, at the closest point where there is available space, and connected by lines with the parts to which they refer. They should not be placed upon hatched or shaded surfaces but when necessary, a blank space may be left in the hatching or shading where the character occurs so that it shall appear perfectly distinct and separate from the work. The same part of an invention appearing in more than one view of the drawing must always be designated by the same character, and the same character must never be used to designate different parts. Reference signs not mentioned in the description shall not appear in the drawing, and vice versa.

(g) Symbols, legends. Graphical drawing symbols and other labeled representations may be used for conventional elements when appropriate, subject to approval by the Office. The elements for which such symbols and labeled representations are used must be adequately identified in the specification. While descriptive matter on drawings is not permitted, suitable legends may be used, or may be required, in proper cases, as in diagrammatic views and flowsheets or to show materials or where labeled representations are employed to illustrate conventional elements. Arrows may be required, in proper cases, to show direction of movement. The lettering should be as large as, or larger than, the reference characters.

(h) [Reserved]

(i) Views. The drawing must contain as many figures as may be necessary to show the invention; the figures should be consecutively numbered if possible in the order in which they appear. The figures may be plain, elevation, section, or perspective views, and detail views of portions of elements, on a larger scale if necessary, may also be used. Exploded views, with the separated parts of the same figure embraced by a bracket, to show the relationship or order of assembly of various parts are permissible. When necessary, a view of a large machine or device in its entirety may be broken and extended over several sheets if there is no loss in facility of understanding the view. Where figures on two or more sheets form in effect a single

complete figures the figures on the reveral sheets? should be so arranged that the complete figure can be understood by laying the drawing sheets adjacent to one another. The arrangement should be such that no part of any of the figures appearing on the various sheets are concealed and that the complete figure can be understood even though spaces will occur in the complete figure because of the margins on the drawing sheets. The plane upon which a sectional view is taken should be indicated on the general view by a broken line, the ends of which should be designated by numerals corresponding to the figure number of the sectional view and have arrows applied to indicate the direction in which the view is taken. A moved position may be shown by a broken line superimposed upon a suitable figure if this can be done without crowding, otherwise a separate figure must be used for this purpose. Modified forms of construction can only be shown in separate figures. Views should not be connected by projection lines nor should center lines be used.

(j) Arrangement of views. All views on the same sheet should stand in the same direction and, if possible, stand so that they can be read with the sheet held in an upright position. If views longer than the width of the sheet are necessary for the clearest illustration of the invention, the sheet may be turned on its side so that the top of the sheet with the appropriate top margin is on the right-hand side. One figure must not be placed upon another or within the outline of another.

(k) Figure for Official Gazette. The drawing should, as far as possible, be so planned that one of the views will be suitable for publication in the Official Gazette as the illustration of the invention.

(1) Extraneous matter. Identifying indicia (such as the attorney's docket number, inventor's name, number of sheets, etc.) not to exceed 2% inches (7.0 cm.) in width may be placed in a centered location between the side edges within three-fourths inch (19.1 mm.) of the top edge. Authorized security markings may be placed on the drawings provided they are outside the illustrations and are removed when the material is declassified. Other extraneous matter will not be permitted upon the face of a drawing.

(m) Transmission of drawings. Drawings transmitted to the Office should be sent flat, protected by a sheet of heavy binder's board, or may be rolled for transmission in a suitable mailing tube; but must never be folded. If received creased or mutilated, new drawings will be required.

(See § 1.152 for design drawing, § 1.165 for plant drawings, and § 1.174 for reissue drawings.)

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 31 FR 12923, Oct. 4, 1966; 36 FR 9775, May 28, 1971; 43 FR 20464, May 11, 1978; 45 FR 73657, Nov. 6, 1980]

1.85 Informal drawings.

The requirements of § 1.84 relating to drawings will be strictly enforced. A drawing not executed in con-



formity thereto, if suitable for reproduction, may be admitted but in such case the drawing must be corrected or a new one furnished, as required.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.86 [Removed]

[47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.88 Use of old drawings.

If the drawings of a new application are to be identical with the drawings of a previous application of the applicant on file in the Office, or with part of such drawings, the old drawings or any sheets thereof may be used if the prior application is, or is about to be, abandoned, or if the sheets to be used are cancelled in the prior application. The new application must be accompanied by a letter requesting the transfer of the drawings, which should be completely identified.

MODELS, EXHIBITS, SPECIMENS

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.91 to 1.95 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 114.

1.91 Models not generally required as part of application or patent.

Models were once required in all cases admitting a model, as a part of the application, and these models became a part of the record of the patent. Such models are no longer generally required (the description of the invention in the specification, and the drawings, must be sufficiently full and complete, and capable of being understood, to disclose the invention without the aid of a model), and will not be admitted unless specifically called for.

1.92 Model or exhibit may be required.

A model, working model, or other physical exhibit, may be required if deemed necessary for any purpose on examination of the application.

1.93 Specimens.

When the invention relates to a composition of matter, the applicant may be required to furnish specimens of the composition, or of its ingredients or intermediates, for the purpose of inspection or experiment.

1.94 Return of models, exhibits or specimens.

Models, exhibits, or specimens in applications which have become abandoned, and also in other applications on conclusion of the prosecution, may be returned to the applicant upon demand and at his expense, unless it be deemed necessary that they be preserved in the Office. Such physical exhibits in contested cases may be returned to the parties at their expense. If not claimed within a reasonable time, they may be disposed of at the discretion of the Commissioner.

1.95 Copies of exhibits.

Copies of models or other physical exhibits will not ordinarily be furnished by the Office, and any model or exhibit in an application or patent shall not be taken from the Office except in the custody of an employee of the Office specially authorized by the Commissioner. A abdatiave and live additional no against

1.96 Submission of computer program listings.

Descriptions of the operation and general content of computer program listings should appear in the description portion of the specification. A computer program listing for the purpose of these rules is defined as a print-out that lists in appropriate sequence the instructions, routines, and other contents of a program for a computer. The program listing may be either in machine or machine-independent (object or source) language which will cause a computer to perform a desired procedure or task such as solve a problem, regulate the flow of work in a computer, or control or monitor events. Computer program listings may be submitted in patent applications in the following forms:

(a) Material which will be printed in the patent. If the computer program listing is contained on 10 printout pages or less, it must be submitted either as drawings or as part of the specification.

(1) Drawings. The listing may be submitted in the manner and complying with the requirements for drawings as provided in § 1.84. At least one figure numeral is required on each sheet of drawing.

(2) Specification. (i) The listing may be submitted as part of the specification in accordance with the provisions of § 1.52, at the end of the description but before the claims.

(ii) The listing may be submitted as part of the specification in the form of computer printout sheets (commonly 14 by 11 inches in size) for use as "camera ready copy" when a patent is subsequently printed. Such computer printout sheets must be original copies from the computer with dark solid black letters not less than 0.21 cm high, on white, unshaded and unlined paper, the printing on each sheet must be limited to an area 9 inches high by 13 inches wide, and the sheets should be submitted in a protective cover. When printed in patents, such computer printout sheets will appear at the end of the description but before the claims and will usually be reduced about 1/2 in size with two printout sheets being printed as one patent specification page. Any amendments must be made by way of submission of a substitute sheet if the copy is to be used for camera ready copy.

(b) As an appendix which will not be printed. If a computer program listing printout is 11 or more pages long, applicants may submit such listing in the form of microfiche, referred to in the specification (see § 1.77 (c)(2)). Such microfiche filed with a patent application is to be referred to as a "microfiche appendix." The "microfiche appendix" will not be part of the printed patent. Reference in the application to the "microfiche appendix" should be made at the beginning of the specification at the location indicated in § 1.77(c)(2). Any amendments thereto must be made by way of revised microfiche. All computer program listings submitted on paper will be printed as part of the patent.

(1) Availability of appendix. Such computer program listings on microfiche will be available to the public for inspection, and paper or microfiche copies thereof will be separately available for purchase, after a patent based on such an application is granted or the ed on such an application is granted or the application is otherwise made publicly available.

(2) Submission requirements. Computer-generated information submitted as an appendix to an application for patent shall be in the form of microfiche in accordance with the standards set forth in the following American National (ANSI) or National Micrographics Association (NMA) Standards (Note: As new editions of these standards are published, the latest shall

apply):

ANSI PH 1.28-1976—Specifications for Photographic Film for Archival Records, Silver-Gelatin Type, on Cellulose Ester Base.

ANSI PH 1.41—1976 Specifications for Photographic Film for Ar-

chival Records, Silver-Gelatin Type, on Polyester Base.

NMA-MS1 (1971) Quality Standards for Computer Output Micro-

ANSI/NMA MS2 (1978) Format and Coding Standards for Com-

puter Output Microfilm. NMA MS5 (ANSI PH 5.9-1975) Microfiche of Documents. ANSI PH 2.19 (1959)—Diffuse Transmission Density.

except as modified or clarified below: 0.00 1000 1000

(i) Either Computer-Output-Microfilm (COM) output or copies of photographed paper copy may be submitted. In the former case, NMA standards MS1 and MS2 apply; in the latter case, standard MS5 applies.

(ii) Film submitted shall be first generation (camera film) negative appearing microfiche (with emulsion on the back side of the film when viewed with the

images right reading).

(iii) Reduction ratio of microfiche submitted should be 24:1 or a similar ratio where variation from said ratio is required in order to fit the documents into the image area of the microfiche format used.

(iv) Film submitted shall have a thickness of at least .005 inches (0.13 mm) and not more than .009 inches (0.23 mm) for either cellulose acetate base or polyes-

ter base type.

(v) Both microfiche formats A1 (98 frames, 14 columns x 7 rows) and A3 (63 frames, 9 columns x 7 rows) which are described in NMA standard MS2 (A1 is also described in MS5) are acceptable for use

in preparation of microfiche submitted.

- (vi) At least the left-most 1/3 (50 mm x 12 mm) of the header or title area of each microfiche submitted shall be clear or positive appearing so that the Patent and Trademark Office can apply serial number and filing date thereto in an eye-readable form. The middle portion of the header shall be used by applicant to apply an eye-readable application identification such as the title and/or the first inventor's name. The attorney's docket number may be included. The final right-hand portion of the microfiche shall contain sequence information for the microfiche, such as 1 of 4, 2 of 4, etc.
- (vii) Additional requirements which apply specifically to microfiche of filmed paper copy:

(A) The first frame of each microfiche submitted shall contain a standard test target which contains five

NBS Micro-copy Resolution Test Charts (No. 1010A), one in the center and one in each corner. See illustration on page 2 of NMA Recommended Practice MS104, Inspection and Quality Control of First Generation Silver Halide Microfilm. See also paralberomeni graph 7 of NMA-MS5.

(B) The second frame of each microfiche submitted must contain a fully descriptive title and the inven-

tor's name as filed.

(C) The pages or lines appearing on the microfiche frames should be consecutively numbered.

(D) Pagination of the microfiche frames shall be

from left to right and from top to bottom.

- (E) At a reduction of 24:1 resolution of the original microfilm shall be at least 120 lines per mm (5.0 target) so that reproduction copies may be expected to comply with provisions of paragraph 7.1.4 of NMA Standard MS5.
- (F) Background density of negative appearing camera master microfiche of filmed paper documents shall be within the range 0.9 to 1.2 and line density should be no greater than 0.08. The density shall be visual diffuse density as measured using the method described in ANSI Standard PH 2.19.
- (G) An index, when included, should appear in the last frame (lower right hand corner when data is right-reading) of each microfiche. See NMA-MS5, paragraph 6.6.

(viii) Microfiche generated by Computer Output

Microfilm (COM).

- (A) Background density of negative-appearing COM-generated camera master microfiche shall be within the range of 1.5 to 2.0 and line density should be no greater than 0.2. The density shall be visual diffuse density as described in ANSI PH 2.19.
- (B) The first frame of each microfiche submitted should contain a resolution test frame in conformance with NMA standard MS1.
- (C) The second frame of each microfiche submitted must contain a fully descriptive title and the inventor's name as filed.
- (D) The pages or lines appearing on the microfiche frames should be consecutively numbered.
- (E) It is preferred that pagination of the microfiche frames be from left to right and top to bottom but the alternative, i.e., from top to bottom and from left to right, is also acceptable.

(F) An index, when included, should appear on the last frame (lower right hand corner when data is right reading) of each microfiche.

(G) Amendment of microfiche must be made by way of replacement microfiche.

(35 U.S.C. 6 and 41)

[46 FR 2612, Jan. 12, 1981]

Information Disclosure Statement

- Filing of information disclosure state-1.97
- (a) As a means of complying with the duty of disclosure set forth in § 1.56, applicants are encouraged

to file an information disclosure statement at the time of filing the application or within the later of three months after the filing date of the application or two months after applicant receives the filing receipt. If filed separately, the disclosure statement should, in addition to the identification of the application, include the Group Art Unit to which the application is assigned as indicated on the filing receipt. The disclosure statement may either be separate from the specification or may be incorporated therein.

(b) A disclosure statement filed in accordance with paragraph (a) of this section shall not be construed as a representation that a search has been made or that no other material information as defined in § 1.56(a) exists.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L., 97-247) [48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.98 Content of information disclosure statement.

(a) Any disclosure statement filed under § 1.97 or § 1.99 shall include: (1) A listing of patents, publications or other information; and (2) A concise explanation of the relevance of each listed item. The disclosure statement shall be accompanied by a copy of each listed patent or publication or other item of information in written form or of at least the portions thereof considered by the person filing the disclosure statement to be pertinent. All United States patents listed should be identified by their patent numbers, patent dates and names of the patentees. Each foreign published application or patent should be cited by identifying the country or office which issued it, the document number and publication date indicated on the document. Each printed publication should be identified by author (if any), title of the publication, pages, date and place of publication.

(b) When two or more patents or publications considered material are substantially identical, a copy of a representative one may be included in the statement and others merely listed. A translation of the pertinent portions of foreign language patents or publications considered material should be transmitted if an existing translation is readily available to the applicant.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[42 FR 5594, Jan. 28, 1977; para. (a) 48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.99 Updating of information disclosure statement.

If prior to issuance of a patent an applicant, pursuant to his or her duty of disclosure under § 1.56, wishes to bring to the attention of the Office additional patents, publications or other information not previously submitted, the additional information should be submitted to the Office with reasonable promptness. It may be included in a supplemental information disclosure statement or may be incorporated into other communications to be considered by the examiner. Any transmittal of additional information shall be ac-

companied by explanations of relevance and by copies in accordance with the requirements of \$1.98.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] 1196 to application (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

EXAMINATION OF APPLICATIONS TO THE REPORT OF THE PERSON OF APPLICATIONS TO THE PERSON OF THE PERSON

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.101 to 1.108 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 131, 132.

1.101 Order of examination.

(a) Applications filed in the Patent and Trademark Office and accepted as complete applications are assigned for examination to the respective examining groups having the classes of inventions to which the applications relate. Applications shall be taken up for examination by the examiner to whom they have been assigned in the order in which they have been filed except for those applications in which examination has been advanced pursuant to § 1.102. International applications which have complied with the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 371(c) will be taken up for action based on the date on which such requirements were met. However, unless a request has been filed under 35 U.S.C. 371(f), no action may be taken prior to 21 months from the priority date:

(b) Applications which have been acted upon by the examiner, and which have been placed by the applicant in condition for further action by the examiner (amended applications) shall be taken up for action in such order as shall be determined by the Commissioner.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[29 FR 13470, Sept. 30, 1964; para. (a), 48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; para. (a), 50 FR 9381; Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.102 Advancement of examination.

(a) Applications will not be advanced out of turn for examination or for further action except as provided by this part, or upon order of the Commissioner to expedite the business of the Office, or upon filing of a request under paragraph (b) of this section or upon filing a petition under paragraphs (c) or (d) of this section with a verified showing which, in the opinion of the Commissioner, will justify so advancing it.

(b) Applications wherein the inventions are deemed of peculiar importance to some branch of the public service and the head of some department of the Government requests immediate action for that reason, may be advanced for examination.

(c) A petition to make an application special may be filed without a fee if the basis for the petition is the applicant's age or health or that the invention will materially enhance the quality of the environment or materially contribute to the development or conservation of energy resources.

(d) A petition to make an application special on grounds other than those referred to in paragraph (c) of this section must be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(i).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[24 FR 10332 Dec. 22, 1959; paras. (a), (c), & (d), 47 FR 41276; Sept. 17, 1982 effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.103 Suspension of action.

(a) Suspension of action by the Office will be granted for good and sufficient cause and for a reasonable time specified upon petition by the applicant and, if such cause is not the fault of the Office, the payment of the fee set forth in § 1.17(i). Action will not be suspended when a response by the applicant to an Office action is required.

(b) If action by the Office on an application is suspended when not requested by the applicant, the applicant shall be notified of the reasons therefor.

(c) Action by the examiner may be suspended by order of the Commissioner in the case of applications owned by the United States whenever publication of the invention by the granting of a patent thereon might be detrimental to the public safety or defense, at the request of the appropriate department or agency.

(d) Action on applications in which the Office has accepted a request to publish a defensive publication will be suspended for the entire pendency of these applications except for purposes relating to patent interference proceedings under Subpart E.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[33 FR 5624, Apr. 11, 1968; paras. (a) & (b), 47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (d), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective Feb. 11, 1985; para. (d), 50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 5, 1985]

Tour was Untillored

1.104 Nature of examination; examiner's action.

(a) On taking up an application for examination or a patent in a reexamination proceeding, the examiner shall make a thorough study thereof and shall make a thorough investigation of the available prior art relating to the subject matter of the claimed invention. The examination shall be complete with respect both to compliance of the application or patent under reexamination with the applicable statutes and rules and to the patentability of the invention as claimed, as well as with respect to matters of form, unless otherwise indicated.

(b) The applicant, or in the case of a reexamination proceeding, both the patent owner and the requester, will be notified of the examiner's action. The reasons for any adverse action or any objection or requirement will be stated and such information or references will be given as may be useful in aiding the applicant, or in the case of a reexamination proceeding the patent owner, to judge the propriety of continuing the prosecution.

(c) An international-type search will be made in all national applications filed on and after June 1, 1978.

(d) Any national application may also have an international-type search report prepared thereon at the time of the national examination on the merits, upon specific written request therefor and payment of the international-type search report fee. See § 1.21(e) for amount of fee for preparation of international-type search report.

Note: The Patent and Trademark Office does not require that a formal report of an international-type search, be prepared in order to obtain a search fee refund in a later filed international application.

(e) Co-pending applications will be considered by the examiner to be owned by, or subject to an obligation of assignment to, the same person if (1) the application files refer to assignments recorded in the Patent and Trademark Office in accordance with § 1.331 which convey the entire rights in the applications to the same person or organization; or (2) copies of unrecorded assignments which convey the entire rights in the applications to the same person or organization are filed in each of the applications; or (3) an affidavit or declaration by the common owner is filed which states that there is common ownership and states facts which explain why the affiant or declarant believes there is common ownership; or (4) other evidence is submitted which establishes common ownership of the applications. In circumstances where the common owner is a corporation or other organization an affidavit or declaration may be signed by an official of the corporation or organization empowered to act on behalf of the corporation or organization.

(Pab. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [43 FR 20465, May 11, 1978; 46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981; para. (d), 47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (e), 50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.105 Completeness of examiner's action.

The examiner's action will be complete as to all matters, except that in appropriate circumstances, such as misjoinder of invention, fundamental defects in the application, and the like, the action of the examiner may be limited to such matters before further action is made. However, matters of form need not be raised by the examiner until a claim is found allowable.

1.106 Rejection of claims.

(a) If the invention is not considered patentable, or not considered patentable as claimed, the claims, or those considered unpatentable will be rejected.

(b) In rejecting claims for want of novelty or for obviousness, the examiner must cite the best references at his command. When a reference is complex or shows or describes inventions other than that claimed by the applicant, the particular part relied on must be designated as nearly as practicable. The pertinence of each reference, if not apparent, must be clearly explained and each rejected claim specified.

(c) In rejecting claims the examiner may rely upon admissions by the applicant, or the patent owner in a reexamination proceeding, as to any matter affecting patentability and, insofar as rejections in applications are concerned, may also rely upon facts within his or her knowledge pursuant to § 1.107.

(d) Subject matter which is developed by another person which qualifies as prior art only under 35 U.S.C. 102(f) or (g) may be used as prior art under 35 U.S.C. 103 against a claimed invention unless the entire rights to the subject matter and the claimed in-



vention were commonly owned by the same person or organization or subject to an obligation of assignment to the same person or organization at the time

the claimed invention was made.

(e) The claims in any original application naming an inventor will be rejected as being precluded by a waiver in a published statutory invention registration naming that inventor if the same subject matter is claimed in the application and the statutory invention registration. The claims in any reissue application naming an inventor will be rejected as being precluded by a waiver in a published statutory invention registration naming that inventor if the reissue application seeks to claim subject matter (1) which was not covered by claims issued in the patent prior to the date of publication of the statutory invention registration and (2) which was the same subject matter waived in the statutory invention registration.

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969; para. (c) added, 47 FR 21752, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1, 1982; paras. (d) & (e), 50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1965, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.107 Citation of references.

- (a) If domestic patents are cited by the examiner, their numbers and dates, and the names of the patentees, and the classes of inventions must be stated. If foreign published applications or patents are cited, their nationality or country, numbers and dates, and the names of the patentees must be stated, and such other data must be furnished as may be necessary to enable the applicant, or in the case of a reexamination proceeding, the patent owner, to identify the published applications or patents cited. In citing foreign published applications or patents, in case only a part of the document is involved, the particular pages and sheets containing the parts relied upon must be identified. If printed publications are cited, the author (if any), title, date, pages or plates, and place of publication, or place where a copy can be found, shall be given.
- (b) When a rejection in an application is based on facts within the personal knowledge of an employee of the Office, the data shall be as specific as possible, and the reference must be supported, when called for by the applicant, by the affidavit of such employee, and such affidavit shall be subject to contradiction or explanation by the affidavits of the applicant and other persons.

[46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981]

1.103 Abandoned applications not cited.

Abandoned applications as such will not be cited as references except those which have been opened to inspection by the public following a defensive publication.

[50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.109 Reasons for allowence.

If the examiner believes that the record of the prosecution as a whole does not make clear his or her reasons for allowing a claim or claims, the examiner may set forth such reasoning. The reasons shall be incorporated into an Office action rejecting other claims of the application or patent under reexamination or be the subject of a separate communication to the applicant or patent owner. The applicant or patent owner may file a statement commenting on the reasons for allowance within such time as may be specified by the examiner. Failure to file such a statement shall not give rise to any implication that the applicant or patent owner agrees with or acquiesces in the reasoning of the examiner.

[46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981]

1.110 Inventorship and date of invention of the subject matter of individual claims.

When more than one inventor is named in an application or patent, the Patent and Trademark Office, when necessary for purposes of an Office proceeding, may require an applicant, patentee, or owner to identify the inventive entity of the subject matter of each claim in the application or patent. Where appropriate, the invention dates of the subject matter of each claim and the ownership of the subject matter on the date of invention may be required of the applicant, patentee or owner. See also §§ 1.78(c) and (d).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0018]

[50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

ACTION BY APPLICANT AND FURTHER CONSIDERATION

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.111 to 1.113 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 132.

1.111 Reply by applicant or patent owner.

- (a) After the Office action, if adverse in any respect, the applicant or patent owner, if he or she persists in his or her application for a patent or reexamination proceeding, must reply thereto and may request reconsideration or further examination, with or without amendment.
- (b) In order to be entitled to reconsideration or further examination, the applicant or patent owner must make request therefor in writing. The reply by the applicant or patent owner must distinctly and specifically point out the supposed errors in the examiner's action and must respond to every ground of objection and rejection in the prior Office action. If the reply is with respect to an application, a request may be made that objections or requirements as to form not necessary to further consideration of the claims be held in abeyance until allowable subject matter is indicated. The applicant's or patent owner's reply must appear throughout to be a bona fide attempt to advance the case to final action. A general allegation that the claims define a patentable invention without specifically pointing out how the language of the claims patentably distinguishes them from the references does not comply with the requirements of this section.
- (c) In amending in response to a rejection of claims in an application or patent undergoing reexamination, the applicant or patent owner must clearly point out the patentable novelty which he or she thinks the

claims present in view of the state of the art disclosed by the references cited or the objections made. He or she must also show how the amendments avoid such references or objections. (See §§ 1.135 and 1.136 for time for reply:) to the oldgest add to an according to and [46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981] TOMBERS MESSES OF STATE OF THE SERVICE OF THE SERVICE

a se ovoji doda sektiv ponovedla 1.112 Reconsideration. The cor sand in some case.

After response by applicant or patent owner (§ 1.111), the application or patent under reexamination will be reconsidered and again examined. The applicant or patent owner will be notified if claims are rejected, or objections or requirements made, in the same manner as after the first examination. Applicant or patent owner may respond to such Office action in the same manner provided in § 1.111, with or without amendment. Any amendments after the second Office action must ordinarily be restricted to the rejection or to the objections or requirements made. The application or patent under reexamination will be again considered, and so on repeatedly, unless the examiner has indicated that the action is final.

[46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981]

Final rejection or action. 1.113

- (a) On the second or any subsequent examination or consideration the rejection or other action may be made final, whereupon applicant's or patent owner's response is limited to appeal in the case of rejection of any claim (§ 1.191), or to amendment as specified in § 1.116. Petition may be taken to the Commissioner in the case of objections or requirements not involved in the rejection of any claim (§ 1.181). Response to a final rejection or action must include cancellation of. or appeal from the rejection of, each rejected claim. If any claim stands allowed, the response to a final rejection or action must comply with any requirements or objection as to form.
- (b) In making such final rejection, the examiner shall repeat or state all grounds of rejection then considered applicable to the claims in the case, clearly stating the reasons therefor.

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 46 FR 29182, May 29, 1981]

AMENDMENTS

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.115 to 1.127 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 132.

1.115 Amendment.

The applicant may amend before or after the first examination and action and also after the second or subsequent examination or reconsideration as specified in § 1.112 or when and as specifically required by the examiner. The patent owner may amend in accordance with §§ 1.510(e) and 1.530(b) prior to reexamination, and during reexamination proceedings in accordance with §§ 1.112 and 1.116.

[46 FR 29183, May 29, 1981]

Amendments after final action.

(a) After final rejection or action (§ 1.113) amendments may be made cancelling claims or complying with any requirement of form which has been made.

Amendments presenting rejected claims in better form for consideration on appeal may be admitted. The admission of, or refusal to admit, any amendment after final rejection, and any proceedings relative thereto, shall not operate to relieve the application or patent under reexamination from its condition as subject to appear or to save the application from abandonment under § 1.135.

- (b) If amendments touching the merits of the application or patent under reexamination are presented after final rejection, or after appeal has been taken, or when such amendment might not otherwise be proper, they may be admitted upon a showing of good and sufficient reasons why they are necessary and were not earlier presented.
- (c) No amendment can be made as a matter of right in appealed cases. After decision on appeal, amendments can only be made as provided in § 1.198, or to carry into effect a recommendation under § 1.196.

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 46 FR 29183, May 29, 1981]

Amendment and revision required. 1.117

The specification, claims and drawing must be amended and revised when required, to correct inaccuracies of description and definition or unnecessary prolixity, and to secure correspondence between the claims, the specification and the drawing.

1.118 Amendment of disclosure.

- (a) No amendment shall introduce new matter into the disclosure of an application after the filing date of the application (§ 1.53(b)). All amendments to the specification, including the claims, and the drawings filed after the filing date of the application must conform to at least one of them as it was at the time of the filing of the application. Matter not found in either, involving a departure from or an addition to the original disclosure, cannot be added to the application after its filing date even though supported by an oath or declaration in accordance with § 1.63 or § 1.67 filed after the filing date of the application.
- (b) If it is determined that an amendment filed after the filing date of the application introduces new matter, claims containing new matter will be rejected and deletion of the new matter in the specification and drawings will be required even if the amendment is accompanied by an oath or declaration in accordance with § 1.63 or § 1.67.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

Amendment of claims.

The claims may be amended by canceling particular claims, by presenting new claims, or by rewriting particular claims as indicated in § 1.121. The requirements of § 1.111 must be complied with by pointing out the specific distinctions believed to render the claims patentable over the references in presenting arguments in support of new claims and amendments.

[32 FR 13583, Sept. 28, 1967]



1.121 and the Manner of making amendments and the

- (a) Erasures, additions, insertions, or alterations of the Office file of papers and records must not be physically entered by the applicant. Amendments to the application (excluding the claims) are made by filing a paper (which should conform to § 1.52), directing or requesting that specified amendments be made. The exact word or words to be stricken out or inserted by said amendment must be specified and the precise point indicated where the deletion or insertion is to be made.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided herein, a particular claim may be amended only by directions to cancel or by rewriting such claim with underlining below the word or words added and brackets around the word or words deleted. The rewriting of a claim in this form will be construed as directing the cancellation of the original claim; however, the original claim number followed by the parenthetical word "amended" must be used for the rewritten claim. If a previously rewritten claim is rewritten, underlining and bracketing will be applied in reference to the previously rewritten claim with the parenthetical expression "twice amended," "three times amended," etc., following the original claim number.
- (c) A particular claim may be amended in the manner indicated for the application in paragraph (a) of this section to the extent of corrections in spelling, punctuation, and typographical errors. Additional amendments in this manner will be admitted provided the changes are limited to: (1) Deletions and/or (2) the addition of no more than five words in any one claim. Any amendment submitted with instructions to amend particular claims but failing to conform to the provisions of paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section may be considered nonresponsive and treated accordingly.

(d) Where underlining or brackets are intended to appear in the printed patent or are properly part of the claimed material and not intended as symbolic of changes in the particular claim, amendment by rewriting in accordance with paragraph (b) of this section shall be prohibited.

(e) In reissue applications, both the descriptive portion and the claims are to be amended by either (1) submitting a copy of a portion of the description or an entire claim with all matter to be deleted from the patent being placed between brackets and all matter to be added to the patent being underlined, or (2) indicating the exact word or words to be stricken out or inserted and the precise point where the deletion or insertion is to be made. Any word or words to be inserted must be underlined. See § 1.173.

(f) Proposed amendments presented in patents involved in reexamination proceedings must be presented in the form of a full copy of the text of: (1) Each claim which is amended and (2) each paragraph of the description which is amended. Matter deleted from the patent shall be placed between brackets and matter added shall be underlined. Copies of the printed claims from the patent may be used with any addi-

tions being indicated by carets and deleted material being placed between brackets. Claims must not be renumbered and the numbering of the claims added for reexamination must follow the number of the highest numbered patent claim. No amendment may enlarge the scope of the claims of the patent. No new matter may be introduced into the patent.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) (1882) 10 (1882)

1.122 Entry and consideration of amendments.

- (a) Amendments are "entered" by the Office by making the proposed deletions by drawing a line in red ink through the word or words cancelled, and by making the proposed substitutions or insertions in red ink, small insertions being written in at the designated place and larger insertions being indicated by reference.
- (b) Ordinarily all amendments presented in a paper filed while the application is open to amendment are entered and considered, subsequent cancellation or correction being required of improper amendments. Untimely amendatory papers may be refused entry and consideration in whole or in part. For amendments presented during an interference see § 1.664.

[para. (b), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.123 Amendments to the drawing.

No change in the drawing may be made except by permission of the Office. Permissible changes in the construction shown in any drawing may be made only by bonded draftsmen, at applicant's expense, or by the submission of substitute drawings by applicant. A sketch in permanent ink showing proposed changes, to become part of the record, must be filed for approval by the examiner and should be a separate paper.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 555, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

1.124 Amendment of amendments.

When an amendatory clause is to be amended, it should be wholly rewritten and the original insertion canceled, so that no interlineations or deletions shall appear in the clause as finally presented. Matter canceled by amendment can be reinstated only by a subsequent amendment presenting the canceled matter as a new insertion.

1.125 Substitute specification.

If the number or nature of the amendments shall render it difficult to consider the case, or to arrange the papers for printing or copying, the examiner may require the entire specification, including the claims, or any part thereof, to be rewritten. A substitute specification may not be accepted unless it has been required by the examiner or unless it is clear to the examiner that acceptance of a substitute specification would facilitate processing of the application. Any substitute specification filed must be accompanied by

a statement that the substitute specification includes no new matter. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Office.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

Numbering of claims.

The original numbering of the claims must be preserved throughout the prosecution. When claims are canceled, the remaining claims must not be renumbered. When claims are added, except when presented in accordance with § 1.121(b), they must be numbered by the applicant consecutively beginning with the number next following the highest numbered claim previously presented (whether entered or not). When the application is ready for allowance, the examiner, if necessary, will renumber the claims consecutively in the order in which they appear or in such order as may have been requested by applicant.

[32 FR. 13583, Sept. 28, 1967]

1.127 Petition from refusal to admit amend-Umback amendators papers are by the memor

From the refusal of the primary examiner to admit an amendment, in whole or in part, a petition will lie to the Commissioner under § 1.181.

AFFIDAVITS OVERCOMING REJECTIONS

Affidavit or declaration of prior inven-1.131 tion to overcome cited patent or publication.

(a) When any claim of an application or a patent under reexamination is rejected on reference to a domestic patent which substantially shows or describes but does not claim the rejected invention, or on reference to a foreign patent or to a printed publication, and the inventor of the subject matter of the rejected claim, the owner of the patent under reexamination, or the person qualified under §§ 1.42, 1.43 or 1.47. shall make oath or declaration as to facts showing a completion of the invention in this country before the filing date of the application on which the domestic patent issued, or before the date of the foreign patent, or before the date of the printed publication, then the patent or publication cited shall not bar the grant of a patent to the inventor or the confirmation of the patentability of the claims of the patent, unless the date of such patent or printed publication is more than one year prior to the date on which the inventor's or patent owner's application was filed in this country.

(b) The showing of facts shall be such, in character and weight, as to establish reduction to practice prior to the effective date of the reference, or conception of the invention prior to the effective date of the reference coupled with due diligence from said date to a subsequent reduction to practice or to the filing of the application. Original exhibits of drawings or records, or photocopies thereof, must accompany and form part of the affidavit or declaration or their absence satisfactorily explained.

(35 U.S.C. 132; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1999; 34 FR 1685); Nov. 26, 1969; park (a). 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Reb. 27, 1983; pace. (a), 50 FR 9381, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985] (iii solid solid

1.132 nominAffidavity silves declarations in traversing grounds of rejection; granuloxa) sociabilings out

When any claim of an application or a patent under reexamination is rejected on reference to a domestic patent which substantially shows or describes but does not claim the invention, or on reference to a foreign patent, or to a printed publication, or to facts within the personal knowledge of an employee of the Office, or when rejected upon a mode or capability of operation attributed to a reference, or because the alleged invention is held to be inoperative or lacking in utility, or frivolous or injurious to public health or morals, affidavits or declarations traversing these references or objections may be received.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

gardinalism arminalismerviews amorawas glavinosis

en standarding with beingglied in reference to the en-

- 1.133 .s. ic Interviews add draw many matricage gland (a) Interviews with examiners concerning applications and other matters pending before the Office must be had in the examiners' rooms at such times. within office hours, as the respective examiners may designate. Interviews will not be permitted at any other time or place without the authority of the Commissioner. Interviews for the discussion of the patentability of pending applications will not be had before the first official action thereon. Interviews should be arranged for in advance.
- (b) In every instance where reconsideration is requested in view of an interview with an examiner, a complete written statement of the reasons presented at the interview as warranting favorable action must be filed by the applicant. An interview does not remove the necessity for response to Office actions as specified in §§ 1.111, 1.135.

(35 U.S.C. 132)

TIME FOR RESPONSE BY APPLICANT: ABANDONMENT OF APPLICATION

AUTHORITY: Secs: 1.135 to 1.138 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 133.

1.134 Time period for response to an Office action.

An Office action will notify the applicant of any non-statutory or shortened statutory time period set for response to an Office action. Unless the applicant is notified in writing that response is required in less than six months, a maximum period of six months is allowed.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

Abandonment for failure to respond within time period.

(a) If an applicant of a patent application fails to respond within the time period provided under §§ 1.134



1.139

and 1.136, the application will become abandoned unless an Office action indicates otherwise. (Sw. 1980) les

(b) Prosecution of an application to save it from abandonment pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section must include such complete and proper action as the condition of the case may require. The admission of an amendment not responsive to the last Office action. or refusal to admit the same, and any proceedings relative thereto, shall not operate to save the application. from abandonment.

(c) When action by the applicant is a bona fide attempt to respond and to advance the case to final action, and is substantially a complete response to the Office action, but consideration of some matter or compliance with some requirement has been inadvertently omitted, opportunity to explain and supply the omission may be given before the question of abandonment is considered.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[pares. (a), (b), & (c), 47 FR 41276, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; pera. (d) deleted, 49 FR 555, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Ayr. 1, 1964]

1.136 Filing of timely responses with petition and fee for extension of time and extensions of tinte for eases. In posturablembas H

(a) If an applicant is required to respond within a non-statutory or shortened statutory time period, applicant may respond up to four months after the time period set if a petition for an extension of time and the fee set in \$1.17 are filed prior to or with the response, unless (1) applicant is notified otherwise in an Office action or (2) the application is involved in an interference declared pursuant to § 1.611. The date on which the response, the petition, and the fee have been filed is the date of the response and also the date for purposes of determining the period of extension and the corresponding amount of the fee. The expiration of the time period is determined by the amount of the fee paid. In no case may an applicant respond later than the maximum time period set by statute, or be granted an extension of time under paragraph (b) of this section when the provisions of this paragraph are available. See § 1.645 for extension of time in interference proceedings and § 1.550(c) for extension of time in reexamination proceedings.

(b) When a response with petition and fee for extension of time cannot be filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section, the time for response will be extended only for sufficent cause, and for a reasonable time specified. Any request for such extension must be filed on or before the day on which action by the applicant is due, but in no case will the mere filing of the request effect any extension. In no case can any extension carry the date on which response to an Office action is due beyond the maximum time period set by statute or be granted when the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section are available. See § 1.645 for extension of time in interference proceedings and § 1.550(c) for extension of time in reexamination pro-

ceedings.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[Oads Control No. 0651-0011]

[47 FR. 41277, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 49 FJ 555, Jun. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985

1.137 Revival of abendoned application.

(a) An application abandoned for failure to prosecute may be revived as a pending application if it is shown to the satisfaction of the Commissioner that the delay was unavoidable. A petition to revive an abandoned application must be promptly filed after the applicant is notified of, or otherwise becomes aware of, the abandonment, and must be accompanied by a showing of the causes of the delay, by the proposed response unless it has been previously filed, and by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(1). Such showing must be a verified showing if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.

(b) An application unintentionally abandoned for failure to prosecute, except pursuant to § 1.53(d), may be revived as a pending application if the delay was unintentional, A petition to revive an unintentionally abandoned application must be filed within one year of the date on which the application became abandoned or be filed within three months of the date of the first decision on a petition to revive under paragraph (a) of this section which was filed within one year of the date of abandonment of the application. A petition to revive an unintentionally abandoned application must be accompanied by: (1) A statement that the abandonment was unintentional; (2) A proposed response unless it has been previously filed, and (3) a petition fee as set forth in § 1.17(m). Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office. The Commissioner may require additional information where there is a question whether the abandonment was unintentional. The three month period set forth in this paragraph may be extended under the provisions of § 1.136(a), but no further extensions under § 1.136(b) will be granted. Petitions to the Commissioner under § 1.183 to waive any time periods for requesting revival of an unintentionally abandoned application will not be considered, but will be returned to the applicant.

(c) Any petition pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section not filed within six months of the date of abandonment must be accompanied by a terminal disclaimer with fee under § 1.321 dedicating to the public a terminal part of the term of any patent granted thereon equivalent to the period of abandonment of the application.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[47 FR 41277, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (b), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

Express abandonment.

An application may be expressly abandoned by filing in the Patent and Trademark Office a written declaration of abandonment signed by the applicant and the maignee of record, if any, and identifying the application. An application may also be expressly abandoned by filing a written declaration of abandonment signed by the attorney or agent of record. A registered attorney or agent acting under the provision of § 1.34(a), or of record, may also expressly abandon a prior application when filing date granted to a continuing application when filing such a continuing application. Express abandonment of the application may not be recognized by the Office unless it is actually received by appropriate officials in time to act thereon before the date of issue.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[47 FR 47244, Oct. 25, 1982, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.139 [Removed]

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

Joinder of Inventions in One Application; Restriction

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.141 to 1.147 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 121.

1.141 Different inventions in one application.

- (a) Two or more independent and distinct inventions, that is, inventions which do not form a single general inventive concept; may not be claimed in one application, except that more than one species of an invention, not to exceed a reasonable number, may be specifically claimed in different claims in one application, provided the application also includes an allowable claim generic to all the claimed species and all the claims to species in excess of one are written in dependent form (§ 1.75) or otherwise include all the limitations of the generic claim.
- (b) A group of claims of different categories in an application so linked as to form a single inventive concept are considered to be one invention. In particular any of the following groupings of claims of different categories may be included in the same application:

(1) In addition to a claim for a given product,

- (i) A claim for one process specially adapted for the manufacture of the said product, as where the process of making as claimed cannot be used to make other and materially different products;
- (ii) A claim for one use of the said product, as where said use as claimed cannot be practiced with another materially different product; or

(iii) Both (b)(1) (i) and (ii);

- (2) In addition to a claim for a given process, a claim for one apparatus or means specifically designed for carrying out of the said process, that is, it cannot be used to practice another materially different process.
- (c) If the situation of paragraph (b)(1) of this section exists where claims to all three categories, product, process and use, are included, and the product claims are not allowable, the use and process claims are not so linked as to form a single general inventive concept. Where the process and use claims are not so joined by an allowable linking product claim, the ap-

plicant will be required to elect either the use or the process for prosecution with the product claim.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 665) an energy of desired the first of the property of the second s

1:142 % and Regulieriest for restriction, to a share the sec

- (a) If two or more independent and distinct inventions are claimed in a single application, the examiner in his action shall require the applicant in his response to that action to elect that invention to which his claim shall be restricted, this official action being called a requirement for restriction (also known as a requirement for division). If the distinctness and independence of the inventions be clear, such requirement will be made before any action on the merits; however, it may be made at any time before final action in the case at the discretion of the examiner.
- (b) Claims to the invention or inventions not elected, if not canceled, are nevertheless withdrawn from further consideration by the examiner by the election, subject however to reinstatement in the event the requirement for restriction is withdrawn or overruled.

1.143 Reconsideration of requirement.

If the applicant disagrees with the requirement for restriction, he may request reconsideration and withdrawal or modification of the requirement, giving the reasons therefor. (See § 1.11.) In requesting reconsideration the applicant must indicate a provisional election of one invention for prosecution, which invention shall be the one elected in the event the requirement becomes final The requirement for restriction will be reconsidered on such a request. If the requirement is repeated and made final the examiner will at the same time act on the claims to the invention elected.

1.144 Petition from requirement for restriction.

After a final requirement for restriction, the applicant, in addition to making any response due on the remainder of the action, may petition the Commissioner to review the requirement. Petition may be deferred until after final action on or allowance of claims to the invention elected, but must be filed not later than appeal. A petition will not be considered if reconsideration of the requirement was not requested. (See § 1.181.)

1.145 Subsequent presentation of claims for different invention.

If, after an office action on an application, the applicant presents claims directed to an invention distinct from and independent of the invention previously claimed, the applicant will be required to restrict the claims to the invention previously claimed if the amendment is entered, subject to reconsideration and review as provided in §§ 1.143 and 1.144.

1.146 Election of species.

In the first action on an application containing a generic claim and claims restricted separately to each of more than one species embraced thereby, the examin-



er may require the applicant in his response to that action to elect that species of his or her invention to which his or her claim shall be restricted if no generic claim is held allowable. However, if such application contains claims directed to more than a reasonable number of species, the examiner may require restriction of the claims to not more than a reasonable number of species before taking further action in the case.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685) [43 FR 20465, May 11, 1978]

Design Patents

1.151 Rules applicable.

The rules relating to applications for patents for other inventions or discoveries are also applicable to applications for patents for designs except as otherwise provided.

(35 U.S.C. 171)

1.152 Drawing.

The design must be represented by a drawing made in conformity with the rules laid down for drawings of mechanical inventions and must contain a sufficient number of views to constitute a complete disclosure of the appearance of the article. Appropriate surface shading must be used to show the character or contour of the surfaces represented.

(35 U.S.C. 113, 171)

1.153 Title, description and claim, oath or declaration.

- (a) The title of the design must designate the particular article. No description, other than a reference to the drawing, is ordinarily required. The claim shall be in formal terms to the ornamental design for the article (specifying name) as shown, or as shown and described. More than one claim is neither required nor permitted.
- (b) The oath or declaration required of the applicant must comply with § 1.63.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 29 FR 18503, Dec. 29, 1964; para. (b), 48 FR 2712, Jan. 20, 1963, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.154 Arrangement of specification.

The following order of arrangement should be observed in framing design specifications:

- (a) Preamble, stating name of the applicant and title of the design.
- (b) Description of the figure or figures of the drawing.

(c) Description, if any.

(d) Claim.

(e) Signed oath or declaration (See § 1.153(b)).

(35 U.S.C. 171; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959, para. (e), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.155 Issue and term of design patents.

(a) If, on examination, it shall appear that the applicant is entitled to a design patent under the law, a

notice of allowance will be sent to the applicant, or applicant's attorney or agent, calling for the payment of the issue fee (§ 1.18(b)). If this issue fee is not paid within 3 months of the date of the notice of allowance, the application shall be regarded as abandoned.

- (b) The Commissioner may accept the payment of the issue fee later than three months after the mailing of the notice of allowance as though no abandonment had ever occurred if upon petition the delay in payment is shown to have been unavoidable. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be promptly filed after the applicant is notified of, or otherwise becomes aware of, the abandonment, and must be accompanied by (1) the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted, (2) the fee for delayed payment (§ 1.17(1)), and (3) a showing that the delay was unavoidable. Such showing must be a verified showing if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.
- (c) The Commissioner may, upon petition, accept the payment of the issue fee later than three months after the mailing of the notice of allowance as though no abandonment had ever occurred if the delay in payment was unintentional. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be filed within one year of the date on which the application became abandoned or be filed within three months of the date of the first decision on a petition under paragraph (b) of this section which was filed within one year of the date of abandonment of the application. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be accompanied by (1) the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted. (2) the fee for unintentionally delayed payment (§ 1.17(m)), and (3) a statement that the delay was unintentional. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office. The Commissioner may require additional information where there is a question whether the abandonment was unintentional. The three-month period from the date of the first decision referred to in this paragraph may be extended under the provisions of § 1.136(a), but no further extensions under § 1.136(b) will be granted. Petitions to the Commissioner under § 1.183 to waive any time periods for requesting revival of an unintentionally abandoned application will not be considered. but will be returned to the applicant.
- (d) Any petition pursuant to paragraph (b) of this section not filed within six months of the date of abandonment must be accompanied by a terminal disclaimer with fee under §1.321 dedicating to the public a terminal part of the term of any patent granted thereon equivalent to the period of abandonment of the application.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41277, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

to Sapaleon advis more of Har spanished to soliou Approved and the conflant Patents are see Winnell and

51.161 see Rules applicable. OF L. C. St. advis out to

The rules relating to applications for patent for other inventions or discoveries are also applicable to applications for patents for plants except as otherwise provided. Task there is a contract that all sales and

1.162 (and Applicant) onth or declaration; (6. add by

The applicant for a plant patent must be the person who has invented or discovered and asexually reproduced the new and distinct variety of plant for which a patent is sought (or as provided in §§ 1.42, 1.43, and 1.47). The oath or declaration required of the applicant, in addition to the averments required by § 1.63, must state that he or she has asexually reproduced the plant. Where the plant is a newly found plant the oath or declaration must also state that it was found in a cultivated area.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [OMB Control No. 0651-0011] [48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.163 Specification.

(a) The specification must contain as full and complete a disclosure as possible of the plant and the characteristics thereof that distinguish the same over related known varieties, and its antecedents, and must particularly point out where and in what manner the variety of plant has been asexually reproduced. In the case of a newly found plant, the specification must particularly point out the location and character of the area where the plant was discovered.

ACRES ON SECTION GRANT

(b) Two copies of the specification (including the claim) must be submitted, but only one signed oath or declaration is required. The second copy of the specification may be a legible carbon copy of the original.

(35 U.S.C. 112, 162; 35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

(24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959, para. (b), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.164 Claim.

The claim shall be in formal terms to the new and distinct variety of the specified plant as described and illustrated, and may also recite the principal distinguishing characteristics. More than one claim is not permitted.

(35 U.S.C. 162)

1.165 Drawings.

(a) Plant patent drawings are not mechanical drawings and should be artistically and competently executed. Figure numbers and reference characters need not be employed unless required by the examiner. The drawing must disclose all the distinctive characteristics of the plant capable of visual representation.

(b) The drawing may be in color and when color is a distinguishing characteristic of the new variety, the drawing must be in color. Two copies of color drawings must be submitted. Color drawings may be made either in permanent water color or oil, or in lieu thereof may be photographs made by color photography or properly colored on sensitized paper. Permaand or exercise out or torollegs off primer very to nently mounted color photographs are acceptable. The paper in any case must correspond in size, weight and quality to the paper required for other drawings. See § 1.84. area cacar of Large th socials arround

(35:U.S.C.:113,:161; 35:U.S.C.:6; 15:U.S.C.:1113,:1123) [24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959, para. (b) 47 FR 41277, Sept. 17, 1962, effective date Oct. 1, 1982] and the analysis of many areas.

Specimens.

The applicant may be required to furnish specimens of the plant, or its flower or fruit, in a quantity and at a time in its stage of growth as may be designated, for study and inspection. Such specimens, properly packed, must be forwarded in conformity with instructions furnished to the applicant. When it is not possible to forward such specimens, plants must be made available for official inspection where grown. (35 U.S.C. 114, 161)

Examination.

1.167

(a) Applications may be submitted by the Patent and Trademark Office to the Department of Agricul-

ture for study and report.

(b) Affidavits or declarations from qualified agricultural or horticultural experts regarding the novelty and distinctiveness of the variety of plant may be received when the need of such affidavits or declarations is indicated.

(35 U.S.C. 161, 164; E.O. 5464, Oct. 17, 1930) [24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969]

REISSUES

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.171 to 1.179 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 251.

Application for reissue. 1.171

An application for reissue must contain the same parts required for an application for an original patent, complying with all the rules relating thereto except as otherwise provided, and in addition, must comply with the requirements of the rules relating to reissue applications. The application must be accompanied by a certified copy of an abstract of title or an order for a title report accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.19(b)(2), to be placed in the file, and by an offer to surrender the original patent (§ 1.178).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [OMB Control No. 0651-0011] [47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.172 Applicants, assignees,

(a) A reissue oath must be signed and sworn to or declaration made by the inventor or inventors except as otherwise provided (see §§ 1.42, 1.43, 1.47), and must be accompanied by the written assent of all assignees, if any, owning an undivided interest in the patent, but a reissue oath may be made and sworn to or declaration made by the assignee of the entire interest if the application does not seek to enlarge the scope of the claims of the original patent.

(b) A reissue will be granted to the original patentee, his legal representatives or assigns as the interest may appear.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pale, L. 97-247)

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] #7 To. Address desict

EXI.1

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959, para. (a), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1963, effective date Feb. 27, 1983

1:173 and Specification, and he resecutives a set of

The specification of the reissue application must include the entire specification and claims of the patent. with the matter to be omitted by ressue enclosed in square brackets; and any additions made by the reissue must be underlined, so that the old and the new specifications and claims may be readily compared. Claims should not be renumbered and the numbering of claims added by reissue should follow the number of the highest numbered patent claim. No new matter shall be introduced into the specification.

1.174 Drawings.

(a) The drawings upon which the original patent was issued may be used in reissue applications if no changes whatsoever are to be made in the drawings. In such cases, when the reissue application is filed, the applicant must submit a temporary drawing which may consist of a copy of the printed drawings of the patent or a photoprint of the original drawings of the

size required for original drawing.

(b) Amendments which can be made in a reissue drawing, that is, changes from the drawing of the patent, are restricted.

(36 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; para. (a), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983] not bewelfs seek who calls

1.175 Reissue oath or declaration.

(a) Applicants for reissue, in addition to complying with the requirements of § 1.63, must also file with their applications a statement under oath or declaration as follows:

(1) When the applicant verily believes the original patent to be wholly or partly inoperative or invalid,

stating such belief and the reasons why.

(2) When it is claimed that such patent is so inoperative or invalid "by reason of a defective specification or drawing," particularly specifying such defects.

- (3) When it is claimed that such patent is inoperative or invalid "by reason of the patentee claiming more or less than he had the right to claim in the patent," distinctly specifying the excess or insufficiency in the claims.
 - (4) [Reserved]

(5) Particularly specifying the errors relied upon, and how they arose or occurred.

(6) Stating that said errors arose "without any deceptive intention" on the part of the applicant.

(7) Acknowledging a duty to disclose information applicant is aware of which is material to the exami-

nation of the application. (b) Corroborating affidavits or declarations of others may be filed and the examiner may, in any case, require additional information or affidavits or declarations concerning the application for reissue and

its object.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

fOMB Control No. 0651-00111

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 29 FR 18503, Dec. 29, 1964; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969; pera (a), 47 PR 21752, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1, 1982; para. (a), 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983) I and Or remain the control of the remaining and to be about the part to receive you could

1.176 Charles Examination of relasue.

An original claim, if re-presented in the reissue application, is subject to reexamination, and the entire application will be examined in the same manner as original applications, subject to the rules relating thereto, excepting that division will not be required. Applications for reissue will be acted on by the examiner in advance of other applications, but not sooner than two months after announcement of the filing of the reissue application has appeared in the Official Ga-

[42 FR 5595, Jan. 28, 1977]

1.177 Reissue in divisions.

The Commissioner may, in his or her discretion. cause several patents to be issued for distinct and separate parts of the thing patented, upon demand of the applicant, and upon payment of the required fee for each division. Each division of a reissue constitutes the subject of a separate specification descriptive of the part or parts of the invention claimed in such division; and the drawing may represent only such part or parts, subject to the provisions of §§ 1.83 and 1.84. On filing divisional reissue applications, they shall be referred to the Commissioner. Unless otherwise ordered by the Commissioner upon petition and payment of the fee set forth in § 1.17(i), all the divisions of a reissue will issue simultaneously; if there be any controversy as to one division, the others will be withheld from issue until the controversy is ended, unless the Commissioner shall otherwise order.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

Original patent. 1.178

The application for a reissue must be accompanied by an offer to surrender the original patent. The application should also be accompanied by the original patent, or if the original is lost or inaccessible, by an affidavit or declaration to that effect. The application may be accepted for examination in the absence of the original patent or the affidavit or declaration, but one or the other must be supplied before the case is allowed. If a reissue be refused, the original patent will be returned to applicant upon his request.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969]

1.179 Notice of reissue application.

When an application for a reissue is filed, there will be placed in the file of the original patent a notice stating that an application for reissue has been filed. When the reissue is granted or the reissue application is otherwise terminated, the fact will be added to the notice in the file of the original patent.

PETITIONS AND ACTION BY THE COMMISSIONER

1.181 Petition to the Commissioner.

(a) Petition may be taken to the Commissioner: (1) From any action or requirement of any examiner in the ex parte prosecution of an application which is not subject to appeal to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences or to the court; (2) in cases in which a statute or the rules specify that the matter is to be determined directly by or reviewed by the Commissioner; and (3) to invoke the supervisory authority of the Commissioner in appropriate circumstances. For petitions in interferences, see § 1.644.

(b) Any such petition must contain a statement of the facts involved and the point or points to be reviewed and the action requested. Briefs or memoranda, if any, in support thereof should accompany or be embodied in the petition; and where facts are to be proven, the proof in the form of affidavits or declarations (and exhibits, if any) must accompany the peti-

(c) When a petition is taken from an action or requirement of an examiner in the ex parte prosecution of an application, it may be required that there have been a proper request for reconsideration (§ 1.111) and a repeated action by the examiner. The examiner may be directed by the Commissioner to furnish a written statement, within a specified time, setting forth the reasons for his decision upon the matters averred in the petition, supplying a copy thereof to the petitioner.

(d) Where a fee is required for a petition to the Commissioner the appropriate section of this part will so indicate. If any required fee does not accompany the petition, the petition will be dismissed.

(e) Oral hearing will not be granted except when

considered necessary by the Commissioner.

(f) Except as otherwise provided in these rules, any such petition not filed within 2 months from the action complained of, may be dismissed as untimely. The mere filing of a petition will not stay the period for reply to an Examiner's action which may be running against an application, nor act as a stay of other proceedings.

(g) The Commissioner may delegate to appropriate Patent and Trademark Office officials the determina-

tion of petitions.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 18857, Nov. 26, 1969; paras. (d) & (g), 47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.182 Questions not specifically provided for.

All cases not specifically provided for in the regulations of this part will be decided in accordance with the merits of each case by or under the authority of the Commissioner, and such decision will be communicated to the interested parties in writing. Any petition seeking a decision under this section must be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(h).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.183 Suspension of rules: 1.49% of November (1840)

In an extraordinary situation, when justice requires, any requirement of the regulations in this part which is not a requirement of the statutes may be suspended or waived by the Commissioner or the Commissioner's designee, sua sponte, or on petition of the interested party, subject to such other requirements as may be imposed. Any petition under this section must be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(h). (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

1.184 Reconsideration of cases decided by former Commissioners.

Cases which have been decided by one Commissioner will not be reconsidered by his successor except in accordance with the principles which govern the granting of new trials.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 1.191 to 1.198 also issued under 35 U.S.C. 134.

1.191 gar Appeal to Board of Patent Appeals and the Interferences and the page of the mistorial page.

(a) Every applicant for a patent or for reissue of a patent, or every owner of a patent under reexamination, any of the claims of which have been twice rejected or who has been given a final rejection (§ 1.113), may, upon the payment of the fee set forth in § 1.17(e), appeal from the decision of the examiner to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences within the time allowed for response.

(b) The appeal in an application must identify the rejected claim or claims appealed, and must be signed by the applicant or duly authorized attorney or agent. An appeal in a reexamination proceeding must identify the rejected claim or claims appealed, and must be signed by the patent owner or duly authorized attorney or agent.

(c) An appeal when taken must be taken from the rejection of all claims under rejection which the applicant or patent owner proposes to contest. Questions relating to matters not affecting the merits of the invention may be required to be settled before an appeal can be considered.

(d) The time periods set forth in §§ 1.191 through 1.194, 1.196 and 1.197 are subject to the provisions of § 1.136 for patent applications or § 1.550(c) for reexamination proceedings.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[46 FR 29183, May 29, 1981; para. (a), 47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (d), 49 FR 555, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.192 Appellant's brief.

(a) The appellant shall, within 2 months from the date of the notice of appeal under § 1.191 in an application, reissue application, or patent under reexamination, or within the time allowed for response to the action appealed from, if such time is later, file a brief in triplicate. The brief must be accompanied by the

requisite fee set forth in § 1.17(f) and must set forth the authorities and arguments on which the appellant will rely to maintain the appeal. The brief must include a concise explanation of the invention which should refer to the drawing by reference characters, and a copy of the claims involved.

(b) On failure to file the brief, accompanied by the requisite fee, within the time allowed, the appeal shall

stand dismissed.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[36 FR 5850, Mar. 30, 1971; para. (a), 47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 556, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

1.193 Examiner's answer.

(a) The primary examiner may, within such time as may be directed by the Commissioner, furnish a written statement in answer to the appellant's brief including such explanation of the invention claimed and of the references and grounds of rejection as may be necessary, supplying a copy to the appellant. If the primary examiner shall find that the appeal is not regular in form or does not relate to an appealable action, he shall so state and a petition from such decision may be taken to the Commissioner as provided in § 1.181.

(b) The appellant may file a reply brief directed only to such new points of argument as may be raised in the examiner's answer, within one month from the date of such answer. However, if the examiner's answer states a new ground of rejection appellant may file a reply thereto within two months from the date of such answer; such reply may include any amendment or material appropriate to the new

ground.

(c) Any decision pursuant to § 1.56(d) rejecting claims in an application already under appeal of a rejection based on other grounds shall constitute a supplemental examiner's answer introducing a new ground of rejection and removing the suspension of the appeal introduced pursuant to § 1.56(e), in which case appellant may file a reply thereto within two months from the date of the supplemental examiner's answer. Such reply will be considered and responded to as necessary. Appellant may file a reply brief directed to any such response within one month of the date of the response or within such other time as may be set in the response.

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 18858, Nov. 26, 1969; para. (c), 47 FR 21752, May 19, 1982, added effective July 1, 1982; para. (b), 50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.194 Oral hearing.

(a) An oral hearing should be requested only in those circumstances in which the appellant considers such a hearing necessary or desirable for a proper presentation of his appeal. An appeal decided without an oral hearing will receive the same consideration by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences as appeals decided after oral hearing.

(b) If appellant desires an oral hearing, appellant must file a written request for such hearing accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(g) within one month

after the date of the examiner's answer. If appellant requests an oral hearing and submits therewith the fee set forth in § 1.17(g), an oral argument may be presented by, or on behalf of, the primary examiner if considered desirable by either the primary examiner or the Board.

(c) If no request and fee for oral hearing have been timely filed by the appellant, the appeal will be assigned for consideration and decision. If the appellant has requested an oral hearing and has submitted the fee set forth in § 1.17(g), a day of hearing will be set, and due notice thereof given to the appellant and to the primary examiner. Hearing will be held as stated in the notice, and oral argument will be limited to twenty minutes for the appellant and fifteen minutes for the primary examiner unless otherwise ordered before the hearing begins.

(35 U.S.C. 6, 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[42 FR 5595, Jan. 28, 1977; paras. (b) & (c), 47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.195 Affidavits or declarations after appeal.

Affidavits, declarations, or exhibits submitted after the case has been appealed will not be admitted without a showing of good and sufficient reasons why they were not earlier presented.

[34 FR 18858, Nov. 26, 1969]

1.196 Decision by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences.

(a) The Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, in its decision, may affirm or reverse the decision of the examiner in whole or in part on the grounds and on the claims specified by the examiner. The affirmance of the rejection of a claim on any of the grounds specified constitutes a general affirmance of the decision of the examiner on that claim, except as to any ground specifically reversed.

(b) Should the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences have knowledge of any grounds not involved in the appeal for rejecting any appealed claim, it may include in the decision a statement to that effect with its reasons for so holding, which statement shall constitute a new rejection of the claims. When the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences make a new rejection of an appealed claim, the appellant may exercise any one of the following three options:

(1) The appellant may submit an appropriate amendment of the claims so rejected or a showing of facts, or both, and have the matter reconsidered by the examiner in which event the application will be remanded to the examiner and the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences shall not be considered final for the purpose of judicial review. The statement shall be binding upon the examiner unless an amendment or showing of facts not previously of record be made which, in the opinion of the examiner, overcomes the new ground for rejection stated in the decision. When appropriate, upon conclusion of proceedings on remand before the examin-



erpithe Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences may enter an order otherwise making its decision final ad year toomigts less us (8) it is a first re-

(2) The appellant may have the case reconsidered under § 1.197(b) by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences upon the same record. Where request for such reconsideration is made the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences shall, if necessary, render a new decision which shall include all grounds upon which a patent is refused.

(3) The appellant may treat the decision, including the new grounds for rejection given by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, as a final decision

in the case

(c) Should the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences include an explicit statement that a claim may be allowed in amended form, appellant shall have the right to amend in conformity with such statement which shall be binding on the examiner in the absence of new references or grounds of rejection.

(d) Although the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences normally will confine its decision to a review of rejections made by the examiner, should it have knowledge of any grounds for rejecting any allowed claim it may include in its decision a recommended rejection of the claim and remand the case to the examiner. In such event, the Board shall set a period, not less than one month, within which the appellant may submit to the examiner an appropriate amendment, a showing of facts or reasons, or both, in order to avoid the grounds set forth in the recommendation of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences. The examiner shall be bound by the recommendation and shall enter and maintain the recommended rejection unless an amendment or showing of facts not previously of record is filed which, in the opinion of the examiner, overcomes the recommended rejection. Should the examiner make the recommended rejection final the applicant may again appeal to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences. Whenever a decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences includes a remand, that decision shall not be considered a final decision. When appropriate, upon conclusion of proceedings on remand before the examiner, the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences may enter an order otherwise making its decision final.

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 12, 1959; 49 FR 29183, May 29, 1981; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 12, 1985]

1.197 Action following decision.

(a) After decision by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, the case shall be returned to the examiner, subject to the appellant's right of appeal or other review, for such further action by the appellant or by the examiner, as the condition of the case may require, to carry into effect the decision.

(b) A single request for reconsideration or modification of the decision may be made if filed within one month from the date of the original decision, unless that decision is so modified as to become, in effect, a new decision; and the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences so states o states and the setting of

(c) Proceedings are considered terminated by the dismissal of an appeal or the failure to timely file an appeal to the court or a civil action (§ 1.304) except: (1) Where claims stand allowed in an application or (2) where the nature of the decision requires further action by the examiner. In such cases, the date of termination of proceedings is the date on which the appeal is dismissed or the date on which the time for appeal to the court or review by civil action (§ 1.304) expires. If an appeal to the court or a civil action has been filed, proceedings are similarly considered terminated when the appeal or civil action is terminated.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[46 FR 29184, May 29, 1981; para. (a), 47 FR 41278, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 49 FR 556, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; paras. (a) & (b), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1,198 Reopening after decision.

Cases which have been decided by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences will not be reopened or reconsidered by the primary examiner except under the provisions of § 1.196 without the written authority of the Commissioner, and then only for the consideration of matters not already adjudicated, sufficient cause being shown.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

Interferences: Definition, Preparation, Declaration

1.201-1.212 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

INTERFERENCES: PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

1.215-1.228 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

INTERFERENCES: MOTION PERIOD, DISSOLUTION, REFORMATION

1.231-1.238 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

INTERFERENCES: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

1.242-1.247 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 1.248 Service of papers; manner of service; proof of service in cases other than interferences.
- (a) Service of papers must be on the attorney or agent of the party if there be such or on the party if there is no attorney or agent, and may be made in any of the following ways:
- (1) By delivering a copy of the paper to the person served:

(2) By leaving a copy at the usual place of business of the person served with someone in his employment;

(3) When the person served has no usual place of business, by leaving a copy at the person's residence, with some person of suitable age and discretion who resides there:

(4) Transmission by first class mail. When service is by mail the date of mailing will be regarded as the

date of service:

(5) Whenever it shall be satisfactorily shown to the Commissioner that none of the above modes of obtaining or serving the paper is practicable, service may be by notice published in the Official Gazette.

- (b) Papers filed in the Patent and Trademark Office which are required to be served shall contain proof of service. Proof of service may appear on or be affixed to papers filed. Proof of service shall include the date and manner of service. In the case of personal service, proof of service shall also include the name of any person served, certified by the person who made service. Proof of service may be made by: (1) An acknowledgement of service by or on behalf of the person served or (2) a statement signed by the attorney or agent containing the information required by this section.
- (c) See § 1.646 for service of papers in interferences.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

INTERFERENCES: TRIAL

1.251-1.259 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

INTERFERENCES: TERMINATION

1.261-1.268 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.271-1.288 [Removed]

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

PROTESTS AND PUBLIC USE PROCEEDINGS

1.291 Protests by the public against pending applications.

(a) Protests by a member of the public against pending applications will be referred to the examiner having charge of the subject matter involved. A protest specifically identifying the application to which the protest is directed will be entered in the application file if (1) the protest is timely submitted; and (2) the protest is either served upon the applicant in accordance with § 1.248, or filed with the Office in duplicate in the event service is not possible.

(b) A protest submitted in accordance with the second sentence of paragraph (a) of this section will be considered by the Office if it includes (1) a listing of the patents, publications or other information relied upon; (2) a concise explanation of the relevance of each listed item; (3) a copy of each listed patent or publication or other item of information in written form or at least the pertinent portions thereof; and (4)

an English language translation of all the necessary and pertinent parts of any non-English language patent, publication, or other item of information in written form relied upon.

(c) An acknowledgment of the entry of a protest under paragraph (a) of this section in a reissue application file will be sent to the member of the public filing the protest. A member of the public filing a protest under paragraph (a) of this section in an application for an original patent will not receive any communications from the Office relating to the protest. other than the return of a self-addressed postcard which the member of the public may include with the protest in order to receive an acknowledgment by the Office that the protest has been received. The Office will communicate with the applicant regarding any protest entered in the application file and may require the applicant to supply information pursuant to paragraph (a) of § 1.56, including responses to specific questions raised by the protest, in order for the Office to decide any issues raised by the protest. The active participation of the member of the public filing a protest pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section ends with the filing of the protest and no further submission on behalf of the protestor will be acknowledged or considered unless such submission raises new issues which could not have been earlier presented, and thereby constitutes a new protest.

[47 FR 21752, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1, 1982]

1.292 Public use proceedings.

- (a) When a petition for the institution of public use proceedings, supported by affidavits or declarations and the fee set forth in § 1.17(j) is filed by one having information of the pendency of an application and is found, on reference to the examiner, to make a prima facie showing that the invention claimed in an application believed to be on file had been in public use or on sale more than one year before the filing of the application, a hearing may be had before the Commissioner to determine whether a public use proceeding should be instituted. If instituted, the Commissioner may designate an appropriate official to conduct the public use proceeding, including the setting of times for taking testimony, which shall be taken as provided by §§ 1.671 through 1.685. The petitioner will be heard in the proceedings but after decision therein will not be heard further in the prosecution of the application for patent.
- (b) The petition and accompanying papers should either: (1) Reflect that a copy of the same has been served upon the applicant or upon his attorney or agent of record; or (2) be filed with the Office in duplicate in the event service is not possible. The petition and accompanying papers, or a notice that such a petition has been filed, shall be entered in the application file.
- (c) A petition for institution of public use proceedings shall not be filed by a party to an interference as to an application involved in the interference. Public

use and on sale issues in an interference shall be raised by a preliminary motion under § 1.633(a).

(35 U.S.C. 6: 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[42 FR 5595, Jan. 28, 1977; para. (a), 47 FR 41279, Sept. 17, 1982; paras. (a) & (c), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 12, 1985]

1.293 Statutory invention registration.

(a) An applicant for an original patent may request, at any time during the pendency of applicant's pending complete application, that the specification and drawings be published as a statutory invention registration. Any such request must be signed by (1) the applicant and any assignee of record or (2) an attorney or agent of record in the application.

(b) Any request for publication of a statutory invention registration must include the following parts:

(1) A waiver of the applicant's right to receive a patent on the invention claimed effective upon the date of publication of the statutory invention registration:

(2) The required fee for filing a request for publication of a statutory invention registration as provided for in § 1.17 (n) or (0);

(3) A statement that, in the opinion of the requester, the application to which the request is directed meets the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112; and

(4) A statement that, in the opinion of the requester, the application to which the request is directed complies with the formal requirements of this part for

printing as a patent.

- (c) A waiver filed with a request for a statutory invention registration will be effective, upon publication of the statutory invention registration, to waive the inventor's right to receive a patent on the invention claimed in the statutory invention registration, in any application for an original patent which is pending on, or filed after, the date of publication of the statutory invention registration. A waiver filed with a request for a statutory invention registration will not affect the rights of any other inventor even if the subject matter of the statutory invention registration and an application of another inventor are commonly owned. A waiver filed with a request for a statutory invention registration will not affect any rights in a patent to the inventor which issued prior to the date of publication of the statutory invention registration unless a reissue application is filed seeking to enlarge the scope of the claims of the patent. See also § 1.106(e). [OMB Control No. 0651-0018]
- 1.294 Examination of request for publication of a statutory invention registration and patent application to which the request is directed.

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

(a) Any request for a statutory invention registration will be examined to determine if the requirements of § 1.293 have been met. The application to which the request is directed will be examined to determine (1) if the subject matter of the application is appropriate for publication, (2) if the requirements for publica-

ation are met, and (3) if the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112 and §1.293 of this part are met.

- (b) Applicant will be notified of the results of the examination set forth in paragraph (a) of this section. If the requirements of § 1,293 and this section are not met by the request filed, the notification to applicant will set a period of time within which to comply with the requirements in order to avoid abandonment of the application. If the application does not meet the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112, the notification to applicant will include a rejection under the appropriate provisions of 35 U.S.C 112. The periods for response established pursuant to this section are subject to the extension of time provisions of § 1.136. After response by the applicant, the application will again be considered for publication of a statutory invention registration. If the requirements of § 1.293 and this section are not timely met, the refusal to publish will be made final. If the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112 are not met, the rejection pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 112 will be made final only meeting with you believe to the rock seems
- (c) If the examination pursuant to this section results in approval of the request for a statutory invention registration the applicant will be notified of the intent to publish a statutory invention registration.

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985] (67-55-56)

1.295 Review of decision finally refusing to publish a statutory invention registration.

- (a) Any requester who is dissatisfied with the final refusal to publish a statutory invention registration for reasons other than compliance with 35 U.S.C. 112 may obtain review of the refusal to publish the statutory invention registration by filing a petition to the Commissioner accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(h) within one month or such other time as is set in the decision refusing publication. Any such petition should comply with the requirements of § 1.181(b). The petition may include a request that the petition fee be refunded if the final refusal to publish a statutory invention registration for reasons other than compliance with 35 U.S.C. 112 is determined to result from an error by the Patent and Trademark Office.
- (b) Any requester who is dissatisfied with a decision finally rejecting claims pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 112 may obtain review of the decision by filing an appeal to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences pursuant to § 1.191. If the decision rejecting claims pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 112 is reversed, the request for a statutory invention registration will be approved and the registration published if all of the other provisions of § 1.293 and this section are met.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0018]

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.296 Withdrawal of request for publication of statutory invention registration.

A request for a statutory invention registration, which has been filed, may be withdrawn prior to the date of the notice of the intent to publish a statutory invention registration issued pursuant to § 1.294(c) by

filing a request to withdraw the request for publication of a statutory invention registration. The request to withdraw may also include a request for a refund of any amount paid in excess of the application filing fee and a handling fee of \$100 which will be retained. Any request to withdraw the request for publication of a statutory invention registration filed on or after the date of the notice of intent to publish issued pursuant to \$1.294(c) must be in the form of a petition pursuant to \$1.183 accompanied by the fee set forth in \$1.17(h).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0018]

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.297 Publication of statutory invention regis-

(a) If the request for a statutory invention registration is approved the statutory invention registration will be published. The statutory invention registration will be mailed to the requester at the correspondence address as provided for in § 1.33(a). A notice of the publication of each statutory invention registration will be published in the Official Gazette.

(b) Each statutory invention registration published will include a statement relating to the attributes of a statutory invention registration. The statement will

read as follows:

A statutory invention registration is not a patent. It has the defensive attributes of a patent but does not have the enforceable attributes of a patent. No article or advertisement or the like may use the term patent, or any term suggestive of a patent, when referring to a statutory invention registration. For more specific information on the rights associated with a statutory invention registration see 35 U.S.C. 157.

[50 FR 9382, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985; 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

REVIEW OF PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE DECISIONS BY COURT

1.301 Appeal to U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.

Any applicant or any owner of a patent involved in a reexamination proceeding dissatisfied with the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, and any party to an interference dissatisfied with the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, may appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit. The appellant must take the following steps in such an appeal: (a) In the Patent and Trademark Office file a written notice of appeal directed to the Commissioner (see §§ 1.302 and 1.304); and (b) in the Court, file a copy of the notice of appeal and pay the fee for appeal, as provided by the rules of the Court. The certified list of documents and any original or certified copies of such documents required by the Court will be transmitted to the Court by the Patent and Trademark Office.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1123)

[47 FR 47381, Oct. 26, 1982, effective date Oct. 26, 1982; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; 50 FR 9383, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

(a) When an appeal is taken to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, the appellant shall give notice thereof to the Commissioner within the time specified in § 1.304.

(b) In interferences, the notice must be served as

provided in § 1.646.

[24 FR 10332; Dec. 22, 1959; pare. (a), 47 FR 47381, Oct. 26, 1982, effective date Oct. 26, 1982; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; 50 FR 9383, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.303 Civil action under 35 U.S.C. 145, 146, 306.

(a) Any applicant or any owner of a patent involved in a reexamination proceeding dissatisfied with the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, and any party dissatisfied with the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, may, instead of appealing to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit (§ 1.301), have remedy by civil action under 35 U.S.C. 145 or 146, as appropriate. Such civil action must be commenced within the time specified in § 1.304.

(b) If an applicant in an ex parte case or an owner of a patent involved in a recexamination proceeding has taken an appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, he or she thereby waives his or

her right to proceed under 35 U.S.C. 145.

(c) If any adverse party to an appeal taken to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit by a defeated party in an interference proceeding files notice with the Commissioner within twenty days after the filing of the defeated party's notice of appeal to the court (§ 1.302), that he or she elects to have all further proceedings conducted as provided in 35 U.S.C. 146, certified copies of such notices will be transmitted to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit for such action as may be necessary. The notice of election must be served as provided in § 1.646.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1123)

[47 FR 47381, Oct. 26, 1982, effective date Oct. 26, 1982; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.304 Time for appeal or civil action.

(a) The time for filing the notice of appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit (§ 1.302) or for commencing a civil action (§ 1.303) is sixty days from the date of the decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences. If a request for reconsideration or modification of the decision is filed within the time provided under § 1.197(b) or § 1.658(b), the time for filing an appeal or commencing a civil action shall expire at the end of the sixty-day period or thirty days after action on the request, whichever is later. Except for an appeal from or commencing a civil action after a decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences in a reexamination proceeding or an interference proceeding, the time periods set forth herein are subject to the provisions

of § 1.136. See § 1.550(c) for extensions of time to appeal or commence a civil action in a reexamination proceeding. See § 1.645(a) for extensions of time to appeal or commence a civil action in an interference. An examiner-in-chief, upon a showing of excusable neglect, may extend the time for seeking judicial review of a decision of the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences in an interference case when a request is untimely filed after expiration of the time prescribed by this section.

(b) The times specified herein are calendar days. If the last day of the time specified for appeal or commencing a civil action falls on a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, the time is extended to the next day which is neither a Saturday, Sunday nor a holiday.

(c) If a defeated party to an interference has taken an appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit and an adverse party has filed notice under 35 U.S.C. 141 that he or she elects to have all further proceedings conducted under 35 U.S.C. 146 (§ 1.303(c)), the time for filing a civil action thereafter is specified in 35 U.S.C. 141.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pat. L. 97-247; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) or a region que

[41 FR 758, Jan. 5, 1976; para. (a) & (c), 47 FR 47382, Oct. 26, 1982; para. (a), 49 FR 556, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; para. (a) 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985; para. (a), 50 FR 9383, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

ALLOWANCE AND ISSUE OF PATENT

1.311 Notice of allowance.

(a) If, on examination, it shall appear that the applicant is entitled to a patent under the law, a notice of allowance will be sent to applicant at the correspondence address indicated in § 1.33, calling for the payment of a specified sum constituting the issue fee (§ 1.18), which shall be paid within 3 months from the date of the mailing of the notice of allowance.

(b) An authorization to charge the issue fee (§ 1.18) to a deposit account may be filed in an individual application, either before or after mailing of the notice of allowance. Where an authorization to charge the issue fee to a deposit account has been filed before the mailing of the notice of allowance, the issue fee will be automatically charged to the deposit account at the time of mailing the notice of allowance.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41279, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.312 Amendments after allowance.

(a) No amendment may be made as a matter of right in an application after the mailing of the notice of allowance. Any amendment pursuant to this paragraph filed before the payment of the issue fee may be entered on the recommendation of the primary examiner, approved by the Commissioner, without withdrawing the case from issue.

(b) Any amendment pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section filed after the date the issue fee is paid must be accompanied by a petition including the fee set forth in § 1.17(i) and a showing of good and suffi-

cient reasons, why the amendment is necessary and was not earlier presented.

6 (35 U.S.C. 6 15 U.S.C. 1113 1123) 11 4 4 4

[47 FR 41280, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.313 Withdrawal from losse.

(a) Applications may be withdrawn from issue for further action at the initiative of the Office or upon petition by the applicant. Any such petition by the applicant must include a showing of good and sufficient reasons why withdrawal of the application is necessary and, if the reason for the withdrawal is not the fault of the Office, must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(i). If the application is withdrawn from issue, a new notice of allowance will be sent if the application is again allowed. Any amendment accompanying a petition to withdraw an application from issue must comply with the requirements of § 1.312.

(b) When the issue fee has been paid, and the patent to be issued has received its issue date and patent number, the application will not be withdrawn from issue for any reason except (1) mistake on the part of the Office, (2) a violation of § 1.56 or illegality in the application, (3) unpatentability of one or more claims, or (4) for interference.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 41280, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.314 Issuance of patent.

If payment of the issue fee is timely made, the patent will issue in regular course unless (a) the application is withdrawn from issue (§ 1.313) or (b) issuance of the patent is deferred. Any petition by the applicant requesting deferral of the issuance of a patent must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(i) and must include a showing of good and sufficient reasons why it is necessary to defer issuance of the patent.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41280, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.315 Delivery of patent.

The patent will be delivered or mailed on the day of its date to the attorney or agent of record, if there be one; or if the attorney or agent so request, to the patentee or assignee of an interest therein; or, if there be no attorney or agent, to the patentee or to the assignee of the entire interest, if he so request.

(35 U.S.C. 151)

1.316 Application abandoned for failure to pay issue fee.

(a) If the issue fee is not paid within 3 months from the date of the notice of allowance, the application will be regarded as abandoned. Such an abandoned application will not be considered as pending before the Patent and Trademark Office.

(b) The Commissioner may accept the payment of the issue fee later than three months after the mailing

of the notice of allowance as though no abundonment had ever occurred if upon petition the delay in payment is shown to have been unavoidable. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be promptly filed after the applicant is notified of, or otherwise becomes aware of, the abandonment, and must be accompanied by (1) the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted, (2) the fee for delayed payment (§ 1.17(1)), and (3) a showing that the delay was unavoidable. Such showing must be a verified showing if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.

(c) The Commissioner may, upon petition, accept the payment of the issue fee later than three months after the mailing of the notice of allowance as though no abandonment had ever occurred if the delay in payment was unintentional. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be filed within one year of the date on which the application became abandoned or be filed within three months of the date of the first decision on a petition under paragraph (b) of this section which was filed within one year of the date of abandonment of the application. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be accompanied by (1) the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted. (2) the fee for unintentionally delayed payment (§ 1.17(m)), and (3) a statement that the delay was unintentional. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office. The Commissioner may require additional information where there is a question whether the abandonment was unintentional. The three-month period from the date of the first decision referred to in this paragraph may be extended under the provisions of § 1.136(a), but no further extensions under § 1.136(b) will be granted. Petitions to the Commissioner under § 1.183 to waive any time periods for requesting revival of an unintentionally abandoned application will not be considered, but will be returned to the applicant.

(d) Any petition pursuant to paragraph (b) of this section not filed within six months of the date of abandonment must be accompanied by a terminal disclaimer with fee under § 1.321 dedicating to the public a terminal part of the term of any patent granted thereon equivalent to the period of abandonment of the application.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41280, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.317 Lapsed patents; delayed payment of balance of issue fee.

(a) If the issue fee was paid prior to October 1, 1982, any remaining balance of the issue fee is to be paid within three months from the date of notice thereof and, if not paid, the patent will lapse at the termination of the three month period.

(b) The Commissioner may accept the payment of the remaining balance of the issue fee later than three months after the mailing of the notice thereof as though no lapse had ever occurred if upon petition the delay in payment is shown to have been unavoidable. The petition to accept the delayed gayment must be promptly filed after the applicant is notified of, or otherwise becomes aware of, the lapse, and must be accompanied by (1) the remaining balance of the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted, (2) the fee for delayed payment (§ 1.17(1)), and (3) a showing that the delay was unavoidable. Such showing must be a verified showing if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office:

(c) The Commissioner may, upon petition, accept the payment of the remaining balance of the fee later than three months after the mailing of the notice thereof as though no lapse had ever occurred if the delay in payment was unintentional. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be filed within one year of the date on which the patent lapsed or be filed within three months of the date of the first decision on a petition under paragraph (b) of this section which was filed within one year of the date of lapse of the patent. The petition to accept the delayed payment must be accompanied by (1) the remaining balance of the issue fee, unless it has been previously submitted, (2) the fee for unintentionally delayed payment (§ 1.17(m)), and (3) a statement that the delay was unintentional. Such statement must be a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office. The Commissioner may require additional information where there is a question whether the delay in payment was unintentional. The three-month period from the date of the first decision referred to in this paragraph may be extended under the provisions of § 1.136(a), but no further extensions under § 1.136(b) will be granted. Petitions to the Commissioner under § 1.183 to waive any time periods for requesting acceptance of an unintentionally delayed payment will not be considered, but will be returned to the appli-

(d) Any petition pursuant to paragraph (b) of this section not filed within six months of the date of lapse must be accompanied by a terminal disclaimer with fee under § 1.321 dedicating to the public a terminal part of the term of the patent equivalent to the period of lapse of the patent.

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41280, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.318 Notification of national publication of a patent based on an international application.

The Office will notify the International Bureau when a patent is issued on an application filed under 35 U.S.C. 371, and there has been no previous international publication.

(Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685) [43 FR 20465, May 11, 1978]



the diday in paramentament of a part of the diday of the contraction o

1.321 Pro Statutory disclaimer. To sure and the con-

(a) A disclaimer under 35 U.S.C. 253 must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.20(d) and identify the patent and the claim or claims which are disclaimed, and be signed by the person making the disclaimer, who shall state therein the extent of his or her interest in the patent. A disclaimer which is not a disclaimer of a complete claim or claims may be refused recordation. A notice of the disclaimer is published in the Official Gazette and attached to the printed copies of the specification. In like manner any patentee or applicant may disclaim or dedicate to the public the entire term, or any terminal part of the term, of the patent granted or to be granted.

(b) A terminal disclaimer, when filed in an application to obviate a double patenting rejection, must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.20(d) and include a provision that any patent granted on that application shall be enforceable only for and during such period that said patent is commonly owned with the application or patent which formed the basis for -the rejectiones; mayor or nonned talk preventially by

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] Engroyage and a self-transfer for you

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 41281, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

CORRECTION OF ERRORS IN PATENT

1.322 Certificate of correction of Office mis-

(a) A certificate of correction under 35 U.S.C. 254 may be issued at the request of the patentee or the patentee's assignee. Such certificate will not be issued at the request or suggestion of anyone not owning an interest in the patent, nor on motion of the Office, without first notifying the patentee (including any assignee of record) and affording the patentee an opportunity to be heard. When the request relates to a patent involved in an interference, the request shall comply with the requirements of this section and shall be accompanied by a motion under § 1.635.

(b) If the nature of the mistake on the part of the Office is such that a certificate of correction is deemed inappropriate in form, the Commissioner may issue a corrected patent in lieu thereof as a more appropriate form for certificate of correction, without

expense to the patentee.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 254)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 34 FR 5550, Mar. 22, 1969; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

Certificate of correction of applicant's mistake.

Whenever a mistake of a clerical or typographical nature or of minor character which was not the fault of the Office, appears in a patent and a showing is made that such mistake occurred in good faith, the Commissioner may, upon payment of the fee set forth in § 1.20(a), issue a certificate, if the correction does not involve such changes in the patent as would constitute new matter or would require reexamination. A request for a certificate of correction of a patent involved in an interference shall comply with the requirements of this section and shall be accompanied by a motion under \$ 1.635. There are restricted and restricted

[34 FR 5550, Mar. 22, 1969; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective late Pob. 11, 1985) social kati da katika, projeta katika katika

Correction of inventorship in patent.

Whenever a patent is issued and it appears that the correct inventor or inventors were not gamed through error without deceptive intention on the part of the actual inventor or inventors, the Commissioner may, on petition of all the parties and the assignees and satisfactory proof of the facts and payment of the fee set forth in § 1.20(b), or on order of a court before which such matter is called in question, issue a certificate naming only the actual inventor or inventors. A request to correct inventorship of a patent involved in an interference shall comply with the requirements of this section and shall be accompanied by a motion under § 1.634. para and matter traff as wall of wanted

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] The the to the super-trade (35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-1247) Insury Ly baryalah adi inggala

147 FR 41281, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; 48 FR 2713, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23123, May 31, 1985, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.325 Other mistakes not corrected.

Mistakes other than those provided for in §§ 1.322, 1.323, 1.324, and not affording legal grounds for reissue or for reexamination, will not be corrected after the date of the patent.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2714, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

Assignments and Recording

1.331 Recording of assignments.

- (a) Assignments, including grants and conveyances, of patents, national applications, or international applications which designate the United States of America. will be recorded in the Patent and Trademark Office under 35 U.S.C. 261. Other instruments affecting title to a patent, a national application, or an international application which designates the United States of America, and licenses, even though the recording thereof may not serve as constructive notice under 35 U.S.C. 261, will be recorded as provided in this section or at the discretion of the Commissioner. Any instrument to be recorded, except those under Part 7 of this title, must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.21(h).
- (b) No instrument will be recorded which is not in the English language and which does not amount to an assignment, grant, mortgage, lien, incumbrance, or license, or which does not affect the title of the patent or invention to which it relates, and which does not identify the patent or application to which it relates, except as ordered by the Commissioner.
- (c) An instrument relating to a patent should identile fy the patent by number and date (the name of the in-

ventor and title of the invention as stated in the patent should also be given); an instrument relating to a national application, or an international application which designates the United States of America should identify the application by serial number or international application number and date of filing (the name of the inventor and title of the invention as stated in the application should also be given), but if an assignment is executed concurrently with or subsequent to the execution of the application but before the application is filed or before its serial number or international application number and filing date are ascertained, it should adequately identify the application, as by its date of execution and name of the inventor and title of the invention; so that there can be no mistake as to the patent or application intended.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 261; Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685; 35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[24 FR 10332, Dec. 22, 1959; 43 FR 20465, May 11, 1978; para. (a), 47 FR 41281, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.332 Receipt and recording. ASSIGN (A. 12)

Assignments are recorded in regular order as promptly as possible, and then transmitted with the date and identification of the record stamped thereon to the persons entitled to them. The date of the record is the date of the receipt of the assignment at the Office in proper form and accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.21(h).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41281, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.333 Conditional assignments.

Assignments which are made conditional on the performance of certain acts or events, as the payment of money or other condition subsequent, if recorded in the Office are regarded as absolute assignments for Office purposes until cancelled with the written consent of both parties or by the decree of a competent court. The Office has no means for determining whether such conditions have been fulfilled.

1.334 Issue of patent to assignee.

(35 U.S.C. 261)

(a) In case of an assignment of the entire interest in the invention and application, or of the entire interest in the patent to be granted, the patent will normally issue to the assignee. If the assignee should hold an undivided part interest, the patent will normally issue jointly to the inventor and the assignee. If it is desired that the patent so issue, the assignment in either case must first have been recorded, and at a day not later than the date payment is made of the issue fee.

(b) At the time of payment of the issue fee, a statement must be furnished indicating whether or not an assignment has been filed with the Patent and Trademark Office. In the event an assignment has been filed, such statement must include the name and address of the assignee and indicate whether or not an acknowledgement of a recorded assignment has been received from the Patent and Trademark Office.

(c) If the assignment is recorded after the date of payment of the issue fee, the assignee may petition that the patent issue to the assignee as recorded. Any such petition must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(i).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123) [47 FR 41281, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.335 Filing of notice of arbitration awards.

(a) Written notice of any award by an arbitrator pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 294 must be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office by the patentee, or the patentee's assignee or licensee. If the award involves more than one patent a separate notice must be filed for placement in the file of each patent. The notice must set forth the patent number, the names of the inventor and patent owner, and the names and addresses of the parties to the arbitration. The notice must also include a copy of the award.

(b) If an award by an arbitrator pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 294 is modified by a court, the party requesting the modification must file in the Patent and Trademark Office, a notice of the modification for placement in the file of each patent to which the modification applies. The notice must set forth the patent number, the names of the inventor and patent owner, and the names and addresses of the parties to the arbitration. The notice must also include a copy of the court's order modifying the award.

(c) Any award by an arbitrator pursuant to 35 U.S.C. 294 shall be unenforceable until any notices required by paragraph (a) or (b) of this section are filed in the Patent and Trademark Office. If any required notice is not filed by the party designated in paragraph (a) or (b) of this section, any party to the arbitration proceeding may file such a notice.

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [48 FR 2714, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983]

1.341-1.348 [Removed]

[50 FR 5171, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

AMENDMENT OF RULES

1.351 Amendments to rules will be published.

All amendments to the regulations in this part will be published in the Official Gazette and in the FEDER-AL REGISTER.

1.352 Publication of notice of proposed amendments.

(a) Whenever required by law, and in other cases whenever practicable, notice of proposed amendments to the regulations in this part will be published in the Official Gazette and in the FEDERAL REGISTER. If not published with the notice, copies of the text will be furnished to any person requesting the same. All comments, suggestions, and briefs received within a time specified in the notice will be considered before adoption of the proposed amendments which may be modified in the light thereof.

(b) Oral hearings may be held at the discretion of the Commissioner.

gradicity discount at Maintenance Fees protect self and

1.362 Time for payment of maintenance fees.

(a) Maintenance fees as set forth in § 1.20 (e)-(j) are required to be paid in all patents based on applications filed on or after December 12, 1980, except as noted in paragraph (b) of this section, to maintain a patent in force beyond 4, 8 and 12 years after the date of grant.

(b) Maintenance fees are not required for plant patents based on applications filed on or after August 27, 1982 or for any design patents. Maintenance fees are not required for a reissue patent if the patent being re-

issued did not require maintenance fees.

(c) The application filing dates for purposes of pay-

ment of maintenance fees are as follows:

(1) For an application not claiming benefit of an earlier application, the actual United States filing date of the application.

(2) For an application claiming benefit of an earlier foreign application under 35 U.S.C. 119, the United

States filing date of the application.

- (3) For a continuing (continuation, division, continuation-in-part) application claiming the benefit of a prior patent application under 35 U.S.C. 120, the actual United States filing date of the continuing application.
- (4) For a reissue application, the United States filing date of the original non-reissue application on which the patent reissued is based.
- (5) For an international application which has entered the United States as a Designated Office under 35 U.S.C. 371, the international filing date granted under Article 11(1) of the Patent Cooperation Treaty which is considered to be the United States filing date under 35 U.S.C. 363.
- (d) Maintenance fees may be paid in patents without surcharge during the periods extending respectively from:
- (1) 3 years through 3 years and 6 months after grant for the first maintenance fee,
- (2) 7 years through 7 years and 6 months after grant for the second maintenance fee, and
- (3) 11 years through 11 years and 6 months after grant for the third maintenance fee.
- (e) Maintenance fees may be paid with the surcharge set forth in § 1.20 (k) or (l) during the respective grace periods after:
- (1) 3 years and 6 months and through the day of the 4th anniversary of the grant for the first maintenance fee,
- (2) 7 years and 6 months and through the day of the 8th anniversary of the grant for the second maintenance fee, and
- (3) 11 years and 6 months and through the day of the 12th anniversary of the grant for the third maintenance fee.
- (f) If the last day for paying a maintenance fee without surcharge set forth in paragraph (d) of this

saction; or the last day for paying a maintenance fee with surcharge set forth in paragraph (c) of this section, falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or a federal holiday within the District of Columbia, the maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge may be paid under paragraph (d) or paragraph (e) respectively on the next succeeding day which is not a Saturday, Sunday, or federal holiday.

(g) Unless the maintenance fee and any applicable surcharge is paid within the time periods set forth in paragraphs (d), (e) or (f) of this section, the patent will expire as of the end of the grace period set forth in paragraph (e) of this section. A patent which expires for the failure to pay the maintenance fee will expire at the end of the same date (anniversary date) the patent was granted in the 4th, 8th, or 12th year after grant.

[49 FR 34724, Aug. 31, 1984, added effective Nov. 1, 1984]

1.363 Fee address for maintenance fee purposes.

- (a) All notices, receipts, refunds, and other communications relating to payment or refund of maintenance fees will be directed to the correspondence address used during prosecution of the application as indicated in § 1.33(a) unless:
- (1) A "fee address" for purposes of payment of maintenance fees is set forth when submitting the issue fee, or

(2) A change in the correspondence address for all purposes is filed after payment of the issue fee, or

- (3) A "fee address" or a change in the "fee address" is filed for purposes of receiving notices, receipts and other correspondence relating to the payment of maintenance fees after the payment of the issue fee, in which instance, the latest such address will be used.
- (b) An assignment of a patent application or patent does not result in a change of the "correspondence address" or "fee address" for maintenance fee purposes.

[49 FR 34725, Aug. 31, 1984, added effective Nov. 1, 1984]

1.366 Submission of maintenance fees.

- (a) The patentee may pay maintenance fees and any necessary surcharges, or any person or organization may pay maintenance fees and any necessary surcharges on behalf of a patentee. Authorization by the patentee need not be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office to pay maintenance fees and any necessary surcharges on behalf of the patentee.
- (b) A maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge submitted for a patent must be submitted in the amount due on the date the maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge are paid and may be paid in the manner set forth in § 1.23 or by an authorization to charge a deposit account established pursuant to § 1.25. Payment of a maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge or the authorization to charge a deposit account must be submitted within the periods set forth in § 1.362 (d), (e) or (f). Any payment or author-

ization of maintenance fees and surcharges filed at any other time will not be accepted and will not serve as a payment of the maintenance fee except insofar as a delayed payment of the maintenance fee is accepted by the Commissioner in an expired patent pursuant to a petition filed under § 1.378. Any authorization to charge a deposit account must authorize the immediate charging of the maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge to the deposit account. Payment of less than the required amount, payment in a manner other than that set forth in \$ 1.23, or the filing of an authorization to charge a deposit account having insufficient funds will not constitute payment of a maintenance fee or surcharge on a patent. The certificate of mailing procedures of either § 1.8 or § 1.10 may be utilized in paying maintenance fees and any necessary surcharges. All thought with the tard of

(c) In submitting maintenance fees and any necessary surcharges, identification of the patents for which maintenance fees are being paid must include the following: 4000 danmake of the market and ad-

(1) The patent number, and patient marriages

(2) The serial number of the United States application for the patent on which the maintenance fee is

being paid my joon and to znonone the and any surcharges should identify the fee being paid for each patent as to whether it is the 3½, 7½ or 11½ year fee, whether small entity status is being changed or claimed, the amount of the maintenance fee and any surcharge being paid, any assigned payor number, the patent issue date and the United States application filing date. If the maintenance fee and any necessary surcharge is being paid on a reissue patent, the payment must identify the reissue patent by reissue patent number and reissue application serial number as required by paragraph (c) of this section and should also include the original patent number, the original patent issue date and the original United States application filing date.

(e) Maintenance fee payments and surcharge payments relating thereto must be submitted separate from any other payments for fees or charges, whether submitted in the manner set forth in § 1.23 or by an authorization to charge a deposit account. If maintenance fee and surcharge payments for more than one patent are submitted together, they should be submitted on as few sheets as possible with the patent numbers listed in increasing patent number order. If the payment submitted is insufficient to cover the maintenance fees and surcharges for all the listed patents, the payment will be applied in the order the patents are listed, beginning at the top of the listing.

(f) Notification of any change in status resulting in loss of entitlement to small entity status must be filed in a patent prior to paying, or at the time of paying, the earliest maintenance fee due after the date on which status as a small entity is no longer appropriate.

See § 1.28(b).

(g) Maintenance fees and surcharges relating thereto will not be refunded except in accordance with §§ 1.26 and 1.28(a).

[49 FR 34725, Aug. 31, 1984, added effective Nov. 1, 1984]

1.377 Review of decision within to about and record payment of a maintenance for file prior to expiration of patenty satour ad Y (S)

City Alamaina that the delay was seen C

- (a) Any patentee who is dissatisfied with the refusal of the Patent and Trademark Office to accept and record a maintenance fee which was filed prior to the expiration of the patent may petition the Commissioner to accept and record the maintenance feemed and
- (b) Any petition under this section must be filed within 2 months of the action complained of, or within such other time as may be set in the action complained of, and must be accompanied by the fee set forth in \$1.17(h). The petition may include a request that the petition fee be refunded if the refusal to accept and record the maintenance fee is determined to result from an error by the Patent and Trademark Office of Book Forture and training member, and
- (c) Any petition filed under this section must comply with the requirements of paragraph (b) of § 1.181 and must be signed by an attorney or agent registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office, or by the patentee, the assignee, or other party in interest. Such petition must be in the form of a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark paragraph (a) of this section may be obtained in office

[49 FR 34725, Aug. 31, 1984, added effective Nov. 1, 1984]

edf to manyag bagatala who man 1.378 Acceptance of delayed payment of maintenance fee in expired patent to reinstate patent. Provide de la servicio a de la servicio

11-34 / 11

- (a) The Commissioner may accept the payment of any maintenance fee due on a patent after expiration of the patent if, upon petition, the delay in payment of the maintenance fee is shown to the satisfaction of the Commissioner to have been unavoidable and if the surcharge required by § 1.20(m) is paid as a condition of accepting payment of the maintenance fee. If the Commissioner accepts payment of the maintenance fee upon petition, the patent shall be considered as not having expired, but will be subject to the conditions set forth in 35 U.S.C. 41(c)(2).
- (b) Any petition to accept the delayed payment of a maintenance fee filed under paragraph (a) of this section within six months of the expiration of the patent must include:
- (1) The required maintenance fee set forth in § 1.20(h)-(j);
 - (2) The surcharge set forth in § 1.20(m); and
- (3) A showing that the delay was unavoidable since reasonable care was taken to ensure that the maintenance fee would be paid timely. The showing must enumerate the steps taken to ensure timely payment of the maintenance fee.
- (c) Any petition to accept the delayed payment of a maintenance fee filed under paragraph (a) of this section more than six months after the expiration of the patent must include:

- to (1) The prequired amaintenance fee set forth in \$1,120(0)-(0) another a to thousand breach bas
 - (2) The surcharge set forth in § 1.20(m); and
- (3) A showing that the delay was unavoidable since reasonable care was taken to ensure that the maintenance fee would be paid timely and the failure to timely pay the maintenance fee was due entirely to circumstances outside of the control of the patentee. The showing must enumerate the steps taken to ensure timely payment of the maintenance fee and the circumstances which were outside of the control of the patentee and those acting on behalf of the patentee in paying the maintenance fee. The showing must be sufficient in scope and content to meet the heavy burden of proof required to show that a delay in payment of the maintenance fee of more than six months after expiration of the patent was unavoidable.
- (d) Any petition under this section must be signed by an attorney or agent registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office, or by the patentee, the assignee, or other party in interest. Such petition must be in the form of a verified statement if made by a person not registered to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office.
- (e) Reconsideration of a decision refusing to accept a maintenance fee upon petition filed pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section may be obtained by filing a petition for reconsideration within two months of, or such other time as set in, the decision refusing to accept the delayed payment of the maintenance fee. Any such petition for reconsideration must be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in § 1.17(h). After decision on the petition for reconsideration, no further reconsideration or review of the matter will be undertaken by the Commissioner. If the delayed payment of the maintenance fee is not accepted, the maintenance fee and the surcharge set forth in § 1.20(m) will be refunded following the decision on the petition for reconsideration, or after the expiration of the time for filing such a petition for reconsideration, if none is filed. The fee set forth in § 1.17(h) for filing the petition for reconsideration will not be refunded unless the refusal to accept and record the maintenance fee is determined to result from an error by the Patent and Trademark Office.

[49 FR 34726, Aug. 31, 1984, added effective Nov. 1, 1984; para. (a), 50 FR 9383, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

Subpart C—International Processing Provisions

AUTHORITY: Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685.

SOURCE: 43 FR 20466, May 11, 1978, unless otherwise noted.

GENERAL INFORMATION

1.401 Definitions of terms under the Patent Cooperation Treaty.

- (a) The abbreviation "PCT" and the term "Treaty" mean the Patent Cooperation Treaty.
- (b) "International Bureau" means the World Intellectual Property Organization located in Geneva, Switzerland.

- of instructions for operating under the Patent Cooperation Treaty referred to in PCT Rule 89.
- (d) "Request", when capitalized, means that element of the international application described in PCT Rules 3 and 4.7 871.13 appear both wanted a
- (e) "International application", as used in this subchapter is defined in § 1.9(b).
- (f) "Priority date" for the purpose of computing time limits under the Patent Cooperation Treaty is defined in PCT Art. 2 (xi). Note also § 1.465.
- (g) Other terms and expressions in this Subpart C not defined in this section are to be taken in the sense indicated in PCT Art. 2 and 35 U.S.C. 351.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.412 The United States Receiving Office.

- (a) The United States Patent and Trademark Office is a Receiving Office only for applicants who are residents or nationals of the United States of America.
- (b) The Patent and Trademark Office, when acting as a Receiving Office, will be identified by the full title "United States Receiving Office" or by the abbreviation "RO/US."
- (c) The major functions of the Receiving Office include:
- (1) According of international filing dates to international applications meeting the requirements of PCT Art. 11(1), and PCT Rule 20;
- (2) Assuring that international applications meet the standards for format and content of PCT Art. 14(1), PCT Rules 9, 26, 29.1, 37, 38, 91, and portions of PCT Rules 3 through 11:
- (3) Collecting and, when required, transmitting fees due for processing international applications (PCT Rule 14, 15, 16):
- (4) Transmitting the record and search copies to the International Bureau and International Searching Authority, respectively (PCT Rules 22 and 23); and
- (5) Determining compliance with applicable requirements of Part 5 of this chapter.

 [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.413 The United States International Searching Authority.

- (a) Pursuant to appointment by the Assembly, the United States Patent and Trademark Office will act as an International Searching Authority for international applications filed in the United States Receiving Office and in other Receiving Offices as may be agreed upon by the Commissioner, in accordance with agreement between the Patent and Trademark Office and the International Bureau (PCT Art. 16(3)(b)).
- (b) The Patent and Trademark Office, when acting as an International Searching Authority, will be identified by the full title "United States International Searching Authority" or by the abbreviation "ISA/
- (c) The major functions of the International Searching Authority include:

PATENT RULES

flureau ander the provisions of paragraph.(d) of this (1) Approving or establishing the title and abstract; (2) Considering the matter of unity of invention;

(3) Conducting international and international-type searches and preparing international and internationaltype search reports (PCT Arts. 15, 17 and 18, and PCT Rules 25, 33 to 45 and 47); and

(4) Transmitting the international search report to

the applicant and the International Bureau.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] is the wants for atom safe to at

The United States Designated Office.

(a) The United States Patent and Trademark Office will act as a Designated Office for international applications in which the United States of America has been designated as a State in which patent protection is desired.

(b) The Patent and Trademark Office, when acting as a Designated Office during international processing will be identified by the full title "United States Designated Office" or by the abbreviation "DO/US."

(c) The major functions of the United States Designated Office in respect to international applications in which the United States of America has been desigif the payment treated to cover nated, include:

(I) Receiving various notifications throughout the international stage; but theme the divipation will be s.

(2) Accepting for regular national patentability examination international applications which satisfy the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 371; and

(3) Conducting reviews under PCT Article 25 for those international applications declared withdrawn. [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.415 The International Bureau.

- (a) The International Bureau is the World Intellectual Property Organization located at Geneva, Switzerland. It is the international intergovernmental organization which acts as the coordinating body under the Treaty and the Regulations (PCT Art. 2(xix) and 35 U.S.C. 351(h)).
- (b) The major functions of the International Bureau
- (1) Publishing of international applications and the International Gazette:
- (2) Transmitting copies of international applications to Designated Offices;

(3) Storing and maintaining record copies; and

(4) Transmitting information to authorities pertinent to the processing of specific international applications. [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

Who May File an International Application

Applicant for international application.

(a) Only residents or nationals of the United States of America may file international applications in the United States Receiving Office.

(b) Although the United States Receiving Office will accept international applications filed by any resident or national of the United States of America for international processing, an international application designating the United States of America will be accepted by the Patent and Trademark Office for the national stage only if filed by the inventor or as provided in §§ 1.422, 1.423 or 1.425,

(c) International applications which do not designate the United States of America may be filed by the assignee: Of, Owner, which sloud is a salar signal transfer process.

(d) The attorney or agent of the applicant may sign the international application Request and file the international application for the applicant if the international application when filed is accompanied by a separate power of attorney to that attorney or agent from the applicant. The separate power of attorney from the applicant may be submitted after filing if sufficient cause is shown for not submitting it at the time of filing. Note that paragraph (b) of this section requires that the applicant be the inventor if the United States of America is designated.

(e) Any indication of different applicants for the purpose of different Designated Offices must be shown on the Request portion of the international ap-

plication. Argerobara faro, invision on their we proceed

(f) Changes in the person, name, or address of the applicant of an international application shall be made in accordance with PCT Rule 18.5.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

When the inventor is dead.

In case of the death of the inventor, the legal representative (executor, administrator, etc.) of the deceased inventor may file an international application which designates the United States of America.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

When the inventor is insane or legally incepacitated.

In case an inventor is insane or otherwise legally incapacitated, the legal representative (guardian, conservator, etc.) of such inventor may file an internationa! application which designates the United States of America.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.424 Joint inventors.

Joint inventors must jointly file an international application which designates the United States of America; the signature of either of them alone, or less than the entire number will be insufficient for an invention invented by them jointly, except as provided in § 1.425.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.425 Filing by other than inventor.

(a) If a joint inventor refuses to join in an international application which designates the United States of America or cannot be found or reached after diligent effort, the international application which designates the United States of America may be filed by the other inventor on behalf of himself or herself and the omitted inventor. Such an international application which designates the United States of America

must be accompanied by proof of the pertinent facts and must state the last known address of the omitted inventor. The Patent and Trademark Office shall forward notice of the filing of the international application to the omitted inventor at said address.

(b) Whenever an inventor refuses to execute an international application which designates the United States of America, or cannot be found or reached after diligent effort, a person to whom the inventor has assigned or agreed in writing to assign the invention or who otherwise shows sufficient proprietary interest in the matter justifying such action may file the international application on behalf of and as agent for the inventor. Such an international application which designates the United States of America must be accompanied by proof of the pertinent facts and a showing that such action is necessary to preserve the rights of the parties or to prevent irreparable damage, and must state the last known address of the inventor. The assignment, written agreement to assign or other evidence of proprietary interest, or a verified copy thereof, must be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office. The Office shall forward notice of the filing of the application to the inventor at the address stated in the application. 2 M Mag Tiff Anna scont a con a

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

THE INTERNATIONAL APPLICATION

1 Jan 1 250 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

1.431 International application requirements.

- (a) An international application shall contain, as specified in the Treaty and the Regulations, a Request, a description, one or more claims, an abstract, and one or more drawings (where required). (PCT Art. 3(2) and Section 207 of the Administrative Instructions.)
- (b) An international filing date will be accorded by the United States Receiving Office, at the time of receipt of the international application, provided that:

(1) The applicant is a United States resident or national (35 U.S.C. 361(a), PCT Art. 11(1)(i)).

(2) The international application is in the English language (35 U.S.C. 361(c), PCT Art. 11(1)(ii)).

(3) The international application contains at least the following elements (PCT Art. 11(1)(iii)):

(i) An indication that it is intended as an international application (PCT Rule 4.2);

(ii) The designation of at least one Contracting State of the International Patent Cooperation Union;

(iii) The name of the applicant, as prescribed (note §§ 1.421-1.424);

(iv) A part which on the face of it appears to be a description; and

(v) A part which on the face of it appears to be a claim.

(c) Payment of the basic portion of the international fee (PCT Rule 15.2) and the transmittal and search fees (§ 1.445) may be made in full at the time the international application papers required by paragraph (b) of this section are deposited or within one month thereafter. Failure to make full payment within one month of the deposit of the international application papers required by paragraph (b) of this section will result in the fees being charged to the International

Bureau under the provisions of paragraph (d) of this section and PCT Rule 16 big sides so gardened. (1)

- (d) The United States Receiving Office will charge to the International Bureau in accordance with PCT Rule 16 bis and will consider as having been timely paid:
- (1) The transmittal fee, the basic fee portion of the international fee, or the search fee where these fees have not been fully paid by the applicant within one month of the date of deposit of the international application, and
- (2) The designation fee, or the amount necessary to cover all the designations made in the request which have not been paid by the applicant within one year from the priority date.
- (e) The International Bureau will notify applicant of any amount charged under paragraph (d) of this section and invite the applicant to pay directly to the International Bureau within one month from the date of the notification, the amount charged, augmented by a surcharge of 50%, provided the surcharge will not be less, and will not be more, than the amounts indicated in the Schedule of Fees appended to the PCT Rules. If the payment needed to cover the transmittal fees, the basic fee, the search fee, one designation fee and the surcharge is not timely made to the International Bureau, the International Bureau will notify the Receiving Office which will declare the international application withdrawn under PCT Article 14(3)(a). If the applicant makes timely payment of the fees referred to in the previous sentence, but the amount paid is not sufficient to cover all the designation fees, the Receiving Office will declare any designation not paid withdrawn under PCT Article 14(3)(b) in accordance with PCT Rule 16 bis. 2(c).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[paras. (b), (c), (d) & (e), 50 FR 9383, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

1.432 Designation of States and payment of designation fees.

- (a) The names of Designated States shall appear in the Request upon filing and must be indicated as set forth in Section 201 of the Administrative Instructions.
- (b) The designation fees may be paid upon filing of the international application, but must be paid at the latest before the expiration of one year from the priority date (PCT Rule 15.4(b)). Failure to timely pay the designation fee for a particular Designated State will result in the withdrawal of that designation (PCT Art. 14(3)(b)). Failure to timely pay at least one designation fee will result in the withdrawal of the international application (PCT Art. 14(3)(a)).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.433 Physical requirements of international application.

(a) The international application and each of the documents that may be referred to in the check list of the Request (PCT Rule 3.3(a)(ii)) shall be filed in one copy only.



(b) All sheets of the international application must

be on A4 size paper (21.0 x 29.7 cm.).

(c) Other physical requirements for international applications are set forth in PCT Rule 11 and Sections 201-207 of the Administrative Instructions.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.434 specific requestioned by making high road is a

- (a) The request shall be made on a standardized printed form (PCT Rules 3 and 4). Copies of such printed Request forms are available from the Patent and Trademark Office. Letters requesting such forms should be marked "Box PCT."
- (b) The Check List portion of the Request form should indicate each document accompanying the international application on filing.
- (c) All information, for example, addresses, names of States and dates, shall be indicated in the Request as required by PCT Rule 4 and Administrative Instructions 110 and 201.

(d) International applications which designate the United States of America shall include:

- (1) The name, address and signature of the inventor, except as provided by §§ 1.421(d), 1.422, 1.423 and 1.425;
- (2) A reference to any copending national application or international application designating the United States of America, if the benefit of the filing date for the prior copending application is to be claimed.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.435 The description.

- (a) Requirements as to the content and form of the description are set forth in PCT Rules 5, 9, 10 and 11 and Administrative Instruction 204, and shall be adhered to
- (b) In international applications designating the United States the description must contain upon filing an indication of the best mode contemplated by the inventor for carrying out the claimed invention.

 [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.436 The claims.

The requirements as to the content and format of claims are set forth in PCT Art. 6 and PCT Rules 6, 9, 10 and 11 and shall be adhered to. The number of the claims shall be reasonable, considering the nature of the invention claimed.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.437 The drawings.

- (a) Subject to paragraph (b) of this section, when drawings are necessary for the understanding of the invention, or are mentioned in the description, they must be part of an international application as originally filed in the United States Receiving Office in order to maintain the international filing date during the national stage (PCT Art. 7).
- (b) Drawings missing from the application upon filing will be accepted if such drawings are received

within 30 days of the date of first receipt of the incomplete papers. If the missing drawings are received within the 30-day period, the international filing date shall be the date on which such drawings are received. If such drawings are not timely received, all references to drawings in the international application shall be considered non-existent (PCT Art. 14(2), Administrative Instruction 310).

(c) The physical requirements for drawings are set forth in PCT Rule 11 and shall be adhered to.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.438 The abstract.

- (a) Requirements as to the content and form of the abstract are set forth in PCT Rule 8, and shall be adhered to.
- (b) Lack of an abstract upon filing of an international application will not affect the granting of a filing date. However, failure to furnish an abstract within one month from the date of the notification by the Receiving Office will result in the international application being declared withdrawn.

 [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

FEES DANGE OF THE PROPERTY OF

1.445 International application filing and processing fees.

(a) The following fees and charges are established by the Patent and Trademark Office under the authority of 35 U.S.C. 376:

(3) A supplemental search fee when required (see PCT Art. 17(3)(a) and PCT rule 40.2), per additional invention...........

(4) The national fee, that is, the amount set forth as the filing fee under § 1.16 (a) through (d) credited, if requested at the time of filing, by an amount of \$170.00 where an international search fee as required by paragraph (a)(2)(i) of this section has been paid on the corresponding international application to the United States Patent and Trademark Office as an international Searching Authority. Only one such credit is permitted based on a single international search fee.

420.00

250.00

140.00

(5) Surcharge for filing the national fee	or all	11.	HOME
Coathoror is declaration! Clater of than 3	20	1 1 1	11311
months from the priority date:	*	$r_{s}=1$	* politica
By a small catity (§ 1.9(f))			55.00
By other than a small entity		11	10.00
(6) For filing an English translation of	80	411	1244,000
international application later than	20		d Ball
months after the priority d	ate		4. 1.1.411
(§ 1.61(b))			26.00

(b) The basic fee and designation fee portions of the international fee shall be as prescribed in PCT Rule 15.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[43 FR 20466, May 11, 1978; para. (a), 47 FR 41282, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (a)(4)-(6), 50 FR 9384, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985; 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Out. 5, 1985]

1.446 Refund of international application filing and processing fees.

- (a) Money paid for international application fees, where paid by actual mistake or in excess, such as a payment not required by law or Treaty and its Regulations, will be refunded.
 - (b) [Reserved]
- (c) Refund of the supplemental search fees will be made if such refund is determined to be warranted by the Commissioner or the Commissioner's designee acting under PCT Rule 40.2(c).
- (d) The international and search fees will be refunded if no international filing date is accorded (PCT Rules 15.6 and 16.2).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[43 FR 20466, May 11, 1978; para. (b), 47 FR 41282, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; para. (b), 50 FR 9384, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985; 50 FR 31826, Aug. 6, 1985, effective date Oct. 5, 1985]

PRIORITY

1.451 The priority claim and priority document in an international application.

- (a) The claim for priority must be made on the Request (PCT Rule 4.10) in a manner complying with Section 110 and 201 of the Administrative Instructions.
- (b) Whenever the priority of an earlier United States national application is claimed in an international application, the applicant may request in a letter of transmittal accompanying the international application upon filing with the United States Receiving Office or in a separate letter filed in the Receiving Office not later than 16 months after the priority date, that the Patent and Trademark Office prepare a certified copy of the national application for transmittal to the International Bureau (PCT Article 8 and PCT Rule 17). The fee for preparing a certified copy is stated in § 1.19 (a)(3) and (b)(1).

(c) If a certified copy of the priority document is not submitted together with the international application on filing, or, if the priority application was filed in the United States and a request and appropriate payment for preparation of such a certified copy do not accompany the international application on filing or are not filed within 16 months of the priority date, the certified copy of the priority document must be furnished by the applicant to the International Bureau or to the United States Receiving Office within the time limit specified in PCT Rule 17.1(a).

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[47 FR 40140, Sept. 10, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1981; para. (b), 47 FR 41282, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982; paras. (b) & (c), 50 FR 9384, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

REPRESENTATION

1.455 Representation in international applica-

- (a) Applicants of international applications may be represented by attorneys or agents licensed to practice before the Patent and Trademark Office or by a common representative (PCT Art. 49, Rules 4.8 and 90 and § 10.10).
- (b) Appointment of an agent, attorney or common representative (PCT Rule 4.8) must be effected either in the Request form, signed by all applicants, or in a separate power of attorney submitted either to the United States Receiving Office or to the International Bureau.
- (c) Powers of attorney and revocations thereof should be submitted to the United States Receiving Office until the issuance of the international search report.
- (d) The addressee for correspondence will be as indicated in Section 108 of the Administrative Instructions.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[50 FR 5171, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]

TRANSMITTAL OF RECORD COPY

1.461 Procedures for transmittal of record copy to the International Bureau.

- (a) Transmittal of the record copy of the international application to the International Bureau shall be made by the United States Receiving Office.
 - (b) [Reserved]
- (c) No copy of an international application may be transmitted to the International Bureau, a foreign Designated Office, or other foreign authority by the United States Receiving Office or the applicant, unless the applicable requirements of Part 5 of this chapter have been satisfied.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

[paras. (a) & (b), 50 FR 9384, Mar. 7, 1985, effective date May 8, 1985]



then tential general principles and the second control of

1.465 Timing of application processing based

- (a) For the purpose of computing time limits under the Treaty, the priority date shall be defined as in PCF Art: 2(xi).
- (b) When a claimed priority date is cancelled under PCT Rule 4.10(d), or considered not to have been made under PCT Rule 4.10(b), the priority date for the purposes of computing time limits will be the date of the earliest valid remaining priority claim of the international application, or if none, the international filing date.
- (c) When corrections under PCT Art. 11(2), Art. 14(2) or PCT Rule 20.2(a)(i) or (iii) are timely submitted, and the date of receipt of such corrections falls later than one year from the claimed priority date or dates, the Receiving Office shall proceed under PCT Rule 4.10(d).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.468 Delays in meeting time limits.

Delays in meeting time limits during international processing of international applications may only be excused as provided in PCT Rule 82. For delays in meeting time limits in a national application, see § 1.137.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

no argli sett i still si

AMENDMENTS

1.471 Corrections and amendments during international processing.

- (a) All corrections submitted to the United States Receiving Office must be in the form of replacement sheets and be accompanied by a letter that draws attention to the differences between the replaced sheets and the replacement sheets, except that the deletion of lines of text, the correction of simple typographical errors, and one addition or change of not more than five words per sheet may be stated in a letter and the United States Receiving Office will make the deletion or transfer the correction to the international application, provided that such corrections do not adversely affect the clarity and direct reproducibility of the application (PCT Rule 26.4).
- (b) Amendments of claims submitted to the International Bureau shall be as prescribed by PCT Rule 46. [OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.475 Changes in person, name, or address of applicants and inventors.

All requests for a change in person, name or address of applicants and inventor be sent to the United States Receiving Office until the time of issuance of the international search report. Thereafter requests for such changes should be submitted to the International Bureau.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

Unity of Invention

1.481 Determination of anity of invention before the International Searching Authority.

- (a) Before establishing the international search report, the international Searching Authority shall determine whether the international application complies with the requirement of unity of invention as set forth in PCT Rule 13 and as set forth in §§ 1.141 and 1.146 except as modified below in this section.
- (b) If the International Searching Authority considers that the international application does not comply with the requirement of unity of invention, it shall inform the applicant accordingly and invite the payment of additional fees (note § 1.445 and PCT Art. 17(3)(a) and PCT Rule 40). The applicant will be given a time period in accordance with PCT Rule 40.3 to pay the additional fees due.
- (c) In the case of non-compliance with unity of invention and where no additional fees are paid, the international search will be performed on the invention first mentioned ("main invention") in the claims.
- (d) Lack of unity of invention may be directly evident before considering the claims in relation to any prior art, or after taking the prior art into consideration, as where a document discovered during the search shows the invention claimed in a generic or linking claim lacks novelty or is clearly obvious, leaving two or more claims joined thereby without a common inventive concept. In such a case the International Searching Authority may raise the objection of lack of unity of invention.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

1.482 Protest to lack of unity of invention.

- (a) If the applicant disagrees with the holding of lack of unity of invention by the International Searching Authority, additional fees may be paid under protest, accompanied by a request for refund and a statement setting forth reasons for disagreement or why the required additional fees are considered excessive, or both (PCT Rule 40.2(c)).
- (b) Protest under paragraph (c) of this section will be examined by the Commissioner or the Commissioner's designee. In the event that the applicant's protest is determined to be justified, the additional fees or a portion thereof will be refunded.
- (c) An applicant who desires that a copy of the protest and the decision thereon accompany the international search report when forwarded to the Designated Offices, may notify the International Searching Authority to that effect any time prior to the issuance of the international search report. Thereafter, such notification should be directed to the International Bureau (PCT Rule 40.2(c)).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

Subpart D-Reexamination of Patenta

Source: 46 FR 29185, May 29, 1981, unless otherwise noted.

CITATION OF PRIOR ART

1.501, agg; Citation; of prior art in patent files. (50).

- (a) At any time during the period of enforceability of a patent, any person may cite to the Patent and Trademark Office in writing prior art consisting of patents or printed publications which that person states to be pertinent and applicable to the patent and believes to have a bearing on the patentability of any claim of a particular patent. If the citation is made by the patent owner, the explanation of pertinency and applicability may include an explanation of how the claims differ from the prior art. Citations by the patent owner under § 1.555 and by a reexamination requester under either § 1.510 or § 1.535 will be entered in the patent file during a reexamination proceeding. The entry in the patent file of citations submitted after the date of an order to reexamine pursuant to § 1.525 by persons other than the patent owner. or a reexamination requester under either § 1.510 or § 1.535; will be delayed until the reexamination proceedings have been terminated. The thomas lengthson has
- (b) If the person making the citation wishes his or her identity to be excluded from the patent file and kept confidential, the citation papers must be submitted without any identification of the person making the submission.
- (c) Citation of patents or printed publications by the public in patent files should either: (1) Reflect that a copy of the same has been mailed to the patent owner at the address as provided for in § 1.33(c); or in the event service is not possible (2) be filed with the Office in duplicate.

REQUEST FOR REEXAMINATION

1.510 Request for reexamination.

- (a) Any person may, at any time during the period of enforceability of a patent, file a request for reexamination by the Patent and Trademark Office of any claim of the patent on the basis of prior art patents or printed publications cited under § 1.501. The request must be accompanied by the fee for requesting reexamination set in § 1.20(c).
- (b) Any request for reexamination must include the following parts:
- (1) A statement pointing out each substantial new question of patentability based on prior patents and printed publications.
- (2) An identification of every claim for which reexamination is requested, and a detailed explanation of the pertinency and manner of applying the cited prior art to every claim for which reexamination is requested. If appropriate the party requesting reexamination may also point out how claims distinguish over cited prior art.
- (3) A copy of every patent or printed publication relied upon or referred to in paragraph (b) (1) and (2) of this section accompanied by an English language translation of all the necessary and pertinent parts of any non-English language patent or printed publication.

- (4) The entire specification (including claims) and drawings of the patent for which reexamination is requested must be furnished in the form of cut-up copies of the original patent with only a single column of the printed patent securely mounted or reproduced in permanent form on one side of a separate paper. A copy of any disclaimer, certificate of correction, or reexamination certificate issued in the patent must also be included.
- (5) A certification that a copy of the request filed by a person other than the patent owner has been served in its entirety on the patent owner at the address as provided for in § 1.33(c). The name and address of the party served must be indicated. If service was not possible, a duplicate copy must be supplied to the Office.
- (c) If the request does not include the fee for requesting reexamination or all of the parts required by paragraph (b) of this section, the person identified as requesting reexamination will be so notified and given an opportunity to complete the request within a specified time. If the fee for requesting reexamination has been paid but the defect in the request is not corrected within the specified time, the determination whether or not to institute reexamination will be made on the request as it then exists. If the fee for requesting reexamination has not been paid, no determination will be made and the request will be placed in the patent file as a citation if it complies with the requirements of § 1.501(a).
- (d) The filing date of the request is: (1) The date on which the request including the entire fee for requesting reexamination is received in the Patent and Trademark Office; or (2) the date on which the last portion of the fee for requesting reexamination is received.
- (e) A request filed by the patent owner, may include a proposed amendment in accordance with § 1.121(f).
- (f) If a request is filed by an attorney or agent identifying another party on whose behalf the request is being filed, the attorney or agent must have a power of attorney from that party or be acting in a representative capacity pursuant to § 1.34(a).

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6; 15 U.S.C. 1113, 1123)

[46 FR 29185, May 29, 1981; para. (a), 47 FR 41282, Sept. 17, 1982, effective date Oct. 1, 1982]

1.515 Determination of the request for reexamination.

(a) Within three months following the filing date of a request for reexamination, an examiner will consider the request and determine whether or not a substantial new question of patentability affecting any claim of the patent is raised by the request and the prior art cited therein, with or without consideration of other patents or printed publications. The examiner's determination will be based on the claims in effect at the time of the determination and will become a part of the official file of the patent and will be given or mailed to the patent owner at the address as provided



for invigition from to the person requesting reexamination; and its formal to about the person requesting from a red

- (b): Where no substantial new question of patentability has been found, a refund of a portion of the fee for requesting reexamination will be made to the request-crin accordance with § 1.26(c). Higher bein accordance
- (c) The requester may seek review by a petition to the Commissioner under § 1.181 within one month of the mailing date of the examiner's determination refusing reexamination. Any such petition must comply with § 1.181(b). If no petition is timely filed or if the decision on petition affirms that no substantial new question of patentability has been raised, the determination shall be final and nonappealable.

1.520 Reexamination at the initiative of the Commissioner.

The Commissioner, at any time during the period of enforceability of a patent, may determine whether or not a substantial new question of patentability is raised by patents or printed publications which have been discovered by the Commissioner or which have been brought to the Commissioner's attention even though no request for reexamination has been filed in accordance with § 1.510. The Commissioner may initiate reexamination without a request for reexamination pursuant to § 1.510. Normally requests from outside the Patent and Trademark Office that the Commissioner undertake reexamination on his own initiative will not be considered. Any determination to initiate reexamination under this section will become a part of the official file of the patent and will be given or mailed to the patent owner at the address as provided for in § 1.33(c).

REEXAMINATION

1.525 Order to reexamine.

- (a) If a substantial new question of patentability is found pursuant to § 1.515 or § 1.520, the determination will include an order for reexamination of the patent for resolution of the question. If the order for reexamination resulted from a petition pursuant to § 1.515(c), the reexamination will ordinarily be conducted by an examiner other than the examiner responsible for the initial determination under § 1.515(a).
- (b) If the order for reexamination of the patent mailed to the patent owner at the address as provided for in § 1.33(c) is returned to the Office undelivered, the notice published in the Official Gazette under § 1.11(c) will be considered to be constructive notice and reexamination will proceed.

1.530 Statement and amendment by patent owner.

(a) Except as provided in § 1.510(e), no statement or other response by the patent owner shall be filed prior to the determinations made in accordance with §§ 1.515 or 1.520. If a premature statement or other response is filed by the patent owner it will not be acknowledged or considered in making the determination.

- not less than two months from the date of the order within which the patent owner may file a statement on the new question of patentibility including any proposed amendments the patent owner wishes to make the patent owner wishes to
- (c) Any statement filed by the patent owner shall clearly point out why the subject matter as claimed is not anticipated or rendered obvious by the prior art patents or printed publications, either alone or in any reasonable combinations. Any statement filed must be served upon the reexamination requester in accordance with § 1.248.
- (d) Any proposed amendments to the description and claims must be made in accordance with § 1.121(f). No amendment may enlarge the scope of the claims of the patent or introduce new matter. No amended or new claims may be proposed for entry in an expired patent. Moreover, no amended or new claims will be incorporated into the patent by certificate issued after the expiration of the patent.
- (e) Although the Office actions will treat proposed amendments as though they have been entered, the proposed amendments will not be effective until the reexamination certificate is issued.

1.535 Reply by requester.

A reply to the patent owner's statement under § 1.530 may be filed by the reexamination requester within two months from the date of service of the patent owner's statement. Any reply by the requester must be served upon the patent owner in accordance with § 1.248. If the patent owner does not file a statement under § 1.530, no reply or other submission from the reexamination requester will be considered.

1.540 Consideration of responses.

The failure to timely file or serve the documents set forth in § 1.530 or in § 1.535 may result in their being refused consideration. No submissions other than the statement pursuant to § 1.530 and the reply by the requester pursuant to § 1.535 will be considered prior to examination.

1.550 Conduct of reexamination proceedings.

- (a) All reexamination proceedings, including any appeals to the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, will be conducted with special dispatch within the Office. After issuance of the reexamination order and expiration of the time for submitting any responses thereto, the examination will be conducted in accordance with §§ 1.104-1.119 and will result in the issuance of a reexamination certificate under § 1.570.
- (b) The patent owner will be given at least 30 days to respond to any Office action. Such response may include further statements in response to any rejections and/or proposed amendments or new claims to place the patent in a condition where all the claims, if amended as proposed, would be patentable.
- (c) The time for taking any action by a patent owner in a reexamination proceeding will be extended only for sufficient cause, and for a reasonable time



specified. Any requests for such extension must be filed on or before the day on which action by the patents owner is due, but in no case will the mere filing of the request effect any extension.

o(d) If the patent owner fails to file a timely and appropriate response to any Office action, the reexamination proceeding will be terminated and the Commissioner will proceed to issue a certificate under § 1.570 in accordance with the last action of the Office.

(e) The roexamination requester will be sent copies of Office actions issued during the reexamination proceeding. Any document filed by the patent owner must be served on the requester in the manner provided in § 1.248. The document must reflect service or the document may be refused consideration by the Office. The active participation of the reexamination requester ends with the reply pursuant to § 1.535, and no further submissions on behalf of the reexamination. requester will be acknowledged or considered. Further, no submissions on behalf of any third parties will be acknowledged or considered unless such submissions are (1) in accordance with § 1.510 or (2) entered in the patent file prior to the date of the order to reexamine pursuant to § 1.525. Submissions by third parties, filed after the date of the order to reexamine pursuant to § 1.525, must meet the requirements of and will be treated in accordance with § 1.501(a).

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[46 FR 29185, May 29, 1981; para. (c), 49 FR 556, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984; para. (a), 49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

1.552 Scope of reexamination in reexamination proceedings.

(a) Patent claims will be reexamined on the basis of patents or printed publications.

(b) Amended or new claims presented during a reexamination proceeding must not enlarge the scope of the claims of the patent and will be examined on the basis of patents or printed publications and also for compliance with the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112 and the new matter prohibition of 35 U.S.C. 132.

(c) Questions other than those indicated in paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section will not be resolved in a reexamination proceeding. If such questions are discovered during a reexamination proceeding, the existence of such questions will be noted by the examiner in an Office action, in which case the patent owner may desire to consider the advisability of filing a reissue application to have such questions considered and resolved.

Duty of disclosure in reexamination proceedings.

(a) A duty of candor and good faith toward the Patent and Trademark Office rests on the patent owner, on each attorney or agent who represents the patent owner, and on every other individual who is substantively involved on behalf of the patent owner in a reexamination proceeding. All such individuals who are aware, or become aware, of patents or print-

ed publications material to the reexamination which have not been previously made of record in the patent file must bring such patents or printed publications to the attention of the Office. An information disclosure statement, preferably in accordance with § 1.98, should be filed within two months of the date of the order for reexamination, or as soon thereafter as possible in order to bring such patents or printed publications to the attention of the Office.

(b) Disclosures pursuant to this section must be accompanied by a copy of each foreign patent document or non-patent printed publication which is being disclosed or by a statement that the copy is not in the possession of the person making the disclosure and may be made to the Office through an attorney or agent having responsibility on behalf of the patent owner for the reexamination proceeding or through a patent owner acting in his or her own behalf. Disclosure to such an attorney, agent or patent owner shall satisfy the duty of any other individual. Such an attorney, agent or patent owner has no duty to transmit information which is not material to the reexamination.

(c) The duties of candor, good faith, and disclosure required in paragraph (a) of this section have not been complied with if any fraud was practiced or attempted on the Office or there was any violation of the duty of disclosure through bad faith or gross negligence by, or on behalf of, the patent owner in the reexamination proceeding.

(d) The responsibility for compliance with this section rests upon the individuals identified in paragraph (a) of this section and no evaluation will be made in the reexamination proceeding by the Office as to compliance with this section. If questions of compliance with this section are discovered during a reexamination proceeding, they will be noted as unresolved questions in accordance with § 1.552(c).

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247) [47 FR 21752, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1, 1982; paras. (a) & (b), 49 FR 556, Jan. 4, 1984, effective date Apr. 1, 1984]

1.560 Interviews in reexamination proceedings.

(a) Interviews in reexamination proceedings pending before the Office between examiners and the owners of such patents or their attorneys or agents of record must be had in the Office at such times, within Office hours, as the respective examiners may designate. Interviews will not be permitted at any other time or place without the authority of the Commissioner. Interviews for the discussion of the patentability of claims in patents involved in reexamination proceedings will not be had prior to the first official action thereon. Interviews should be arranged for in advance. Requests that reexamination requesters participate in interviews with examiners will not be granted.

(b) In every instance of an interview with an examiner, a complete written statement of the reasons presented at the interview as warranting favorable action must be filed by the patent owner. An interview does



not remove the necessity for response to Office actions as specified in \$ 1.111. true rejuntioned with a street.

1.565 gard Concurrent office proceedings. A leaf 3.7 of

(a) In any reexamination proceeding before the Office, the patent owner shall call the attention of the Office to any prior of concurrent proceedings in which the patent is or was involved such as interferences, reissue, reexaminations, or litigation and the results of such proceedings.

(b) If a patent in the process of reexamination is or becomes involved in litigation or a reissue application for the patent is filed or pending, the Commissioner shall determine whether or not to stay the reexamina-

tion or reissue proceeding.

(c) If reexamination is ordered while a prior reexamination proceeding is pending, the reexamination proceedings will be consolidated and result in the is-

suance of a single certificate under § 1.570.

(d) If a reissue application and a reexamination proceeding on which an order pursuant to § 1.525 has been mailed are pending concurrently on a patent, a decision will normally be made to merge the two proceedings or to stay one of the two proceedings. Where merger of a reissue application and a reexamination proceeding is ordered, the merged examination will be conducted in accordance with §§ 1.171 through 1.179 and the patent owner will be required to place and maintain the same claims in the reissue application and the reexamination proceeding during the pendency of the merged proceeding. The examiner's actions and any responses by the patent owner in a merged proceeding will apply to both the reissue application and the reexamination proceeding and be physically entered into both files. Any reexamination proceeding merged with a reissue application shall be terminated by the grant of the reissued patent.

(e) If a patent in the process of reexamination is or becomes involved in an interference, the Commissioner may stay reexamination or the interference. The Commissioner will not consider a request to stay an interference unless a motion (§ 1.635) to stay the interference has been presented to, and denied by, an examiner-in-chief and the request is filed within ten (10) days of a decision by an examiner-in-chief denying the motion for a stay or such other time as the examiner-

in-chief may set.

[46 FR 29185, May 29, 1981; paras. (b) & (d), 47 FR 21753, May 19. 1982, effective date July 1, 1982; paras. (b) & (e), 49 FR 48416. Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23123, May 31, 1985, effective date Feb. 11, 1985]

CERTIFICATE

Issuance of reexamination certificate 1.570 after reexamination proceedings.

(a) Upon the conclusion of reexamination proceedings, the Commissioner will issue a certificate in accordance with 35 U.S.C. 307 setting forth the results of the reexamination proceeding and the content of the patent following the reexamination proceeding.

(b) A certificate will be issued in each patent in which a reexamination proceeding has been ordered under \$ 1.525. Any statutory disclaimer filed by the patent owner will be made part of the certificate.

(c) The certificate will be mailed on the day of its date to the patent owner at the address as provided for in \$ 1.33(c). A copy of the certificate will also be mailed to the requester of the reexamination proceed-

(d) If a certificate has been issued which cancels all of the claims of the patent, no further Office proceedings will be conducted with regard to that patent or any reissue applications or reexamination requests re-

lating thereto.

(e) If the reexamination proceeding is terminated by the grant of a reissued patent as provided in § 1.565(d) the reissued patent will constitute the reexamination certificate required by this section and 35 U.S.C. 307.

(f) A notice of the issuance of each certificate under this section will be published in the Official Gazette on its date of issuance. It nodes moreover to be

[46 FR 29185, May 29, 1981; para. (e), 47 FR 21753, May 19, 1982, effective date July 1,:1982) confined to the month of the second of the

Subpart E-Interferences cosoni lostat

1.601 Scope of rules, definitions.

This subpart governs the procedure in patent interferences in the Patent and Trademark Office. This subpart shall be construed to secure the just, speedy. and inexpensive determination of every interference. For the meaning of terms in the Federal Rules of Evidence as applied to interferences, see § 1.671(c). Unless otherwise clear from the context, the following definitions apply to this subpart:

(a) "Additional discovery" is discovery to which a party may be entitled under § 1.687 in addition to discovery to which the party is entitled as a matter of

right under § 1.673 (a) and (b).

(b) "Affidavit" means affidavit, declaration under § 1.68, or statutory declaration under 28 U.S.C. 1746. A transcript of an ex parte deposition may be used as an affidavit.

(c) "Board" means the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences.

(d) "Case-in-chief" means that portion of a party's case where the party has the burden of going forward with evidence.

(e) "Case-in-rebuttal" means that portion of a party's case where the party presents evidence in re-

buttal to the case-in-chief of another party.

(f) A "count" defines the interfering subject matter between (1) two or more applications or (2) one or more applications and one or more patents. When there is more than one count, each count shall define a separate patentable invention. Any claim of an application or patent which corresponds to a count is a claim involved in the interference within the meaning of 35 U.S.C. 135(a). A claim of a patent or application which is identical to a count is said to "correspond exactly" to the count. A claim of a patent or application which is not identical to a count, but which defines the same patentable invention as the count, is said to "correspond substantially" to the count. When a count is broader in scope than all claims which correspond to the count, the count is a "phantom count."

A phantom count is not patentable to any party.

(g) The "effective filing date" of an application or a patent is the filing date of an earlier application accorded to the application or patent under 35 U.S.C. 119, 120, or 365.

(h) In the case of an application, "filing date" means the filing date assigned to the application. In the case of a patent, "filing date" means the filing date assigned to the application which issued as the

patent.

(i) An "interference" is a proceeding instituted in the Patent and Trademark Office before the Board to determine any question of patentability and priority of invention between two or more parties claiming the same patentable invention. An interference may be declared between two or more pending applications naming different inventors when, in the opinion of an examiner, the applications contain claims for the same patentable invention. An interference may be declared between one or more pending applications and one or more unexpired patents naming different inventors when, in the opinion of an examiner, any application and any unexpired patent contain claims for the same patentable invention.

(j) An "interference-in-fact" exists when at least one claim of a party which corresponds to a count and at least one claim of an opponent which corresponds to the count define the same patentable invention.

- (k) A "lead" attorney or agent is a registered attorney or agent of record who is primarily responsible for prosecuting an interference on behalf of a party and is the attorney or agent whom an examiner-inchief may contact to set times and take other action in the interference.
- (i) A "party" is (1) an applicant or patentee involved in the interference or (2) a legal representative or an assignee of an applicant or patentee involved in an interference. Where acts of a party are normally performed by an attorney or agent, "party" may be construed to mean the attorney or agent. An "inventor" is the individual named as inventor in an application involved in an interference or the individual named as inventor in a patent involved in an interference.
- (m) A "senior party" is the party with earliest effective filing date as to all counts or, if there is no party with the earliest effective filing date as to all counts, the party with the earliest filing date. A "junior party" is any other party.
- (n) Invention "A" is the "same patentable invention" as an invention "B" when invention "A" is the same as (35 U.S.C. 102) or is obvious (35 U.S.C. 103) in view of invention "B" assuming invention "B" is prior art with respect to invention "A". Invention "A" is a "separate patentable invention" with respect to invention "B" when invention "A" is new (35 U.S.C 102) and non-obvious (35 U.S.C. 103) in view of invention "B" assuming invention "B" is prior art with respect to invention "A".

(o) "Sworn" means sworn or affirmed.

(p) "United States" means the United States of America, its territories and possessions.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23123, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.602 a mailinterest in applications and patents in volved in an interference.

(a) Unless good cause is shown, an interference shall not be declared or continued between (1) applications owned by a single party or (2) applications and an unexpired patent owned by a single party.

(b) The parties, within 20 days after an interference is declared, shall notify the Board of any and all right, title, and interest in any application or patent involved or relied upon in the interference unless the right, title, and interest is set forth in the notice declaring the interference.

(c) If a change of any right, title, and interest in any application or patent involved or relied upon in the interference occurs after notice is given declaring the interference and before the time expires for seeking judicial review of a final decision of the Board, the parties shall notify the Board of the change within 20 days of the change.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.603 Interference between applications; subject matter of the interference.

Before an interference is declared between two or more applications, the examiner must be of the opinion that there is interfering subject matter claimed in the applications which is patentable to each applicant subject to a judgment in the interference. The interfering subject matter shall be defined by one or more counts. Each count shall define a separate patentable invention. Each application must contain, or be amended to contain, at least one claim which corresponds to each count. All claims in the applications which define the same patentable invention as a count shall be designated to correspond to the count.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.604 Request for interference between applications by an applicant.

- (a) An applicant may seek to have an interference declared with an application of another by (1) suggesting a proposed count and presenting a claim corresponding to the proposed count, (2) identifying the other application and, if known, a claim in the other application which corresponds to the proposed count, and (3) explaining why an interference should be declared.
- (b) When an applicant presents a claim known to the applicant to define the same patentable invention claimed in a pending application of another, the applicant shall identify that pending application, unless the claim is presented in response to a suggestion by the examiner. The examiner shall notify the Commissioner of any instance where it appears an applicant may have failed to comply with the provisions of this paragraph.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.605 i die Suggestion of leisin to applicant by ex-

- (a). The examiner may suggest that an applicant present a claim in an application for the purpose of an interference with another application or a patent. The applicant to whom the claim is suggested shall amend the application by presenting the suggested claim within a time specified by the examiner, not less than one month. Failure or refusal of an applicant to timely present the suggested claim shall be taken without further action as a disclaimer by the applicant of the invention defined by the suggested claim. At the time the suggested claim is presented, the applicant may also (1) call the examiner's attention to other claims already in the application or which are presented with the suggested claim and (2) explain why the other claims would be more appropriate to be included in any interference which may be declared.
- (b) The suggestion of a claim by the examiner for the purpose of an interference will not stay the period for response to any outstanding Office action. When a suggested claim is timely presented, ex parte proceedings in the application will be stayed pending a determination of whether an interference will be declared.

 [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.606 Interference between an application and a patent; subject matter of the interference.

Before an interference is declared between an application and an unexpired patent, an examiner must determine that there is interfering subject matter claimed in the application and the patent which is natentable to the applicant subject to a judgment in the interference. The interfering subject matter will be defined by one or more counts. Each count shall define a separate patentable invention. Any application must contain, or be amended to contain, at least one claim which corresponds to each count. All claims in the application and patent which define the same patentable invention as a count shall be designated to correspond to the count. At the time an interference is initially declared (§ 1.611), a count shall not be narrower in scope than any patent claim which corresponds to the count and any single patent claim will be presumed, subject to a motion under § 1.633(c), not to contain separate patentable inventions.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.607 Request by applicant for interference with patent.

(a) An applicant may seek to have an interference declared between an application and an unexpired patent by (1) presenting a proposed count and a claim corresponding to the proposed count and, if any claim of the patent or application does not correspond exactly to the proposed count, explaining why an interference should be declared, (2) identifying the patent and indicating which claim in the application and which claim or claims of the patent correspond to the

proposed count, and (3) applying the terms of the application claim corresponding to the count to the discoloure of the application of the applica

- (b) When an applicant seeks an interference with a patent, examination of the application, including any appeal to the Board, shall be conducted with special dispatch within the Patent and Trademark Office. The examiner shall determine whether there is interfering subject matter claimed in the application and the patent which is patentable to the applicant subject to a judgment in an interference. If the examiner determines that there is any interfering subject matter, an interference will be declared. If the examiner determines that there is no interfering subject matter, the examiner shall state the reasons why an interference is not being declared and otherwise act on the application.
- (c) When an applicant presents a claim which corresponds exactly or substantially to a claim of a patent, the applicant shall identify the patent and the number of the patent claim, unless the claim is presented in response to a suggestion by the examiner. The examiner shall notify the Commissioner of any instance where an applicant fails to identify the patent.
- (d) A notice that an applicant is seeking to provoke an interference with a patent will be placed in the file of the patent and a copy of the notice will be sent to the patentee. The identity of the applicant will not be disclosed unless an interference is declared. If a final decision is made not to declare an interference, a notice to that effect will be placed in the patent file and will be sent to the patentee.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.608 Interference between an application and a patent; prima facie showing by applicant.

(a) When the earlier of the filing date or effective filing date of an application is three months or less after the earlier of the filing date or effective filing date of a patent, the applicant, before an interference will be declared, shall file an affidavit alleging that there is a basis upon which applicant is entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee.

(b) When the earlier of the filing date or the effective filing date of an application is more than three months after the earlier of the filing date or the effective filing date under 35 U.S.C. 120 of a patent, the applicant, before an interference will be declared, shall file (1) evidence which may consist of patents or printed publications, other documents, and one or more affidavits which demonstrate that applicant is prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee and (2) an explanation stating with particularity the basis upon which the applicant is prima facie entitled to the judgment. Where the basis upon which an applicant is entitled to judgment relative to a patentee is priority of invention, the evidence shall include affidavits by the applicant, if possible, and one or more corroborating witnesses, supported by documentary evidence, if available, each setting out a factual de-

R-67

scription of acts and circumstances performed or observed by the affiant, which collectively would prima facie entitle the applicant to judgment on priority with respect to the earlier of the filing date or effective filing date of the patent. To facilitate preparation of a record (§ 1.653 (g) and (h)) for final hearing, an applicant should file affidavits on paper which is 81/2 x 11 inches (21.8 by 27.9 cm.). The significance of any printed publication or other document which is selfauthenticating within the meaning of Rule 902 of the Federal Rules of Evidence or \$ 1.671(d) and any patent shall be discussed in an affidavit or the explanation. Any printed publication or other document which is not self-authenticating shall be authenticated and discussed with particularity in an affidavit. Upon a showing of sufficient cause, an affidavit may be based on information and belief. If an examiner finds an application to be in condition for declaration of an interference, the examiner will consider the evidence and explanation only to the extent of determining whether a basis upon which the applicant would be entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee is alleged and, if a basis is alleged, an interference may be declared notice of rimi inschange as exadive controll

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.609 Preparation of interference papers by old examinerally of him managed the committee of

When the examiner determines that an interference should be declared, the examiner shall forward to the Board:

(a) All relevant application and patent files and

(b) A statement identifying:

(1) The proposed count or counts:

(2) The claims of any application or patent which correspond to each count, stating whether the claims correspond exactly or substantially to each count;

(3) The claims in any application which are deemed by the examiner to be patentable over any count; and

(4) Whether an applicant or patentee is entitled to the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application and, if so, sufficient information to identify the earlier application.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

- 1.610 Assignment of interference to examinerin-chief, time period for completing interference.
- (a) Each interference will be declared by an examiner-in-chief who may enter all interlocutory orders in the interference, except that only a panel consisting of at least three members of the Board shall (1) hear oral argument at final hearing, (2) enter a decision under §§1.617, 1.640(c) or (e), 1.652, 1.656(i) or 1.658 or (3) enter any other order which terminates the interference.
- (b) As necessary, another examiner-in-chief may act in place of the one who declared the interference. Unless otherwise provided in this section, at the discretion of the examiner-in-chief assigned to the interference, a panel consisting of two or more members of the Board may enter interlocutory orders.

- (c) Unless otherwise provided in this subpart, times for taking action by a party in the interference will be set on a case-by-case basis by the examiner-in-chief assigned to the interference. Times for taking action shall be set and the examiner-in-chief shall exercise control over the interference such that the pendency of the interference before the Board does not normally exceed two years.
- (d) An examiner-in-chief may hold a conference with the parties to consider: (1) Simplification of any issues, (2) the necessity or desirability of amendments to counts, (3) the possibility of obtaining admissions of fact and genuineness of documents which will avoid unnecessary proof, (4) any limitations on the number of expert witnesses, (5) the time and place for conducting a deposition (§ 1.673(g)), and (6) any other matter as may aid in the disposition of the interference. After a conference, the examiner-in-chief may enter any order which may be appropriate.
- (e) The examiner-in-chief may determine a proper course of conduct in an interference for any situation not specifically covered by this part.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.611 Declaration of interference.

- (a) Notice of declaration of an interference will be sent to each party.
- (b) When a notice of declaration is returned to the Patent and Trademark Office undelivered, or in any other circumstance where appropriate, an examiner-in-chief may (1) send a copy of the notice to a patent-ee named in a patent involved in an interference or the patentee's assignee of record in the Patent and Trademark Office or (2) order publication of an appropriate notice in the Official Gazette.

(c) The notice of declaration shall specify:

- (1) The name and residence of each party involved in the interference;
- (2) The name and address of record of any attorney or agent of record in any application or patent involved in the interference;
- (3) The name of any assignee of record in the Patent and Trademark Office;
- (4) The identity of any application or patent involved in the interference;
- (5) Where a party is accorded the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application, the identity of the earlier application;
 - (6) The count or counts:
- (7) The claim or claims of any application or any patent which correspond to each count; and

(8) The order of the parties.

- (d) The notice of declaration may also specify the time for: (1) Filing a preliminary statement as provided in § 1.621(a); (2) serving notice that a preliminary statement has been filed as provided in § 1.621(b); and (3) filing preliminary motions authorized by § 1.633, oppositions to the motions, and replies to the oppositions.
- (e) Notice may be given in the Official Gazette that an interference has been declared involving a patent.

[49, FR :48416; Doc.:12, 1984, 50, FR 23123, May 316; 1985, added; effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.612 Access to applications.

(a) After an interference is declared, each party shall have access to and may obtain copies of the files of any application set out in the notice declaring the interference, except for affidavits filed under § 1.131 and any evidence and explanation under § 1.608 filed separate from an amendment.

(b) After preliminary motions under § 1.633 are decided (§ 1.640(b)), each party shall have access to and may obtain copies of any affidavit filed under § 1.131 and any evidence and explanation filed under § 1.608 in any application set out in the notice declaring the

interference.

(c) Any evidence and explanation filed under § 1.608 in the file of any application identified in the notice declaring the interference shall be served when required by § 1.617(b).

(d) The parties at any time may agree to exchange copies of papers in the files of any application identified in the notice declaring the interference.

[49] FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985] at the tree state of the first of

1.613 Lead attorney, same attorney representing different parties in an interference, withdrawal of attorney or agent.

(a) Each party may be required to designate one attorney or agent of record as the lead attorney or

agent.

(b) The same attorney or agent or members of the same firm of attorneys or agents may not represent two or more parties in an interference except as may

be permitted under this Chapter.

(c) An examiner-in-chief may make necessary inquiry to determine whether an attorney or agent should be disqualified from representing a party in an interference. If an examiner-in-chief is of the opinion that an attorney or agent should be disqualified, the examiner-in-chief shall refer the matter to the Commissioner. The Commissioner will make a final decision as to whether any attorney or agent should be disqualified.

(d) No attorney or agent of record in an interference may withdraw as attorney or agent of record except with the approval of an examiner-in-chief and after reasonable notice to the party on whose behalf the attorney or agent has appeared. A request to withdraw as attorney or agent of record in an interference shall be made by motion (§ 1.635).

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.614 Jurisdiction over interference.

- (a) The Board shall assume jurisdiction over an interference when the interference is declared under § 1.611.
- (b) When the interference is declared the interference is a contested case within the meaning of 35 U.S.C. 24.
- (c) The examiner shall have jurisdiction over any pending application until the interference is declared.

An examiner-in-chief; where appropriate, may for a limited purpose restore jurisdiction to the examiner over any application involved in the interference.

[40 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.615 Suspension of ex parte prosecution.

(a) When an interference is declared, ex parte prosecution of an application involved in the interference is suspended. Amendments and other papers related to the application received during pendency of the interference will not be entered or considered in the interference without the consent of an examiner-in-chief.

(b) Ex parte prosecution as to specified matters may be continued concurrently with the interference with

the consent of the examiner-in-chief.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.616 Sanctions for failure to comply with rules or order.

An examiner-in-chief or the Board may impose an appropriate sanction against a party who fails to comply with the regulations of this part or any order entered by an examiner-in-chief or the Board. An appropriate sanction may include among others entry of an order:

(a) Holding certain facts to have been established in

the interference;

(b) Precluding a party from filing a motion or a preliminary statement;

(c) Precluding a party from presenting or contest-

ing a particular issue;

(d) Precluding a party from requesting, obtaining, or opposing discovery; or

(e) Granting judgment in the interference.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.617 Summary judgment against applicant.

(a) An examiner-in-chief shall review any evidence filed by an applicant under § 1.608(b) to determine if the applicant is prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee. If the examiner-in-chief determines that the evidence shows the applicant is prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee, the interference shall proceed in the normal manner under the regulations of this part. If in the opinion of the examiner-in-chief the evidence fails to show that the applicant is prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee, the examiner-in-chief shall, concurrently with the notice declaring the interference, enter an order stating the reasons for the opinion and directing the applicant, within a time set in the order, to show cause why summary judgment should not be entered against the applicant.

(b) The applicant may file a response to the order and state any reasons why summary judgment should not be entered. Any request by the applicant for a hearing before the Board shall be made in the response. Additional evidence shall not be presented by the applicant or considered by the Board unless the applicant shows good cause why any additional evi-

dence was not initially presented with the evidence filed under § 1.608(b). At the time an applicant files a response, the applicant shall serve on each opponent a copy of any evidence filed under § 1.608(b) and this paragraph.

paragraph.

(c) If a response is not timely filed by the applicant, the Board shall enter a final decision granting summa-

ry judgment against the applicant.

(d) If a response is timely filed by the applicant, all opponents may file a statement within a time set by the examiner-in-chief. The statement may set forth views as to why summary judgment should be granted against the applicant, but the statement shall be limited to discussing why all the evidence presented by the applicant does not overcome the reasons given by the examiner-in-chief for issuing the order to show cause. Evidence shall not be filed by any opponent. An opponent may not request a hearing.

(e) Within a time authorized by the examiner-inchief, an applicant may file a reply to any statement

filed by any opponent.

(f) When more than two parties are involved in an interference, all parties may participate in summary

judgment proceedings under this section.

- (g) If a response by the applicant is timely filed, the examiner-in-chief or the Board shall decide whether the evidence submitted under § 1.608(b) and any additional evidence properly submitted under paragraph (b) of this section shows that the applicant is prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee. If the applicant is not prima facie entitled to a judgment relative to the patentee, the Board shall enter a final decision granting summary judgment against the applicant. Otherwise, an interlocutory order shall be entered authorizing the interference to proceed in the normal manner under the regulations of this subpart.
- (h) Only an applicant who filed evidence under § 1.608(b) may request a hearing. If that applicant requests a hearing, the Board may hold a hearing prior to entry of a decision under paragraph (g) of this section. The examiner-in-chief shall set a date and time for the hearing. Unless otherwise ordered by the examiner-in-chief or the Board, the applicant and any opponent will each be entitled to no more than 30 minutes of oral argument at the hearing.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.618 Return of unauthorized papers.

- (a) The Patent and Trademark Office shall return to a party any paper presented by the party when the filing of the paper is not authorized by, or is not in compliance with the requirements of, this subpart. Any paper returned will not thereafter be considered by the Patent and Trademark Office in the interference. A party may be permitted to file a corrected paper under such conditions as may be deemed appropriate by an examiner-in-chief.
- (b) When presenting a paper in an interference, a party shall not submit with the paper a copy of a paper previously filed in the interference.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.621 Preliminary statement, time for filing notice of filing.

(a) Within the time set for filing preliminary motions under § 1.633, each party may file a preliminary statement. The preliminary statement may be signed by any individual having knowledge of the facts recited therein or by an attorney or agent of record.

(b) When a party files a preliminary statement, the party shall also simultaneously file and serve on all opponents in the interference a notice stating that a preliminary statement has been filed. A copy of the preliminary statement need not be served until ordered by an examiner-in-chief.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.622 Preliminary statement, who made invention, where invention made.

- (a) A party's preliminary statement must identify the inventor who made the invention defined by each count and must state on behalf of the inventor the facts required by paragraph (a) of §§ 1.623, 1.624, and 1.625 as may be appropriate. When an inventor identified in the preliminary statement is not an inventor named in the party's application or patent, the party shall file a motion under § 1.634 to correct inventorship.
- (b) The preliminary statement shall state whether the invention was made in the United States or abroad. If made abroad, the preliminary statement shall state whether the party is entitled to the benefit of the second sentence of 35 U.S.C. 104.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.623 Preliminary statement; invention made in United States.

- (a) When the invention was made in the United States or a party is entitled to the benefit of the second sentence of 35 U.S.C. 104, the preliminary statement must state the following facts as to the invention defined by each count:
- (1) The date on which the first drawing of the invention was made.
- (2) The date on which the first written description of the invention was made.
- (3) The date on which the invention was first disclosed by the inventor to another person.
- (4) The date on which the invention was first conceived by the inventor.
- (5) The date on which the invention was first actually reduced to practice. If the invention was not actually reduced to practice by or on behalf of the inventor prior to the party's filing date, the preliminary statement shall so state.
- (6) The date after the inventor's conception of the invention when active exercise of reasonable diligence toward reducing the invention to practice began.
- (b) If a party intends to prove derivation, the preliminary statement must also comply with § 1.625.
- (c) When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(1) of this section that a drawing was made, a copy of the

MANUAL OF PATENT EXAMINING PROCEDURE

first drawing shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(2) of this section that a written description of the invention was made, a copy of the first written description shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. See § 1.628(b) when a copy of the first drawing or written description cannot be filed with the preliminary statement.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.624 Preliminary statement; invention made abroad.

- (a) When the invention was made abroad and a party intends to rely on introduction of the invention into the United States, the preliminary statement must state the following facts as to the invention defined by each count:
- (1) The date on which a drawing of the invention was first introduced into the United States.
- (2) The date on which a written description of the invention was first introduced into the United States.

(3) The date on which the invention was first disclosed to another person in the United States.

(4) The date on which the inventor's conception of the invention was first introduced into the United

(5) The date on which an actual reduction to practice of the invention was first introduced into the United States. If an actual reduction to practice of the invention was not introduced into the United States, the preliminary statement shall so state.

(6) The date after introduction of the inventor's conception into the United States when active exercise of reasonable diligence in the United States toward reducing the invention to practice began.

(b) If a party intends to prove derivation, the preliminary statement must also comply with § 1.625.

(c) When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(1) of this section that a drawing was introduced into the United States a copy of that drawing shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(2) of this section that a written description of the invention was introduced into the United States a copy of that written description shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. See § 1.628(b) when a copy of the first drawing or first written description introduced in the United States cannot be filed with the preliminary statement.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.625 Preliminary statement; derivation by an opponent.

- (a) When the invention was made in the United States or abroad and a party intends to prove derivation by an opponent from the party, the preliminary statement must state the following as to the invention defined by each count:
 - (1) The name of the opponent.
- (2) The date on which the first drawing of the invention was made.

- (3) The date on which the first written description of the invention was mide: often and invention was mide.
- (4) The date on which the invention was first disclosed by the inventor to another person.
- (5) The date on which the invention was first conceived by the inventor.
- (6) The date on which the invention was first com-
- (b) If a party intends to prove priority, the preliminary statement must also comply with § 1.623 or
- (c) When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(2) of this section that a drawing was made, a copy of the first drawing shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. When a party alleges under paragraph (a)(3) of this section that a written description of the invention was made, a copy of the first written description shall be filed with and identified in the preliminary statement. See § 1.628(b) when a first drawing or first written description cannot be filed with the preliminary statement.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.626 Preliminary statement; earlier applica-

When a party does not intend to present evidence to prove a conception or an actual reduction to practice and the party intends to rely solely on the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad to prove a constructive reduction to practice, the preliminary statement may so state and identify the earlier application with particularity.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.627 Preliminary statement, sealing before filing, opening of statement.

- (a) The preliminary statement and copies of any drawing or written description shall be filed in a sealed envelope bearing only the name of the party filing the statement and the style (e.g., Jones v. Smith) and number of the interference. The sealed envelope should contain only the preliminary statement and copies of any drawing or written description. If the preliminary statement is filed through the mail, the sealed envelope should be enclosed in an outer envelope addressed to the Commission of Patents and Trademarks in accordance with § 1.1(e).
- (b) A preliminary statement may be opened only at the direction of an examiner-in-chief.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.623 Preliminary statement, correction of error.

(a) A material error arising through inadvertence or mistake in connection with (1) a preliminary statement or (2) drawings or a written description submitted therewith or omitted therefrom, may be corrected by a motion (§ 1.635) for leave to file a corrected statement. The motion shall be supported by an affidavit and shall show that the correction is essential to the ends of justice and shall be accompanied by the cor-

MANUAL OF PATENT EXAMINING PROCEDURE

(3) The date on which the first written description rected statement. The motion shall be filed as soon as practical after discovery of the error of the party (2)

(b) When a party cannot attach a copy of a drawing or a written description to the party's preliminary statement as required by §§ 1.623(c), 1.624(c), or 1.625(c), the party (1) shall show good cause and explain in the preliminary statement why a copy of the drawing or written description cannot be attached to the preliminary statement and (2) shall attach to the preliminary statement the earliest drawing or written description made in or introduced into the United States which is available. The party shall file a motion (§ 1.635) to amend its preliminary statement promptly after the first drawing, first written description, or drawing or written description first introduced into the United States becomes available. A copy of the drawing or written description may be obtained, where appropriate, by a motion (§ 1.635) for addition-

al discovery under \$1.687 or during a testimony

with the predictionary statement

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

Effect of preliminary statement.

(a) A party shall be strictly held to any date alleged in the preliminary statement. Doubts as to (1) definiteness or sufficiency of any allegation in a preliminary statement or (2) compliance with formal requirements will be resolved against the party filing the statement by restricting the party to the earlier of its filing date or effective filing date or to the latest date of a period alleged in the preliminary statement as may be appropriate. A party may not correct a preliminary statement except as provided by § 1.628.

(b) Evidence which shows that an act alleged in the preliminary statement occurred prior to the date alleged in the statement shall establish only that the act occurred as early as the date alleged in the statement.

(c) If a party does not file a preliminary statement,

the party:

period.

(1) Shall be restricted to the earlier of the party's filing date or effective filing date and

(2) Will not be permitted to prove that:

(i) The party made the invention prior to the party's filing date or

(ii) Any opponent derived the invention from the

party.

- (d) If a party files a preliminary statement which contains an allegation of a date of first drawing or first written description and the party does not file a copy of the first drawing or written description with the preliminary statement as required by § 1.623(c), § 1.624(c), or § 1.625(c), the party will be restricted to the earlier of the party's filing date or effective filing date as to that allegation unless the party complies with § 1.628(b). The content of any drawing or written description submitted with a preliminary statement will not normally be evaluated or considered by the Board.
- (e) A preliminary statement shall not be used as evidence on behalf of the party filing the statement. [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

first drawing shall be filed with and identified in the 1:630 a se Reliance on carlier application, grant adequation

A party shall not be entitled to rely on the filling date of an earlier application filed in the United State or abroad unless (a) the earlier application is identified (§ 1.611(c)(5)) in the notice declaring the interference or (b) the party files a preliminary motion under § 1.633 seeking the benefit of the filing date of the earlier application.

[49] F.R. 48416. Dec. 12, 1984, added affective Peb. 11, 1985] - 4.2.0.3

Access to preliminary statement, service 1.631 of preliminary statement.

(a) Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-inchief, concurrently with entry of a decision by the examiner-in-chief on preliminary motions filed under § 1.633, any preliminary statement filed under § 1.621(a) shall be opened to inspection by the senior party and any junior party who filed a preliminary statement. Within a time set by the examiner-in-chief, a party shall serve a copy of its preliminary statement on each opponent who served a notice under § 1.621(b).

(b) A junior party who does not file a preliminary statement shall not have access to the preliminary

statement of any other party.

(c) If an interference is terminated before the preliminary statements have been opened, the preliminary statements will remain sealed and will be returned to the respective parties who submitted the statements. [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985] a colored based to not made managed and

1.632 Notice of intent to argue shandonment. suppression or concealment by opponent.

A notice shall be filed by a party who intends to argue that an opponent has abandoned, suppressed or concealed an actual reduction to practice (35 U.S.C. 102(g)). A party will not be permitted to argue abandonment, suppression, or concealment by an opponent unless the notice is timely filed. Unless authorized otherwise by an examiner-in-chief, a notice is timely when filed within ten (10) days of the close of the testimony-in-chief of the opponent.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

Preliminary motions.

A party may file the following preliminary motions:

(a) A motion for judgment on the ground that an opponent's claim corresponding to a count is not patentable to the opponent. In determining a motion filed under this paragraph, a claim may be construed by reference to the prior art of record. A motion under this paragraph shall not be based on: (1) priority of invention of the subject matter of a count by the moving party as against any opponent or (2) derivation of the subject matter of a count by an opponent from the moving party. See § 1.637(a).

(b) A motion for judgment on the ground that there is no interference-in-fact. A motion under this paragraph is proper only if: (1) The interference involves a design application or patent or a plant application or



patent or (2) no claim of a party which corresponds to a count is identical to any claim of an opponent which corresponds to that count! See § 1.637(a).

- (c) A motion to redefine the interfering subject matter by (1) adding or substituting a count, (2) amending an application claim corresponding to a count or adding a claim in the moving party's application to be designated to correspond to a count, (3) designating an application or patent claim to correspond to a count, (4) designating an application or patent claim as not corresponding to a count, or (5) requiring an opponent who is an applicant to add a claim and to designate the claim to correspond to a count. See § 1.637 (a) and (c).
- (d) A motion to substitute a different application owned by a party for an application involved in the interference. See § 1.637 (a) and (d).
- (e) A motion to declare an additional interference (1) between an additional application not involved in the interference and owned by a party and an opponent's application or patent involved in the interference or (2) when an interference involves three or more parties, between less than all applications and any patent involved in the interference. See § 1.637 (a) and (e).
- (f) A motion to be accorded the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad. See § 1.637 (a) and (f).
- (g) A motion to attack the benefit accorded an opponent in the notice declaring the interference of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad. See § 1.637 (a) and (g).
- (h) When a patent is involved in an interference and the patentee has on file or files an application for reissue under § 1.171, a motion to add the application for reissue to the interference. See § 1.637 (a) and (h).
- (i) When a motion is filed under paragraph (a), (b), or (g) of this section, an opponent, in addition to opposing the motion, may file a motion to redefine the interfering subject matter under paragraph (c) of this section or a motion to substitute a different application under paragraph (d) of this section.
- (j) When a motion is filed under paragraph (c)(1) of this section an opponent, in addition to opposing the motion, may file a motion for benefit under paragraph (f) of this section as to the count to be added or substituted.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.634 Motion to correct inventorship.

A party may file a motion to (a) amend its application involved in an interference to correct inventorship as provided by § 1.48 or (b) correct inventorship of its patent involved in an interference as provided in § 1.324. See § 1.637(a).

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.635 Miscellaneous motions.

A party seeking entry of an order relating to any matter other than a matter which may be raised under

- \$ 1.633 or 1.634 may file a motion requesting entry of the order. See \$ 1.637 (a) and (b) of standard (vi) and order. See \$ 1.637 (a) and (b) of standard (vi) and order. See \$ 1.637 (a) and order. See \$ 1.637 (b) order. See \$ 1.638 (c) order. See \$ 1.6
- 1:636 Par Motions, time for filing. lead world 17
- (a) A preliminary motion under § 1.633 (a) through (h) shall be filed within a time period set by an examiner-in-chief.
- (b) A preliminary motion under § 1.633 (i) or (j) shall be filed within 20 days of the service of the preliminary motion under § 1.633 (a), (b), (c)(1), or (g) unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief.
- (c) A motion under § 1.634 shall be diligently filed after an error is discovered in the inventorship of an application or patent involved in an interference unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief.
- (d) A motion under § 1.635 shall be filed as specified in this subpart or when appropriate unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief.
- [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

11.637 yes Content of motions. Phase this green pro-

- (a) Every motion shall include (1) a statement of the precise relief requested, (2) a statement of the material facts in support of the motion, and (3) a full statement of the reasons why the relief requested should be granted.
- (b) A motion under § 1.635 shall contain a certificate by the moving party statin; that the moving party has conferred with all opposing parties in an effort in good faith to resolve by agreement the issues raised by the motion. A moving party shall indicate in the motion whether any other party plans to oppose the motion. The provisions of this paragraph do not apply to a motion to suppress evidence (§ 1.656(h)).
- (c) A preliminary motion under § 1.633(c) shall explain why the interfering subject matter should be redefined.
- (1) A preliminary motion seeking to add or substitute a count shall:
 - (i) Propose each count to be added or substituted.
- (ii) When the moving party is an applicant, show the patentability to the applicant of all claims in, or proposed to be added to, the party's application which correspond to each proposed count and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the party's application; when necessary a moving party applicant shall file with the motion an amendment adding any proposed claim to the application.
- (iii) Identify all claims in an opponent's application which should be designated to correspond to each proposed count; if an opponent's application does not contain such a claim, the moving party shall propose a claim to be added to the opponent's application. The moving party shall show the patentability of any proposed claims to the opponent and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the opponent's application.

(iv) Designate the claims of any patent involved in the interference which define the same patentable invention as each proposed count.

(v) Show that each proposed count defines a separate patentable invention from every other count in the interference. I take notion substitutions in (8)

(vi) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of any earlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

(2) A preliminary motion seeking to amend an application claim corresponding to a count or adding a claim to be designated to correspond to a count shall:

(i) Propose an amended or added claim.

(ii) Show that the proposed or added claim defines

the same patentable invention as the count.

(iii) Show the patentability to the applicant of each amended or added claim and apply the terms of the amended or added claim to the disclosure of the application; when necessary a moving party applicant shall file with the motion an amendment making the amended or added claim to the application.

(iv) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of any carlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

(3) A preliminary motion seeking to designate an application or patent claim to correspond to a count

(i) Identify the claim and the count.

(ii) Show the claim defines the same patentable invention as the count?

(iii) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of any earlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

(4) A preliminary motion seeking to designate an application or patent claim as not corresponding to a count shall: made was be an absolution and

(i) Identify the claim and the count.

(ii) Show the claim does not define the same patentable invention as any other claim designated in the notice declaring the interference as corresponding to the count.

(5) A preliminary motion seeking to require an opponent who is an applicant to add a claim and designate the claim as corresponding to a count shall:

(i) Propose a claim to be added by the opponent.

(ii) Show the patentability to the opponent of the claim and apply the terms of the claim to the disclosure of the opponent's application.

(iii) Identify the count to which the claim shall be

designated to correspond.

(iv) Show the claim defines the same patentable invention as the count to which it will be designated to correspond.

(d) A preliminary motion under § 1.633(d) to substi-

tute a different application shall:

(1) Identify the different application.

(2) Certify that a complete copy of the file of the different application, except for documents filed under § 1.131 or § 1.608, has been served on all opponents.

(3) Show the patentability to the applicant of all claims in, or proposed to be added to, the different application which correspond to each count and parent or (2) no claim of a parry which corresponds apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the different application; when mecessary the applicant shall file with the motion an amendment adding a claim to the different application. (1) ve

(4) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

(e) A preliminary motion to declare an additional interference under § 1.633(e) shall explain why an additional interference is necessary.

(1) When the preliminary motion seeks an additional interference under § 1.633(e)(1), the motion shall:

(i) Identify the additional application.

(ii) Certify that a complete copy of the file of the additional application, except for documents filed under § 1.131 or § 1.608, has been served on all opponentaranai gracintiba na praesco na asirom A (0)

(iii) Propose a count for the additional interference.

(iv) Show the patentability to the applicant of all claims in or proposed to be added to the additional application which correspond to each proposed count for the additional interference and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the additional application; when necessary the applicant shall file with the motion an amendment adding any claim to the additional application a bein nonsologue rathus as to stab

(v) When the opponent is an applicant, show the patentability to the opponent of any claims in, or proposed to be added to, the opponent's application which correspond to the proposed count and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the oppo-

nent's application.

(vi) When the opponent is a patentee, designate the claims of the patent which define the same patentable

invention defined by the proposed count.

(vii) Show that each proposed count for the additional interference defines a separate patentable invention from all counts of the interference in which the motion is filed.

(viii) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

(2) When the preliminary motion seeks an additional interference under § 1.633(e)(2), the motion shall:

(i) Identify any application or patent to be involved in the additional interference.

(ii) Propose a count for the additional interference.

(iii) When the moving party is an applicant, show the patentability to the applicant of all claims in, or proposed to be added to, the party's application which correspond to each proposed count and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the party's application; when necessary a moving party applicant shall file with the motion an amendment adding any proposed claim to the application.

(iv) Identify all claims in any opponent's application which should be designated to correspond to each proposed count; if an opponent's application does not contain such a claim, the moving party shall propose a claim to be added to the opponent's application? The moving party shall show the patentability of any

proposed claim to the opponent and apply the terms of the claim to the disclosure of the opponent's appli-

(v) Designate the claims of any patent involved in a the interference which define the same patentable inasvention at each proposed count. Device the sale frestry

(vi) (Show that each proposed count for the additional interference defines a separate patentable invention from all counts in the interference in which the motion is filed. asimso di anthi

(vii) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad

(f) A preliminary motion for benefit under § 1.633(f)

is territor to merapina n.A. Int. (1) Identify the earlier application.

(2) When the earlier application is an application filed in the United States, certify that a complete copy of the file of the earlier application, except for documents filed under § 1.131 or § 1.608, has been served on all opponents. When the earlier application is an application filed abroad, certify that a copy of the application filed abroad has been served on all opponents. If the earlier application filed abroad is not in English, the requirements of § 1.647 must also be

(3) Show that the earlier application constitutes a constructive reduction to practice of each count.

(g) A preliminary motion to attack benefit under § 1.633(g) shall explain, as to each count, why an opponent should not be accorded the benefit of the filing date of the earlier application.

(h) A preliminary motion to add an application for

reissue under § 1.633(h) shall:

(1) Identify the application for reissue.

(2) Certify that a complete copy of the file of the application for reissue has been served on all opponents.

(3) Show the patentability of all claims in, or proposed to be added to, the application for reissue which correspond to each count and apply the terms of the claims to the disclosure of the application for reissue; when necessary a moving applicant for reissue shall file with the motion an amendment adding any proposed claim to the application for reissue.

(4) Be accompanied by a motion under § 1.633(f) requesting the benefit of the filing date of an earlier application filed in the United States or abroad.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.638 Opposition and reply, time for filing opposition and reply.

(a) Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-inchief, any opposition to any motion shall be filed within 20 days after service of the motion. An opposition shall (1) identify any material fact set forth in the motion which is in dispute and (2) include an argument why the relief requested in the motion should be denied.

(b) Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-inchief, a reply shall be filed within 15 days after service of the opposition. A reply shall be directed only reto: new points raised in the opposition in bold agold [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.639 Wallvidence in support of motion, opposi-A 1.634. or & 1.635 is entered which do not be in

- (a) Proof of any material fact alleged in a motion, opposition, or reply must be filed and served with the motion, oppposition, or reply unless the proof relied upon is part of the interference file or the file of any patent or application involved in the interference or any earlier application filed in the United States of which a party has been accorded or seeks to be accorded benefit.
- (b) Proof may be in the form of patents, printed publications, and affidavits are stopic to stopical A
- (c) When a party believes that testimony is necessary to support or oppose a preliminary motion under § 1.633 or a motion to correct inventorship under § 1.634, the party shall describe the nature of the testimony needed. If the examiner-in-chief finds that testimony is needed to decide the motion, the examiner-inchief may grant appropriate interlocutory relief and enter an order authorizing the taking of testimony and deferring a decision on the motion to final hearing. [49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.640 Motions, hearing and decision, redeclaration of interference, order to show cause.

- (a) A hearing on a motion may be held in the discretion of the examiner-in-chief. The examiner-in-chief shall set the date and time for any hearing. The length of oral argument at a hearing on a motion is a matter within the discretion of the examiner-in-chief. An examiner-in-chief may direct that a hearing take place by telephone.
- (b) Motions will be decided by an examiner-inchief. An examiner-in-chief may consult with an examiner in deciding motions involving a question of patentability. An examiner-in-chief may grant or deny any motion or take such other action which will secure the just, speedy, and inexpensive determination of the interference.
- (1) When preliminary motions under § 1.633 are decided, the examiner-in-chief will, when necessary, set a time for filing any amendment to an application involved in the interference and for filing a supplemental preliminary statement as to any new counts involved in the interference. Failure or refusal of a party to timely present an amendment required by an examiner-in-chief shall be taken without further action as a disclaimer by that party of the invention involved. A supplemental preliminary statement shall meet the requirements specified in § 1.623, § 1.624, § 1.625, or § 1.626, but need not be filed if a party states that it intends to rely on a preliminary statement previously filed under § 1.621(a). After the time expires for filing any amendment and supplemental preliminary statement, the examiner-in-chief will, if necessary, redeclare the interference.

(2) After a decision is entered on preliminary motions filed under \$ 1.633, a further motion under \$ 1.633 will not be considered except as provided by \$ 1.655(b).

(c) When a decision on any motion under § 1.633, § 1.634, or § 1.635 is entered which does not result in the issuance of an order to show cause under paragraph (d) of this section, a party may file a request for reconsideration within 14 days after the date of the decision. The filing of a request for reconsideration will not stay any time period set by the decision. The request for reconsideration shall specify with particularity the points believed to have been misapprehended or overlooked in rendering the decision. No opposition to a request for reconsideration shall be filed unless requested by an examiner-in-chief or the Board. A decision of a single examiner-in-chief will not ordinarily be modified unless an opposition has been requested by an examiner-in-chief or the Board. The re-

bas(d) (An rexaminer-in-chief may issue an order to ashow cause) why judgment should not be rentered against a party when them as no notices a gent stable

quest for reconsideration shall be acted on by a panel

of the Board consisting of at least three examiners-in-

chief, one of whom will normally be the examiner-in-

chief who decided the motion on his has a grown

(1) A decision on a motion is entered which is dispositive of the interference against the party as to any count;

(2) The party is a junior party who fails to file a preliminary statement; or

(3) The party is a junior party whose preliminary statement fails to overcome the earlier of the filing

date or effective filing date of another party.

(e) When an order to show cause is issued under paragraph (d) of this section, the Board shall enter a judgment in accordance with the order unless, within 20 days after the date of the order, the party against whom the order issued files a paper which shows good cause why judgment should not be entered in accordance with the order. Any other party may file a response to the paper within 20 days of the date of service of the paper. If the party against whom the order was issued fails to show good cause, the Board shall enter judgment against the party. If a party wishes to take testimony in response to an order to show cause, the party's response should be accompanied by a motion (§ 1.635) requesting the testimony period. See § 1.651(c)(4).

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.641 Unpatentability discovered by examiner-in-chief.

During the pendency of an interference, if the examiner-in-chief becomes aware of a reason why a claim corresponding to a count may not be patentable, the examiner-in-chief may notify the parties of the reason and set a time within which each party may present its views. After considering any timely filed views, the examiner-in-chief shall decide how the interference shall proceed.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

enl.642di diAddition of application or patent to in-

During the pendency of an interference, if the examiner-in-chief becomes aware of an application or a patent not involved in the interference which claims the same patentable invention as a count in the interference, the examiner-in-chief may add the application or patent to the interference on such terms as may be fair to all parties.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.643 Prosecution of interference by assignee.

- (a) An assignee of record in the Patent and Trademark Office of the entire interest in an application or patent involved in an interference is entitled to conduct prosecution of the interference to the exclusion of the inventor.
- (b) An assignee of a part interest in an application or patent involved in an interference may file a motion (§ 1.635) for entry of an order authorizing it to prosecute the interference. The motion shall show (1) the inability or refusal of the inventor to prosecute the interference or (2) other cause why the ends of justice require that the assignee of a part interest be permitted to prosecute the interference. The examiner-in-chief may allow the assignee of a part interest to prosecute the interference upon such terms as may be appropriate.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.644 Petitions in interferences.

- (a) There is no appeal to the Commissioner in an interference from a decision of an examiner-in-chief or a panel consisting of more than one examiner-in-chief. The Commissioner will not consider a petition in an interference unless:
- (1) The petition is from a decision of an examiner-in-chief or a panel and the examiner-in-chief or the panel shall be of the opinion (i) that the decision involves a controlling question of procedure or an interpretation of a rule as to which there is a substantial ground for a difference of opinion and (ii) that an immediate decision on petition by the Commissioner may materially advance the ultimate termination of the interference;
- (2) The petition seeks to invoke the supervisory authority of the Commissioner and is not filed prior to the decision of the Board awarding judgment and does not relate to (i) the merits of priority of invention or patentability or (ii) the admissibility of evidence under the Federal Rules of Evidence; or
 - (3) The petition seeks relief under § 1.183.
- (b) A petition under paragraph (a)(1) of this section filed more than 15 days after the date of the decision of the examiner-in-chief or the panel may be dismissed as untimely. A petition under paragraph (a)(2) of this section shall not be filed prior to decision by the Board awarding judgment. Any petition under paragraph (a)(3) of this section shall be timely if it is made

as part of, or simultaneously with a proper motion under \$ 1.633, 1.634, or 1.635. Any opposition to a petition shall be filed within 15 days of the date of service of the petition. 1361 JOSEPH 共年641

(c) The filing of a petition shall not stay the proceeding unless a stay is granted in the discretion of the examiner-in-chief, the panel, or the Commissioner.

(d) Any petition must contain a statement of the facts involved and the point or points to be reviewed and the action requested. Briefs or memoranda, if any, in support of the petition or opposition shall accompany or be embodied therein. The petition will be decided on the basis of the record made before the examiner-in-chief or the panel and no new evidence will be considered by the Commissioner in deciding the petition. Copies of documents already of record in the interference shall not be submitted with the petition or opposition.

(e) Any petition under paragraph (a) of this section shall be accompanied by the petition fee set forth in

§ 1.17(h).

(f) Any request for reconsideration of a decision by the Commissioner shall be filed within 15 days of the decision of the Commissioner and must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(h). No opposition to a request for reconsideration shall be filed unless requested by the Commissioner. The decision will not ordinarily be modified unless such an opposition has been requested by the Commissioner.

(g) Where reasonably possible, service of any petition, opposition, or request for reconsideration shall be such that delivery is accomplished within one working day. Service by hand or "Express Mail"

complies with this paragraph.

(h) An oral hearing on the petition will not be granted except when considered necessary by the Commissioner.

(i) The Commissioner may delegate to appropriate Patent and Trademark Office employees the determination of petitions under this section.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

Extension of time, late papers, stay of 1.645 proceedings.

(a) A party may file a motion (§ 1.635) seeking an extension of time to take action in an interference, to file a notice of appeal (§§ 1.302, or 1.304), or to commence a civil action (§§ 1.303, or 1.304). The motion shall be filed within sufficient time to actually reach the examiner-in-chief before expiration of the time for taking action, filing the notice, or commencing the civil action. A moving party should not assume that the motion will be granted even if there is no objection by any other party. The motion will be denied unless the moving party shows good cause why an extension should be granted. The press of other business arising after an examiner-in-chief sets a time for taking action will not normally constitute good cause. A motion seeking additional time to take testimony because a party has not been able to procure the testimony of a witness shall set forth the name of the wit-

ness, any steps taken to procure the testimony of the witness, the dates on which the steps were taken, and the facts expected to be proved through the witness.

(b) Any paper belatedly filed will not be considered except upon motion (\$1.635) which shows sufficient cause why the paper was not timely filed.

(c) The provisions of § 1.136 do not apply to time 11. 12851

periods in interferences.

(d) In an appropriate circumstance, an examiner-inchief may stay proceedings in an interference.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985] assistance a provincial and treate

1.646 Service of papers, proof of service.

(a) A copy of every paper filed in the Patent and Trademark Office in an interference or an application or patent involved in the interference shall be served upon all other parties except: and the continued

(1) Preliminary statements when filed under § 1.621; preliminary statements shall be served when service is

ordered by an examiner-in-chief.

(2) Certified transcripts and exhibits which accompany the transcripts filed under §§ 1.676 or 1.684; copies of transcripts shall be served as part of a party's record under § 1.653(c).

(b) Service shall be on an attorney or agent for a party. If there is no attorney or agent for the party, service shall be on the party. An examiner-in-chief may order additional service or waive service where appropriate.

(c) Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-inchief, or except as otherwise provided by this subpart,

service of a paper shall be made as follows:

(1) By handing a copy of the paper to the person

- (2) By leaving a copy of the paper with someone employed by the person at the person's usual place of business.
- (3) When the person served has no usual place of business, by leaving a copy of the paper at the person's residence with someone of suitable age and discretion then residing therein.

(4) By mailing a copy of the paper by first class mail; when service is by mail the date of mailing is

regarded as the date of service.

(5) When it is shown to the satisfaction of an examiner-in-chief that none of the above methods of obtaining or serving the copy of the paper was successful, the examiner-in-chief may order service by publication of an appropriate notice in the Official Gazette.

(d) An examiner-in-chief may order that a paper be served by hand or "Express Mail".

(e) Proof of service must be made before a paper will be considered in an interference. Proof of service may appear on or be affixed to the paper. Proof of service shall include the date and manner of service. In the case of personal service under paragraphs (c)(1) through (c)(3) of this section, proof of service shall include the names of any person served and the person who made the service. Proof of service may be made by an acknowledgment of service by or on



behalf of the person served or a statement signed by the party or the party's attorney or agent containing the information required by this section. A statement of an attorney or agent attached to, or appearing in the paper stating the date and manner of service will be accepted as prima facie proof of service.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.647(18 to Translation of document in foreign language, where we are expension to be a special train.

When a party relies on a document in a language other than English, a translation of the document into English and an affidavit attesting to the accuracy of the translation shall be filed with the document.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.651 Setting times for discovery and taking testimony, parties entitled to take testimony.

(a) At an appropriate stage in an interference, an examiner-in-chief shall set (1) a time for filing motions (§ 1.635) for additional discovery under § 1.687(c) and (2) testimony periods for taking any necessary testimony.

(b) Where appropriate, testimony periods will be set

to permit a party to:

- (1) Present its case-in-chief and/or case-in-rebuttal and/or
- (2) Cross-examine an opponent's case-in-chief and/or a case-in-rebuttal.
- (c) A party is not entitled to take testimony to present a case-in-chief unless:

(1) The examiner-in-chief orders the taking of testi-

mony under § 1.639(c):

(2) The party alleges in its preliminary statement a date of invention prior to the ealier of the filing date or effective filing date of the senior party:

(3) A testimony period has been set to permit an opponent to prove a date of invention prior to the earlier of the filing date or effective filing date of the party and the party has filed a preliminary statement alleging a date of invention prior to that date; or

(4) A motion (§ 1.635) is filed showing good cause

why a testimony period should be set.

(d) Testimony shall be taken during the testimony periods set under paragraph (a) of this section.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.652 Judgment for failure to take testimony or file record.

If a junior party fails to timely take testimony authorized under § 1.651, or file a record under § 1.653(c), an examiner-in-chief, with or without a motion (§ 1.635) by another party, may issue an order to show cause why judgment should not be entered against the junior party. When an order is issued under this section, the Board shall enter judgment in accordance with the order unless, within 15 days after the date of the order, the junior party files a paper which shows good cause why judgment should not be entered in accordance with the order. Any other party may file a response to the paper within 15 days

of the date of service of the paper. If the party against whom the order was issued falls to show good cause, the Board shall enter judgment against the party.

[49 FR 48416, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

-circ ad vers sen linds couring a magnus on a coto **1.653** resib **Record and exhibits** is a seiner grabous

(a) Testimony shall consist of affidavits under § 1.672 (b) and (c), transcripts of depositions under §§ 1.672 (b) and (c), agreed statements of fact under § 1.672(f), and transcripts of interrogatories, cross-interrogatories, and recorded answers under § 1.684(c).

(b) An affidavit shall be filed as set forth in § 1.672 (b) or (e). A certified transcript of a deposition including a deposition cross-examining an affiant, shall be filed as set forth in § 1.676. An original agreed statement shall be filed as set forth in § 1.672(f). A transcript of interrogatories, cross-interrogatories, and recorded answers shall be filed as set forth under § 1.684(c).

(c) In addition to the items specified in paragraph (b) of this section and within a time set by an examiner-in-chief each party shall file three copies and serve one copy of a record consisting of:

(1) An index of the names of each witness giving the pages of the record where the direct testimony

and cross-examination of each witness begins.

(2) An index of exhibits briefly describing the nature of each exhibit and giving the page of the record where each exhibit is first identified and offered into evidence.

(3) The count or counts.

- (4) Each (i) affidavit, (ii) transcript, including transcripts of cross-examination of any affiant, (iii) agreed statement relied upon by the party, and (iv) transcript of interrogatories, cross-interrogatories, and recorded answers filed under paragraph (b) of this section.
- (5) Each notice, official record, and publication relied upon by the party and filed under § 1.682(a).
- (6) Any evidence from another interference, proceeding, or action relied upon by the party under § 1.683.
- (7) Each request for an admission and the admission and each written interrogatory and the answer upon which a party intends to rely under § 1.688.
- (d) The pages of the record shall be consecutively numbered.
- (e) The name of each witness shall appear at the top of each page of each affidavit or transcript.

(f) The record may be typewritten or printed.

- (g) When the record is printed, it may be produced by standard typographical printing or by any process capable of producing a clear black permanent image. All printed matter except on covers must appear in at least 11 point type on opaque, unglazed paper. Margins must be justified. Footnotes may not be printed in type smaller than 9 point. The pages size shall be 8½ by 11 inches (21.8 by 27.9 cm.) with type matter 6½ by 9½ inches (16.5 by 24.1 cm.). The record shall be bound to lie flat when open.
- (h) When the record is typewritten, it must be clearly legible on opaque, unglazed, durable paper ap-

proximately 8½ by 11 inches (21.8 by 27.9 cm.) in size (letter size). Typing shall be double-spaced on one side of the paper in not smaller than pica-type with a margin of 1½ (3.8 cm.) on the left-hand side of the page. The pages of the record shall be bound with covers at their left edges in such manner to lie flat when open in one or more volumes of convenient size (approximately 100 pages per volume is suggested). Multigraphed or otherwise reproduced copies conforming to the standards specified in this paragraph may be accepted.

(i) Each party shall file its exhibits with the record specified in paragraph (c) of this section. One copy of each documentary exhibit shall be served. Documentary exhibits shall be filed in an envelope or folder and shall not be bound as part of the record. Physical exhibits, if not filed by an officer under § 1.676(d), shall be filed with the record. Each exhibit shall contain a label which identifies the party submitting the exhibit and an exhibit number, the style of the interference (e.g., Jones v. Smith), and the interference number. Where possible, the label should appear at the bottom right-hand corner of each documentary exhibit. Upon termination of an interference, an examiner-in-chief may return an exhibit to the party filing the exhibit. When any exhibit is returned, the examiner-in-chief shall enter an appropriate order indicating that the exhibit has been returned.

(j) Any testimony, record, or exhibit which does not comply with this section may be returned under § 1.618(a).

[49 FR 48465, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.654 Final hearing.

- (a) At an appropriate stage of the interference, the parties will be given an opportunity to appear before the Board to present oral argument at a final hearing. An examiner-in-chief shall set a date and time for final hearing. Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief or the Board, each party will be entitled to no more than 60 minutes of oral argument at final hearing.
- (b) The opening argument of a junior party shall include a fair statement of the junior party's case and the junior party's position with respect to the case presented on behalf of any other party. A junior party may reserve a portion of its time for rebuttal.
- (c) A party shall not be entitled to argue that an opponent abandoned, suppressed, or concealed an actual reduction to practice unless a notice under §1.632 was timely filed.
- (d) After final hearing, the interference shall be taken under advisement by the Board. No further paper shall be filed except under § 1.658(b) or as authorized by an examiner-in-chief or the Board. No additional oral argument shall be had unless ordered by the Board.

[49 FR 48466, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

at the besidence of the control of the besidence of the b

- (a) In rendering a final decision, the Board may consider any properly raised issue including (1) priority of invention, (2) derivation by an opponent from a party who filed a preliminary statement under \$1.625, (3) patentability of the invention, (4) admissibility of evidence, (5) any interlocutory matter deferred to final hearing, and (6) any other matter necessary to resolve the interference. The Board may also consider whether any interlocutory order was manifestly erroneous or an abuse of discretion. All interlocutory orders shall be presumed to have been correct and the burden of showing manifest error or an abuse of discretion shall be on the party attacking the order.
- (b) A party shall not be entitled to raise for consideration at final hearing a matter which properly could have been raised by a motion under §§ 1.633 or 1.634 unless (1) the motion was properly filed, (2) the matter was properly raised by a party in an opposition to a motion under §§1.633 or 1.634 and the motion was granted over the opposition, or (3) the party shows good cause why the issue was not timely raised by motion or opposition.
- (c) To prevent manifest injustice, the Board may consider an issue even though it would not otherwise be entitled to consideration under this section.

[49 FR 48466, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.656 Briefs for final hearing.

- (a) Each party shall be entitled to file briefs for final hearing. The examiner-in-chief shall determine the briefs needed and shall set the time and order for filing briefs.
- (b) The opening brief of a junior party shall contain under appropriate headings and in the order indicated:
- (1) A table of contents, with page references, and a table of cases (alphabetically arranged), statutes, and other authorities cited, with references to the pages of the brief where they are cited.
- (2) A statement of the issues presented for decision in the interference.
- (3) A statement of the facts relevant to the issues presented for decision with appropriate references to the record.
- (4) An argument, which may be preceded by a summary, which shall contain the contentions of the party with respect to the issues to be decided, and the reasons therefor, with citations to the cases, statutes, other authorities, and parts of the record relied on.
- (5) A short conclusion stating the precise relief requested.
 - (6) An appendix containing a copy of the counts.
- (c) The opening brief of the senior party shall conform to the requirements of paragraph (b) of this section except:
- (1) A statement of the issues and of the facts need not be made unless the party is dissatisfied with the statement in the opening brief of the junior party and

need not be included if the copy of the counts in the

opening brief of the junior party is correct.

(d) Briefs may be printed or typewritten. If type-written, legal-size paper may be used. The opening brief of each party in excess of 50 legal-size double-spaced typewritten pages or any other brief in excess of 25 legal-size double-spaced typewritten pages shall be printed unless a satisfactory reason be given why the brief should not be printed. Any printed brief shall comply with the requirements of § 1.653(g). Any typewritten brief shall comply with the requirements of § 1.653(h), except legal-size paper may be used and the binding and covers specified are not required.

(e) An original and three copies of each brief must

be filed.

(f) Any brief which does not comply with the requirements of this section may be returned under § 1.618(a).

- (g) Any party, separate from its opening brief, but filed concurrently therewith, may file an original and three copies of concise proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law. Any proposed findings of fact shall be supported by specific references to the record. Any proposed conclusions of law shall be supported by citation of cases, statutes, or other authority. Any opposing party, separate from its opening or reply brief, but filed concurrently therewith, may file a paper accepting or objecting to any proposed findings of fact or conclusions of law; when objecting, a reason must be given. The Board may adopt the proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law in whole or in part.
- (h) If a party wants the Board in rendering its final decision to rule on the admissibility of any evidence, the party shall file with its opening brief an original and three copies of a motion (§ 1.635) to suppress the evidence. The provisions of § 1.637(b) do not apply to a motion to suppress under this paragraph. Any objection previously made to the admissibility of an opponent's evidence is waived unless the motion required by this paragraph is filed. An original and three copies of an opposition to the motion may be filed with an opponent's opening brief or reply brief as may be appropriate.
- (i) When a junior party fails to timely file an opening brief, an order may issue requiring the junior party to show cause why the Board should not treat failure to file the brief as a concession of priority. If the junior party fails to respond within a time period set in the order, judgment may be entered against the

junior party.

[49 FR 48466, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.657 Burden of proof as to date of invention.

A rebuttable presumption shall exist that, as to each count, the inventors made their invention in the chronological order of the earlier of their filing dates or effective filing dates. The burden of proof shall be upon a party who contends otherwise.

[49 FR 48466, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

ad 1658 : 2.75 Print Eddiction on 11 yd 218 yle maixong

- (a) After final hearing, the Board shall enter a decision resolving the issues raised at final hearing. The decision may (1) enter judgment, in whole or in part, (2) remand the interference to an examiner-in-chief for further proceedings, or (3) take further action not inconsistent with law. A judgment as to a count shall state whether or not each party is entitled to a patent containing the claims in the party's patent or application which correspond to the count. When the Board enters a decision awarding judgment as to all counts, the decision shall be regarded as a final decision.
- (b) Any request for reconsideration of a decision under paragraph (a) of this section shall be filed within 14 days after the date of the decision. The request for reconsideration shall specify with particularity the points believed to have been misapprehended or overlooked in rendering the decision. Any reply to a request for reconsideration shall be filed within 14 days of the date of service of the request for reconsideration. Where reasonably possible, service of the request for reconsideration shall be such that delivery is accomplished by hand or "Express Mail." The Board shall enter a decision on the request for reconsideration. If the Board shall be of the opinion that the decision on the request for reconsideration significantly modifies its original decision under paragraph (a) of this section, the Board may designate the decision on the request for reconsideration as a new decision.
- (c) A judgment in an interference settles all issues which (1) were raised and decided in the interference. (2) could have been properly raised and decided in the interference by a motion under § 1.633 (a) through (d) and (f) through (j) or § 1.634 and (3) could have been properly raised and decided in an additional interference with a motion under § 1.633(e). A losing party who could have properly moved, but failed to move, under §§ 1.633 or 1.634, shall be estopped to take ex parte or inter partes action in the Patent and Trademark Office after the interference which is inconsistent with that party's failure to properly move. except that a losing party shall not be estopped with respect to any claims which correspond, or properly could have corresponded, to a count as to which that party was awarded a favorable judgment.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.659 Recommendation.

(a) Should the Board have knowledge of any ground for rejecting any application claim not involved in the judgment of the interference, it may include in its decision a recommended rejection of the claim. Upon resumption of ex parte prosecution of the application, the examiner shall be bound by the recommendation and shall enter and maintain the recommended rejection unless an amendment or showing of facts not previously of record is filed which, in the opinion of the examiner, overcomes the recommender rejection.



has (b) Should the Board have knowledge of any aground for reexamination of a patent involved in the interference as to a patent claim not involved in the judgment of the interference, it may include in its desecision (a recommendation) to the Commissioner that the patent be reexamined. The Commissioner will determine whether reexamination will be ordered.

(c) The Board may make any other recommendation to the examiner or the Commissioner as may be reappropriately, so, because of his realists to enfective.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.660 Notice of reexamination, reissue, protest, or litigation.

(a) When a request for reexamination of a patent involved in an interference is filed, the patent owner shall notify the Board within 10 days of receiving notice that the request was filed.

(b) When an application for reissue is filed by a patentee involved in an interference, the patentee shall notify the Board within 10 days of the day the appli-

cation for reissue is filed.

(c) When a protest under \$ 1.291 is filed against an application involved in an interference, the applicant shall notify the Board within 10 days of receiving

notice that the protest was filed.

(d) A party in an interference shall notify the Board promptly of any litigation related to any patent or application involved in an interference, including any civil action commenced under 35 U.S.C. 146. [49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.661 Termination of interference after judg-

After a final decision is entered by the Board, an interference is considered terminated when no appeal (35 U.S.C. 141) or other review (35 U.S.C. 146) has been or can be taken or had.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.662 Request for entry of adverse judgment; reissue filed by patentee.

(a) A party may, at any time during an interference, request and agree to entry of an adverse judgment. The filing by an applicant or patentee of a written disclaimer of the invention defined by a count, concession of priority or unpatentability of the subject matter of a count, abandonment of the invention defined by a count, or abandonment of the contest as to a count will be treated as a request for entry of an adverse judgment against the applicant or patentee as to all claims which correspond to the count. Abandonment of an application by an applicant, other than an applicant for reissue having a claim of the patent sought to be reissued involved in the interference, will be treated as a request for entry of an adverse judgment against the applicant as to all claims corresponding to all counts. Upon the filing by a party of a request for entry of an adverse judgment, the Board may enter judgment against the party.

(b) If a patentee involved in an interference files an application for reissue during the interference and consts all claims of the patent corresponding to the counts of the interference for the purpose of avoiding the interference, judgment may be entered against the patentee. A patentee who files an application for reissue other than for the purpose of avoiding the interference shall timely file a preliminary motion under § 1.633(h) or show good cause why the motion could not have been timely filed.

(c) The filing of a statutory disclaimer under 35 U.S.C. 253 by a patentee will delete any statutorily disclaimed claims from being involved in the interference. A statutory disclaimer will not be treated as a request for entry of an adverse judgment against the patentee unless it results in the deletion of all patent claims corresponding to a count.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.663 Status of claim of defeated applicant offer interference. Arosai ada to moissons

Whenever an adverse judgment is entered as to a count against an applicant from which no appeal (35 U.S.C. 141) or other review (35 U.S.C. 146) has been or can be taken or had, the claims of the application corresponding to the count stand finally disposed of without further action by the examiner. Such claims are not open to further ex parte prosecution.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.664 Action after interference.

- (a) After termination of an interference, the examiner will promptly take such action in any application previously involved in the interference as may be necessary. Unless entered by order of an examiner-inchief, amendments presented during the interference shall not be entered, but may be subsequently presented by the applicant subject to the provisions of this subpart provided prosecution of the application is not otherwise closed.
- (b) After judgment, the application of any party may be held subject to further examination, including an interference with another application.

[49 FR 48467, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985)

Second interference.

A second interference between the same parties will not be declared upon an application not involved in an earlier interference for an invention defined by a count of the earlier interference. See § 1.658(c).

[49 FR 48468, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.666 Filing of interference settlement agreemento.

(a) Any agreement or understanding between parties to an interference, including any collateral agreements referred to therein, made in connection with or in contemplation of the termination of the interference, must be in writing and a true copy thereof must be filed before the termination of the interference (§ 1.661) as between the parties to the agreement or understanding.

- (b) If any party filing the agreement or understanding under paragraph (a) of this section so requests, the copy will be kept separate from the file of the interference, and made available only to Government agencies on written request, or to any person upon petition accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(i) and on a showing of good cause.
- (c) Failure to file the copy of the agreement or understanding under paragraph (a) of this section will render permanently unenforceable such agreement or understanding and any patent of the parties involved in the interference or any patent subsequently issued on any application of the parties so involved. The Commissioner may, however, upon petition accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.17(h) and on a showing of good cause for failure to file within the time prescribed, permit the filing of the agreement or understanding during the six month period subsequent to the termination of the interference as between the parties to the agreement or understanding.

[49 FR. 48468, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added

1.671 Evidence must comply with rules.

- (a) Evidence consists of testimony and exhibits, official records and publications filed under § 1.682, evidence from another interference, proceeding, or action filed under § 1.683, and discovery relied upon under § 1.688, and the specification (including claims) and drawings of any application or patent:
 - (1) Involved in the interference.
- (2) To which a party has been accorded benefit in the notice declaring the interference or by a preliminary motion granted under § 1.633.
- (3) For which a party has sought, but has been denied, benefit by a preliminary motion under § 1.633.
- (4) For which benefit was rescinded by a preliminary motion granted under § 1.633.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided in this subpart, the Federal Rules of Evidence shall apply to interference proceedings. Those portions of the Federal Rules of Evidence relating to criminal actions, juries, and other matters not relevant to interferences shall not apply.
- (c) Unless the context is otherwise clear, the following terms of the Federal Rules of Evidence shall be construed as follows:
- (1) "Courts of the United States," "U.S. Magistrate," "court," "trial court," or "trier of fact" means examiner-in-chief or Board as may be appropriate.
 - (2) "Judge" means examiner-in-chief.
 - (3) "Judicial notice" means official notice.
- (4) "Civil action," "civil proceeding," "action," or "trial," mean interference.
- (5) "Appellate court" means United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit or a United States district court when judicial review is under 35 U.S.C. 146.
- (6) "Before the hearing" in Rule 703 means before giving testimony by oral deposition or affidavit.

- The trial or hearing? dingRules (803(24)) and (804(5)) means the taking of festimony by oral deposition. The results that making a consequential section of the section of
- d) Certification is inot necessary as a condition to admissibility a when a the record visual record for ithe Patent and Trademark ! Office ato which talk parties have access. If the negative mean residence as denoted.
- (e) A party may not rely on an affidavit filed by that party during ex parte prosecution of an application, an affidavit under § 1.608, or an affidavit under § 1.639(b) unless: (1) A copy of the affidavit is or has been served and (2) a written notice is filed prior to the close of the party's relevant testimony period stating that the party intends to rely on the affidavit. When proper notice is given under this paragraph, the affidavit shall be deemed filed under § 1.672(b). A copy of the affidavit shall be included in the record (§ 1.653).
- (f) The significance of documentary and other exhibits shall be discussed with particularity by a witness during oral deposition or in an affidavition
- (g) A party must file a motion (§ 1.635) seeking permission from an examiner-in-chief prior to taking testimony or seeking documents or things under 35 U.S.C. 24. The motion shall describe the general nature and the relevance of the testimony, document, or thing.
- (h) Evidence which is not taken or sought and filed in accordance with this subpart shall not be admissible.

[49 FR 48468, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.672 Manner of taking testimony.

- (a) Testimony of a witness may be taken by oral deposition or affidavit in accordance with this subpart.
- (b) A party wishing to take the testimony of a witness whose testimony will not be compelled under 35 U.S.C. 24 may elect to present the testimony of the witness by affidavit or deposition. A party electing to present testimony of a witness by affidavit shall, prior to the close of the party's relevant testimony period, file and serve an affidavit of the witness or, where appropriate, a notice under § 1.671(e). To facilitate preparation of the record (§ 1.653 (g) and (h)), a party should file an affidavit on paper which is 81/2 by 11 inches (21.8 by 27.9 cm). A party shall not be entitled to rely on any document referred to in the affidavit unless a copy of the document is filed with the affidavit. A party shall not be entitled to rely on any thing mentioned in the affidavit unless the opponent is given reasonable access to the thing. A thing is something other than a document. After the affidavit is filed and within a time set by an examiner-in-chief, any opponent may file a request to cross-examine the witness on oral deposition. If any opponent requests cross-examination of an affiant, the party shall notice a deposition under § 1.673(e) for the purpose of crossexamination by any opponent. Any redirect and recross shall take place at the deposition. At any deposition for the purpose of cross-examination of a witness



whose testimony is presented by affidavit, the party shall not be entitled to rely on any document or thing not mentioned in one or more of the affidavits filed under this paragraph, except to the extent necessary to conduct proper redirect. A party electing to present testimony of a witness by deposition shall notice a deposition of the witness under \$ 1.673(a). The party who gives notice of a deposition shall be responsible for obtaining a court reporter and for filing a certified transcript of the deposition as required by \$ 1.676.

(c) A party wishing to take the testimony of a witness whose testimony will be compelled under 35 U.S.C. 24 must first obtain permission from an examiner-in-chief under § 1.671(g). If permission is granted, the party shall notice a deposition of the witness under § 1.673 and may proceed under 35 U.S.C. 24. The testimony of the witness shall be taken on oral deposition.

if the parties agree in writing, a deposition may be taken before any person authorized to administer oaths, at any place, upon any notice, and in any manner, and when so taken may be used like other depositions.

(e) If the parties agree in writing, the testimony of any witness may be submitted in the form of an affidavit without opportunity for cross-examination. The affidavit of the witness shall be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office.

(f) If the parties agree in writing, testimony may be submitted in the form of an agreed statement setting forth: (1) How a particular witness would testify if called or (2) the facts in the case of one or more of the parties. The agreed statement shall be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office. See § 1.653(a).

[49 FR 48468, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.673 Notice of examination of witness.

(a) A party electing to take testimony of a witness by deposition shall, after complying with paragraphs (b) and (g) of this section, file and serve a single notice of deposition stating the time and place of each deposition to be taken. Depositions may be noticed for a reasonable time and place in the United States. Unless the parties agree in writing, a deposition may not be noticed for any other place without approval of an examiner-in-chief (see § 1.684). The notice shall specify the name and address of each witness and the general nature of the testimony to be given by the witness. If the name of a witness is not known, a general description sufficient to identify the witness or a particular class or group to which the witness belongs may be given instead.

(b) Unless the parties agree otherwise, a party shall serve, but not file, at least three days prior to the conference required by paragraph (g) of this section, if service is made by hand or "Express Mail," or at least ten days prior to the conference if service is made by any other means, the following:

wolld ad gainw at sough sairing ad scalable (d) and (l), A list and copy of each document in the party's possession, custody, or control and upon which the party intends to rely at any deposition and (a) to 1981

things in the party's possession, custody, or control and upon which the party intends to rely at any deposition.

(c) A party shall not be permitted to rely at any deposition on any witness not listed in the notice, or any document not served or any thing not listed as required by paragraph (b) of this section: (1) Unless all opponents agree in writing or on the record to permit the party to rely on the witness, document, or thing or (2) except upon a motion (§ 1.635) promptly filed which is accompanied by any proposed notice, additional documents, or lists and which shows sufficient cause why the notice, documents, or lists were not served in accordance with this section.

(d) Each opposing party shall have a full opportunity to attend a deposition and cross-examine. If an opposing party attends a deposition of a witness not named in a notice and cross-examines the witness or fails to object to the taking of the deposition, the opposing party shall be deemed to have waived any right to object to the taking of the deposition for lack of proper notice.

(e) A party electing to present testimony by affidavit and who is required to notice depositions for the purpose of cross-examination under § 1.672(b), shall, after complying with paragraph (g) of this section, file and serve a single notice of deposition stating the time and place of each cross-examination deposition to be taken.

(f) The parties shall not take depositions in more than one place at the same time or so nearly at the same time that reasonable opportunity to travel from one place of deposition to another cannot be had.

(g) Before serving a notice of deposition and after complying with paragraph (b) of this section, a party shall have an oral conference with all opponents to attempt to agree on a mutually acceptable time and place for conducting the deposition. A certificate shall appear in the notice stating that the oral conference took place or explaining why the conference could not be had. If the parties cannot agree to a mutually acceptable place and time for conducting the deposition at the conference; the parties shall contact an examiner-in-chief who shall then designate the time and place for conducting the deposition.

(h) A copy of the notice of deposition shall be attached to the certified transcript of the deposition filed under § 1.676(a).

[49 FR 48469, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.674 Persons before whom depositions may be taken.

(a) Within the United States or a territory or insular possession of the United States a deposition shall be taken before an officer authorized to administer oaths by the laws of the United States or of the place where the examination is held.

PATENT BULES

(b) Unless the parties agree in writing, the following persons shall not be competent to serve as an officer: (1) A relative or employee of a party, (2) a relative or employee of an attorney or agent of a party, or (3) a person interested, directly or indirectly, in the interference either as counsel, attorney, agent, or otherwise.

[49 FR 48469, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.675 Examination of witness, reading and signing transcript of deposition.

(a) Each witness before giving an oral deposition shall be duly sworn according to law by the officer before whom the deposition is to be taken.

(b) The testimony shall be taken in answer to interrogatories with any questions and answers recorded in their regular order by the officer or by some other person, who shall be subject to the provisions of § 1.674(b), in the presence of the officer unless the presence of the officer is waived on the record by agreement of all parties.

(c) All objections made at the time of the deposition to the qualifications of the officer taking the deposition, the manner of taking it, the evidence presented, the conduct of any party, or any other objection to the proceeding shall be noted on the record by the officer. Evidence objected to shall be taken subject to any objection.

(d) Unless the parties agree in writing or waive reading and signature by the witness on the record at the deposition, when the testimony has been transcribed a transcript of the deposition shall be read by the witness and then signed by the witness in the form of: (1) An affidavit in the presence of any notary or (2) a declaration.

[49 FR 48469, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

Certification and filing by officer, marking exhibits.

- (a) The officer shall prepare a certified transcript of the deposition by attaching to a transcript of the deposition a copy of the notice of deposition, any exhibits to be annexed to the certified transcript, and a certificate signed and sealed by the officer and showing:
- (1) The witness was duly sworn by the officer before commencement of testimony by the witness.
- (2) The transcript is a true record of the testimony given by the witness.
- (3) The name of the person by whom the testimony was recorded and, if not recorded by the officer, whether the testimony was recorded in the presence of the officer.
 - (4) The presence or absence of any opposing party.
- (5) The place where the deposition was taken and the day and hour when the deposition began and ended.
 - (6) The officer is not disqualified under § 1.674.
- (b) If the parties waived any of the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section; the certificate shall so state.

(c) The officer shall note on the certificate the cirycumstatices under which a witness refuses to sign a atranscript and the no year of balling ad for lists

(d) Unless the parties agree otherwise in writing or on the record at the deposition, the officer shall securely seal the certified transcript in an envelope endorsed with the style of the interference (e.g., Smith v. Jones), the interference number, the name of the witness, and the date of scaling and shall promptly forward the envelope to BOX INTERFERENCE, Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Washington, D.C. 20231. Documents and things produced for inspection during the examination of a witness, shall, upon request of a party, be marked for identification and annexed to the certified transcript, and may be inspected and copied by any party, except that if the person producing the documents and things desires to retain them, the person may: (1) offer copies to be marked for identification and annexed to the certified transcript and to serve thereafter as originals if the person affords to all parties fair opportunity to verify the copies by comparison with the originals or (2) offer the originals to be marked for identification. after giving to each party an opportunity to inspect and copy them, in which event the documents and things may be used in the same manner as if annexed to the certified transcript. The exhibits shall then be filed as specified in § 1.653(i). If the weight or bulk of a document or thing shall reasonably prevent the document or thing from being annexed to the certified transcript, it shall, unless waived on the record at the deposition by all parties, be authenticated by the officer and fowarded to the Commissioner in a separate package marked and addressed as provided in this paragraph. elt av etpak elik aftre

[49 FR 48469, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.677 Form of a transcript of deposition.

- (a) A transcript of a deposition must be typewritten on opaque, unglazed, durable paper approximately 8½ by 11 inches (21.8 by 27.9 cm.) in size (letter size). Typing shall be double-spaced on one side of the paper in not smaller than pica-type with a margin of 1½ inches (3.8 cm.) on the left-hand side of the page. The pages must be consecutively numbered throughout the entire record of each party (§ 1.653(d)) and the name of the witness must be typed at the top of each page (§ 1.653(e)). The questions propounded to each witness must be consecutively numbered unless paper with numbered lines is used and each question must be followed by its answer.
- (b) Exhibits must be numbered consecutively and each must be marked as required by § 1.653(i).

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.678 Transcript of deposition must be filed.

Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief, a certified transcript of a deposition must be filed in the Patent and Trademark Office within 45 days from the

date of the deposition. If a party refuses to file a certified transcript, the examiner-in-chief or the Board may take appropriate action under § 1.616. If a party refuses to file a certified transcript, any opponent may move for leave to file the certified transcript and include a copy of the transcript as part of the opponent's record.

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.679 is Inspection of transcript.

A certified transcript filed in the Patent and Trademark Office may be inspected by any party. The certified transcript may not be removed from the Patent and Trademark Office for printing (§ 1.653(g)) unless authorized by an examiner-in-chief upon such terms as may be appropriate.

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.682) a Official records and printed publica-

- (a) A party may introduce into evidence, if otherwise admissible, any official record or printed publication not identified on the record during the taking of testimony of a witness, by filing a notice offering the official record or publication into evidence. If the evidence relates to the party's case in-chief, the notice shall be filed prior to close of testimony of the party's case in-chief. If the evidence relates to rebuttal, the notice shall be filed prior to the close of testimony of the party's case-in-rebuttal. The notice shall: (1) Identify the official record or printed publication, (2) identify the portion thereof to be introduced in evidence, (3) indicate generally the relevance of the portion sought to be introduced in evidence, and (4) where appropriate, be accompanied by a certified copy of
- (§ 1.671(d)).(b) A copy of the notice, official record, and publication shall be served.

the official record or a copy of the printed publication

(c) Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-inchief, any written objection to the notice or to the admissibility of the official record or printed publication shall be filed within 15 days of service of the notice. See also § 1.656(h).

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.683 Testimony in another interference, proceeding, or action.

- (a) Prior to close of a party's appropriate testimony period or within such time as may be set by an examiner-in-chief, a party may file a motion (§ 1.635) for leave to use in an interference testimony of a witness from another interference, proceeding, or action involving the same parties, subject to such conditions as may be deemed appropriate by an examiner-in-chief. The motion shall specify with particularity the exact testimony to be used and shall demonstrate its relevance.
- (b) Any objection to the admissibility of the testimony of the witness shall be made in an opposition to the motion. See also § 1.656(h).

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.684 Testimony in a foreign country, and prairie

- (a) An examiner-in-chief may authorize testimony of a witness to be taken in a foreign country. A party seeking to take testimony in a foreign country shall, prior to the close of the party's appropriate testimony period or within such time as may be set by an examiner-in-chief, file a motion (§ 1.635):
 - (1) Naming the witness.
- (2) Describing the particular facts to which it is expected that the witness will testify.
- (3) Stating the grounds on which the moving party believes that the witness will so testify.
- (4) Demonstrating that the expected testimony is relevant.
- (5) Demonstrating that the testimony cannot be taken in this country at all or cannot be taken in this country without hardship to the moving party greatly exceeding the hardship to which all opposing parties will be exposed by the taking of the testimony in a foreign country.
- motion is made in good faith and not for the purpose of delay or harassing any party.
- (7) Accompanied by written interrogatories to be asked of the witness. He about the restricted of the
- (b) Any opposition under § 1.638(a) shall state any objection to the written interrogatories and shall include any cross-interrogatories to be asked of the witness. A reply under § 1.638(b) may be filed and shall be limited to stating any objection to any cross-interrogatories proposed in the opposition.
- (c) If the motion is granted, the moving party shall be responsible for obtaining answers to the interrogatories and cross-interrogatories before an officer qualified to administer oaths in the foreign country under the laws of the United States or the foreign country. The officer shall prepare a transcript of the interrogatories, cross-interrogatories, and recorded answers to the interrogatories and cross-interrogatories and shall transmit the transcript to BOX INTERFERENCE, Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Washington, D.C. 20231, with a certificate signed and sealed by the officer and showing:
- (1) The witness was duly sworn by the officer before answering the interrogatories and cross-interrogatories.
- (2) The recorded answers are a true record of the answers given by the witness to the interrogatories and cross-interrogatories.
- (3) The name of the person by whom the answers were recorded and, if not recorded by the officer, whether the answers were recorded in the presence of the officer.
 - (4) The presence or absence of any party.
- (5) The place, day, and hour that the answers were recorded.
- (6) A copy of the recorded answers was read by or to the witness before the witness signed the recorded answers and that the witness signed the recorded answers in the presence of the officer. The officer shall

state the circumstances under which a witness refuses to read or sign recorded answers.

(7) The officer is not disqualified under § 1.674.

(d) If the parties agree in writing, the testimony may be taken before the officer on oral deposition.

(e) A party taking testimony in a foreign country shall have the burden of proving that false swearing in the giving of testimony is punishable as perjury under the laws of the foreign country. Unless false swearing in the giving of testimony before the officer shall be punishable as perjury under the laws of the foreign country where testimony is taken, the testimony shall not be entitled to the same weight as testimony taken in the United States. The weight of the testimony shall be determined in each case.

[49 FR 48470, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.685 Errors and irregularities in depositions.

- (a) An error in a notice for taking a deposition is waived unless a motion (§ 1.635) to quash the notice is filed as soon as the error is, or could have been, discovered.
- (b) An objection to a qualification of an officer taking a deposition is waived unless:

(1) The objection is made on the record of the deposition before a witness begins to testify.

(2) If discovered after the deposition, a motion (§ 1.635) to suppress the deposition is filed as soon as the objection is, or could have been, discovered.

- (c) An error or irregularity in the manner in which testimony is transcribed, a certified transcript is signed by a witness, or a certified transcript is prepared, signed, certified, sealed, endorsed, forwarded, filed, or otherwise handled by the officer is waived unless a motion (§ 1.635) to suppress the deposition is filed as soon as the error or irregularity is, or could have been, discovered.
- (d) An objection to the competency of a witness, admissibility of evidence, manner of taking the deposition, the form of questions and answers, any oath or affirmation, or conduct of any party at the deposition is waived unless an objection is made on the record at the deposition stating the specific ground of objection. Any objection which a party wishes considered by the Board at final hearing shall be included in a motion to suppress under § 1.656(h).
- (e) Nothing in this section precludes taking notice of plain errors affecting substantial rights although they were not brought to the attention of an examiner-in-chief or the Board.

[49 FR 48471, Dec. 12, 1984, 50 FR 23124, May 31, 1985, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.687 Additional discovery.

(a) A party is not entitled to discovery except as authorized in this subpart.

(b) Where appropriate, a party may obtain production of documents and things during cross-examination of an opponent's witness or during the testimony period of the party's case-in-rebuttal.

(c) Upon a motion (§ 1.635) brought by a party within the time set by an examiner-in-chief under

§ 1.651 or thereafter as authorized by § 1.645 and upon a showing that the interest of justice so requires, an examiner-in-chief may order additional discovery, as to matters under the control of a party within the scope of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, specifying the terms and conditions of such additional discovery.

(d) The parties may agree to discovery among themselves at any time. In the absence of an agreement, a motion for additional discovery shall not be filed except as authorized by this subpart.

[49 FR 48471, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

1.688 Use of discovery.

- (a) If otherwise admissible a party may introduce into evidence, an answer to a written request for an admission or an answer to a written interrogatory obtained by discovery under § 1.687 by filling a copy of the request for admission or the written interrogatory and the answer. If the answer relates to a party's case-in-chief, the answer shall be filed prior to the close of testimony of the party's case-in-chief. If the answer shall be filed prior to the close of testimony of the party's case-in-rebuttal. Unless otherwise ordered by an examiner-in-chief, any written objection to the admissibility of an answer shall be filed within 15 days of service of the answer.
- (b) A party may not rely upon any other matter obtained by discovery unless it is introduced into evidence under this subpart.

149 FR 48471, Dec. 12, 1984, added effective Feb. 11, 1985]

PART 5—SECRECY OF CERTAIN INVENTIONS AND LICENSES TO EXPORT AND FILE APPLICATIONS IN FOREIGN COUNTRIES

SECRECY ORDERS

Sec.

- 5.1 Defense inspection of certain applications.
- 5.2 Secrecy order.
- Prosecution of application under secrecy orders; withholding patent.
- 5.4 Petition for rescission of secrecy order.
- 5.5 Permit to disclose or modification of secrecy order.
- 5.6 General and group permits.
- 5.7 Compensation.
- 5.8 Appeal to Secretary.

LICENSES FOR FOREIGN EXPORTING AND FILING

- 5.11 License for filing in a foreign country an application on an invention made in the United States or for transmitting international application.
- 5.12 Petition for license.
- 5.13 Petition for license; no corresponding application.
- 5.14 Petition for license; corresponding U.S. application.
- 5.15 Scope of license.
- 5.16 Effect of secrecy order.
- 5.17 Who may use license.
- 5.18 Arms, ammunition, and implements of war.
- 5.19 Export of technical data.
- 5.20 Export of technical data relating to sensitive nuclear technology.
- 5.25 Petition for retroactive license.

GENERAL

5.31 Effect of modification, rescission or license.



5.32 Papers in English language. and the base and the base to be a facility to the control of the base and th

AUTHORITY: 35 U.S.C. 6, 41, 181-188 and the Export Administration Act of 1979, as amended, the Arms Export Control Act, as amended, the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended, and the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Act of 1978, and the delegations in the regulations under these acts to the Commissioner (15 CFR 370.10(j), 22 CFR 125.04, and 10 CFR \$10.7), unless otherwise noted.

SOURCE: 24 FR 10381, Dec. 22, 1959, unless otherwise noted.

SECRECY ORDERS

5.1 Defense inspection of certain applications.

(a) The provisions of this part shall apply to both national and international applications filed in the Patent and Trademark Office and, with respect to inventions made in the United States, to applications filed in any foreign country or any international authority other than the United States Receiving Office. The (1) filing of a national or an international application in a foreign country or with an international authority other than the United States Receiving Office, or (2) transmittal of an international application to a foreign agency or an international authority other than the United States Receiving Office is considered to be a foreign filing within the meaning of Chapter 17 of Title 35, United States Code.

(b) In accordance with the provisions of 35 U.S.C. 181, patent applications containing subject matter the disclosure of which might be detrimental to the national security are made available for inspection by defense agencies as specified in said section. Only applications obviously relating to national security, and applications within fields indicated to the Patent and Trademark Office by the defense agencies as so related, are made available. The inspection will be made only by responsible representatives authorized by the agency to review applications. Such representatives are required to sign a dated acknowledgement of access accepting the condition that information obtained from the inspection will be used for no purpose other than the administration of 35 U.S.C. 181-188. Copies of applications may be made available to such representatives for inspection outside the Patent and Trademark Office under conditions assuring that the confidentiality of the applications will be maintained, including the conditions that: (1) All copies will be returned to the Patent and Trademark Office promptly if no secrecy order is imposed, or upon rescission of such order if one is imposed, and (2) no additional copies will be made by the defense agencies. A record of the removal and return of copies made available for defense inspection will be maintained by the Patent and Trademark Office. Applications relating to atomic energy are made available to the Department of Energy as specified in § 1.14 of this chapter.

(Pab. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685) [43 FR 20470, May 11, 1978]

5.2 Secrecy order.

(a) When notified by the chief officer of a defense agency that publication or disclosure of the invention by the granting of a patent would be detrimental to

the national security, an order that the invention be kept secret will be issued by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks.

(b) The secrecy order is directed to the applicant, his successors, any and all assignees, and their legal representatives; hereinafter designated as principals.

(c) A copy of the secrecy order will be forwarded to each principal of record in the application and will be accompanied by a receipt, identifying the particu-

lar principal, to be signed and returned.

(d) The secrecy order is directed to the subject matter of the application. Where any other application in which a secrecy order has not been issued discloses a significant part of the subject matter of the application under secrecy order, the other application and the common subject matter should be called to the attention of the Patent and Trademark Office. Such a notice may include any material such as would be urged in a petition to rescind secrecy orders on either of the applications.

5.3 new Prosecution of application under secrecy

Unless specifically ordered otherwise, action on the application by the Office and prosecution by the applicant will proceed during the time an application is under secrecy order to the point indicated in this section:

(a) National applications under secrecy order which come to a final rejection must be appealed or otherwise prosecuted to avoid abandonment. Appeals in such cases must be completed by the applicant but unless otherwise specifically ordered by the Commissioner will not be set for hearing until the secrecy order is removed.

(b) An interference will not be declared involving national applications under secrecy order. However, if an applicant whose application under secrecy order copies claims from an issued patent, a notice of that fact will be placed in the file wrapper of the patent. (See § 1.205(c).

- (c) When the national application is found to be in condition for allowance except for the secrecy order the applicant and the agency which caused the secrecy order to be issued will be notified. This notice (which is not a notice of allowance under § 1.311 of this chapter) does not require response by the applicant and places the national application in a condition of suspension until the secrecy order is removed. When the secrecy order is removed the Patent and Trademark Office will issue a notice of allowance under § 1.311 of this chapter, or take such other action as may then be warranted.
- (d) International applications under secrecy order will not be mailed, delivered or otherwise transmitted to the international authorities or the applicant. International applications under secrecy order will be processed up to the point where, if it were not for the secrecy order, record and search copies would be transmitted to the international authorities or the applicant.

the national society, an orthogaland entire that is 43 FR 20470, May 11, 1978; 43 FR 28479, June 30, 1978]

Petition for rescission of secrecy order.

(a) A petition for rescission or removal of a secrecy order may be filed by, or on behalf of, any principal affected thereby. Such petition may be in letter form, and it must be in duplicate. The petition must be accompanied by one copy of the application or an order for the same, unless a showing is made that such a copy has already been furnished to the department or agency which caused the secrecy order to be issued.

(b) The petition must recite any and all facts that purport to render the order ineffectual or futile if this is the basis of the petition. When prior publications or patents are alleged the petition must give complete data as to such publications or patents and should be

accompanied by copies thereof.

(c) The petition must identify any contract between the Government and any of the principals, under which the subject matter of the application or any significant part thereof was developed, or to which the subject matter is otherwise related. If there is no such contract, the petition must so state.

(d) Unless based upon facts of public record, the petition must be verified.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

5.5 Permit to disclose or modification of secrecy order.

(a) Consent to disclosure, or to the filing of an application abroad, as provided in 35 U.S.C. 182, shall be made by a "permit" or "modification" of the secre-

cv order.

(b) Petitions for a permit or modification must fully recite the reason or purpose for the proposed disclosure. Where any proposed disclosee is known to be cleared by a defense agency to receive classified information, adequate explanation of such clearance should be made in the petition including the name of the agency or department granting the clearance and the date and degree thereof. The petition must be filed in duplicate and be accompanied by one copy of the application or an order for the same, unless a showing is made that such a copy has already been furnished to the department or agency which caused the secrecy order to be issued.

(c) In a petition for modification of a secrecy order to permit filing abroad, all countries in which it is proposed to file must be made known, as well as all attorneys, agents and others to whom the material will be consigned prior to being lodged in the foreign patent office. The petition should include a statement vouching for the loyalty and integrity of the proposed disclosees and where their clearance status in this or the foreign country is known all details should be

given.

(d) Consent to the disclosure of subject matter from one application under secrecy order may be deemed to be consent to the disclosure of common subject matter in other applications under secrecy order so long as not taken out of context in a manner disclosing material beyond the modification granted in the first application: the wast of a to a to a to a varyour was

(e) The permit or modification may contain conditions and limitations. The Vistaglik But

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]. 5.6 General and group permits.

(a) Organizations requiring consent for disclosure of applications under secrecy order to persons or organizations in connection with repeated routine operation may petition for such consent in the form of a general permit. To be successful such petitions must ordinarily recite the security clearance status of the disclosees as sufficient for the highest classification of material that may be involved.

(b) Where identical disclosees and circumstances are involved, and consent is desired for the disclosure of each of a specific list of applications, the petitions

may belioined as the recombined a detector of

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] PHECH SET THEIR STATES OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROP

5.7 ("Compensation. Uses and the vibrage support

Any request for compensation as provided in 35 U.S.C. 183 must not be made to the Patent and Trademark Office but should be made directly to the department or agency which caused the secrecy order to be issued. Upon written request persons having a right to such information will be informed as to the department or agency which caused the secrecy order to be issued.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

Appeal to Secretary.

Appeal to the Secretary of Commerce, as provided by 35 U.S.C. 181, from a secrecy order cannot be taken until after a petition for rescission of the secrecy order has been made and denied. Appeal must be taken within 60 days from the date of the denial, and the party appealing, as well as the department or agency which caused the order to be issued will be notified of the time and place of hearing. The appeal will be heard and decided by the Secretary or such officer or officers as he may designate.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

LICENSES FOR FOREIGN EXPORTING AND FILING

- License for filing in a foreign country an application on an invention made in the United States or for transmitting an international application.
- (a) A license from the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks under 35 U.S.C. 184 is required before filing any application for patent or for the registration of a utility model, industrial design, or model, in a foreign patent office or any foreign patent agency or any international agency other than the United States Receiving Office, if:
- (1) An application on the invention has been on file in the United States less than six months prior to the date on which the application is to be filed, or

(2) No application on the invention has been filled in a the United States.

(b) The license from the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks referred to in paragraphs (a) would also authorize the export of technical data abroad for purposes related to the preparation, filing or possible filing and prosecution of a foreign patent applications without separately complying with the regulations contained in 22 CFR Parts 121-130 (International Traffic in Arms Regulations of the Department of State), 15 CFR Part 379 (Regulations of the Office of Export Administration, International Trade Administration, Department of Commerce) and 10 CFR Part 810 (Foreign Atomic Energy Programs of the Department of Energy).

partment of Energy). (c) Where technical data in the form of a patent anplication, or in any form, is being exported for purposes related to the preparation, filing or possible filing and prosecution of a foreign patent application. without the license from the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks referred to in paragraph, (a) or (b) of this section, or on an invention not made in the United States, the export regulations contained in 22 CFR. Parts 121-130 (International Traffic in Arms Regulations of the Department of State), 15 CFR Part 379 (Regulations of Office of Export Administration, International Trade Administration, Department of Commerce) and 10 CFR Part 810 (Foreign Atomic Energy Programs of the Department of Energy) must be complied with unless a license is not required because a United States application was on file at the time of export for at least six months without a secrecy order under § 5.2 being placed thereon. The term "exported" means export as it is defined in 22 CFR Parts 121-130, 15 CFR Part 379 and 10 CFR Part 810.

(d) If a secrecy order has been issued under § 5.2, an application cannot be exported to, or filed in, a foreign country (including an international agency in a foreign country), except in accordance with § 5.5.

(e) No license pursuant to paragraph (a) of this sec-

tion is required if:

(1) The invention was not made in the United States, or

(2) The United States application is not subject to a secrecy order under § 5.2, and was filed at least six months prior to the date on which the application is

filed in a foreign country.

(f) A license pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section can be revoked at any time upon written notification by the Patent and Trademark Office. An authorization to file a foreign patent application resulting from the passage of six months from the date of filing of a United States patent application may be revoked by the imposition of a secrecy order.

[49 FR 13461, Apr. 4, 1984; 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.12 Petition for license.

(a) Filing of an application for patent for inventions made in the United States will be considered to include a petition for license under 35 U.S.C. 184 for

the subject matter of the application. The filing receipt will indicate if a license is granted. If the initial automatic pathlon is not granted; a subsequent petttion may be filed under paragraph (b) of this section.

(b) Petitions for ficense should be presented in letter form and must include the required fee (§ 1.17(h)), if expedited handling of the petition is also sought, the petitioner's address, and full instructions for delivery of the requested license when it is to be delivered to other than the petitioner.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011]

(35 U.S.C. 6, Pub. L. 97-247)

[48 FR 2714, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; para. (b), 49 FR 13462, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.13 Petition for license; no corresponding application.

If no corresponding national or international application has been filed in the United States, the petition for license under § 5.12(b) must be accompanied by the required fee (§ 1.17(h)), if expedited handling of the petition is also sought, and a legible copy of the material upon which a license is desired. This copy will be retained as a measure of the license granted. For assistance in the identification of the subject matter of each license so issued, it is suggested that the petition be submitted in duplicate and provide a title and other description of the material. The duplicate copy of the petition will be returned with the license or other action on the petition.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] 9511 175 (40.1.26 9338 9346

[48 FR 2714, Jan. 20, 1983, effective date Feb. 27, 1983; 49 FR 13462, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.14 Petition for license; corresponding U.S. application.

- (a) When there is a corresponding United States application on file, a petition for license under § 5.12(b) must include the required fee (§ 1.17(h)), if expedited handling of the petition is also sought, and must identify this application by serial number, filing date, inventor, and title, but a copy of the material upon which the license is desired is not required. The subject matter licensed will be measured by the disclosure of the United States application. Where the title is not descriptive, and the subject matter is clearly of no interest from a security standpoint, time may be saved by a short statement in the petition as to the nature of the invention.
- (b) Two or more United States applications should not be referred to in the same petition for license unless they are to be combined in the foreign or international application, in which event the petition should so state and the identification of each United States application should be in separate paragraphs.
- (c) When the application to be filed or exported abroad contains matter not disclosed in the United States application or applications, including the case where the combining of two or more United States applications introduces subject matter not disclosed in any of them, a copy of the application as it is to be

filed in the foreign country or international application, which is to be transmitted to a foreign international or national agency for filing in the Receiving Office, must be furnished with the petition. If however, all new matter in the foreign or international application to be filed in readily, identifiable, the new patternation application to be filed in readily, identifiable, the new patternation application to be filed in readily. matter may be submitted in detail and the remainder by reference to the pertinent United States application or applications.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0011] (Pub. L. 94-131, 89 Stat. 685)

[43 FR 20471, May 11, 1978; paras. (a) & (c), 49 FR 13462, Apr. 4, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984; 49 FR 19303, May 7, 1984]

5.15 Scope of Heense.

(a) Grant of a license under \$ 5.12(a) authorizes the export and filing of an application in a foreign country or the transmitting of an international application to any foreign patent agency or international patent agency when the subject matter of the foreign or international application corresponds to that of the domestic application. This license includes authority

(1) To export and file all duplicate and formal papers to the foreign country or international agen-

(2) To make amendments, modifications and supplements, including divisions, changes or supporting matter consisting of the illustration, exemplification, comparison, or explanation of subject matter disclosed in the application:

(3) To take any action in the prosecution of the for-

eign or international application; and

(4) To add subject matter or take any action under paragraphs (a) (1) through (3) of this section which does not change the general nature of the subject matter disclosed at the time of filing, unless the subject matter added involves technical data pertaining w:

(i) Defense services or articles designated in the United States Munitions List applicable at the time of foreign filing, the unlicensed exportation of which is prohibited pursuant to the Arms Export Control Act,

as amended, and 22 CFR Parts 121-130; or

(ii) Restricted Data, sensitive nuclear technology or technology useful in the production or utilization of special nuclear material or atomic energy, the dissemination of which is subject to restrictions of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended, and the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Act of 1978, as implemented by the regulations for Unclassified Activities in Foreign Atomic Energy Programs, 10 CFR Part 810, in effect at the time of foreign filing.

(b) Grant of a license under § 5.12(b) authorizes the export and filing of an application in a foreign country or the transmitting of an international application to any foreign patent agency or international patent agency. Further, this license includes authority to forward all duplicate and formal papers to the foreign patent agency or international patent agency and to make amendments, modifications or supplements to and take any action in the prosecution of the foreign or international application, provided subject matter

additional to that covered by the license is not inthe United States.

(c) A license granted under § 5.12(b) pursuant to § 5.13 or § 5.14 shall have the scope indicated in para: graph (a) of this section, if it is so specified in the license: A petition, accompanied by the required fee (\$ 1.17(h)) may also be filed to change a license having the scope indicated in paragraph (b) of this section to a license having the scope indicated in paragraph (a) of this section. The change in the scope of a license will be as of the date of the grant of the change in scope.

(d) In those cases in which no license is required to file the foreign application or transmit the international application, no license is required to file papers in connection with the prosecution of the foreign or international application not involving the disclosure

of additional subject matter.

(e) Any paper filed abroad or transmitted to an international patent agency following the filing of a foreign or international application which changes the general nature of the subject matter disclosed at the time of filing or which involves the disclosure of subject matter listed in paragraphs (a)(4) (i) or (ii) of this section must be separately licensed in the same manner as a foreign or international application. Further, if no license has been granted under § 5.12(a) on filing the corresponding United States application, any paper filed abroad or with an international patent agency which involves the disclosure of additional subject matter must be licensed in the same manner as a foreign or international application.

(f) Licenses separately granted in connection with two or more United States applications may be exercised by combining or dividing the disclosures, as de-

sired, provided:

(1) Subject matter which changes the general nature of the subject matter disclosed at the time of filing or which involves subject matter listed in paragraphs (a)(4) (i) or (ii) of this section is not introduced and.

- (2) In the case where at least one of the licenses was obtained under § 5.12(b), additional subject matter is not introduced.
- (g) A license does not apply to acts done before the license was granted. See § 5.25 for petitions for retroactive licenses.

[49 FR 13462, Apr. 4, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

Effect of secrecy order.

Any license obtained under 35 U.S.C. 184 is ineffective if the subject matter is under a secrecy order, and a secrecy order prohibits the exercise of or any further action under the license unless separately specifically authorized by a modification of the secrecy order in accordance with § 5.5.

5.17 Who may use license.

Licenses may be used by anyone interested in the export, foreign filing, or international transmittal for or on behalf of the inventor or the inventor's assigns. [49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]



5.18 Arms, ammunition, and implements of convergence of the convergenc

(a) The exportation of technical data relating to arms, ammunition, and implements of war generally is subject to the International Traffic in Arms Regulations of the Department of State 122 CFR Parts 121-128); the articles designated as arms, ammunition, and implements of war are enumerated in the U.S. Munitions List, 22 CFR 121.01. However, if a patent applicant complies with regulations issued by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks under 35 U.S.C. 184, no separate approval from the Department of State is required unless the applicant seeks to export technical data exceeding that used to support a patent application in a foreign country. This exemption from Department of State regulations is applicable regardless of whether a license from the Commissioner is required by the provisions of §§ 5.11 and 5.15 (22 CFR 125.04(b), 125.20(b)).

(b) When a patent application containing subject matter on the Munitions List (22 CFR 121.01) is subject to a secrecy order under § 5.2 and a petition is made under § 5.5 for a modification of the secrecy order to permit filing abroad, a separate request to the Department of State for authority to export classified information is not required (22 CFR 125.05(d)).

[35 FR 6430, Apr. 22, 1970]

5.19 Export of technical data.

(a) Under regulations (15 CFR 370.10(j)) established by the U.S. Department of Commerce, International Trade Administration, Office of Export Administration, a validated export license is not required in any case to file a patent application or part thereof in a foreign country if the foreign filing is in accordance with the regulations (37 CFR 5.11-5.23) of the Patent and Trademark Office.

(b) A validated export license is not required for data contained in a patent application prepared wholly from foreign-origin technical data where such application is being sent to the foreign inventor to be executed and returned to the United States for subsequent filing in the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (15 CFR 379.3(c)).

(c) Inquiries concerning the export control regulations for the foreign filing of technical data other than patent applications should be made to the Office of Export Administration, International Trade Administration, Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C. 20230.

[45 FR 72654, Nov. 3, 1980]

5.20 Export of technical data relating to sensitive nuclear technology.

(a) Under regulations (10 CFR 810.7) established by the United States Department of Energy, an application filed in accordance with the regulations (37 CFR 5.11-5.33) of the United States Patent and Trademark Office and eligible for foreign filing under 35 U.S.C. 184, is considered to be information available to the

public in published form and a generally authorized activity for the purposes of the Department of Energy regulations.

(b) Inquiries concerning the export of sensitive nuclear technology other than related to the filing or prosecution of a foreign patent application should be made to the Attention: Secretary, United States Department of Energy, Office of International Security Affairs, Washington, D.C. 20858.

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.21 [Redesignated as 5.31]

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.22 [Redesignated as 5.32]

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.23 [Redesignated as 5.33]

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.25 Petition for retroactive license.

- (a) A petition of retroactive license under 35 U.S.C. 184 shall be presented in accordance with § 5.13 or § 5.14, and shall include:
- (1) A listing of the foreign countries in which the patent application material was filed,
 - (2) The dates on which the material was filed,
 - (3) A verified statement containing:
- (i) An averment that the subject matter in question was not under a secrecy order at the time it was filed abroad, and that it is not currently under a secrecy order,
- (ii) A showing that the license has been diligently sought after discovery of the proscribed foreign filing, and
- (iii) An explanation of why the material was inadvertently filed abroad without the required license under § 5.11 first having been obtained, and
 - (4) The required fee (§ 1.17(h)).

The above explanation must include a showing of facts rather than a mere allegation of inadvertence. The showing of facts should include statements by those persons having personal knowledge of the acts regarding filing in a foreign country and should be accompanied by copies of any necessary supporting documents such as letters of transmittal or instructions for filing. The acts which are alleged to constitute inadvertence should cover the period from the time of filing until actual filing of the petition under this section

(b) If a petition for a retroactive license is denied, a time period of not less than thirty days shall be set, during which the petition may be renewed. Failure to renew the petition within the set time period will result in a final denial of the petition. A final denial of a petition stands unless a petition is filed under § 1.181 within two months of the date of the denial. If the pe-

tition for a retroactive license is denied with respect to the invention of a pending application and no petition under § 1.181 has been filed, a final rejection of the application under 35 U.S.C. 185 will be made.

(c) The granting of a retroactive license does not excuse any violation of the export regulations contained in 22 CFR Parts 121 through 130 (International Traffic in Arms Regulations of the Department of State), 15 CFR Part 379 (Regulations of Office of Export Administration, International Trade Administration, Department of Commerce) and 10 CFR Part 810 (Foreign Atomic Energy Programs of the Department of Energy) which may have occurred because of the failure to obtain an appropriate license prior to export.

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

GENERAL

Effect of modification, rescission or li-5.31

Any consent, rescission or license under the provisions of this part does not lessen the responsibilities of the principals in respect to any Government contract or the requirements of any other Government agency. [49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.32 Papers in English language.

All papers submitted in connection with petitions must be in the English language, or be accompanied by an English translation and a translator's certificate as to the true, faithful and exact character of the

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

5.33 Correspondence.

All correspondence in connection with this part, including petitions, should be addressed to "Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks (Attention Licensing and Review), Washington, D.C. 20231."

[49 FR 13463, Apr. 4, 1984 and 49 FR 19305, May 7, 1984, effective date June 4, 1984]

PART 7—REGISTER OF GOVERNMENT INTERESTS IN PATENTS

Sec.

- 7.1 Requirements.
- 7.2 Assignments.
- 7.3 Licenses.
- 7.4 Abbreviated copy.
- 7.5 Instruments already on record.
- Access to register. 7.6
- 7.7 Secret register.

AUTHORITY: E.O. 9424, Feb. 18, 1944, 9 FR 1959; 3 CFR 1943-1948 Comp.

Source: 24 FR 10383, Dec. 22, 1959, unless otherwise noted.

Requirements. 7.1

Executive Order 9424 (3 CFR 1943-1948 Comp.) requires the several departments and other executive agencies of the Government, including Governmentowned or Government-controlled corporations, to forward promptly to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks for recording all licenses, assignments, or other interests of the Government in or under patents or applications for patents shall been not them was sente

subject to the interactional fraffic in Arms Regardons of the Department of State (122-124)

The original of an assignment or other instrument which conveys to the Government only the title to a patent or to an application for patent shall be forwarded to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. The instrument will be recorded, endorsed. and returned. At the state to be a top of the con-Licenses, to strong office should

log oft saland A copy of any license or instrument other than an assignment which conveys to or gives the Government any interest in or under a patent or an application for patent shall be forwarded for recording. The copy will be retained by the Patent and Trademark Office but, when desired, the original will be endorsed and returned. As a set is an expensive and the second as

7.4 Abbreviated copy.

n rol 2.23 m If an instrument deals with matters in addition to rights and interests in patents or in applications for patents, or in inventions disclosed therein, a copy of only those portions of the instrument dealing with such rights and interests need be forwarded. In such case, a statement giving the general nature of the entire instrument, the parties involved, the date of the instrument, the place where it is usually filed, and any docket or identifying number, must be attached to the copy.

7.5 Instruments already on record.

Instruments which have been recorded prior to the adoption of §§ 7.1 to 7.7 and are on the general assignment records of the Patent and Trademark Office need not be forwarded again for recording.

Access to register.

The register will not be open to public inspection. It will be available for examination and inspection by duly authorized representatives of the Government, subject to the provisions of § 7.7. Fublic examination will be restricted to those instruments which the department or agency of origin has so authorized in writing.

7.7 Secret register.

Any instrument to be recorded will be placed on a secret record or register at the request of the department or agency submitting the same. No information will be given concerning any instrument in such record or register, and no examination or inspection thereof or of the index thereto will be permitted, except on the written authority of the head of the department or agency which submitted the instrument and requested secrecy, and the approval of such authority by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. No instrument or record other than the one specified may be examined, and the examination must



(b) "Registration" receas registration to practice take place in the presence of a designated official of the Patent and Trademark Office. When the department or agency which submitted an instrument no longer requires secrecy with respect to that instrument, it will be recorded or registered anew in the appropriate part of the register which is not secret.

PART 10—REPRESENTATION OF OTHERS BEFORE THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK Lange of the same OFFICE

- 10.1 Definitions.
- 10.2 Director of Enrollment and Discipline.

B Shart of Proof

- 10.3 Committee on Enrollment.
- 10.4 Committee on Discipline.

INDIVIDUALS ENTITLED TO PRACTICE BEFORE THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

- 10.5 Register of attorneys and agents in patent cases.
- 10.6 Registration of attorneys and agents.
 10.7 Requirements for registration.
- 10.8 Oath and registration fee.
- 10.9 Limited recognition in petent cases.

 10.10 Individuals not registered or recognized to practice in patent cases.

 10.11 Removing names from the register.
- 10.12-10.13 [Reserved] which also and the gentles in a long
- 10.14 Individuals who may practice before the Office in trademark and other non-patent cases.

 10.15 Refusal to recognize a practitioner.
- 10.16-10.17 [Reserved]
- 10.18 Signature and certificate of practitioner.
- 10.19 [Reserved]

PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE CODE OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY

- Canons and Disciplinary Rules.
- 10.21 Canon 1.
- Maintaining integrity and competence of the legal profes-10.22 sion.
- 10.23 Misconduct.
- 10.24 Disclosure of information to authorities.
- 10.25-10.29 [Reserved]
- 10.30 Canon 2.
- 10.31 Communications concerning a practitioner's services.
- 10.32 Advertising.
- 10.33 Direct contact with prospective clients.
- 10.34 Communication of fields of practice.
- 10.35 Firm names and letterheads.
- Fees for legal services. 10.36
- 10.37 Division of fees among practitioners.
- 10.38 Agreements restricting the practice of a practitioner.
- 10.39
- Acceptance of employment.
 Withdrawal from employment. 10.40
- 10.41-10.45 [Reserved]
- 10.46 Canon 3.
- Aiding unauthorized practice of law. 10.47
- 10.48 Sharing legal fees.
- 10.49 Forming a partnership with a non-practitioner.
- 10.50-10.55 [Reserved]
- Canon 4.
- 10.57 Preservation of confidences and secrets of a client.
- 10.58-10.60 [Reserved]
- 10.61 Canon 5.
- 10.62 Refusing employment when the interest of the practitioner may impair the practitioner's independent professional
- Withdrawal when the practitioner becomes a witness. 10.63
- Avoiding acquisition of interest in litigation or proceeding 10.64 before the Office.
- Limiting business relations with a client.
 - Refusing to accept or continue employment if the interests of another client may impair the independent professional judgment of the practitioner.

- for the Patent and Trademark Office to accomplish its 10.67; Settling similar claims of elients of a section of the sect

- 10.78 Limiting liability to ellent. There are no a control with the liability as
- 10,79-10.82 o [Reserved] the substitute Topology board to get

- 10.83. Canon 7.
 10.84 Representing a client zealously.
 10.85 Representing a client within the bounds of the law.
- 10.86 [Reserved]
- 10.87 Communicating with one of adverse interest.
- 10.88 Threatening criminal prosecution.
- 10.89 Conduct in proceedings.
- 10.90-10.91 [Reserved]
- 10.92 Contact with witnesses.
- 10.93 Contact with officials.
- 10.94-10.99 [Reserved]
- 10.100 Canon 8.
- 10.101 Action as a public official.
- 10.102 Statements concerning officials.
- 10.103 Practitioner candidate for judicial office.
- 10.104—10.109 [Reserved]
- 10.110 Canon 9.
- 10.111 Avoiding even the appearance of impropriety.
- 10.112 Preserving identity of funds and property of client.

INVESTIGATIONS AND DISCIPLINARY PROCEEDINGS

- 10.130 Reprimand, suspension or exclusion.
- 10.131 playentigations: middle "morbilizedard particle" (a)
- 10.132 Initiating a disciplinary proceeding; reference to an administrative law judge.
- Conference between Director and practitioner; resignation. 10.133
- 10.134 Complaint.
- 10.135 Service of complaint.
- 10.136 Answer to complaint.
- 10.137 Supplemental complaint.
- 10.138 Contested case.
- 10.139 Administrative law judge; appointment; responsibilities; review of interlocutory orders; stays.
- 10.140 Representative for Director or respondent.
- 10.141 Filing of papers.
- 10.142 Service of papers.
- 10.143 Motions.
- 10.144 Hearings.
- 10.145 Proof; variance; amendment of pleadings.
- 10.146-10.148 [Reserved].
- 10.149 Burden of proof.
- 10.150 Evidence. Depositions. 10.151
- Discovery. 10.152
- 10.153 Proposed findings and conclusions; post-hearing memoran-
- 10.154 Initial decision of administrative law judge.
- Appeal to the Commissioner. 10.155
- 10.156 Decision of the Commissioner.
- Review of Commissioner's final decision. 10.157
- Suspended or excluded practitioner. 10.158
- 10.159 Notice of suspension or exclusion.
- 10.160 Petition for reinstatement. 10.161 Savinas clause.
- 10.162-10.169 [Reserved]
- 10.170 Suspension of rules.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 500: 15 U.S.C. 1123: 35 U.S.C. 6, 31, 32, 41.

10.1 Definitions.

This part governs solely the practice of patent, trademark, and other law before the Patent and Trademark Office. Nothing in this part shall be construed to preempt the authority of each State to regulate the practice of law, except to the extent necessary for the Patent and Trademark Office to accomplish its federal objectives. Unless otherwise clear from the context, the following definitions apply to this part:

(a) "Affidavit" means affidavit, declaration under 35 U.S.C. 25 (see § 1.68 and § 2.20 of this subchapter), or statutory declaration under 28 U.S.C. 1746

- (b) "Application" includes an application for a design, plant, or utility patent, an application to reissue any patent, and an application to register a
- (c) "Attorney" or "lawyer" means an individual who is a member in good standing of the bar of any United States court or the highest court of any State. A "non-lawyer" is a person who is not an attorney or lawyer.

(d) "Canon" is defined in § 10.20(a). (e) "Confidence" is defined in § 10.57(a).

(f) "Differing interests" include every interest that may adversely affect either the judgment or the loyalty of a practitioner to a client, whether it be a conflicting, inconsistent, diverse, or other interest.

(g) "Director" means the Director of Enrollment and Discipline: steepend has sheet to proceed gravement

(h) "Disciplinary Rule" is defined in § 10.20(b).

(i) "Employee of a tribunal" includes all employees of courts, the Office, and other adjudicatory bodies.

- (j) "Giving information" within the meaning of § 10.23(c)(2) includes making (1) a written statement or representation or (2) an oral statement or represen-
- (k) "Law firm" includes a professional legal corporation or a partnership.

(1) "Legal counsel" means practitioner.

- (m) "Legal profession" includes the individuals who are lawfully engaged in practice of patent, trademark, and other law before the Office.
- (n) "Legal service" means any legal service which may lawfully be performed by a practitioner before the Office.
- (o) "Legal System" includes the Office and courts and adjudicatory bodies which review matters on which the Office has acted.
 - (p) "Office" means Patent and Trademark Office.
- (q) "Person" includes a corporation, an association, a trust, a partnership, and any other organization or

(r) "Practitioner" means (1) an attorney or agent registered to practice before the Office in patent cases or (2) an individual authorized under 5 U.S.C. 500(b) or otherwise as provided by this Subchapter, to practice before the Office in trademark cases or other non-patent cases. A "suspended or excluded practitioner" is a practitioner who is suspended or excluded under § 10.156. A "non-practitioner" is an individual

who is not a practitioner. (s) A "proceeding before the Office" includes an application, a reexamination, a protest, a public use proceeding, a patent interference, an inter partes trademark proceeding, or any other proceeding which is pending before the Office.

(t) "Professional legal corporation" means a corporation authorized by law to practice law for profit.

- (u) "Registration" means registration to practice before the Office in patenticases exergent at somia what
 - (v) "Respondent" is defined in § 10.134(a)(1). 1911.9 off
 - (w) "Secret" is defined in \$ 10.57(a). VOID 10 10 110 111
- (x) "Solicit" is defined in § 10.33.
 (y) "State" includes the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and other federal territories and posses-PART 16-REPRESENTATION OF OTHERS. snois
- (z) "Tribunal" includes courts, the Office, and other adjudicatory bodies.
- (aa) "United States" means the United States of America, its territories and possessions.

[50 FR 5172, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.2Director of Enrollment and Discipline.

- (a) Appointment. The Commissioner shall appoint a Director of Enrollment and Discipline. In the event of the absence of the Director or a vacancy in the Office of the Director, the Commissioner may designate an employee of the Office to serve as acting Director of Enrollment and Discipline. The Director and any acting Director shall be an active member in good standing of the bar of a State.
 - (b) Duties. The Director shall:
- (1) Receive and act upon applications for registration, prepare and grade the examination provided for in § 10.7(b), maintain the register provided for in § 10.5, and perform such other duties in connection with enrollment and recognition of attorneys and agents as may be necessary.
- (2) Conduct investigations into possible violations by practitioners of Disciplinary Rules, with the consent of the Committee on Discipline initiate disciplinary proceedings under § 10.132(b), and perform such other duties in connection with investigations and disciplinary proceedings as may be necessary.
- (c) Review of Director's decision. Any final decision of the Director refusing to register an individual under § 10.6, recognize an individual under § 10.9 or § 10.14(c), or reinstate a suspended or excluded petitioner under § 10.160, may be reviewed by petition to the Commissioner upon payment of the fee set forth in § 1.21(a)(5). A petition filed more than 30 days after the date of the decision of the Director may be dismissed as untimely. Any petition shall contain (1) a statement of the facts involved and the points to be reviewed and (2) the action requested. Briefs or memoranda, if any, in support of the petition shall accompany or be embodied therein. The petition will be decided on the basis of the record made before the Director and no new evidence will be considered by the Commissioner in deciding the petition. Copies of documents already of record before the Director shall not be submitted with the petition. An oral hearing on the petition will not be granted except when considered necessary by the Commissioner.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0012.]

[50 FR 5173, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

legal entity.

10.34 to Committee on Envolument's landividual gran

(a) The Commissioner may establish a Committee on Enrollment composed of one or more employees of the Office.

(b) The Committee on Enrollment shall, as necessary, advise the Director in connection with the Director's duties under § 10.2(b)(1).

[30 FR 5173, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.4 Committee on Discipline.

- (a) The Commissioner shall appoint a Committee on Discipline. The Committee on Discipline shall consist of at least three employees of the Office, none of whom reports directly or indirectly to the Director or the Solicitor. Each member of the Committee on Discipline shall be a member in good standing of the bar of a State.
- (b) The Committee on Discipline shall meet at the request of the Director and after reviewing evidence presented by the Director shall, by majority vote, determine whether there is probable cause to bring charges under § 10.132 against a practitioner. When charges are brought against a practitioner, no member of the Committee on Discipline, employee under the direction of the Director, or associate solicitor or assistant solicitor in the Office of the Solicitor shall participate in rendering a decision on the charges.

(c) No discovery shall be authorized of, and no member of the Committee on Discipline shall be required to testify about, deliberations of the Committee on Discipline.

[50 FR 5173, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Individuals Entitled To Practice Before the Patent and Trademark Office

10.5 Register of attorneys and agents in patent cases.

A register of attorneys and agents is kept in the Office on which are entered the names of all individuals recognized as entitled to represent applicants before the Office in the preparation and prosecution of applications for patent. Registration in the Office under the provisions of this part shall only entitle the individuals registered to practice before the Office in patent cases.

[50 FR 5173, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.6 Registration of attorneys and agents.

(a) Attorneys. Any citizen of the United States who is an attorney and who fulfills the requirements of this part may be registered as a patent attorney to practice before the Office. When appropriate, any alien who is an attorney, who lawfully resides in the United States, and who fulfills the requirements of this part may be registered as a patent attorney to practice before the Office, provided: Registration is not inconsistent with the terms upon which the alien was admitted to, and resides in, the United States and further provided: The alien may remain registered only (1) if the alien continues to lawfully reside in the United States and registration does not become inconsistent with the terms

upon which the alien continues to hwfully reside in the United States or (2) if the alien course to reside in the United States, the alien is qualified to be registered under paragraph (c) of this section. See also § 10.9(b):

(b) Agents Any citizen of the United States who is not an attorney and who fulfills the requirements of this part may be registered as a putent agent to practice before the Office. When appropriate, any alien who is not an attorney, who lawfully resides in the United States, and who fulfills the requirements of this part may be registered as a patent agent to practice before the Office, provided: Registration is not inconsistent with the terms upon which the alien was admitted to, and resides in, the United States, and further provided: The alien may remain registered only (1) if the alien continues to lawfully reside in the United States and registration does not become inconsistent with the terms upon which the alien continues to lawfully reside in the United States or (2) if the alien ceases to reside in the United States, the alien is qualified to be registered under paragraph (c) of this section. See also § 10.9(b).

Note: All individuals registered prior to November 15, 1938, were registered as attorneys, whether they were attorneys or not, and such registrations have not been changed.

(C) Foreigners Any foreigner and a such a suc

- (c) Foreigners. Any foreigner not a resident of the United States who shall file proof to the satisfaction of the Director that he or she is registered and in good standing before the patent office of the country in which he or she resides and practices and who is possessed of the qualifications stated in § 10.7, may be registered as a patent agent to practice before the Office for the limited purpose of presenting and prosecuting patent applications of applicants located in such country, provided: The patent, office of such country, allows substantially reciprocal privileges (to those admitted to practice before the United States Patent and Trademark Office. Registration as a patent agent under this paragraph shall continue only during the period that the conditions specified in this paragraph obtain.
- (d) Government employees. Any officer or employee of the United States who is disqualified by statute (18 U.S.C. 203, 205) from practicing as an attorney or agent in proceedings or other matters before Government departments or agencies, may not be registered to practice before the Office. If any registered attorney or agent becomes an officer or employee of the United States who is disqualified by statute from practicing as an attorney or agent in proceedings and other matters before Government departments or agencies, his or her name shall be endorsed as inactive on the register during the period of any employment by the United States. An officer or employee of the United States whose official duties require the preparation and prosecution of applications for patent and who fulfills the requirements of this part may be registered to practice before the Office to the extent necessary to carry out his or her official duties. A written statement describing the official duties of the officer

or employee and signed on behalf of the agency employing the officer or employee may be required by:

the Director, partition of name of sent sent beating and (a) Former Office employees. No individual who has served in the Office will be registered after termination of his or her services, nor if registered before such service, be reinstated, unless he or she signs a written statement indicating that he or she has read 18 U.S.C. 207. No individual who has served in the patent examining corps of the Office will be registered after termination of his or her services, nor if registered before such service, be reinstated, unless he or she signs a written undertaking (1) not to prosecute or aid in any manner in the prosecution of any patent application pending in any patent examining group during his or her period of service therein and (2) not to prepare or prosecute or to assist in any manner in the preparation or prosecution of any patent application of another (i) assigned to such group for examination and (ii) filed within two years after the date he or she left such group, without written authorization of the Director. Associated and related classes in other patent examining groups may be required to be included in the undertaking or designated classes may be excluded from the undertaking. When an application for registration or reinstatement is made after resignation from the Office, the applicant will not be registered or reinstated if he or she has prepared or prosecuted or assisted in the preparation or prosecution of any patent application as indicated in this paragraph.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0012.]

[50 FR 5173, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Requirements for registration.

(a) No individual will be registered to practice before the Office unless he or she shall:

(1) Apply to the Commissioner in writing on a form supplied by the Director and furnish all requested information and material and

(2) Establish to the satisfaction of the Director that he or she is:

(i) Of good moral character and repute;

(ii) Possessed of the legal, scientific, and technical qualifications necessary to enable him or her to render applicants for patents valuable service; and

(iii) Is otherwise competent to advise and assist applicants for patents in the presentation and prosecu-

tion of their applications before the Office.

(b) In order that the Director may determine whether an individual seeking to have his or her name placed upon the register has the qualifications specified in paragraph (a) of this section, satisfactory proof of good moral character and repute and of sufficient basic training in scientific and technical matters must be submitted to the Director. Except as provided in this paragraph, each applicant for registration must take and pass an examination which is held from time to time. Each application for admission to take the examination for registration must be accompanied by the fee set forth in § 1.21(a)(1) of this subchapter. The taking of an examination may be waived in the case of

any individual who has actively served for at least four years in the patent examining corps of the Office.

The examination will not be administered as a mere academic exercise.

(c) Within two months from the date an applicant is notified that he or she failed an examination, the applicant may request regrading of the examination upon payment of the fee set forth in § 1.21(a)(6). Any applicant requesting regrading shall particularly point out the errors which the applicant believed occurred in the grading of his or her examination.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0012.]

[50 FR 5174, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.8 Oath and registration fee.

Before an individual may have his or her name entered on the register of attorneys and agents, the individual must, after his or her application is approved. subscribe and swear to an cath or make a declaration prescribed by the Commissioner and pay the registration fee set forth in § 1.21(a)(2) of this subchapter. [OMB Control No. 0651-0012.]

[50 FR 5174, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.9 Limited recognition in natent cases.

(a) Any individual not registered under § 10.6 may, upon a showing of circumstances which render it necessary or justifiable, be given limited recognition by the Director to prosecute as attorney or agent a specified application or specified applications, but limited recognition under this paragraph shall not extend further than the application or applications specified.

(b) When registration of a resident alien under paragraphs (a) or (b) of § 10.6 is not appropriate, the resident alien may be given limited recognition as may be appropriate under paragraph (a) of this section.

[50 FR 5174, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Individuals not registered or recognized 10.10 to practice in patent cases.

Only practitioners who are registered under § 10.6 or individuals given limited recognition under § 10.9 will be permitted to prosecute patent applications of others before the Office.

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Removing names from the register. 10.11

- (a) Registered attorneys and agents shall notify the Director of any change of address. Any notification to the Director of any change of address shall be separate from any notice of change of address filed in individual applications.
- (b) A letter may be addressed to any individual on the register, at the address of which separate notice was last received by the Director, for the purpose of ascertaining whether such individual desires to remain on the register. The name of any individual failing to reply and give any information requested by the Director within a time limit specified will be removed from the register and the names of individuals so removed will be published in the Official Gazette. The

name of any individual so removed may be reinstated on the register as many be appropriate and upon payment of the fee set forth in § 1.21(a)(3) of this subcharter, and probable of proceed to see the contract of under § 10,158.

Carlotte Andrews Carlotte Carlotte Andrews Carlotte Andrews Carlotte Carlot

[OMB Control No. 0651-0012.]
[50 PR 5175, Pec. 6, 1965, effective date Mar. 8, 1965]
[10 notificity the first of many practice before the case Office in trademark, and other mon-patent.

(a): Attorneys: Any individual who is an attorney may represent others before the Office in trademark and other non-patent cases. An attorney is not required to apply for registration or recognition to practice before the Office in trademark and other non-Different the correspondence, patent cases.

(b) Non-lawyers. Individuals who are not attorneys: are not recognized to practice before the Office in trademark and other son-patent cases, except that individuals not attorneys who were recognized to practice before the Office in trademark cases under this chapter prior to January 1, 1957, will be recognized as agents to continue practice before the Office in trademark cases was a ser respectades and lo S.1 & rebro

(c) Foreigners. Any foreign attorney or agent not a resident of the United States who shall prove to the satisfaction of the Director that he or she is registered or in good standing before the patent or trademark office of the country in which he or she resides and practices, may be recognized for the limited purpose of representing parties located in such country before the Office in the presentation and prosecution of trademark cases, provided: The patent or trademark office of such country allows substantially reciprocal privileges to those permitted to practice in trademark cases before the United States Patent and Trademark Office. Recognition under this paragraph shall continue only during the period that the conditions specified in this paragraph obtain.

(d) Recognition of any individual under this section shall not be construed as sanctioning or authorizing the performance of any act regarded in the jurisdiction where performed as the unauthorized practice of

(e) No individual other than those specified in paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this section will be permitted to practice before the Office in trademark cases. Any individual may appear in a trademark or other non-patent case in his or her own behalf. Any individual may appear in a trademark case for (1) a firm of which he or she is a member or (2) a corporation or association of which he or she is an officer and which he or she is authorized to represent, if such firm, corporation, or association is a party to a trademark proceeding pending before the Office.

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Refusal to recognize a practitioner. 10.15

Any practitioner authorized to appear before the Office may be suspended or excluded in accordance with the provisions of this part. Any practitioner who is suspended or excluded under this subpart or removed under \$ 10.11(b) shall not be entitled to practice before the Office. 19810 to complete an increase up to be Aromebical in small and

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10:16-10:17 a Reverved adment to nonvery to

10.18 Signature and certificate of practitioner.

- (a) Every paper filed by a practitioner representing an applicant or party to a proceeding in the Office must bear the signature of, and be personally signed by, such practitioner except those papers which are required to be signed by the applicant or party. The signature of practitioner to a paper filed by him or her, constitutes a certificate that:
 - (1) The paper has been read by the practitioner:

(2) The paper's filing is authorized: (7 a main)

(3) To the best of his or her knowledge, information, and belief, there is good ground to support the paper, including any allegations of improper conduct contained or alleged therein: and

(4) It is not interposed for delay.

(b) Any practitioner knowingly violating the provisions of this section is subject to disciplinary action. See § 10.23(c)(15). volval to addance an

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985] 10.19 [Reserved]

PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE CODE OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.20 Canons and Disciplinary Rules.

- (a) Canons are set out in §§ 10.21, 10.30, 10.46, 10.56, 10.61, 10.76, 10.83, 10.100, and 10.110. Canons are statements of axiomatic norms, expressing in general terms the standards of professional conduct expected of practitioners in their relationships with the public, with the legal system, and with the legal profession.
- (b) Disciplinary Rules are set out in §§ 10.22-10.24, 10.31-10.40, 10.47-10.57, 10.62-10.68, 10.77, 10.78, 10.84, 10.85, 10.87-10.89, 10.92, 10.93, 10.101-10.103, 10.111, and 10.112. Disciplinary Rules are mandatory in character and state the minimum level of conduct below which no practitioner can fall without being subjected to disciplinary action.

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.21 Canon 1.

A practitioner should assist in maintaining the integrity and competence of the legal profession.

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.22 Maintaining integrity and competence of the legal profession.

(a) A practitioner is subject to discipline if the practitioner has made a materially false statement in, or if the practitioner has deliberately failed to disclose a material fact requested in connection with, the practitioner's application for registration or membership in the bar of any United States court or any State court

or his or her authority to otherwise practice before, the Office in trademark and other non-patent cases.

(b) A practitioner shall not further the application for registration or membership in the bar of any United States court, State court, or administrative agency of another person known by the practitioner to be unqualified in respect to character, education, or other relevant attribute.

[50 FR 5175, Peb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.23 Misconduct.

- (a) A practitioner shall not engage in disreputable or gross misconduct.
 - (b) A practitioner shall not:
 - (1) Violate a Disciplinary Rule.
- (2) Circumvent a Disciplinary Rule through actions of another.
- (3) Engage in illegal conduct involving moral turpitude.
- (4) Engage in conduct involving dishonesty, fraud, deceit, or misrepresentation.
- (5) Engage in conduct that is prejudicial to the administration of justice.
- (6) Engage in any other conduct that adversely reflects on the practitioner's fitness to practice before the Office.
- (c) Conduct which constitutes a violation of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section includes; but is not limited to:
- (1) Conviction of a criminal offense involving moral turpitude, dishonesty, or breach of trust.
- (2) Knowingly giving false or misleading information or knowingly participating in a material way in giving false or misleading information, to:
- (i) A client in connection with any immediate, prospective, or pending business before the Office.
 - (ii) The Office or any employee of the Office.
- (3) Misappropriation of, or failure to properly or timely remit, funds received by a practitioner or the practitioner's firm from a client to pay a fee which the client is required by law to pay to the Office.
- (4) Directly or indirectly improperly influencing, attempting to improperly influence, offering or agreeing to improperly influence, or attempting to offer or agree to improperly influence an official action of any employee of the Office by:
- (i) Use of threats, false accusations, duress, or coercion.
- (ii) An offer of any special inducement or promise of advantage, or
- (iii) Improperly bestowing of any gift, favor, or thing of value.
- (5) Suspension or disbarment from practice as an attorney or agent on ethical grounds by any duly constituted authority of a State or the United States or, in the case of a practitioner who resides in a foreign country or is registered under § 10.6(c), by any duly constituted authority of:
 - (i) A State,
 - (ii) The United States, or
 - (iii) The country in which the practitioner resides.

- (6) Knowingly siding or abetting a practitioner sustance before the Office in a engaging in unauthorized practice before the Office under § 10.158.
- (7) Knowingly withholding from the Office information identifying a patent or patent application of another from which one or more claims have been copied. See §§ 1:604(b) and 1.607(c) of this subchapter.
- (8) Failing to inform a client or former client or failing to timely notify the Office of an inability to notify a client or former client of correspondence received from the Office or the client's or former client's opponent in an inter partes proceeding before the Office when the correspondence (i) could have a significant effect on a matter pending before the Office, (ii) is received by the practitioner on behalf of a client or former client and (iii) is correspondence of which a reasonable practitioner would believe under the circumstances the client or former client should be notified.
- (9) Knowingly misusing a certificate of mailing under § 1.8 of this subchapter or a certificate of "Express Mail" under § 1.10 of this subchapter.
- (10) Violating the duty of candor or good faith requirements of § 1.56(a) of this subchapter.
- (11) Knowingly filing, or causing to be filed, an application which is subject to being stricken under § 1.56(c) of this subchapter.
- (12) Knowingly filing, or causing to be filed, a frivolous complaint alleging a violation by a practitioner of the Patent and Trademark Office Code of Professional Responsibility.
- (13) Knowingly preparing or prosecuting a patent application in violation of an undertaking signed under \$ 10.6(e).
- (14) Knowingly failing to advise the Director in writing of any change which would preclude continued registration under § 10.6.
- (15) Knowingly signing a paper filed in the Office in violation of the provisions of § 10.18 or making a scandalous or indecent statement in a paper filed in the Office.
- (16) Willfully refusing to reveal or report knowledge or evidence to the Director contrary to § 10.24 or paragraph (b) of § 10.131.
- (17) Representing before the Office in a patent case either a joint venture comprising an inventor and an invention developer or an inventor referred to the registered practitioner by an invention developer when (i) the registered practitioner knows, or has been advised by the Office, that a formal complaint filed by a federal or state agency, based on any violation of any law relating to securities, unfair methods of competition, unfair or deceptive acts or practices, mail fraud, or other civil or criminal conduct, is pending before a federal or state court or federal or state agency, or has been resolved unfavorably by such court or agency, against the invention developer in connection with invention development services and (ii) the registered practitioner fails to fully advise the

inventor of the existence of the pending complaint or unfavorable resolution thereof prior to undertaking or continuing representation of the joint venture or inventor. "Invention developer" means any person, and any agent, employee, officer, partner, or independent contractor this real, ovino is not a registered practition. er and who advertises invention development services in media of general circulation or who enters into contracts for invention development services with customers as a result of such advertisement. "Invention development services" means acts of invention development required or promised to be performed, or actually performed, or both, by an invention developer for a customer. "Invention development" means the evaluation, perfection, marketing, brokering, or promotion of an invention on behalf of a customer by an invention developer, including a patent search, preparation of a patent application, or any other act done by an invention developer for consideration toward the end of procuring or attempting to procure a license, buyer, or patent for an invention. er" means any individual who has made an invention and who enters into a contract for invention development services with an invention developer with respect to the invention by which the inventor becomes obligated to pay the invention developer less than \$5,000 (not to include any additional sums which the invention developer is to receive as a result of successful development of the invention). "Contract for invention development services" means a contract for invention development services with an invention developer with respect to an invention made by a customer by which the inventor becomes obligated to pay the invention developer less than \$5,000 (not to include any additional sums which the invention developer is to receive as a result of successful development of the invention).

(18) In the absence of information sufficient to establish a reasonable belief that fraud or inequitable conduct has occurred, alleging before a tribunal that anyone has committed a fraud on the Office or engaged in inequitable conduct in a proceeding before the Office.

(d) A practitioner who acts with reckless indifference to whether a representation is true or false is chargeable with knowledge of its falsity. Deceitful statements of half-truths or concealment of material facts shall be deemed actual fraud within the meaning of this part.

[50 FR 5175, Feb. 6, 1985, 50 FR 25073, June 17, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.24 Disclosure of information to authorities.

- (a) A practitioner possessing unprivileged knowledge of a violation of a Disciplinary Rule shall report such knowledge to the Director.
- (b) A practitioner possessing unprivileged knowledge or evidence concerning another practitioner, employee of the Office, or a judge shall reveal fully such knowledge or evidence upon proper request of a tribunal or other authority empowered to investigate or

act upon the conduct of practitioners, employees of the Office, or judges, or relief volutes applied to sure for [OMB Control No. 0651-0017] believed in the sure from the sure for the sur

10.25 2010.29 a Reserved flavonou bosnéhrode amisora --byzorg boul sin to sociytas lagel baba or awond ylino

A practitioner should assist the legal profession in fulfilling its duty to make legal counsel available.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.31 Communications concerning a practi-

- (a) No practitioner shall with respect to any prospective business before the Office, by word, circular, letter, or advertising, with intent to defraud in any manner, deceive, mislead, or threaten any prospective applicant or other person having immediate or prospective business before the Office.
- (b) A practitioner may not use the name of a Member of either House of Congress or of an individual in the service of the United States in advertising the practitioner's practice before the Office.
- (c) Unless authorized under § 10.14(b), a nonlawyer practitioner shall not hold himself or herself out as authorized to practice before the Office in trademark cases,
- (d) Unless a practitioner is an attorney, the practitioner shall not hold himself or herself out:
 - (1) To be an attorney or lawyer or
- (2) As authorized to practice before the Office in non-patent and trademark cases.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.32 Advertising.

- (a) Subject to § 10.31, a practitioner may advertise services through public media, including a telephone directory, legal directory, newspaper, or other periodical, radio, or television, or through written communications not involving solicitation as defined by § 10.33.
- (b) A practitioner shall not give anything of value to a person for recommending the practitioner's services, except that a practitioner may pay the reasonable cost of advertising or written communication permitted by this section and may pay the usual charges of a not-for-profit lawyer referral service or other legal service organization.
- (c) Any communication made pursuant to this section shall include the name of at least one practitioner responsible for its content.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.33 Direct contact with prospective clients.

A practitioner may not solicit professional employment from a prospective client with whom the practitioner has no family or prior professional relationship, by mail, in-person or otherwise, when a significant motive for the practitioner's doing so is the practitionér's pecuniary gain under circumstances evidencing undue influence, intimidation, or overreaching. The term "solicit" includes contact in person, by telephone or telegraph, by letter or other writing, or by
other communication directed to a specific recipient;
but does not include letters addressed or advertising
circulars distributed generally to persons not specific
cally known to need legal services of the kind provided by the practitioner in a particular matter, but who
are so situated that they might in general find such
services useful.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.34 Communication of fields of practice.

A registered practitioner may state or imply that the practitioner is a specialist as follows:

(a) A registered practitioner who is an attorney may use the designation "Patents," "Patent Attorney," "Patent Lawyer," "Registered Patent Attorney," or a substantially similar designation.

(b) A registered practitioner who is not an attorney may use the designation "Patents," "Patent Agent," "Registered Patent Agent," or a substantially similar designation, except that any practitioner who was registered prior to November 15, 1938, may refer to himself or herself as a "patent attorney."

[50 FR. 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985] Date and letterheads, and letterheads.

- (a) A practitioner shall not use a firm name, letter-head, or other professional designation that violates § 10.31. A trade name may be used by a practitioner in private practice if it does not imply a current connection with a government agency or with a public or charitable legal services organization and is not otherwise in violation of § 10.31.
- (b) Practitioners may state or imply that they practice in a partnership or other organization only when that is the fact.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.36 Fees for legal services.

- (a) A practitioner shall not enter into an agreement for, charge, or collect an illegal or clearly excessive fee.
- (b) A fee is clearly excessive when, after a review of the facts, a practitioner of ordinary prudence would be left with a definite and firm conviction that the fee is in excess of a reasonable fee. Factors to be considered as guides in determining the reasonableness of a fee include the following:
- (1) The time and labor required, the novelty and difficulty of the questions involved, and the skill requisite to perform the legal service properly.
- (2) The likelihood, if apparent to the client, that the acceptance of the particular employment will preclude other employment by the practitioner.
- (3) The fee customarily charged for similar legal services.
- (4) The amount involved and the results obtained.
- (5) The time limitations imposed by the client or by the circumstances.
- (6) The nature and length of the professional relationship with the client.

- (7) The experience, reputation, and ability of the practitioner or practitioners performing the services.
- (8) Whether the fee is fixed or contingent. Additional to the contingent of the contingent of the contingent of the contingent. State of the contingent of t

10.37 Division of fees among practitioners.

- (a) A practitioner shall not divide a fee for legal services with another practitioner who is not a partner in or associate of the practitioner's law firm or law office, unless:
- (1) The client consents to employment of the other practitioner after a full disclosure that a division of fees will be made.
- (2) The division is made in proportion to the services performed and responsibility assumed by each.
- (3) The total fee of the practitioners does not clearly exceed reasonable compensation for all legal services rendered to the client.
- (b) This section does not prohibit payment to a former partner or associate pursuant to a separation or retirement agreement.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.33 diam Agreements restricting the practice of a resource titioner, it sat doubt and restricting the practice of a resource titioner, it sat doubt and resource the practice of a resource titioner, it satisfacts and resource titioner, it is satisfacts and resource titioner, it is satisfacts and resource titioner.

- (a) A practitioner shall not be a party to or participate in a partnership or employment agreement with another practitioner that restricts the right of a practitioner to practice before the Office after the termination of a relationship created by the agreement, except as a condition to payment of retirement benefits.
- (b) In connection with the settlement of a controversy or suit, a practitioner shall not enter into an agreement that restricts the practitioner's right to practice before the Office.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.39 Acceptance of employment.

A practitioner shall not accept employment on behalf of a person if the practitioner knows or it is obvious that such person wishes to:

- (a) Bring a legal action, commence a proceeding before the Office, conduct a defense, assert a position in any proceeding pending before the Office, or otherwise have steps taken for the person, merely for the purpose of harassing or maliciously injuring any other person.
- (b) Present a claim or defense in litigation or any proceeding before the Office that is not warranted under existing law, unless it can be supported by good faith argument for an extension, modification, or reversal of existing law.

[50 FR 5177, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.40 Withdrawal from employment.

(a) A practitioner shall not withdraw from employment in a proceeding before the Office without permission from the Office (see §§ 1.36 and 2.19 of this subchapter). In any event, a practitioner shall not withdraw from employment until the practitioner has

taken reasonable steps to avoid foreseeable prejudice to the rights of the client, including giving due notice to his or her client, allowing time for employment of another practitioner, delivering to the client all papers and property to which the client is entitled, and complying with applicable laws and rules. A practitioner who withdraws from employment shall refund promptly any part of a fee paid in advance that has not been earned.

(b) Mandatory withdrawal. A practitioner representing a client before the Office shall withdraw from em-

ployment if:

(1) The practitioner knows or it is obvious that the client is bringing a legal action, commencing a proceeding before the Office, conducting a defense, or asserting a position in litigation or any proceeding pending before the Office, or is otherwise having steps taken for the client, merely for the purpose of harassing or maliciously injuring any person;

(2) The practitioner knows or it is obvious that the practitioner's continued employment will result in vio-

lation of a Disciplinary Rule; and to will Could no ball

(3) The practitioner's mental or physical conditioner renders it unreasonably difficult for the practitioner to carry out the employment effectively; or

(4) The practitioner is discharged by the client.

- (c) Permissive withdrawal. If paragraph (b) of this section is not applicable, a practitioner may not request permission to withdraw in matters pending before the Office unless such request or such withdrawal is because:
 - (1) The petitioner's client:

(i) Insists upon presenting a claim or defense that is not warranted under existing law and cannot be supported by good faith argument for an extension, modification, or reversal of existing law;

(ii) Personally seeks to pursue an illegal course of

conduct;

(iii) Insists that the practitioner pursue a course of conduct that is illegal or that is prohibited under a Disciplinary Rule;

(iv) By other conduct renders it unreasonably difficult for the practitioner to carry out the employment

effectively;

(v) Insists, in a matter not pending before a tribunal, that the practitioner engage in conduct that is contrary to the judgment and advice of the practitioner but not prohibited under the Disciplinary Rule; or

(vi) Has failed to pay one or more bills rendered by the practitioner for an unreasonable period of time or has failed to honor an agreement to pay a retainer in advance of the performance of legal services.

(2) The practitioner's continued employment is likely to result in a violation of a Disciplinary Rule;

(3) The practitioner's inability to work with cocounsel indicates that the best interests of the client likely will be served by withdrawal;

(4) The practitioner's mental or physical condition renders it difficult for the practitioner to carry out the

employment effectively;

(5) The practitioner's client knowingly and freely assents to termination of the employment; or

(6) The practitioner believes in good faith, in a proceeding pending before the Office, that the Office will find the existence of other good cause for withdrawal.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10:41-10.45 [Récerved] lange han pair me h

10.46 Canon 3.

A practitioner should assist in preventing the unauthorized practice of law.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.47 Aiding unauthorized practice of law.

- (a) A practitioner shall not aid a non-practitioner in the unauthorized practice of law before the Office.
- (b) A practitioner shall not aid a suspended or excluded practitioner in the practice of law before the Office.
- (c) A practitioner shall not aid a non-lawyer in the unauthorized practice of law.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.48 Sharing legal fees, a to nonneum sa(T + 1)

A practitioner or a firm of practitioners shall not share legal fees with a non-practitioner except that:

- (a) An agreement by a practitioner with the practitioner's firm, partner, or associate may provide for the payment of money, over a reasonable period of time after the practitioner's death, to the practitioner's estate or to one or more specified persons.
- (b) A practitioner who undertakes to complete unfinished legal business of a deceased practitioner may pay to the estate of the deceased practitioner that proportion of the total compensation which fairly represents the services rendered by the deceased practitioner.
- (c) A practitioner or firm of practitioners may include non-practitioner employees in a compensation or retirement plan, even though the plan is based in whole or in part on a profit-sharing arrangement, providing such plan does not circumvent another Disciplinary Rule.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.49 Forming a partnership with a non-practitioner.

A practitioner shall not form a partnership with a non-practitioner if any of the activities of the partnership consist of the practice of patent, trademark, or other law before the Office.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.50-10.55 [Reserved]

10.56 Canon 4.

A practitioner should preserve the confidences and secrets of a client.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.57 Preservation of confidences and secrets to of a client interesting of confidences and secrets the value of the secret and secrets the secret and secre

(a) "Confidence" refers to information protected by the attorney-client or agent-client privilege under applicable law. "Secret" refers to other information gained in the professional relationship that the client has requested be held inviolate or the disclosure of which would be embarrassing or would be likely to be detrimental to the client.

(5) Except when permitted under paragraph (c) of this section, a practitioner shall not knowingly:

(1) Reveal a confidence or secret of a client.

(2) Use a confidence or secret of a client to the dis-

advantage of the client.

(3) Use a confidence or secret of a client for the advantage of the practitioner or of a third person, unless the client consents after full disclosure.

(c) A practitioner may reveal:

- (1) Confidences or secrets with the consent of the client affected but only after a full disclosure to the client.
- (2) Confidences or secrets when permitted under Disciplinary Rules or required by law or court order.

(3) The intention of a client to commit a crime and

the information necessary to prevent the crime.

(4) Confidences or secrets necessary to establish or collect the practitioner's fee or to defend the practitioner or the practitioner's employees or associates

against an accusation of wrongful conduct.

(d) A practitioner shall exercise reasonable care to prevent the practitioner's employees, associates, and others whose services are utilized by the practitioner from disclosing or using confidences or secrets of a client, except that a practitioner may reveal the information allowed by paragraph (c) of this section through an employee.

[50 FR 5178, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.58-10.60 [Reserved]

10.61 Canon 5.

A practitioner should exercise independent professional judgment on behalf of a client.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.62 Refusing employment when the interest of the practitioner may impair the practitioner's independent professional judgment.

(a) Except with the consent of a client after full disclosure, a practitioner shall not accept employment if the exercise of the practitioner's professional judgment on behalf of the client will be or reasonably may be affected by the practitioner's own financial, busi-

ness, property, or personal interests.

(b) A practitioner shall not accept employment in a proceeding before the Office if the practitioner knows or it is obvious that the practitioner or another practitioner in the practitioner's firm ought to sign an affidavit to be filed in the Office or be called as a witness, except that the practitioner may undertake the employment and the practitioner or another practitioner in the practitioner's firm may testify:

(1) If the testimony will relate solely to an uncon-

tested matter.

(2) If the testimony will relate solely to a matter of formality and there is no reason to believe that substantial evidence will be offered in opposition to the testimony.

(3) If the testimony will relate solely to the nature and value of legal services rendered in the case by the practitioner or the practitioner's firm to the client.

(4) As to any matter, if refusal would work a substantial hardship on the client because of the distinctive value of the practitioner or the practitioner's firm as counsel in the particular case.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.63 Withdrawal when the practitioner becomes a witness.

(a) If, after undertaking employment in a proceeding in the Office, a practitioner learns or it is obvious that the practitioner or another practitioner in the practitioner's firm ought to sign an affidavit to be filed in the Office or be called as a witness on behalf of a practitioner's client, the practitioner shall withdraw from the conduct of the proceeding and the practitioner's firm, if any, shall not continue representation in the proceeding, except that the practitioner may continue the representation and the practitioner or another practitioner in the practitioner's firm may testify in the circumstances enumerated in paragraphs (1) through (4) of § 10.62(b).

(b) If, after undertaking employment in a proceeding before the Office, a practitioner learns or it is obvious that the practitioner or another practitioner in the practitioner's firm may be asked to sign an affidavit to be filed in the Office or be called as a witness other than on behalf of the practitioner's client, the practitioner may continue the representation until it is apparent that the practitioner's affidavit or testimony is or may be prejudicial to the practitioner's client.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.64 Avoiding acquisition of interest in litigation or proceeding before the Office.

(a) A practitioner shall not acquire a proprietary interest in the subject matter of a proceeding before the Office which the practitioner is conducting for a client, except that the practitioner may:

(1) Acquire a lien granted by law to secure the

practitioner's fee or expenses; or

(2) Contract with a client for a reasonable contingent fee; or

(3) In a patent case, take an interest in the patent as

part or all of his or her fee.

(b) While representing a client in connection with a contemplated or pending proceeding before the Office, a practitioner shall not advance or guarantee financial assistance to a client, except that a practitioner may advance or guarantee the expenses of going forward in a proceeding before the Office including fees required by law to be paid to the Office, expenses of investigation, expenses of medical exami-



nation, and costs of obtaining and presenting evidence, provided the client remains ultimately liable for such expenses. A practitioner may however, advance any fee required to prevent or remedy an abandonment of a client's application by reason of an act or omission attributable to the practitioner and not to the client, whether or not the client is ultimately liable for such fee.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.65 Limiting business relations with a client.

A practitioner shall not enter into a business transaction with a client if they have differing interests therein and if the client expects the practitioner to exercise professional judgment therein for the protection of the client, unless the client has consented after full disclosure.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1965] and the contraction of the contra

ment if the interests of another client may impair the independent professional judgment in of the practitioner.

(a) A practitioner shall decline proffered employment if the exercise of the practitioner's independent professional judgment in behalf of a client will be or is likely to be adversely affected by the acceptance of the proffered employment, or if it would be likely to involve the practitioner in representing differing interests, except to the extent permitted under paragraph (c) of this section.

(b) A practitioner shall not continue multiple employment if the exercise of the practitioner's independent professional judgment in behalf of a client will be or is likely to be adversely affected by the practitioner's representation of another client, or if it would be likely to involve the practitioner in representing differing interests, except to the extent permit-

ted under paragraph (c) of this section.

(c) In the situations covered by paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section a practitioner may represent multiple clients if it is obvious that the practitioner can adequately represent the interest of each and if each consents to the representation after full disclosure of the possible effect of such representation on the exercise of the practitioner's independent professional judgment on behalf of each.

(d) If a practitioner is required to decline employment or to withdraw from employment under a Disciplinary Rule, no partner, or associate, or any other practitioner affiliated with the practitioner or the practitioner's firm, may accept or continue such employment unless otherwise ordered by the Director or

Commissioner.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.67 Settling similar claims of clients.

A practitioner who represents two or more clients shall not make or participate in the making of an aggregate settlement of the claims of or against the practitioner's clients, unless each client has consented to the settlement after being advised of the existence and nature of all the claims involved in the proposed settlement, of the total amount of the settlement, and of the participation of each person in the settlement.

[50 FR 5179, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

odtbasht eighte the seemoning galianet and 10.00 of this seemon. A practicaner mails see

- (a) Except with the consent of the practitioner's client after full disclosure, a practitioner shall not:
- (1) Accept compensation from one other than the practitioner's client for the practitioner's legal services to or for the client.
- (2) Accept from one other than the practitioner's client any thing of value related to the practitioner's representation of or the practitioner's employment by the client.
- (b) A practitioner shall not permit a person who recommends, employs, or pays the practitioner to render legal services for another, to direct or regulate the practitioner's professional judgment in rendering such legal services.
- (c) A practitioner shall not practice with or in the form of a professional corporation or association authorized to practice law for a profit, if a non-practitioner has the right to direct or control the professional judgment of a practitioner.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.69—10.75 [Reserved]

10.76 Canon 6. The state of State Charge and State Canon 6.

A practitioner should represent a client competently.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.77 Failing to act competently.

A practitioner shall not:

- (a) Handle a legal matter which the practitioner knows or should know that the practitioner is not competent to handle, without associating with the practitioner another practitioner who is competent to handle it.
- (b) Handle a legal matter without preparation adequate in the circumstances.
- (c) Neglect a legal matter entrusted to the practitioner.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.78 Limiting liability to client.

A practitioner shall not attempt to exonerate himself or herself from, or limit his or her liability to, a client for his or her personal malpractice.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.79—10.82 [Reserved]

10.83 Canon 7.

A practitioner should represent a client zealously within the bounds of the law.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

and nature of all the cigins involved in the service of the service of the service of the service of the participal (a) practice participal par

(1) Fail to seek the lawful objectives of a client through reasonably available means permitted by law and the Disciplinary Rules except at provided by paragraph (b) of this section. A practitioner dominot violate the provisions of this section, however, by acceding to reasonable requests of opposing counsel which do not prejudice the rights of the client, by being punctual in fulfilling all professional commitments, by avoiding offensive tactics, or by treating with courtesy and consideration all persons involved in the legal process.

(2) Fail to carry out a contract of employment entered into with a client for professional services, but a practitioner may withdraw as permitted under \$\ 10.40, 10.63, and 10.66.

(3) Prejudice or damage a client during the course of a professional relationship, except as required under this part! susmighted landingstone

(b) In representation of a client, a practitioner may:

- (1) Where permissible, exercise professional judgment to waive or fail to assert a right or position of the client no muchical law for a profit, if a non-mella the
- (2) Refuse to aid or participate in conduct that the practitioner believes to be unlawful, even though there is some support for an argument that the conduct is legal.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.85 Representing a client within the bounds c**of the law:** 5. face transpare though tamedet mag A

- (a) In representation of a client, a practitioner shall
- (1) Initiate or defend any proceeding before the Office, assert a position, conduct a defense, delay a trial or proceeding before the Office, or take other action on behalf of the practitioner's client when the practitioner knows or when it is obvious that such action would serve merely to harass or maliciously injure another.
- (2) Knowingly advance a claim or defense that is unwarranted under existing law, except that a practitioner may advance such claim or defense if it can be supported by good faith argument for an extension, modification, or reversal of existing law.
- (3) Conceal or knowingly fail to disclose that which the practitioner is required by law to reveal.
- (4) Knowingly use perjured testimony or false evidence.
- (5) Knowingly make a false statement of law or fact.
- (6) Participate in the creation or preservation of evidence when the practitioner knows or it is obvious that the evidence is false.
- (7) Counsel or assist a client in conduct that the practitioner knows to be illegal or fraudulent.
- (8) Knowingly engage in other illegal conduct or conduct contrary to a Disciplinary Rule.
- (b) A practitioner who receives information clearly establishing that:

- (1) A client has, in the course of the represent perpetrated a fraud upon a person or tribunal shall promptly call upon the client to rectify the same, and if the client refuses or is unable to do so the practitioner shall reveal the fraud to the affected person or
- (2) A person other than a client has perpetrated a fraud upon a tribunal shall promptly reveal the fraud to the tribunal.

ather tip divise has

[50 PR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

[Reserved]

10.87 Communicating with one of adverse inge**lerest**e uit en Amedi inelogial lementint -

During the course of representation of a client, a practitioner shall not:

- (a) Communicate or cause another to communicate on the subject of the representation with a party the practitioner knows to be represented by another practitioner in that matter unless the practitioner has the prior consent of the other practitioner representing such other party or is authorized by law to do so. It is not improper, however, for a practitioner to encourage a client to meet with an opposing party for settlement discussions.
- (b) Give advice to a person who is not represented by a practitioner other than the advice to secure counsel, if the interests of such person are or have a reasonable possibility of being in conflict with the interests of the practitioner's client.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.88 Threatening criminal prosecution.

A practitioner shall not present, participate in presenting, or threaten to present criminal charges solely to obtain an advantage in any prospective or pending proceeding before the Office.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

Conduct in proceedings.

- (a) A practitioner shall not disregard or advise a client to disregard any provision of this Subchapter or a decision of the Office made in the course of a proceeding before the Office, but the practitioner may take appropriate steps in good faith to test the validity of such provision or decision.
- (b) In presenting a matter to the Office, a practitioner shall disclose:
- (1) Controlling legal authority known to the practitioner to be directly adverse to the position of the client and which is not disclosed by opposing counsel or an employee of the Office.
- (2) Unless privileged or irrelevant, the identities of the client the practitioner represents and of the persons who employed the practitioner.
- (c) In appearing in a professional capacity before a tribunal, a practitioner shall not:
- (1) State or allude to any matter that the practitioner has no reasonable basis to believe is relevant to the case or that will not be supported by admissible evidence.

(2) Ask any question that the practitioner has no reasonable basis to believe is relevant to the case and that is intended to degrade a witness or other person.

(3) Assert the practitioner's personal knowledge of the facts in issue, except when testifying as a witness.

- (4) Assert the practitioner's personal opinion as to the justness of a cause, as to the credibility of a witness, as to the culpability of a civil litigant, or as to the guilt or innocence of an accused; but the practitioner may argue, on the practitioner's analysis of the evidence, for any position or conclusion with respect to the matters stated herein.
- (5) Engage in undignified or discourteous conduct before the Office (see § 1.3 of the subchapter).
- (6) Intentionally or habitually violate any provision of this subchapter or established rule of evidence.

[50 FR 5180, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.90—10.91 [Reserved]

10.92 Contact with witnesses.

(a) A practitioner shall not suppress any evidence that the practitioner or the practitioner's client has a legal obligation to reveal or produce.

(b) A practitioner shall not advise or cause a person to be secreted or to leave the jurisdiction of a tribunal for the purpose of making the person unavailable as a witness therein.

- (c) A practitioner shall not pay, offer to pay, or acquiesce in the payment of compensation to a witness contingent upon the content of the witness' affidavit, testimony or the outcome of the case. But a practitioner may advance, guarantee, or acquiesce in the navment of:
- (1) Expenses reasonably incurred by a witness in attending, testifying, or making an affidavit.
- (2) Reasonable compensation to a witness for the witness' loss of time in attending, testifying, or making an affidavit.
- (3) A reasonable fee for the professional services of an expert witness.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.93 Contact with officials.

- (a) A practitioner shall not give or lend anything of value to a judge, official, or employee of a tribunal under circumstances which might give the appearance that the gift or loan is made to influence official action.
- (b) In an adversary proceeding, including any inter partes proceeding before the Office, a practitioner shall not communicate, or cause another to communicate, as to the merits of the cause with a judge, official, or Office employee before whom the proceeding is pending, except:
- (1) In the course of official proceedings in the cause.
- (2) In writing if the practitioner promptly delivers a copy of the writing to opposing counsel or to the adverse party if the adverse party is not represented by a practitioner.

- ed (3): Orally upon adequate notice to opposing counsel or to the adverse party if the adverse party is not represented by a practitioner sing a printing of the second
- (4) As otherwise authorized by law.

10.94-10.99 [Reserved]

10.100 Canon Babb of the late of the following

A practitioner should assist in improving the legal system.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.101 Action as a public official.

- (a) A practitioner who holds public office shall not:
- (1) Use the practitioner's public position to obtain, or attempt to obtain, a special advantage in legislative matters for the practitioner or for a client under circumstances where the practitioner knows or it is obvious that such action is not in the public interest.
- (2) Use the practitioner's public position to influence, or attempt to influence, a tribunal to act in favor of the practitioner or of a client.
- (3) Accept any thing of value from any person when the practitioner knows or it is obvious that the offer is for the purpose of influencing the practitioner's action as a public official.
- (b) A practitioner who is an officer or employee of the United States shall not practice before the Office in patent cases except as provided in § 10.6(d).

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.102 Statements concerning officials.

- (a) A practitioner shall not knowingly make false statements of fact concerning the qualifications of a candidate for election or appointment to a judicial office or to a position in the Office.
- (b) A practitioner shall not knowingly make false accusations against a judge, other adjudicatory officer, or employee of the Office.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.103 Practitioner candidate for judicial office.

A practitioner who is a candidate for judicial office shall comply with applicable provisions of law.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.104—10.109 [Reserved]

10.110 Canon 9.

A practitioner should avoid even the appearance of professional impropriety.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.111 Avoiding even the appearance of impropriety.

(a) A practitioner shall not accept private employment in a matter upon the merits of which he or she has acted in a judicial capacity.

matter in which he or the had personal responsibility while a public employer.

(c) A practitioner shall not state or imply that the practitioner is able to influence improperly or upon irrelevant grounds any tribunal, legislative body, or public official.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date:Mar. 8, 1985] | 004 GF

10.112 Preserving identity of funds and property of client.

(a) All funds of clients paid to a practitioner or a practitioner's firm, other than advances for costs and expenses, shall be deposited in one or more identifiable bank accounts maintained in the United States or, in the case of a practitioner having an office in a foreign country or registered under § 10.6(c), in the United States or the foreign country.

(b) No funds belonging to the practitioner or the practitioner's firm shall be deposited in the bank accounts required by paragraph (a) of this section

except as follows:

(1) Funds reasonably sufficient to pay bank charges

may be deposited therein.

- (2) Funds belonging in part to a client and in part presently or potentially to the practitioner or the practitioner's firm must be deposited therein, but the portion belonging to the practitioner or the practitioner's firm may be withdrawn when due unless the right of the practitioner or the practitioner's firm to receive it is disputed by the client, in which event the disputed portion shall not be withdrawn until the dispute is finally resolved.
 - (c) A practitioner shall:

(1) Promptly notify a client of the receipt of the client's funds, securities, or other properties.

(2) Identify and label securities and properties of a client promptly upon receipt and place them in a safe deposit box or other place of safekeeping as soon as practicable.

(3) Maintain complete records of all funds, securities, and other properties of a client coming into the possession of the practitioner and render appropriate accounts to the client regarding the funds, securities, or other properties.

(4) Promptly pay or deliver to the client as requested by a client the funds, securities, or other properties in the possession of the practitioner which the client

is entitled to receive.

[OMB Control No. 0651-0017.]

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.113—10.129 [Reserved]

INVESTIGATIONS AND DISCIPLINARY PROCEEDINGS

10.130 Reprimand, suspension or exclusion.

(a) The Commissioner may, after notice and opportunity for a hearing, (1) reprimand or (2) suspend or exclude, either generally or in any particular case, any individual, attorney, or agent shown to be incompetent or disreputable, who is guilty of gross misconduct, or who violates a Disciplinary Rule.

(b) Petitides to disqualify a practitioner in expanse or law paires dates in the Office are not governed by \$3 10:130 through 10:170 and will be handled on a case-by-case basis under such conditions as the Commissioner deems appropriate.

[50 PR 5181; Peb: 6, 1985] effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

to a to tribulary and to the compiler of the second tribulary and 10.131.

- (a) The Director is authorized to investigate possible violations of Disciplinary Rules by practitioners. See § 10.2(b)(2).
- (b) Practitioners shall report and reveal to the Director any knowledge or evidence required by § 10.24. A practitioner shall cooperate with the Director in connection with any investigation under paragraph (a) of this section and with officials of the Office in connection with any disciplinary proceeding instituted under § 10.132(b).
- (c) Any non-practitioner possessing knowledge or information concerning a violation of a Disciplinary Rule by a practitioner may report the violation to the Director. The Director may require that the report be presented in the form of an affidavit.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.132 Initiating a disciplinary proceeding; reference to an administrative law judge.

- (a) If after conducting an investigation under § 10.131(a) the Director is of the opinion that a practitioner has violated a Disciplinary Rule, the Director shall, after complying where necessary with the provisions of 5 U.S.C. 538(c), call a meeting of the Committee on Discipline. The Committee on Discipline shall then determine as specified in § 10.4(b) whether a disciplinary proceeding shall be instituted under paragraph (b) of this section.
- (b) If the Committee on Discipline determines that probable cause exists to believe that a practitioner has violated a Disciplinary Rule, the Director shall institute a disciplinary proceeding by filing a complaint under § 10.134. The complaint shall be filed in the Office of the Director. A disciplinary proceeding may result in:
 - (1) A reprimend, or
- (2) Suspension or exclusion of a practitioner from practice before the Office.
- (c) Upon the filing of a complaint under § 10.134, the Commissioner will refer the disciplinary proceeding to an administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5181, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.133 Conference between Director and practitioner; resignation.

- (a) General. The Director may confer with a practitioner concerning possible violations by the practitioner of a Disciplinary Rule whether or not a disciplinary proceeding has been instituted.
- (b) Resignation. Any practitioner who is the subject of an investigation under § 10.131 or against whom complaint has been filed under § 10.134 may resign from practice before the Office only by submitting

with the Director an affidavit stating his or her desire to resign.

- (c) If filed prior to the date set by the administrative law judge for a hearing, the affidavit shall state that and many limits 18618. The common between
- (1) The resignation is freely and voluntarily proffered; was a complete with a substance of the contract of the con-
- (2) The practitioner is not acting under durers or coercion from the Office;

(3) The practitioner is fully aware of the implica-

tions of filing the resignation:

(4) The practitioner is aware (i) of a pending investigation or (ii) of charges arising from the complaint alleging that he or she is guilty of a violation of the Patent and Trademark Office Code of Professional Responsibility, the nature of which shall be set forth by the practitioner to the satisfaction of the Director;

(5) The practitioner acknowledges that, if and when he or she applies for reinstatement under § 10.160, the Director will conclusively presume, for the limited purpose of determining the application for reinstate-

- (i) The facts upon which the complaint is based are true andbro sai tolt seriaper nelection as that of the
- (ii) The practitioner could not have successfully defended himself or herself against (A) charges predicated on the violation under investigation or (B) charges set out in the complaint filed against the practitioner.
- (d) If filed on or after the date set by the administrative law judge for a hearing, the affidavit shall make the statements required by paragraphs (b) (1) through (4) of this section and shall state that:

(1) The practitioner acknowledges the facts upon

which the complaint is based are true; and

- (2) The resignation is being submitted because the practitioner could not successfully defend himself or herself against (i) charges predicated on the violation under investigation or (ii) charges set out in the complaint.
- (e) When an affidavit under paragraphs (b) or (c) of this section is received while an investigation is pending, the Commissioner shall enter an order excluding the practitioner "on consent." When an affidavit under paragraphs (b) or (c) of this section is received after a complaint under § 10.134 has been filed, the Director shall notify the administrative law judge. The administrative law judge shall enter an order transferring the disciplinary proceeding to the Commissioner and the Commissioner shall enter an order excluding the practitioner "on consent."

(f) Any practitioner who resigns from practice before the Office under this section and who intends to reapply for admission to practice before the Office must comply with the provisions of § 10.158.

(g) Settlement. Before or after a complaint is filed under § 10.134, a settlement conference may occur between the Director and a practitioner for the purpose of settling any disciplinary matter. If an offer of settlement is made by the Director or the practitioner and is not accepted by the other, no reference to the offer of settlement or its refusal shall be admissible in

evidence in the disciplinary proceeding unless both the Director and the practitioner agree in writing. [50 FR 5182, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.134

- Complaint. (a) A complaint instituting a disciplinary proceeding shall:
- (1) Name the practitioner, who may then be referred to as the "respondent."
- (2) Give a plain and concise description of the alleged violations of the Disciplinary Rules by the prac-
- (3) State the place and time for filing an answer by the respondent.
- (4) State that a decision by default may be entered against the respondent if an answer is not timely filed.

(5) Be signed by the Director.

(b) A complaint will be deemed sufficient if it fairly informs the respondent of any violation of the Disciplinary Rules which form the basis for the disciplinary proceeding so that the respondent is able to adel <u>def bodhrydda d'Ass</u> yasb respondent flata deer quately prepare a defense.

[50 FR 5182, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.135 Gentle Service of complaint.

- (a) A complaint may be served on a respondent in any of the following methods:
- (1) By handing a copy of the complaint personally to the respondent, in which case the individual handing the complaint to the respondent shall file an affidavit with the Director indicating the time and place the complaint was handed to the respondent.
- (2) By mailing a copy of the complaint by "Express Mail" or first-class mail to:
- (i) A registered practitioner at the address for which separate notice was last received by the Director or
- (ii) A non-registered practitioner at the last address for the respondent known to the Director.
- (3) By any method mutually agreeable to the Director and the respondent.
- (b) If a complaint served by mail under paragraph (a)(2) of this section is returned by the U.S. Postal Service, the Director shall mail a second copy of the complaint to the respondent. If the second copy of the complaint is also returned by the U.S. Postal Service, the Director shall serve the respondent by publishing an appropriate notice in the Official Gazette for four consecutive weeks, in which case the time for answer shall be at least thirty days from the fourth publication of the notice.
- (c) If a respondent is a registered practitioner, the Director may serve simultaneously with the complaint a letter under § 10.11(b). The Director may require the respondent to answer the § 10.11(b) letter within a period of not less than 15 days. An answer to the § 10.11(b) letter shall constitute proof of service. If the respondent fails to answer the § 10.11(b) letter, his or her name will be removed from the register as provided by § 10.11(b).



28.1.612

(d) If the respondent is represented by an attorney under \$ 10.140(a), a copy of the complaint shall also be served on the attorney.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.136 Answer to complaint.

- (a) Time for answer. An answer to a complaint shall be filed within a time set in the complaint which shall be not less than thirty days.
- (b) With whom filed. The answer shall be filed in writing with the administrative law judge. The time for filing an answer may be extended once for a period of no more than thirty days by the administrative law judge upon a showing of good cause provided a motion requesting an extension of time is filed within thirty days after the date the complaint is filed by the Director. A copy of the answer shall be served on the Director.
- (c) Content. The respondent shall include in the answer a statement of the facts which constitute the grounds of defense and shall specifically admit or deny each allegation set forth in the complaint. The respondent shall not deny a material allegation in the complaint which the respondent knows to be true or state that respondent is without sufficient information to form a belief as to the truth of an allegation when in fact the respondent possesses that information. The respondent shall also state affirmatively special matters of defense.
- (d) Failure to deny allegations in complaint. Every allegation in the complaint which is not denied by a respondent in the answer is deemed to be admitted and may be considered proven. No further evidence in respect of that allegation need be received by the administrative law judge at any hearing. Failure to timely file an answer will constitute an admission of the allegations in the complaint.
- (3) Reply by Director. No reply to an answer is required by the Director and any affirmative defense in the answer shall be deemed to be denied. The Director may, however, file a reply if he or she chooses or if ordered by the administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, 50 FR 25073, June 17, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.137 Supplemental complaint.

False statements in an answer may be made the basis of a supplemental complaint.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.138 Contested case.

Upon the filing of an answer by the respondent, a disciplinary proceeding shall be regarded as a contested case within the meaning of 35 U.S.C. 24. Evidence obtained by a subpoena issued under 35 U.S.C. 24 shall not be admitted into the record or considered unless leave to proceed under 35 U.S.C. 24 was previously authorized by the administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

- 10.139 Administrative law judge; appointment; responsibilities; review of interlocutory orders; stays.
- (a) Appointment. An administrative law judge, appointed under 5 U.S.C. 3105, shall conduct disciplinary proceedings as provided by this part.
- (b) Responsibilities. The administrative law judge shall have authority to:
 - (1) Administer oaths and affirmations:
 - (2) Make rulings upon motions and other requests;
- (3) Rule upon offers of proof, receive relevant evidence, and examine witnesses;
- (4) Authorize the taking of a deposition of a witness in lieu of personal appearance of the witness before the administrative law judge:
- (5) Determine the time and place of any hearing and regulate its course and conduct;
- (6) Hold or provide for the holding of conferences to settle or simplify the issues;
- (7) Receive and consider oral or written arguments on facts or law:
- (8) Adopt procedures and modify procedures from time to time as occasion requires for the orderly disposition of proceedings;
- (9) Make initial decisions under § 10.154; and
- (10) Perform acts and take measures as necessary to promote the efficient and timely conduct of any disciplinary proceeding.
- (c) Time for making initial decision. The administrative law judge shall set times and exercise control over a disciplinary proceeding such that an initial decision under § 10.134 is normally issued within six months of the date a complaint is filed. The administrative law judge may, however, issue an initial decision more than six months after a complaint is filed if in his or her opinion there exist unusual circumstances which preclude issuance of an initial decision within six months of the filing of the complaint.
- (d) Review of interlocutory orders. An interlocutory order of an administrative law judge will not be reviewed by the Commissioner except:
- (1) when the administrative law judge shall be of the opinion (i) that the interlocutory order involves a controlling question of procedure or law as to which there is a substantial ground for a difference of opinion and (ii) that an immediate decision by the Commissioner may materially advance the ultimate termination of the disciplinary proceeding; or
- (2) in an extraordinary situation where justice requires review.
- (e) Stays pending review of interlocutory order. If the Director or a respondent seeks review of an interlocutory order of an administrative law judge under paragraph (b)(2) of this section, any time period set for taking action by the administrative law judge shall not be stayed unless ordered by the Commissioner or the administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, 50 FR 25073, June 17, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

on of whise year a galler aft of nongeneral on brong

(a) A respondent may be represented before the Office in connection with an investigation or disciplinary proceeding by an attorney. The attorney shall file a written declaration that he or she is an attorney within the meaning of § 10.1(c) and shall state:

(1) The address to which the attorney wants correspondence related to the investigation or disciplinary

proceeding sent; and

(2) A telephone number where the attorney may be

reached during normal business hours.

(b) The Commissioner shall designate at least two associate solicitors in the Office of the Solicitor to act as representatives for the Director in disciplinary proceedings. In prosecuting disciplinary proceedings, the designated associate solicitors shall not involve the Solicitor or the Deputy Solicitor. The Solicitor and the Deputy Solicitor shall remain insulated from the investigation and prosecution of all disciplinary proceedings in order that they shall be available as counsel to the Commissioner in deciding disciplinary proceedings.

[50 FR 5183, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.141 grade Filling of papers, they were git out to

(a) The provisions of § 1.8 of this subchapter do not

apply to disciplinary proceedings.

(b) All papers filed after the complaint and prior to entry of an initial decision by the administrative law judge shall be filed with the administrative law judge at an address or place designated by the administrative law judge. All papers filed after entry of an initial decision by the administrative law judge shall be filed with the Director. The Director shall promptly forward to the Commissioner any paper which requires action under this part by the Commissioner.

(c) The administrative law judge or the Director may provide for filing papers and other matters by

hand or by "Express Mail."

[50 FR 5184, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.142 Service of papers.

(a) All papers other than a complaint shall be served on a respondent represented by an attorney by:

(1) Delivering a copy of the paper to the office of

the attorney; or

(2) Mailing a copy of the paper by first-class mail or "Express Mail" to the attorney at the address provided by the attorney under § 10.140(a)(1); or

(3) Any other method mutually agreeable to the at-

torney and a representative for the Director.

(b) All papers other than a complaint shall be served on a respondent who is not represented by an attorney by:

(1) Delivering a copy of the paper to the respond-

ent; or

(2) Mailing a copy of the paper by first-class mail or "Express Mail" to the respondent at the address to which a complaint may be served or such other address as may be designated in writing by the respondent; or

- (3) Any other method mutually agreeable to the respondent and a representative of the Director of the
- (c) A respondent shall serve on the representative for the Director one copy of each paper filed with the administrative law judge or the Director. A paper may be served on the representative for the Director by:
- (1) Delivering a copy of the paper to the representative; or
- (2) Mailing a copy of the paper by first-class mail or "Express Mail" to an address designated in writing by the representative; or

(3) Any other method mutually agreeable to the re-

spondent and the representative.

- (d) Each paper filed in a disciplinary proceeding shall contain therein a certificate of service indicating:
- (1) The date on which service was made; and
 - (2) The method by which service was made.
- sioner may require that a paper be served by hand or by "Express Mail." you again that a paper be served by hand or by "Express Mail."
- (f) Service by mail is completed when the paper mailed in the United States is placed into the custody of the U.S. Postal Service.

[50 FR 5184, Peb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.143 And Motions, the sales we same the ter

Motions may be filed with the administrative law judge. The administrative law judge will determine on a case-by-case basis the time period for response to a motion and whether replies to responses will be authorized. No motion shall be filed with the administrative law judge unless such motion is supported by a written statement by the moving party that the moving party or attorney for the moving party has conferred with the opposing party or attorney for the opposing party in an effort in good faith to resolve by agreement the issues raised by the motion and has been unable to reach agreement. If issues raised by a motion are resolved by the parties prior to a decision on the motion by the administrative law judge, the parties shall promptly notify the administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5184, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.144 Hearings.

- (a) The administrative law judge shall preside at hearings in disciplinary proceedings. Hearings will be stenographically recorded and transcribed and the testimony of witnesses will be received under oath or affirmation. The administrative law judge shall conduct hearings in accordance with 5 U.S.C. 556. A copy of the transcript of the hearing shall become part of the record. A copy of the transcript shall be provided to the Director and the respondent at the expense of the Office.
- (b) If the respondent to a disciplinary proceeding fails to appear at the hearing after a notice of hearing has been given by the administrative law judge, the administrative law judge may deem the respondent to



have waived the right to a hearing and may proceed with the hearing in the absence of the respondent.

the public except that the Director may grant a request by a respondent to open his or her hearing to the public and make the record of the disciplinary proceeding available for public inspection, provided, Agreement is reached in advance to exclude from public disclosure information which is privileged or confidential under applicable laws or regulations. If a disciplinary proceeding results in disciplinary action against a practitioner, and subject to § 10.159(c), the record of the entire disciplinary proceeding, including any settlement agreement, will be available for public inspection.

[50 FR 5184, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.145 Proof; variance; amendment of pleadings.

In case of a variance between the evidence and the allegations in a complaint, answer, or reply, if any, the administrative law judge may order or authorize amendment of the complaint, answer, or reply to conform to the evidence. Any party who would otherwise be prejudiced by the amendment will be given reasonable opportunity to meet the allegations in the complaint, answer, or reply, as amended, and the administrative law judge shall make findings on any issue presented by the complaint, answer, or reply as amended.

[50 FR 5184, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mer. 8, 1985]

10.146-10.148 [Reserved]

10.149 Burden of proof.

In a disciplinary proceeding, the Director shall have the burden of proving his or her case by clear and convincing evidence and a respondent shall have the burden of proving any affirmative defense by clear and convincing evidence.

[50 FR 5184, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.150 Evidence.

(a) Rules of evidence. The rules of evidence prevailing in courts of law and equity are not controlling in hearings in disciplinary proceedings. However, the administrative law judge shall exclude evidence which is irrelevant, immaterial, or unduly repetitious.

(b) Depositions. Depositions of witnesses taken pursuant to § 10.151 may be admitted as evidence.

- (c) Government documents. Official documents, records, and papers of the Office are admissible without extrinsic evidence of authenticity. These documents, records and papers may be evidenced by a copy certified as correct by an employee of the Office.
- (d) Exhibits. If any document, record, or other paper is introduced in evidence as an exhibit, the administrative law judge may authorize the withdrawal of the exhibit subject to any conditions the administrative law judge deems appropriate.

(e) Objections. Objections to evidence will be in short form, stating the grounds of objection. Objec-

tions and rulings on objections will be a part of the record. No exception to the ruling is necessary to preserve the rights of the parties:

[50 PR 5184, Pob. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.151 we a Depositions, it is classifully defined a wife

- (a) Depositions for use at the hearing in lieu of personal appearance of a witness before the administrative law judge may be taken by respondent or the Director upon a showing of good cause and with the approval of, and under such conditions as may be deemed appropriate by, the administrative law judge. Depositions may be taken upon oral or written questions, upon not less than ten days written notice to the other party, before any officer authorized to administer an oath or affirmation in the place where the deposition is to be taken. The requirement of ten days notice may be waived by the parties and depositions may then be taken of a witness and at a time and place mutually agreed to by the parties. When a deposition is taken upon written questions, copies of the written questions will be served upon the other party with the notice and copies of any written cross-questions will be served by hand or "Express Mail" not less than five days before the date of the taking of the deposition unless the parties mutually agree otherwise. A party on whose behalf a deposition is taken shall file a copy of a transcript of the deposition signed by a court reporter with the administrative law judge and shall serve one copy upon the opposing party. Expenses for a court reporter and preparing, serving, and filing depositions shall be borne by the party at whose instance the deposition is taken.
- (b) When the Director and the respondent agree in writing, a deposition of any witness who will appear voluntarily may be taken under such terms and condition as may be mutually agreeable to the Director and the respondent. The deposition shall not be filed with the administrative law judge and may not be admitted in evidence before the administrative law judge unless he or she orders the deposition admitted in evidence. The admissibility of the deposition shall lie within the discretion of the administrative law judge who may reject the deposition on any reasonable basis including the fact that demeanor is involved and that the witness should have been called to appear personally before the administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5185, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.152 Discovery.

Discovery shall not be authorized except as follows:

- (a) After an answer is filed under § 10.136 and when a party establishes in a clear and convincing manner that discovery is necessary and relevant, the administrative law judge, under such conditions as he or she deems appropriate, may order an opposing party to:
- (1) Answer a reasonable number of written requests for admission or interrogatories;

- (2) Produce for inspection and copying a reasonable number of documents; and
- (3) Produce for inspection a reasonable number of things other than documents.
- graph (a) of this section of any matter which:
- (1) Will be used by another party solely for impeachment or cross-examination:
- (2) Is not available to the party under 35 U.S.C. § 122:
- (3) Relates to any disciplinary proceeding commenced in the Patent and Trademark Office prior to March 8, 1985;
- (4) Relates to experts except as the administrative law judge may require under paragraph (e) of this section.
 - (5) Is privileged; or
- (6) Relates to mental impressions, conclusions, opinions, or legal theories of any attorney or other representative of a party.
- (c) The administrative law judge may deny discovery requested under paragraph (a) of this section if the discovery sought:
 - (1) Will unduly delay the disciplinary proceeding;
- (2) Will place an undue burden on the party required to produce the discovery sought; or
- (3) Is available (i) generally to the public, (ii) equally to the parties; or (iii) to the party seeking the discovery through another source.
- (d) Prior to authorizing discovery under paragraph (a) of this section, the administrative law judge shall require the party seeking discovery to file a motion (§ 10.143) and explain in detail for each request made how the discovery sought is necessary and relevant to an issue actually raised in the complaint or the answer.
- (e) The administrative law judge may require parties to file and serve, prior to any hearing, a pre-hearing statement which contains:
- (1) A list (together with a copy) of all proposed exhibits to be used in connection with a party's case-inchief.
 - (2) A list of proposed witnesses,
 - (3) As to each proposed expert witness:
- (i) An identification of the field in which the individual will be qualified as an expert;
- (ii) A statement as to the subject matter on which the expert is expected to testify; and
- (iii) A statement of the substance of the facts and opinions to which the expert is expected to testify,
- (4) The identity of government employees who have investigated the case, and
- (5) Copies of memoranda reflecting respondent's own statements to administrative representatives.
- (f) After a witness testifies for a party, if the opposing party requests, the party may be required to produce, prior to cross-examination, any written statement made by the witness.

[50 FR 5185, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.153 Proposed findings and conclusions;

Except in cases when the respondent has failed to answer the complaint, the administrative law judge, prior to making an initial decision, shall afford the parties a reasonable opportunity to submit proposed findings and conclusions and a post-hearing memorandum in support of the proposed findings and conclusions.

[50 FR 5185, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.154 Initial decision of administrative law judge.

- (a) The administrative law judge shall make an initial decision in the case. The decision will include (1) a statement of findings and conclusions, as well as the reasons or basis therefore with appropriate references to the record, upon all the material issues of fact, law, or discretion presented on the record, and (2) an order of suspension or exclusion from practice, an order of reprimand, or an order dismissing the complaint. The administrative law judge shall file the decision with the Director and shall transmit a copy to the representative of the Director and to the respondent. In the absence of an appeal to the Commissioner, the decision of the administrative law judge will, without further proceedings, become the decision of the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks thirty (30) days from the date of the decision of the administrative law judge.
- (b) The initial decision of the administrative law judge shall explain the reason for any penalty or reprimand, suspension or exclusion. In determining any penalty, the following should normally be considered:
 - (1) The public interest;
- (2) The seriousness of the violation of the Disciplinary Rule;
 - (3) The deterrent effects deemed necessary:
 - (4) The integrity of the legal profession; and
 - (5) Any extenuating circumstances.

[50 FR 5185, Feb. 6, 1985, 50 FR 25073, June 17, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.155 Appeal to the Commissioner.

(a) Within thirty (30) days from the date of the initial decision of the administrative law judge under § 10.154, either party may appeal to the Commissioner. An appeal by the respondent will be filed with the Director in duplicate and will include exceptions to the decisions of the administrative law judge and supporting reasons for those exceptions. If the Director files the appeal, the Director shall serve a copy of the appeal. Within thirty (30) days after receipt of an appeal or copy thereof, the other party may file a reply brief, in duplicate with the Director. If the Director files the reply brief, the Director shall serve a copy of the reply brief, Upon the filing of an appeal and a reply brief, if any, the Director shall transmit the entire record to the Commissioner.

(b) The appeal will be decided by the Commissioner on the record made before the administrative law

judge.

(c) The Commissioner may order reopening of a disciplinary proceeding in accordance with the principles which govern the granting of new trials. Any request to reopen a disciplinary proceeding on the basis of newly discovered evidence must demonstrate that the newly discovered evidence could not have been discovered by due diligence.

[50 FR 5185, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.156 Decision of the Commissioner.

- (a) An appeal from an initial decision of the administrative law judge shall be decided by the Commissioner. The Commissioner may affirm, reverse, or modify the initial decision or remand the matter to the administrative law judge for such further proceedings as the Commissioner may deem appropriate. Entry of a decision by the Commissioner is a final agency action in a disciplinary proceeding. In making a final decision, the Commissioner shall review the record or those portions of the record as may be cited by the parties in order to limit the issues. The Commissioner shall transmit a copy of the final decision to the Director and to the respondent.
- (b) A final decision of the Commissioner may dismiss a disciplinary proceeding, reprimand a practitioner, or may suspend or exclude the practitioner from practice before the Office.

[50 FR 5186, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.157 Review of Commissioner's final decision.

- (a) Review of the Commissioner's final decision in a disciplinary case may be had by a petition filed in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia. See 35 U.S.C. 32 and Local Rule 1-26 of the United States District Court for the District of Columbia.
- (b) The Commissioner may stay a final decision pending review of the Commissioner's final decision. [50 FR 5186, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.158 Suspended or excluded practitioner.

- (a) A practitioner who is suspended or excluded from practice before the Office under § 10.156(b) shall not engage in unauthorized practice of patent, trademark and other non-patent law before the Office.
- (b) Unless otherwise ordered by the Commissioner, any practitioner who is suspended or excluded from practice before the Office under § 10.156(b) shall:
- (1) Within 30 days of entry of the order of suspension or exclusion, notify all bars of which he or she is a member and all clients of the practitioner for whom he or she is handling matters before the Office in separate written communications of the suspension or exclusion and shall file a copy of each written communication with the Director.
- (2) Within 30 days of entry of the order of suspension or exclusion, surrender a client's active Office

case files to (i) the client or (ii) another practitioner designated by the client.

(3) Not hold himself or herself out as authorized to practice law before the Office and beauty controlled.

- (4) Promptly take any necessary and appropriate steps to remove from any telephone, legal, or other directory any advertisement, statement, or representation which would reasonably suggest that the practitioner is authorized to practice patent, trademark or other non-patent law before the Office, and within 30 days of taking those steps, file with the Director an affidavit describing the precise nature of the steps taken.
- (5) Not advertise the practitioner's availability or ability to perform or render legal services for any person having immediate, prospective, or pending business before the Office.

(6) Not render legal advice or services to any person having immediate, prospective, or pending business before the Office as to that business.

(7) Promptly take steps to change any sign identifying a practitioner's or the practitioner's firm's office and the practitioner's or the practitioner's firm's stationery to delete therefrom any advertisement, statement, or representation which would reasonably suggest that the practitioner is authorized to practice law before the Office.

(8) Within 30 days, return to any client any unearned funds, including any unearned retainer fee, and

any securities and property of the client.

- (c) A practitioner who is suspended or excluded from practice before the Office and who aids another practitioner in any way in the other practitioner's practice of law before the Office, may, under the direct supervision of the other practitioner, act as a para-legal for the other practitioner or perform other services for the other practitioner which are normally performed by lay-persons, provided:
- (1) The practitioner who is suspended or excluded is:
 - (i) A salaried employee of:
 - (A) The other practitioner;
 - (B) The other practitioner's law firm; or
- (C) A client-employer who employs the other practitioner as a salaried employee;
- (2) The other practitioner assumes full professional responsibility to any client and the Office for any work performed by the suspended or excluded practitioner for the other practitioner;
- (3) The suspended or excluded practitioner, in connection with any immediate, prospective, or pending business before the Office, does not:
- (i) Communicate directly in writing, orally, or otherwise with a client of the other practitioner;
- (ii) Render any legal advice or any legal services to a client of the other practitioner; or
- (iii) Meet in person or in the presence of the other practitioner with:
- (A) Any Office official in connection with the prosecution of any patent, trademark, or other case;

- (B) Any client of the other practitioner, the other practitioner's law firm, or the client-employer of the other practitioner;
- (C) Any witness or potential witness which the other practitioner, the other practitioner's law firm, or the other practitioner's client-employer may or intends to call as a witness in any proceeding before the Office. The term "witness" includes individuals who will testify orally in a proceeding before, or sign an affidavit or any other document to be filed in, the Office.
- (d) When a suspended or excluded practitioner acts as a para-legal or performs services under paragraph (c) of this section, the suspended or excluded practitioner shall not thereafter be reinstated to practice before the Office unless:
- (1) The suspended or excluded practitioner shall have filed with the Director an affidavit which (i) explains in detail the precise nature of all para-legal or other services performed by the suspended or excluded practitioner and (ii) shows by clear and convincing evidence that the suspended or excluded practitioner has complied with the provisions of this section and all Disciplinary Rules, and
- (2) The other practitioner shall have filed with the Director a written statement which (i) shows that the other practitioner has read the affidavit required by subparagraph (d)(1) of this section and that the other practitioner believes every statement in the affidavit to be true and (ii) states why the other practitioner believes that the suspended or excluded practitioner has complied with paragraph (c) of this section.

[50 FR 5186, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.159 Notice of suspension or exclusion.

- (a) Upon issuance of a final decision reprimanding a practitioner or suspending or excluding a practitioner from practice before the Office, the Director shall give notice of the final decision to appropriate employees of the Office and to interested departments, agencies, and courts of the United States. The Director shall also give notice to appropriate authorities of any State in which a practitioner is known to be a member of the bar and any appropriate bar association.
- (b) The Director shall cause to be published in the Official Gazette the name of any practitioner suspended or excluded from practice. Unless otherwise ordered by the Commissioner, the Director shall publish in the Official Gazette the name of any practitioner reprimanded by the Commissioner.
- (c) The Director shall maintain records, which shall be available for public inspection, of every disciplinary proceeding where a practitioner is reprimanded, suspended, or excluded unless the Commissioner orders that the proceeding be kept confidential.

[50 FR 5187, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.160 Petition for reinstatement.

(a) A petition for reinstatement of a practitioner suspended for a period of less than five years will not

- be considered until the period of suspension has passed.
- (b) A petition for reinstatement of a practitioner excluded from practice will not be considered until five years after the effective date of the exclusion.
- (c) An individual who has resigned under § 10.133 or who has been suspended or excluded may file a petition for reinstatement. The Director may grant a petition for reinstatement when the individual makes a clear and convincing showing that the individual will conduct himself or herself in accordance with the regulations of this part and that granting a petition for reinstatement is not contrary to the public interest. As a condition to reinstatement, the Director may require the individual to:
- (1) Meet the requirements of § 10.7, including taking and passing an examination under § 10.7(b) and
- (2) Pay all or a portion of the costs and expenses, not to exceed \$1,500, of the disciplinary proceeding which led to suspension or exclusion.
- (d) Any suspended or excluded practitioner who has violated the provisions of § 10.158 during his or her period of suspension or exclusion shall not be entitled to reinstatement until such time as the Director is satisfied that a period of suspension equal in time to that ordered by the Commissioner or exclusion for five years has passed during which the suspended or excluded practitioner has complied with the provisions of § 10.158.
- (e) Proceedings on any petition for reinstatement shall be open to the public. Before reinstating any suspended or excluded practitioner, the Director shall publish in the Official Gazette a notice of the suspended or excluded practitioner's petition for reinstatement and shall permit the public a reasonable opportunity to comment or submit evidence with respect to the petition for reinstatement.

[50 FR 5187, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.161 Savings clause.

- (a) A disciplinary proceeding based on conduct engaged in prior to the effective date of these regulations may be instituted subsequent to such effective date, if such conduct would continue to justify suspension or exclusion under the provisions of this part.
- (b) No practitioner shall be subject to a disciplinary proceeding under this part based on conduct engaged in before the effective date hereof if such conduct would not have been subject to disciplinary action before such effective date.

[50 FR 5187, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

10.162-10.169 [Reserved]

10.170 Suspension of rules.

(a) In an extraordinary situation, when justice requires, any requirement of the regulations of this part which is not a requirement of the statutes may be suspended or waived by the Commissioner or the Commissioner's designee, sua sponte, or on petition of any party, including the Director or the Director's repre-



sentative, subject to such other requirements as may be imposed.

kolika Sorijanov se por se objektiva sa sa bili

entral of the first of the second of the sec

one of the had a storm to be translated before the

sold passal leader of the property of the property and the first section of the first

and the second s

(b) Any petition under this section will not stay a

Committee of the state of the s

disciplinary proceeding unless ordered by the Commissioner or an administrative law judge.

[50 FR 5187, Feb. 6, 1985, effective date Mar. 8, 1985]

(a) Joseph Brag Bourg and John Wagang and Africa Wilder Contract of the con

The second secon

tian in de la grande planta de la destinación de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la companya del compan

i disebilita i ili kanale di salah sal Salah sa Salah s

INDEX—RULES RELATING TO PATENTS

Alterdoned applications:
Abandoned applications: Abandonment by failure to procedute
Abandonment for fallure to pay lates from
Destruction of
Express shandonment
Processing and retention fee
Referred to in issued patents
When to public
Abandonment of application. (See Abandoned applica- tions.)
Abstract of the disclosure1.72
Access, petition for
Address of the Patent and Trademark Office
Box FWC1.62(i)
Box M Fee
Box PCT1.1(b)
Box Reexam
ceive patent
Proof of authority
Admission to practice. (See Attorneys and agents.) Affidavit (see also Oath in patent application):
After appeal 1.195 In support of application for reissue 1.175
To overcome cited patent or publication1.131
Tearresine econode of exicetion 1.132
Agents. (See Attorneys and agents.)
Allowance and issue of patent: Amendment after allowance
Delayed payment of issue fee
Forfeited application
Issuance of patent 1.314
Notice of allowance
Patent to large if issue fee is not paid in full
Patent withheld for nonpayment of issue fee
Withdrawal from issue1.313
Allowed claims statement of grounds for rejecting, by Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences
Amendment:
Adding or substituting claims
After decision on appeal, based on new rejection of
Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences
After notice of allowance1.312
By patent owner1.530
Copying claim of another application
Deswites1.123
Entry and consideration of
Involving a departure from original invention1.118
Manner of making1.121
May be required
Numbering of claims 1.126
Of amendments
Of disclosure1.118
Of drawing
Paper and writing1.52
Petition from refusal to admit
Proposed during interference
Requisites of 1.33, 1.111, 1.115, 1.116, 1.121, 1.123, 1.124, 1.125

Blobs to assend	1 19
Amendment:—Continued Right to amend	1.3
Substitute execification	1.12
And the control of th	. 1.13
To accompany motion to amend interference	1.63
To applications in interference	1.63:
To correct isaccuracies or prolixity	1.11
To correspond to original drawing or specification	1.11
To preliminary statement in interference	1.620
To reissues1.173	, 1.174
To save from abandonment	1.153
Appeal to Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences: Action following decision	1 107
Affidavits after appeal	1.195
Brict	
Decision by Board	1.190
Examiner's answer	1.193
Fees	1.17
Hearing of	. 1.194
New grounds for refusing a patent	. 1.196
Repealing after decision	. s. 197 909 9
Reply brief	. 1.103
Requirements of	
Statement of grounds for rejecting, by Board of Ap-	
Statement of grounds for rejecting, by Board of Appeals.	. 1.196
Time periods	. 1.191
Appeal to Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit:	visión.
Fee provided by rules of court	. 1.301
From Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences	. 1.301
Notice and reasons of appeal	.1.3UZ 1.2D4
Applicant for patent	. 1.30% 1 AR
Change	
Deceased or insane inventor1.4	
Executor or administrator	1.42
Informed of serial number of application	1.55
Joint changed to sole	1.48
Letters for, sent to attorney or agent	1.33
May be represented by an attorney or agent	1:31
Personal attendance unnecessary	1:31
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3 1.33
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3 1.33
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3 1.33 1.48
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.33 1.48 1.48
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.53
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.53 1.14
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.54
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.54 1.52
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.54 1.55 1.77
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.2 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.53 1.14 1.54 1.55 1.52 1.79
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.56 1.52 1.78 2, 1.43
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.52 1.77), 1.62 1.78 2, 1.43
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.52 1.77), 1.62 1.78 2, 1.43 1.68
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.54 1.59 1.77), 1.62 1.78 , 1.43 1.68 1.56 1.56
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.54 1.59 1.77), 1.62 1.78 , 1.43 1.68 1.56 1.56
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.55 1.77), 1.62 1.78 1.68 1.56 1.56
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.56 1.77), 1.62 1.78 1.68 1.68 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.56 1.77), 1.62 1.78 1.68 1.68 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.68 1.68
Personal attendance unnecessary	
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.56 1.57 .), 1.62 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.58
Personal attendance unnecessary Required to conduct business with decorum and courtesy Required to report assistance received	1.31 1.3 1.33 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.56 1.57 .), 1.62 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.58
Personal attendance unnecessary	1.31 1.3 1.3 1.48 1.48 1.54 1.54 1.56 1.59 1.78 1.62 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56 1.56

INDEX - ARUBPORS PRINTER PROPERTY OF PARTY OF PA

e etsi\$		15
Application for patent-C	Continued Engineers And Continued	Mila
Language, paper, writin	g. margin	52
Lever name or own and	filing fee	33 aa
Names of all inventors of	required 1.41 L	53
New, after abendoamen	f. may use old drawings 1.	88
Non-English language	V 200 V 20 V 20 V 20 V 20 V 20 V 20 V 2	52
Owned by Government	e not to be returned	03 aa
Posts filed senerately	e not to be returned	Jy Sa
Parts of application desi	rably filed together1.	54
Parts of complete applic	etion1.	51
Patent open for inspecti	on1	11
Poloting to etomic coor		12
Reservation for future a	pplication not permitted1:	14 79
Retention fee	1.53(d)
Secrecy order	5.1-5	.8
Secret while pending	2.5° 43.	14
Serial number and filing	date	54 56
Tables and formulas	Or integration	58
To contain but one inve	ntion unless connected	11
To whom made	······································	51
Two or more by same p	arty with conflicting claims	18
Use of old drawing in no	ew application	58 14
Asidnee:	श्रीताम् ३३ श्रीताम् इतिहास))
Correspondence held with	th entire of entire interest	3
If of entire interest, pater	nt may issue to him	4
If of undivided part int	terest correspondence will be	
held with inventor	rest, must assent to application	3
for evisane of natent	rest, must assent to apprecation 1.171, 1.17	9
If of undivided part inter	rest, patent may issue jointly1.4	6
May conduct prosecution	n of application1.3	2
May take action in interf	erence 1.64	3
Patent will issue to, if a	assignment is recorded before 1.33	
Assignments and recording		4
Abstracts of title, fee for)
Conditional assignments.	1.33	ź
	f record1.33	
FCCS		1)
issue to assignee		4
Must be recorded in Par	tent and Trademark Office to	
issue patent to assignee	1.33	4
Orders for copies of		2
	nee1.33	
Recorded in regular orde	d	2
	B	
Records open to public in	nspection1.1.	2
	application	
What will be accepted to	er recording1.33	ı
Freezy		8
Attoeneus and acents:		
Acting in a representative	e capacity 1.33, 1.34	8
Advertising	10.32	2
Agents, registration of	10.6(b) ate as a revocation of power)
	ate as a revocation of power	
Attorneys at law, registra	ation of 10.6(a))
Certificate of good standi	ng1.21(a))
	onsibility10.20	
	t10.3	
ree on admission	1.21(a) and agents, registration of1.21(c)) h
Former examiners, registr	and agents, registration of	ĺ
General powers not recog	znized 1.34	ļ
Government officers and	employees as 10.6(d))
Limited recognition) :
May be refused recognition	on for misconduct10.15	
BENEVER CANDER PERSONNER PROPERTY FOR INCIDENT		

લાવક પ્રાપ્તી	
Attorneys and agents—Continued Office cannot aid in selection of	Section or no
Personal interviews with engainers	122
Persons not registered or moognised	A.10
Power of attorney or authorization of agent	1.34
Professional condect	0.20
Registration of attorneys and agents	10.6
Removing names from registers	0.11
Representative capacity	1.34
Representing conflicting parties	.013
tesy	1.3
Requirements for registration	10.7
Revocation of power	1.36
Signature and certificate of attorney	
Suspension or disbarment proceedings	170
Withdrawal of	
Authorization of agents (See Attorneys and agents)	1
AND A CONTRACT OF THE STATE OF	4
All the second of the second o	d.
Balance in deposit account. Basic filing feeth phase days your feet vones and the second seed of the second second seed of the second second seed of the second seed of the second second second seed of the second se	1.25
Basic filing feeth anachtega vann (see vantas) is habeled	.16
Benefit of earlier application	.78
Basic filing fee Benefit of earlier application. Bill in equity. (See Civil action.) Board Appeals. (See Appeal to Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences.) Box FWC	54.
and Interferences.) including the state of t	TIA.
Box FWC	.62
Box PCT	(b)
Box Reexam.	(c)
At final bearing in interference Among the equition A 4.2: 103	686
In petitions to Commissioner	121
On appeal to Board	192
Briefs: At final hearing in interference	1.3
business to be transacted in writing	1.6
Bigging and the control of the contr	
Certificate of correction	323
Certificate of correction	23 .20
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325
Certificate of correction	.23 .20 .25 1.8
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570
Certificate of correction 1.322, 1.3 Fees 1 Mistakes not corrected 1.3 Certificate of mailing 1.3 Express mail 1 Certificate, Reexamination 1.5 Certified copies of records, papers, etc 1.5 Fee for certification 1.19	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b)
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b)
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 501
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 501 607
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 501 107
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 501 607 604
Certificate of correction	323 .20 .225 1.8 .10 .570 .13 (b) .58 .501 .007 .004
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 801 107 104
Certificate of correction	323 322 325 325 31.8 3.10 570 3.13 (b) 58 360 107 604 19 778 10 775 775
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 11.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 601 007 004
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 11.8 .10 570 .13 (b) .58 601 007 604
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 .670 .13 .658 .601 .07 .04 .19 .78 .10 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75
Certificate of correction	323 323 325 1.8 1.10 570 1.13 (b) 558 5601 107 775 775 775 775 775 775 775 775
Certificate of correction	323 323 325 1.8 1.10 570 1.13 (b) 558 601 107 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 76 99
Certificate of correction	323 .20 .225 1.8 .10 .58 .601 .007 .004 .13 .007 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .7
Certificate of correction 1.322, 1.3 Fees 1 Mistakes not corrected 1.3 Certificate of mailing 1.3 Express mail 1 Certificate, Reexamination 1.5 Certified copies of records, papers, etc 1.5 Fee for certification 1.19 Chemical and mathematical formulas and tables 1 Citation of prior art in patent 1.5 Citation of references 1.1 Civil action 1.303, 1.3 Claims (see also Examination of applications): 1.1 Amendment of 1.1 Conflicting, same applicant or owner 1.1 Date of inventors of 1.1 Dependent 1.1 May be in dependent form 1.1 Multiple dependent 1 Must conform to invention and specification 1 Notice of rejection of 1.1 Numbering of 1.1 Part of complete application 1.1 Plant patent 1.1 Rejection of 1.1	323 .20 .225 1.8 .10 .58 .501 .007 .004 .19 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75
Certificate of correction	323 .20 .225 1.8 .10 .58 .501 .007 .004 .19 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 .65 860 1 97 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 86
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 570 .13 .65 860 1 97 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 1 98 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 860 86
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 .13 .10 .558 .501 .007 .004 .19 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75
Certificate of correction	323 .20 325 1.8 .10 .58 .601 .007 .04 .13 .007 .04 .19 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75
Certificate of correction	323 .20 .25 1.8 .10 .58 .601 .007 .04 .13 .607 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .75 .7

wmsadd.
Commissioner of Patents and Trademerite—Continued 10.130 Reconsideration of cases decided by former 1.164 Return of papers in violation of rule 1.3 Composition of matter, specimens of ingredients may be
Release in divisions referred to
Complete against granteers, how presented
required
Concurrent office proceedings. 1.465
Conduct of restaministion proceedings 1.590 Conflicting claims, same applicant or owner in two or more applications 1.78
Continuing application for invention disclosed and claimed in prior application
Copies of patents, records, etc
Correction, certificate of
Correspondence:
All letters and communications to the Office to be addressed to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks.
Business with the Office to be transacted by
Double, with different parties in interest not allowed
Identification of application of patent in letter relating
to
Nature of
Receipt of letters and napers.
Resumed with principal, if power or authorization is revoked
Rules for conducting in general
When no attorney or agent
filed
Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, appeal to. (See Appeal to Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.)
p strong stron
Date of invention of subject matter of individual claims
Saturday, Sunday, or Federal holiday
Decision by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interfer-
Action following decision
Declaration (See also Oath in patent application): Foreign language
In lieu of oath
Definitions: Independent inventor
National and international applications1.9
Nonprofit organization
Small entity
Delivery of patent1.315
Deposit accounts
Deposit of computer program listings1.96 Depositions (See also Testimony in interferences):
Certificate of officer to accompany1.676
Formalities to be observed in preparing
To be sealed up, addressed, and forwarded to the
Commissioner

٠,	and the second s	Section
. 1	Description of invention. (See Specification.)	Sagaran da kala Senta kabil
1	Design Patent Applications:	eria i
. · · ·	Design Patent Applications: Arrangement of specification	1.15
61.	Cim	I. I 3
	Drawing	1.15
67	Filing foe	1.160
. !	lesue and term	1.15
	Lave for	1.120
	Oath	1 15
; ;	Rules applicable	1 18
٧.'	Title, description and claim	1 945
177	Determination of request for reexamination	66808
	Disbarment of attorneys and agents	
: 1	Disclaimer, statutory: During interference	orana.
3.3	Fee	1.20(d)
į.	Requirements of	
	Terminal	1.321
	Disclosure, amendments to not permitted	
Ľ	Disclosure document fee	1.21(c)
Ţ	Discovery in interferences1.	671, 1.687
) E	Division. (See Restriction of application.)	Distinct Table
I	Division of patent on reissue	1.177
C	Document supply fees	1.19
T	Drhuing:	4.855 27
	Amendment of I. Arrangement of views.	118. 1.123
	Arrangement of views	1.84(i)
~ 1	Character of lines.	
. 6.	Content of drawing	1.63
	Cost of copies of	1 10
ė,	Design application	1 152
	Extraneous matter	1 04/1
	Figure for Official Gezette	1 04/6-1
	Filed with application	1 01
114	Hatching and shading	1 04(4)
7	If of an improvement, must show connection with old	
	structure	4.69
	To it and the saint description will be extented	1.65
• †	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85
• •	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.85
• •	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.85 1.84(1)
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.85 1.84(1) 1.74
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83
-:	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e)
-:	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(a) 1.81
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(1) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84 4, 1.84(f)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84 4, 1.84(f) 1.174
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(e) 1.84(d)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(e) 1.84(d)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(e) 1.84(d)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.84(d)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(e) 1.84(d) 1.84(b)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(d) 1.84(d) 1.84(d) 1.84(d) 1.84(d)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.84(e) 1.84(d) 1.84(d) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.184(a) 1.184 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.84(d) 1.84(b) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(l) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.84(e) 1.84(d) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.88(g) 1.88(m)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.81(e) 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g)
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.81(e) 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.81(e) 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85
	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.81(e) 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85 1.84(g) 1.85 1.85
D	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.184(e) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(m) 1.84(m) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.85 1.855
D	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.184(e) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(m) 1.84(m) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.85 1.855
DEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.86(g) 1.86(g
DEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.86(g) 1.86(g
DEEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.81 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(g) 1.86(g) 1.86(g
DEEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(a) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.181 1.84(e) 1.184(b) 1.84(b) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.55 1.64(m) 1.51 56, 1.555
DEEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.181 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.51 56, 1.555
DEEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(I) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.84(m
DEEE	Inferior or defective drawings will be rejected	1.85 1.84(i) 1.74 1.83 1.84(e) 1.174 1.84(a) 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(f) 1.174 1.84(e) 1.84(f) 1.84(f) 1.84(g) 1.84(g) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.88 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.81 1.84(m) 1.84(m) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.85 1.84(m) 1.84(m) 1.85 1.85 1.84(m) 1.85 1.85 1.85 1.85 1.85 1.85 1.85 1.85

MANUAL OF PATENT EXAMINING PROCEDURE

Examination of applications Continued opposite for 1991 2.	Section
Examiner's action	1.104
International-type search. Nature of examination. Order of examination.	1.104
Order of examination	1.101
Passas (no allamana)	0 9.60
Reexamination after rejection if requested. Reexamination of original claims upon reissue.	
Regrammination of original claims upon release	1.176
E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	I. I 70
Rejection of claims	1.106
Suspension of Examination of papers by attorney or agent not permitted without authorization	1.103
without authorization	1 84
Esminers:	
Asswers on appeal	1.193
Compleints against	1.3
Interviews with	1.133
Executors	2, 1.44
Exhibits. (See Models and exhibits.) Export of technical data	a « 20
Existent phendomenat	1 2 2 2
"Express Mail" certificate of mailing	6. 1.10
Extension of time	. 1.136
Fee	1.17
Interference proceedings.	1.645
Reexamination proceedings	
OF FUNE FOR THE STATE OF THE ST	
PEDERAL REGISTER, publication of rules in	
Fees and payment of money:	1.352
Fees and payment of money: Coupons	8 94
Deposit accounts	1 25
Extension of time	1.136
Fee on appeal to the Court of Appeals for the Federal	1
Circuit provided by rules of court	. 1.301
Fees in case of petitions	. 1.181
Fees payable in advance	1.22
For international-type search report	.17(b)
Method of payment	. 23 1 23
Money by mail at risk of sender	1.23
Money paid by mistake	1.26
Reexamination request	
Refunds	1.26
Relating to international applications	1.445
Schedule of fees and charges	-1.21
Files and papers of abandoned applications, disposition	1 14
Files open to the public	1.11
Filing date of application	. 1.55
Filing fee part of complete application	1.51
Filing fees	1.16
Filing in Post Office	1.10
Final rejection:	1.000
Appeal from	1.191
Response to	1.116
When and how given	1.113
Foreign application	. 1.55
License to file5.11-	-5.33
Foreign country:	
Taking outh in	
Taking testimony in	8.054 01.11
Licensing 101.1-1	
Forfeited application, for nonpayment of issue fee	1.316
Not cited as reference	1.108
Formulas and tables in patent applications	. 1.58
raud practiced or attempted on Office	. 1.56
G	
-	
Bazette. (See Official Gazette.)	
leneral authorization to charge deposit account	1.25
Jeneral information and correspondence	l-1.5
THE PARTY OF THE P	

Government employee; as atticine; or again. 100.1-100. Government employees, as atticine; or again. 100.1-100. Government interest in patent; recording of a superior of the first of the f	0 0
Government Patents Board. See Section 101.5-101.10, 102 Guardian of Insane period may apply for patents. 1.4	.5
Hearings: Before the Board of Patents Appeals and Interferences	
Fee for appeal hearing	7
Of motions in interferences	0
I	•
Identification of application, patent or registration	5
Independent inventor: Definition	0
States states and the state of	7
Information disclosure statement: At time of filing application	1
Content of	8
To comply with duty of disclosure and the second of the se	7
Information, Public	<i>y</i> S
Insane inventor, application by guardian of	9
ences, Preliminary Statement in interferences): Abandonment of the contest	5
Access to applications 1.612 Access to preliminary statement 1.631	2
Access to preliminary statement: 1.631 Action by examiner after interference. 1.664	
Action if statutory bar appears) (
Addition of new party by enaminer in-chief	١,
Appeal to the Court of Appeals for the Federal Cir-	
Cuit	5
Burden of proof	7
Claims copied from patent	7
Claims of defeated parties stand finally disposed of	1
Conflicting parties having same attorney	,
Declaration of interference	
Definition)
Discovery	
Dissolution on motion of examiner	
Extensions of time	
Failure to prepare for	
Final hearing briefs	
In what cases declared	
Interference with a patent	
party	
Jurisdiction of interference	
Matters considered in determining priority	
Nonpatentability argued at final hearing	
Notice and access to applications of opposing parties	
Notices and statements	
Order to show cause, judgment on the record	

MANUAL OF PATENTATAN ING PROCEDURE

man and	
Interferences—Continued Preliminary statement contents	
Preparation for 1.603-1.605	
Prosecution by assignee	
Recommendation, by Board of Patent Appeals and	
Interferences	
Resume filed by nategates during 1.662	
Requests for findings of fact and conclusions of law	
Review of decision by civil action	
Same party	
Same party	
Statement of, from examiner to Board	
Status of claims of defeated applicant after interfer-	
Statutory disclaimer by patentee during 1.662	
Suggestion of claims for interference	
Summary judgment1.617	
Suspension of ex parte prosecution	
Testimony copies 1.653	
Testimony copies	
International application. (See Patent Cooperation	
Treaty.)	
Laterview summary	
Investor (see also Applicant for patent, Oath in patent ap-	
Death or insanity of	
To make application	
Unavailable 1.47	
Inventor's certificate priority benefit	
Inventorship and date of invention of the subject matter of individual claims	
Essue fee	
lasue of patent. (See Allowance and issue of patent.)	
Issue of patent. (See Allowance and issue of patent.)	
Issue of patent. (See Allowance and issue of patent.) J Joinder of inventions in one application	
Issue of patent. (See Allowance and issue of patent.) Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignce 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents 1.317	
J Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inven-	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignce 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences. 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents. 1.317 Legal representative of decessed or incapacitated inventor. 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office, (See Correspondence.)	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignce 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences. 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents. 1.317 Legal representative of decessed or incapacitated inventor. 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office, (See Correspondence.)	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1–100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1–7.3	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents 102.1-102.6	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e)	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental 1.21(d)	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors. 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences. 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance. 1.312 Government inventions. 100.1-100.11 Of contested case. 1.211 Lapsed patents. 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor. 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee. 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent. 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing. 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents. 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental. M	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 L Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental 1.20	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignce 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences. 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents. 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor. 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee. 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent. 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing. 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents. 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental. M Maintenance fees. 1.20 Acceptance of delayed payment of 1.378	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance 1.312 Government inventions 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental 1.378 Maintenance fees 1.20 Acceptance of delayed payment of 1.378 Fee address for 1.363	
Joinder of inventions in one application 1.141 Joint inventors. 1.45, 1.47, 1.324 Joint patent to inventor and assignee 1.46, 1.334 Jurisdiction: After decision by Board of Patent Appeals and Inteferences. 1.197, 1.198 After notice of allowance. 1.312 Government inventions. 100.1-100.11 Of contested case 1.211 Lapsed patents. 1.317 Legal representative of deceased or incapacitated inventor. 1.42, 1.43 Letters to the Office. (See Correspondence.) Library service fee. 1.19(d) License and assignment of government interest in patent. 7.1-7.3 License for foreign filing. 5.11-5.17 Licensing of government owned foreign patents. 102.1-102.6 List of U.S. Patents classified in a subclass, cost of 1.19(e) Local delivery box rental. M Maintenance fees. 1.20 Acceptance of delayed payment of 1.378 Fee address for 1.363 Review of decision refusing to accept. 1.366	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application	
Joinder of inventions in one application	

Models and exhibits: where the sent continues they are the	- Secti
Coming of	8.0
Models and exhibits: Copies of. If not claimed within reasonable time, may be disposed by Commissioner.	od
of by Commissioner. If on examination model be found necessary requirements therefor will be made.	
therefor will be made.	1.9
In contested cases.	1.67
BERM W LEET REMAINS CERTAINS CONTRACTOR OF THE PROPERTY OF THE	8.7
Model not generally required as part of application patent	70
Not to be taken from the Office except in custody	1.9 of
Not to be taken from the Office except in custody sworn employee	1.9
Return of	1.9
Working model may be required	1.92
Working model may be required Money. (See Pees and payment of money.) Motions in interference.	1 633-1 63
E 1994 Constant State Constant	2.000
 Conductor Lead to the Montanian of the control of the	an established An englished
Name of applicant	1.41. 1.57
New matter inadmissible in application	I.II8
New matter inadmissible in reexamination 1.530	(d), 1.552(b)
New matter inadmissible in reissue	
Non-English language specification fee	B. 17(K)
Nonprofit organization:	2000 254 251 1.0
Status statement	1.27
Notice:	17.56
Of allowance of application	1.311
Of appeal to the Court of Appeals for the Federal City Cuit.	[+ -') 1201 1205
Of arbitration award	1.301, 1.304
Of defective reexamination request	1.510(c)
Of interference	1.611
Of oral hearings before Board of Patent Appeals an	
Interferences. Of rejection of an application.	
Of taking testimony	
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682 T
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682 T 1.613
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682 T 1.613
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682 T 1.613
Of use of official records as evidence	1.682 r 1.613 1.611
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles	1.682 f 1.613 1.611
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries	1.682 T1.6131.611
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States	1.682 f1.613 1.611
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor	1.682 71.6131.6111.661.661.661.66
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person	1.682 f1.6131.6611.6611.6661.42, 1.631.43, 1.63
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in foreign countries By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part	1.682 f1.6131.6611.6661.42, 1.631.43, 1.631.43, 1.631.66(1.43, 1.631.63(d)
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation in part Foreign language	1.682 f1.6131.6611.661.661.661.42, 1.631.63(a)1.63(d)1.63(d)1.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.691.69
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation in part Poreign language Inventor's Certificate	1.682 f1.6131.6611.661.661.661.42, 1.631.63(a)1.63(d)1.63(d)1.63(d)1.63
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor	1.682 f1.6131.6611.661.42, 1.631.43, 1.631.63(d)1.63(d)1.631.63
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old	1.682 f1.6111.6611.6611.661.661.63 (a)1.63 (b)1.63 (c)1.63 (d)1.63 (d)
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths	1.682 f1.6111.6611.6611.661.661.43, 1.631.63 (d)1.63 (d)1.64 (d)1.65 (d)1.65 (d)1.66 (d)
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Plant patent application	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in foreign countries By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Scaled	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Poreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Scaled Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Sealed Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Scaled Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Scaled Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers Oath in reissue application	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Scaled Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers Oath in reissue application Oath or declaration	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Sealed Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers Oath or declaration Plant patent application When international application enters national stage	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Sealed Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers Oath or declaration Plant patent application When international application enters national stage Object of the invention	
Of use of official records as evidence To conflicting parties who have the same attorney of agent To parties in interference cases O Oath in patent application: Apostilles Before whom taken in foreign countries Before whom taken in the United States By administrator or executor By guardian of insane person Certificate of Officer administering Continuation-in-part Foreign language Inventor's Certificate Made by inventor New oath required if original too old Officers authorized to administer oaths Part of complete application Person making Plant patent application Requirements of Ribboned to other papers Sealed Signature to Supplemental oath for matter disclosed but not originally claimed To acknowledge duty of disclosure When taken abroad to seal all papers Oath or declaration Plant patent application When international application enters national stage	

MANUAL OF PATENT EXAMINING PROCEDURE

Officers and employees, Government, acting as attorneys	Petition for reissue	Section 1.171, 1.172
or agents	ga Petition to Commissioner: Services Services	carrental
Official action, based exclusively upon the written	7-76 Fcc	1.17
record	For delayed payment of issue fee	1.317
Official business, should be transacted in writing	For license for foreign filing	BRITISH 5.12
Official Gazette:	For the recipal of an shandoned soullesting	3.1000/1.07.2 /1.137
Amendments to rules published in	From formal objections or requirements. From requirement for restriction	1.113, 1.181
One view of drawing published in	From requirement for restriction	1.144
Service of actices in	General reconcerds	I.181
Order of examination	In interferences	1.644
Order to reexamine	In reexamination	1.515(c)
Vides to reconstruction	On refusal of examiner to admit amendment	
	Questions not specifically provided for	
Papers badly written, printing or typewriting required 1.52	Reconsideration of cases decided by former Co	
Papers not received on Saturday, Sunday or holidays1.6	SIONETS	1.184
Patent application (See Application for patent.)	Suspension of rules	1.183
Patent attorneys and agents. (See Attorneys and agents.)	To exercise supervisory authority	
Patent Cooperation Treaty:	To make special	1.106
Amendments and corrections during international	Upon objection that appeal is informal	
processing	Ent - A	15 MATE 2 1 1
Applicant for international application 1.421	z mit puttut apputations:	TH 1011 149
Changes in name and address, where filed	Claim Constant April 100	1 164
Delays in meeting time limits	Applicant Claim Declaration	1.10°
Designation of States.	Description	1 167
Fee:	The state of the s	
Designation fees	Examination	1 167
Due on filing of international application1.431(c)	Fee for copies	1 10
Failure to pay results in withdrawal of application 1 431(c),	Filing fee	
1.432	Issue fee	1-18(6)
Filing and processing fees1.445	Oath	
Refunds.	Rules applicable	
Filing by other than inventor	Specification	
International application requirements	Specimena	
Claims 1.436	Post issuance fees	1.20
Description1.435	Post Office receipt as filing date	1.10
Drawings 1.437	Post Office receipt as filing date Postal emergency or interruption	1.6(d)
Physical requirements1.433	Power of attorney. (See Attorneys and agents.)	, ,
Request	Preliminary statement in interferences:	
International Bureau1.415	Access to	
Inventor deceased1.422	Contents of	
Inventor insane or legally incapacitated	Contents of, invention made abroad	
Inventors, joint	Correction of statement on motion	
Priority, claim for	Effect of statement	
Record copy to International Bureau, Transmittal pro-	Failure to file	1.639, 1.640
cedures1.461	In case of motion to amend interference	
Representation by attorney or agent	May be amended if defective	
Time limits for processing applications	Reliance on prior application	
United States as:	Requirement for	
Designated Office1.61, 1.414	Sealed before filing	1.627
International Searching Authority1.413	Service on opposing parties	
Receiving Office1.412	Subsequent testimony alleging prior dates excluded	
Unity of invention:	Time for filing	
Determination of	When opened to inspection	
Protest to lack of	Printing testimony	
atent policy, government	Prior art citation in patent	
atentee notified of interference	Prior art may be made of record in patent file	1.501
Available for license or sale, publication of notice	Prior art statement:	1.00
Certified copies of	Content of	
Correction of errors in	In reexamination	
Date, duration and form1.317	To comply with duty of disclosure	
Delivery of1.315	Updating prior to issuance of patent	1.99
Disclaimer 1.321	Priority of invention. (See Interferences.)	4.04
Identification required in letters concerning1.5	Priority, right of, under treaty or law	
Lapsed, for nonpayment of issue fee 1.317	Processing and retention fees	
Obtainable by civil action1.303	Protests to grant of patent	
Price of copies	Public information	
Records of, open to public1.11	Public use proceedings	
Reissuing of, when defective	FeePublication:	1.1/()
syment of fees		
ersonal attendance unnecessary1.2	Of patent based on international application	[.318

Of spannening time and force	
Publication—Continued Of reexamination certificate	1.570(1)
1937 1937 - Lander Spenstein tilling sin had	มู่ของ (พื้อที่) สอบ กระทัย ของพิสั
Reconsideration of cases decided by a former Co	1.10
singer	9 104
Reconsideration of Office action	1 1 1 2
Recording of assignments. (See Assignments and reing.)	cord-
Records of the Patent and Trademark Office	1 15_1 14
Records used as evidence in interference	1 687
Regamination:	***************************************
Amendments, manner of making	1.121(f)
Announcement in O.G	1.11(c)
Appeal to Board	1.191
Appeal to C.A.F.C.	1.301
Certificate	
Civil action	1.303
Concurrent office proceedings	
Correspondence address	1 22/0)
Decision of request	1818
Duty of disclosure	1.555
Examiner's action	1.104
Fee	1.20(c)
Fee charged to deposit account	
Fee refund	1.26
Identification in letter	1.5(d)
Initiated by Commissioner	1.520
Interference	1.200
Open to public	1 11(c)
Order	1.525
Reconsideration	1.112
Refund of fee	1.26
Reply by requester	1.535
Reply to action	
Request	1.510
Response consideration	
Service	
Statement of patent owner	1.530
Reference characters in drawings	1.74, 1.84(f)
References cited on examination1.10	14, 1.106, 1.107
Refund of money paid by mistake	
Register of Government interest in patents	
Rehearing: On appeal to Board	** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
Petition for, when time for appeal stayed	1.197
Reissues:	esteres secretar LadVIII
Applicants, assignees	1.172
Application for reissue	1.171
Application made and sworn to by inventor, if livin	g1.172
Declaration	1.175
Drawings	1.174
Examination of reisaue	
Filed during interference	
FIEG GUINK ICCREINHRION	1 16
	I . & V
Filing 100	1.11
Filing fee. Filing of announced in Official Gazette Grounds for and requirements.	1.171-1.179
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.179
Grounds for and requirements Issue fee Loss of original patent	1.171-1.179 1.18(a) 1.178
Grounds for and requirements Issue fee Loss of original patent Notice of reissue application	1.171–1.179 1.18(a) 1.178 1.179
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.179 1.18(a) 1.178 1.179
Grounds for and requirements	1.171–1.179 1.18(a) 1.178 1.179 1.175
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1751.11
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1751.111.176
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1711.111.1761.178
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1751.111.1761.178
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1751.111.1761.1771.173
Grounds for and requirements	1.171-1.1791.18(a)1.1781.1791.1751.111.1761.1771.173

Mil 1 4 61 6 common and a common and a beample and	Harrist In State
na viarred a	and acres was
After two rejections appeal may be taken from ex-	nmin- 🚈 💛
Applicant will be notified of rejection with reason	E. 83
references	t M
Based on fraud or violation of duty of disclosure	
Examiner may rely on admissions by applicant patent owner, or facts within examiner's kn	it or
patent owner, or facts within examiner's ki	iowl-
edge.	1.10
Formal chiections	1 104 1 10
On account of invention shown by others but	not
claimed, how overcome	1.13
Formal objections On account of invention shown by others but claimed, how overcome References will be cited Requisites of notice of	1.10
Requisites of notice of	1.106, 1.10
Reply by applicant or patent number	111
Reply by requester.	1.53
Reply by requester Representative capacity	1.34(a
Request for reconsideration	1.11
Request for reexamination	1.510
Reservation clauses not permitted	
Response time to Office action	1 141_1 144
Claims to nonelected invention withdrawa	1.14
Constructive election	1.165
Petition from requirements for	1.144
Provisional election	
Reconsideration of requirement.	
Requirement for	went
tion	
Retention fees	1.21(b)
Return of papers having a filing date	
	1.129
Revival of abandoned application	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(1)
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(f) 17(m)
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(f) 1.17(m) of
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(I) of 1.36
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(I) of1.36
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(I) of1.36
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(I) of1.36
Unavoidable abandonment fee	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) of 1.36
Unavoidable abandonment fee	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.552 1.553 1.673 1.611
Unavoidable abandonment fee	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.552 1.551 1.55 1.673 1.611 tent 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.553 1.673 1.611 tent 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.552 1.552 1.553 1.673 1.611 1.248 1.291 1.248 1.136
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.552 1.552 1.673 1.611 1.248 1.291 1.248 1.136
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.553 1.673 1.611 1.248 1.291 1.248 1.136 1.333 1.138
Unavoidable abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.673 1.611 1.ent 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.346 1.343 1.338 1.348
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.551 1.552 1.673 1.611 1.1292 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.333 1.138 1.57, 1.63
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(II)
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(II)
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(II)
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.55 1.55 1.55 1.673 1.611 tent 1.303 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.336 1.138 1.138 1.138 1.137 1.172
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.552 1.553 1.611 1ent 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.333 1.138 1.138 1.137, 1.63 1.172 1.192 1.27
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.36 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.552 1.553 1.673 1.611 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.138 1.138 1.138 1.172 1.172 1.19 1.27
Unintentional abandonment fee	1.17(m) 1.17(m) 1.36 1.36 1.351 1.352 1.352 1.552 1.552 1.673 1.611 1.248 1.291, 1.292 1.248 1.136 1.333 1.138 1.138 1.137 1.172 1.172 1.192 1.27 1.27

SALENT BULES PATENT BULES

Section	
Species of invention claimed	
Specification (see also Application for patent, Claims): Abstract	3
Amendments to	
Astangement, Clargeages et sice con este contrate de la lateration de lateration de la lateration de la lateration de lateration de lateration de lateration de lateration de la lateration de laterat	
Box mode.	
Chim-	
Contents of	
Cross-references to other applications	
Description of the invention	
Erasures and insertions must not be made by appli-	
cent	
1.121 If defective, reissue to correct	
Must coaclude with specific and distinct claim	
Must point out new improvements specifically1.71	
Must refer by figures to drawings	
Must set forth the precise invention	1
Not returned after completion	
Object of the invention 1.73	
Order of arrangement in framing	;
Paper, writing, margins. Part of complete application. Reference to drawings. Requirements of. Reservation clauses not permitted. 1.71 Substitute. 1.72 Substitute. 1.73	
Part of Complete applications.	į
Bernicasson of	
Reservation clauses not mermitted. ANN IN 1917 OF 222 COST 707	í
Children in the property of the state of the	Ę
Summery of the invention existing and in the solution of the invention existing	
Title of the invention and the	
Title of the invention. 1.72 To be rewritten, if necessary	
Specimena, (See Models and exhibits.)	
Specimens of composition of matter to be formished when	
required	
Specimens of plants	
Statement of status as small entity	
Statutory disclaimer fee	
Statutory invention registrations	
Examination	
Publication of	
Withdrawal of request for publication of	
Subscription services fee	
Sufficient funds in deposit account	
Spit in comity. (See Civil action.)	
Suit in equity. (See Civil action.) Summary of invention	
Sunday, when last day falls on	
Sunday, when last day falls on	
Cise. 1.181	
Supplemental oath for amendment presenting claims for	
matter disclosed but not originally claimed 1.67	
Surcharge for oath or basic filing fee filed after filing	
date	
Suspension of action1.103	
Suspension of ex parte prosecution during interference	
Symbols for drawings 1.84(g)	
T and the second	
Tables in accept applications 140	
Tables in patent applications	
Terminal disclaimer1.321	
Testimony in interferences	
Additional time for taking1.645	
Assignment of times for taking	
Certification and filing by officer	
Assessments and seems of assessmentalliminiminiminimini	

	Section
Testimony in interferences—Continued	\$250 E00000
Testimony in interferences—Continued Copies of	1.653
Depositions must be filed	1.678
Discovery	1.687
Effect of errors and irregularities in deposition	1.685
Evidence must comply with rules	1.671
Examination of witnesses.	1.675
Failure to take	1.652
Form of deposition	1.677
Formal objections to an administration and administration and a second control of the control of	1.685
Formalities in preparing depositions1.674-	1.677
la foreign countries	1.684
Inspection of testimony	1.679
Manner of taking testimony of witnesses	1.672
Motion to extend time for taking	1.645
Not considered if not taken and filed in compliance	284
with rules.	1.671
Notice of examination of witnesses	1.673
Notice of intent to use records	1.682
Notice of times for taking	1.681
Objections noted in depositions	1.675
Objections to formal matters	1.685
Official records and printed publications. Officer's certificate.	1.682
Officer's certificate	i.676
Persons before whom depositions may be taken Printing of	1.674
Printing of	1.653
Service of notice	1.673
Stipulations of agreements concerning	.672
Taken by depositions	.672
Testimony taken in another interference or action, use	arend mad
Service of notice Supulsions or agreements concerning. Taken by depositions Testimony taken in another interference or action, use	.683
Time for taking	1.651
To be inspected by parties to the case only	.679
Time expiring on Seturday, Sunday, or holiday	1.7
Time for payment of insue fee	.311
Time for response by applicant	.136
Time for response by patent owner	.530
Time for response by requester	.535
Time for response to Office action	.134
Time, periods of.	1.7
Timely filing of correspondence	1.8
Title of invention	1.72
Title reports, see for	KOL
r Alberta de la companya de la comp	
Unintentional abandonment	.137
United States as	. "
Designated Office1.61, 1	.414
International Searching Authority1	.413
Receiving Office1	
Unsigned continuation or divisional application 1.60,	
Use of file of parent application	1.62
· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
Nacified etatement of email entity etatus	1 37
Verified statement of small entity status	8.21
W	
**	
Waiver of secrecy	1.62
Withdrawal from issue	.313
	8 26